

Ecole Doctorale de Physique de la Région Parisienne - ED 107

Dynamique fortement couplée et intégrabilité dans l'extension supersymétrique maximale de la théorie de Yang-Mills

Thèse

présentée pour obtenir le grade de

Docteur de l'Université Paris-Sud 11 Spécialité Physique

par

Benjamin BASSO

Dirigée par Gregory KORCHEMSKY

soutenue le 28 septembre 2009 devant le jury composé de

Jean-Michel MAILLET	Directeur de Recherche	Président du jury
Didina SERBAN	Chargée de Recherche	Rapporteur
Arkady TSEYTLIN	Professeur	Rapporteur
Costas BACHAS	Directeur de Recherche	Examinateur
Andrei BELITSKY	Professeur	Examinateur
Sergey DERKACHOV	Professeur	Examinateur
Gregory KORCHEMSKY	Directeur de Recherche	Directeur de thèse

Année 2008-2009

n° d'ordre : 9543

Thèse effectuée au



Laboratoire de Physique Théorique d'Orsay Bâtiment 210 Université Paris-Sud 11 91405 Orsay cedex

Résumé

Dans cette thèse, nous étudions le régime fortement couplé de l'extension supersymétrique maximale de la théorie de Yang-Mills. Cette théorie est tenue pour intégrable, dans la limite planaire, ce qui offre l'opportunité de calculer plusieurs observables pour des valeurs arbitraires de la constante de couplage. Plus précisement, en admettant l'integrabilité de l'operateur de dilatation et en utilisant les équations de l'ansatz de Bethe qui lui sont associées, nous dérivons les expressions à couplage fort de certaines dimensions d'échelle de la théorie. Nous comparons nos résultats avec les prédictions issues de la théorie des cordes duale et discutons la validité de la correspondance AdS/CFT au niveau de nos observables.

Mots-clés: Théorie de Yang-Mills, Dimensions anormales, Intégrabilité, Chaîne de spins, Couplage fort, Correspondance AdS/CFT, Théorie des cordes.

Remerciements

Je remercie chaleureusement Didina Serban et Arkady Tseytlin d'avoir lu et corrigé ce document. Plus généralement, je leur suis très reconnaissant pour l'intérêt qu'ils ont porté à ma recherche et je leur suis redevable d'un très grand nombre de discussions. Je souhaite aussi exprimer ma gratitude envers les membres de mon jury de thèse, Andrei Belitsky, Sergey Derkachov et Jean-Michel Maillet, pour les nombreuses remarques sur le manuscript et sur mon travail de thèse. Je tiens aussi à remercier Costas Bachas, qui n'a malheureusement pas pu participer à la soutenance, d'avoir accepter d'être examinateur.

Tout au long de ma thèse, j'ai profité d'excellentes conditions de travail au Laboratoire de Physique Théorique d'Orsay et j'ai aussi beaucoup apprécié la convivialité qui y règne. C'est donc avec grand plaisir que je remercie l'ensemble du personnel administratif, les chercheurs, les visiteurs, les postdocs et les étudiants. Je remercie plus particulièrement Florian, Charles-Christophe et Jean pour les nombreux moments partagés ainsi que pour m'avoir aidé dans mon travail à plusieurs reprises. Je tiens aussi à exprimer ma gratitude envers l'Institut de Physique Théorique de Saclay pour m'avoir offert l'hospitalité durant ma dernière année de thèse.

Je ne saurais remercier suffisamment Grisha pour toute l'aide qu'il m'a apportée et pour tout ce qu'il m'a enseigné. Je n'aurais pas pu espérer un meilleur directeur de thèse, tant sur le plan humain que professionnel, et je suis honoré d'avoir pu travailler à ses côtés. Je lui suis aussi reconnaissant, ainsi qu'à ses proches, Irina, Igor et Sasha, de m'avoir si gentillement accueilli chez eux à de nombreuses occasions. Finalement, je tiens à remercier mes amis, David, Vincent, Elian, Sarah et Marion, ainsi que ma famille pour m'avoir soutenu et encouragé, et pour bien d'autres raisons encore.

List of Publications

- "Anomalous dimensions of high-spin operators beyond the leading order," B. Basso and G. P. Korchemsky, Nucl. Phys. B 775 (2007) 1
- "Cusp anomalous dimension in maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory at strong coupling," B. Basso, G. P. Korchemsky and J. Kotanski, Phys. Rev. Lett. **100** (2008) 091601
- "Embedding nonlinear O(6) sigma model into $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super-Yang-Mills theory," B. Basso and G. P. Korchemsky, Nucl. Phys. B 807 (2009) 397
- "Scaling function in AdS/CFT from the O(6) sigma model," Z. Bajnok, J. Balog, B. Basso, G. P. Korchemsky and L. Palla, Nucl. Phys. B 811 (2009) 438
- "Non-perturbative scales in AdS/CFT," B. Basso and G. P. Korchemsky, J. Phys. A 42 (2009) 254005

Strongly Coupled Dynamics and Integrability in Maximally Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theory

Abstract

In this thesis, we analyse the strongly coupled regime of the maximally supersymmetric extension of the four-dimensional Yang-Mills theory. This theory is believed to be integrable in the planar limit which offers the possibility of computing various quantities for arbitrary values of the coupling constant. Namely, assuming the complete integrability of the dilatation operator and making use of the associated set of all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations, we derive the strong coupling expressions of various scaling dimensions in the planar gauge theory. Applying the AdS/CFT correspondence, we compare our results with predictions coming from the dual string theory description and test the gauge/string duality for the quantities under consideration.

Keywords: Yang-Mills theory, Anomalous dimensions, Integrability, Spin chain, Strong coupling, AdS/CFT correspondence, String theory.

Contents

1	1 Introduction			13		
2	Wil	son Op	perators and Integrability	19		
	2.1	Wilsor	n Operators	20		
		2.1.1	Definition	20		
		2.1.2	Symmetries	20		
		2.1.3	One-Loop Dilatation Operator	23		
		2.1.4	Cusp Anomalous Dimension	25		
	2.2	Integrability				
		2.2.1	R-Matrix and Yang-Baxter Equation	27		
		2.2.2	Algebraic Bethe Ansatz	30		
	2.3	Large	Spin Limit	35		
		2.3.1	Bethe Ansatz Equations	35		
		2.3.2	Large Spin Integral Equation	39		
		2.3.3	Large Spin Solution	41		
		2.3.4	Generalized Scaling Limit	44		
		2.3.5	Concluding Remarks	46		
	2.4	All-Lo	op Asymptotic Bethe Ansatz Equations	46		
3	BES	BES Equation 53				
	3.1	BES E	Equation	55		
		3.1.1	Original Formulation	55		
		3.1.2	Alternative Formulation	57		
	3.2	Genera	al Solution	60		
		3.2.1	Integral Equation	60		
		3.2.2	Analyticity Conditions	61		
		3.2.3	Toy Model	61		
		3.2.4	Exact Bounds and Uniqueness	62		
		3.2.5	Riemann-Hilbert Problem	64		
		3.2.6	General Solution	66		
		3.2.7	Quantization Conditions	67		
		3.2.8	Cusp Anomalous Dimension in the Toy Model	68		
	3.3	Solvin	g the Quantization Conditions	75		

		3.3.1	Quantization Conditions	76		
		3.3.2	Strong Coupling Solution	77		
	3.4	Mass S	Scale	80		
		3.4.1	General Expression	80		
		3.4.2	Strong Coupling Expression	81		
		3.4.3	Cusp Anomalous Dimension and Mass Gap	83		
4	Scal	ling Fu	unction and O(6) Sigma Model	87		
	4.1	Scaling	g Function in String Theory	88		
		4.1.1	Semiclassical String Expansion	88		
		4.1.2	String Scaling Function	92		
		4.1.3	Non-Linear O(6) Sigma Model	99		
	4.2	Scaling	g Function in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM Theory	117		
		4.2.1	FRS Equation	118		
		4.2.2	From Weak to Strong Coupling	121		
		4.2.3	Non-Linear O(6) Sigma Model	124		
		4.2.4	Concluding Remarks	128		
5	Con	clusio	n	131		
Α	BES	5 Equa	tion	135		
	A.1	Genera	al Solution	135		
	A.2	Relatio	on to Whittaker Functions	137		
	A.3	Expres	ssion for the Mass Scale	140		
	A.4	Wrons	kian-like Relation	142		
в	FRS	FRS Equation and O(6) Sigma Model 14				
	B.1	Scalar	Factor of the O(n) Sigma Model S-Matrix	147		
	B.2	Hole E	Energy Formula	150		
	B.3	Small	j Scaling Function	151		
	B.4	Magno	on Solution	153		

Chapter 1

Introduction

Understanding the dynamics of gauge theories at strong coupling is one of the outstanding problems in the theory of strong interactions – Quantum Chromodynamics (QCD). At present, there exists a lot of evidences that Yang–Mills theories should admit a complimentary description via yet to be identified string theories [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7]. The latter operate in terms of collective degrees of freedom - Faraday lines - which are more appropriate to tackle the strong-coupling dynamics of four-dimensional gauge theories. The string dynamics should describe the excitations of the gauge theory flux tube.

The most prominent and thoroughly studied to date example of the gauge/string duality is the correspondence between the maximally supersymmetric $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Yang-Mills (SYM) theory and the type IIB string theory on $\mathrm{AdS}_5 \times \mathrm{S}^5$ background [8, 9, 10, 11]. The four-dimensional $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory has a vanishing beta function and no dimensionful parameter. It is a non-confining gauge theory, with gauge group $SU(N_c)$, and it defines a conformal field theory (CFT), for any value of the Yang-Mills coupling g_{YM}^2 and of the number of color N_c . For this reason, the duality above is also known as the AdS/CFT correspondence. The two (dimensionless) parameters of the string theory, namely the string coupling g_s and the (effective) string tension $\sqrt{\lambda}$, are related to those of the gauge theory as

$$g_s \sim g_{YM}^2$$
, $\sqrt{\lambda} \sim g$, (1.0.1)

where $g^2 \equiv g_{\rm YM}^2 N_c/16\pi^2$ is the 't Hooft coupling constant. It follows that in the 't Hooft planar limit, $N_c \to \infty$ with $g^2 \equiv g_{\rm YM}^2 N_c/16\pi^2$, the string theory becomes free and only depends on the string tension $\sqrt{\lambda}$, which can take arbitrary values. The two-dimensional Lagrangian describing propagation of a single string in the curved background is uniquely fixed by the symmetries [12] up to a multiplicative factor $\propto \sqrt{\lambda}$.

The gauge/string duality establishes the correspondence between scaling dimensions of composite operators in the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory and the energies of the string excitations in the dual string picture. In the (planar) gauge theory, the scaling dimensions are defined as eigenvalues of the dilatation operator, that can be computed perturbatively at weak coupling $g^2 \ll 1$. In the string theory, the calculation of the spectrum of energies is obtained after quantizing the string σ -model – a problem that still awaits for its solution. In the regime of string states carrying large quantum numbers, it can be tackled by semiclassical methods [13, 14, 15] as soon as $\sqrt{\lambda} \sim g \gg 1$, which is a necessary condition to tame the quantum fluctuations of the string. To make definite comparisons between the gauge and string theory computations, it is therefore desirable to develop non-perturbative tools on both sides of the correspondence.

An exciting recent development is the emergence of integrability on both sides of the correspondence. On the string side, integrable structures appear at the classical level [16, 17, 18] while the quantum integrability of the full $AdS_5 \times S^5$ world-sheet theory remains an open question (see [19] for a recent survey of quantum integrability of the light-cone string σ -model). On the gauge theory side, this symmetry is not seen at the level of the classical Lagrangian and manifests itself through remarkable integrability properties of the dilatation operator of the gauge theory [20, 21, 22], in planar limit. The gauge/string duality hints that this integrability should exist in the gauge/string theory for arbitrary values of the coupling constant.

The above mentioned integrable structures are not specific to $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory and they are also present in generic gauge theories [23, 24, 25] including QCD, though for a restricted class of observables. Indeed, the integrability symmetry has been first discovered in studies of highenergy asymptotics of scattering amplitudes in planar QCD [26, 27]. Later, similar integrable structures have been observed in the spectrum of one-loop anomalous dimensions, in the sector of the so-called maximal-helicity Wilson operators [28, 29, 22]. It was found that the one-loop dilatation operator in this sector can be mapped, in the planar limit, into the Hamiltonian of the Heisenberg spin chain, with the spin operators in the chain sites defined by the generators of the 'collinear' $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ subgroup of the full conformal group [30]. The Heisenberg magnet is a quantum integrable spin chain and its Hamiltonian can be diagonalized by means of the Bethe ansatz. It follows that its energy spectrum, or equivalently the spectrum of one-loop anomalous dimensions, can be obtained by solving a set of algebraic equations, the so-called Bethe ansatz equations.

In planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory, the integrability of the one-loop dilatation operator extends to all operators and it can be mapped into an integrable Heisenberg super-spin-chain with spin operators belonging to the superconformal algebra $\mathfrak{psu}(2,2|4)$ [21]. Its diagonalization leads to a set of nested Bethe ansatz equations for the complete spectrum of one-loop anomalous dimensions [21]. A great deal of activity has been devoted recently to the test of higher loop integrability in the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ theory [31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 36, 37] and significant evidence has been gathered supporting its presence in various closed subsectors specific to this particular theory (see [38] for a review). It culminated in the proposal of all-loop (asymptotic) Bethe ansatz equations for the spectrum of anomalous dimensions of (infinitely long) operators [39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 44]. In this thesis, we will make use of these equations to compute the strong coupling expressions of distinguished observables in the gauge theory and then make comparison with the predictions coming from the dual string theory. We stress that these equations have been conjectured and not proved from first principles. However, they are based on a 'minimal' set of assumptions underlying the general approach to deal with models believed to be completely integrable. They are therefore well constrained and cannot be deformed at will.

We will consider the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector spanned by Wilson operators built from L copies of the same complex scalar field and N light-cone components of the covariant derivative. The anomalous dimensions in this sector are non-trivial functions of the 't Hooft coupling constant g and of the quantum numbers of the Wilson operators – the twist L and the Lorentz spin N. Significant simplification occurs in the limit when the Lorentz spin grows exponentially with the twist [45],

15

 $L \sim \log N$ with $N \to \infty$. In this limit, the anomalous dimensions scale logarithmically with N for arbitrary coupling and the minimal anomalous dimension $\delta \Delta_{\min}$ has the following scaling behavior [45, 46, 47]

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} = \left[2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) + \epsilon(g, j) \right] \log N + \dots , \qquad (1.0.2)$$

where $j = L/\log N$ is an appropriate scaling variable and ellipses denote terms of order $O(\log^0 N)$. Here, the coefficient in front of $\log N$ is split into the sum of two functions in such a way that $\epsilon(g, j)$ carries the dependence on the twist and it vanishes for j = 0. The first term inside the square brackets in (1.0.2) has a universal, twist independent form [48, 49]. It involves the function of the coupling constant known as the cusp anomalous dimension. This anomalous dimension was introduced in [50] as describing the scale dependence of Wilson loops with a light-like cusp on the integration contour [51]. The cusp anomalous dimension plays a distinguished role in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ theory and, in general, in four-dimensional Yang-Mills theories since, aside from the logarithmic scaling of the anomalous dimension (1.0.2), it also controls infrared divergences of scattering amplitudes [50, 52], Sudakov asymptotics of elastic form factors [53], gluon Regge trajectories [54] etc.

According to (1.0.2), the asymptotic behavior of the minimal anomalous dimension is determined by two independent functions, $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ and $\epsilon(g, j)$. At weak coupling, these functions are given by series in powers of g^2 and the first few terms of the expansion can be computed in perturbation theory [51, 49, 55, 56, 57, 58].¹ The AdS/CFT correspondence permits to obtain the strong coupling expressions of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ and $\epsilon(g, j)$ from the semiclassical expansion of the energy of a folded spinning string [14, 15, 45, 59, 60, 46, 61].

The Bethe ansatz approach to computing these functions to one-loop order at weak coupling was developed in [62, 45, 49]. With the help of the of all-loop (asymptotic) Bethe ansatz equations [41, 43, 44], it was extended to higher loops in [63, 44, 47] leading to integral equations for $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ and $\epsilon(g, j)$, the so-called Beisert-Eden-Staudacher (BES) and Freyhult-Rej-Staudacher (FRS) equations, respectively. They are valid in the planar limit for arbitrary values of the scaling parameter j and of the coupling constant g.

For the cusp anomalous dimension, the solution to the BES equation at weak coupling is in agreement with the most advanced explicit four-loop perturbative calculation [51, 49, 55, 56, 57, 58] in the gauge theory. The BES equation can also be analyzed at strong coupling as done in [64, 65, 66, 67, 68, 69, 70, 71]. It was found that the cusp anomalous dimension admits an expansion in 1/g [69, 70]

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = \sum_{k=-1}^{\infty} c_k/g^k \,, \tag{1.0.3}$$

with coefficients being determined order by order by the BES equation. They start as

$$c_{-1} = 2,$$
 $c_0 = -\frac{3\log 2}{2\pi},$ $c_1 = -\frac{K}{8\pi^2},$ (1.0.4)

where K is the Catalan's constant. On the string theory side of the AdS/CFT correspondence, the relation (1.0.3) should follow from the semiclassical expansion of the energy of a folded spinning

¹Strictly speaking, the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ is not accessible by a direct gauge theory perturbative calculation, in distinction to the cusp anomalous dimension. The scaling function is computed in the gauge theory with the help of integrability, that is by applying the Bethe ansatz approach.

string. In the right-hand side of (1.0.3), the leading contribution ~ 2g should correspond to the classical energy and c_k should describe (k+1)-th loop correction $(k \ge 0)$. Explicit two-loop stringy calculation [14, 15, 60] yields a result which is in a perfect agreement with (1.0.3) and (1.0.4), providing a remarkable verification of the AdS/CFT correspondence.

In this thesis, we will explain how the BES equation can be solved at strong coupling and we will recover the expansion (1.0.3) with the coefficients (1.0.4). We will also consider non-perturbative ~ $e^{-2\pi g}$ corrections to (1.0.3), which are tied to the non-Borel summability of the series (1.0.3).

Concerning the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$, entering (1.0.2), an interesting proposal was put forward in [46] that it can be found exactly at strong coupling in terms of the non-linear O(6) bosonic sigma model embedded into the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ string σ -model. More precisely, using the dual description of Wilson operators as folded strings spinning on $AdS_5 \times S^5$ and taking into account the one-loop stringy corrections to these states [59], it was argued that the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ should be related to the energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ in the ground state of the O(6) model corresponding to the charge density $\rho \equiv j/2$,

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \frac{\epsilon(g,j)+j}{2}.$$
(1.0.5)

This relation should hold at strong coupling and for $j \sim m$, where m is the mass gap of the O(6) model. To leading order, the mass gap is found in string theory as [46]

$$m = k g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g} \left[1 + O(1/g) \right], \qquad k = 2^{3/4} \pi^{1/4} / \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}). \qquad (1.0.6)$$

The O(6) sigma model is an exactly solvable theory [72] and the dependence of $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ on the mass scale m and the charge density ρ can be found exactly with the help of the (zero-temperature) thermodynamic Bethe ansatz (TBA) equations. Together with (1.0.5) and (1.0.6), it allows to determine the scaling function $\epsilon(q, j)$ at strong coupling in the regime $j \sim m \sim e^{-\pi g}$.

In this thesis, we will establish the relation between scaling function and O(6) energy density, Eq. (1.0.5), in both planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory at strong coupling, by solving the FRS equation in the relevant regime [73, 74, 75], and in string theory, by following the proposal of [46] and making use of the results of [15, 45, 59, 61, 76]. We will construct the mass scale m, Eq. (1.0.6), on both sides of the AdS/CFT correspondence and make comparison between the two expressions.

The thesis is organized as follows. In Chapter 2, we start with introducing the Wilson operators of the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector and developing the Bethe ansatz approach to the computation of their oneloop anomalous dimensions. Then we focus on the large spin limit of the minimal anomalous dimension and derive an integral equation determining the one-loop cusp anomalous dimension and scaling function. In Chapter 3, we consider the BES equation for the all-loop cusp anomalous dimension and analyze its solution at strong coupling, computing both perturbative and leading non-perturbative contribution. In Chapter 4, we analyze the string scaling function obtained from the semiclassical expansion of the energy of a folded spinning string. We show that it is possible to interpret the string scaling function as the energy density of a charged excited state in the O(6) model. From this matching, we extract the two-loop expression of the mass gap of the O(6) model in terms of the coupling constant. Then we perform a similar analysis starting from the FRS equation on the gauge theory side. At strong coupling and within a suitable regime for the scaling variable j, we prove that this equation for the scaling function can be cast into the TBA equations for the O(6) model. In this way, we are able to compute the gauge theory prediction for the mass gap for the O(6) model, that we compare with the string theory result. The Chapter 5 contains concluding remarks.

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Chapter 2

Wilson Operators and Integrability

In this chapter, we will study properties of Wilson operators belonging to the so-called $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector. These are gauge-invariant, single-trace, local operators carrying a Lorentz spin N and a twist L. We will be interested in computing the spectrum of their scaling dimensions, obtained by diagonalizing the dilatation operator D in the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector.

The dilatation operator of the gauge theory is written as a sum of a tree-level and anomalous contribution, denoted D_0 and δD respectively,

$$D = D_0 + \delta D \,. \tag{2.0.1}$$

It corresponds to the splitting of the scaling dimension into canonical and anomalous dimension,

$$\Delta = \Delta_0 + \delta \Delta \,. \tag{2.0.2}$$

The action of D_0 on twist L and spin N Wilson operators is already diagonal, with eigenvalue $\Delta_0 = N + L$. The action of δD is more involved and its diagonalization is a non-trivial problem.

In the planar limit and to one-loop order in the weak coupling expansion, we will see that the dilatation operator δD can be mapped into the Hamiltonian H of a $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ Heisenberg spin chain. Namely, we will find that

$$\delta D = 2g^2 H + O(g^4), \qquad (2.0.3)$$

where $g^2 = g_{YM}^2 N_c / 16\pi^2$ is the 't Hooft coupling constant. The Heisenberg magnet is a completely integrable system and its Hamiltonian H can be diagonalized by means of the algebraic Bethe ansatz. As we shall see, it implies that the spectrum of one-loop anomalous dimensions can be found by solving a set of algebraic equations, the so-called Bethe ansatz equations.

In the large spin limit $N \to \infty$, we will solve the Bethe ansatz equations for the minimal anomalous dimension $\delta \Delta_{\min}$ and verify the logarithmic scaling

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N + \dots , \qquad (2.0.4)$$

which holds for any value of L [49]. In this way, we will find the one-loop expression of the cusp anomalous dimension $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) = 4g^2 + O(g^4)$. We will also consider the regime of large twist obtained in the generalized scaling limit $L \sim \log N \gg 1$ and will explain how the result (2.0.4) gets modified.

Finally, we will report on the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations that are believed to diagonalize the all-loop, asymptotic, planar dilatation operator in the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector [40, 41, 44].

2.1 Wilson Operators

2.1.1 Definition

In $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory, the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector is spanned with Wilson operators made out of L copies of a given complex scalar field $\mathcal{Z}(0)$ - evaluated at the origin - and an arbitrary number N of lightcone covariant derivatives $D = n^{\mu}D_{\mu}$, with $n^2 = 0$. They carry two global conserved charges, the Lorentz spin N and the twist L (or R-charge).¹

The generic expression for twist L and spin N Wilson operators reads

$$\mathcal{O}_{\{k_m\}}(0) \equiv \operatorname{tr}\left[D^{k_1}\mathcal{Z}(0)\dots D^{k_L}\mathcal{Z}(0)\right], \qquad (2.1.1)$$

with $\{k_m\}$ a set of L positive integers satisfying $N = k_1 + \ldots + k_L$. The trace in (2.1.1) is taken over the (implicit) color indices carried by the operators $D^{k_i}\mathcal{Z}(0)$ viewed as $N_c \times N_c$ traceless matrices, with N_c the number of color. It ensures that the composite operator $\mathcal{O}_{\{k_i\}}(0)$ is gauge invariant. As a result, we note that the operator $\mathcal{O}_{\{k_i\}}(0)$ is defined up to a cyclic permutation $k_1 \to k_2 \to \ldots \to k_L \to k_1$.

In order to analyse the properties of the Wilson operators with given twist L but arbitrary Lorent spin N, it is convenient to introduce a non-local light-cone operator that serves as a generating function for them. It is given by

$$\mathcal{O}(nz_1,\ldots,nz_L) \equiv \operatorname{tr}\left[\mathcal{Z}(nz_1)[z_1,z_2]\ldots\mathcal{Z}(nz_L)[z_L,z_1]\right],\qquad(2.1.2)$$

where $\{z_m\}$ is a set of abscissae along the light-cone direction specified by n. The symbol $[z_m, z_{m+1}]$ in (2.1.2) stands for a Wilson line, connecting the space-time points nz_m and nz_{m+1} , that ensures the gauge invariance of the non-local operator (2.1.2). We will not need its explicit expression since we can get rid of it by assuming the light-cone gauge $D = \partial$, equivalent to $[z_m, z_{m+1}] = 1$. The operator (2.1.2) then simplifies to

$$\mathcal{O}(nz_1,\ldots,nz_L) \equiv \operatorname{tr}\left[\mathcal{Z}(nz_1)\ldots\mathcal{Z}(nz_L)\right].$$
(2.1.3)

One easily verifies that the Taylor expansion of the non-local operator (2.1.3) generates all local Wilson operators (2.1.1) with arbitrary number of derivatives $D = \partial$.

The Wilson operators (2.1.1), or the light-cone operator (2.1.3), suffer from the UV divergences that plague the theory and are enhanced by the product of fundamental fields taken at the same space-time point, or along a light-cone direction. It is then necessary to regularize the theory and renormalize these operators in order to give them a proper meaning. In the following, we will always assume that we are dealing with operators that have been already renormalized.

2.1.2 Symmetries

The Wilson operators fall into multiplets of the conformal group, which is an exact symmetry of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory. Infinitesimal conformal transformations in 3+1 dimensions define the algebra $\mathfrak{so}(4,2)$ whose 15 generators correspond to 4 translations P_{μ} , 6 Lorentz rotations $M_{\mu\nu} = -M_{\nu\mu}$, 1

 $^{^{1}}$ Our terminology is borrowed from QCD where similar operators first appeared in the description of the deeply inelastic scattering [77, 78].

dilatation D and 4 special conformal transformations K_{μ} . Only few of them leaves the light-cone direction n invariant and acts non-trivially on the light-cone operator (2.1.3). They produce the algebra of the so-called collinear conformal subgroup [30], generated by

$$S_z = -\frac{1}{2} \left(D + n^{\mu} \bar{n}^{\nu} M_{\mu\nu} \right) , \qquad S_+ = -\frac{1}{2} \bar{n}^{\mu} K_{\mu} , \qquad S_- = n^{\mu} P_{\mu} , \qquad (2.1.4)$$

where \bar{n} is a light-like vector, $\bar{n}^2 = 0$, satisfying $\bar{n}^{\mu}n_{\mu} = 1$. Notice that the operator $M \equiv n^{\mu}\bar{n}^{\nu}M_{\mu\nu}$ in (2.1.4) measures the Lorentz spin.

One can easily verify that the operators (2.1.4) satisfy the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ commutation relations

$$[S_z, S_{\pm}] = \pm S_{\pm}, \qquad [S_+, S_-] = 2S_z. \qquad (2.1.5)$$

The first equality in (2.1.5) is an immediate consequence of the fact that $n^{\mu}P_{\mu}$, respectively $\bar{n}^{\mu}K_{\mu}$, has dimension and Lorentz spin both equal to 1, respectively -1. Namely,

$$[D, n^{\mu}P_{\mu}] = [M, n^{\mu}P_{\mu}] = n^{\mu}P_{\mu}, \qquad [D, \bar{n}^{\mu}K_{\mu}] = [M, \bar{n}^{\mu}K_{\mu}] = -\bar{n}^{\mu}K_{\mu}.$$

The last identity in (2.1.5) is due to the following commutation relation of $\mathfrak{so}(4,2)$

$$[K_{\mu}, P_{\nu}] = 2\eta_{\mu\nu}D - 2M_{\mu\nu}. \qquad (2.1.6)$$

Finally, we note that the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ generators (2.1.4) commutes with the (internal) $\mathfrak{u}(1)$ R-charge giving the twist of the Wilson operators.

To make use of the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ symmetry (2.1.4), we need to know how the operators $S_{z,\pm}$ act on the light-cone operator $\mathcal{O}(nz_1,\ldots,nz_L)$, see Eq. (2.1.3). This is directly relevant to our problem of finding the spectrum of anomalous dimensions since the anomalous part of the dilatation operator $\delta D = D - D_0$ is invariant under the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ transformations²

$$[\delta D, S_{z,\pm}] = 0. (2.1.7)$$

As for the dilatation operator, the operators $S_{z,\pm}$ can be written as

$$S_{z,\pm} = S_{z,\pm\,0} + \delta S_{z,\pm}\,, \tag{2.1.8}$$

with $\delta S_{z,\pm} = O(g^2)$. Here, the tree-level operators $S_{z,\pm 0} = \lim_{g\to 0} S_{z,\pm}$ satisfy $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ commutation relations and act canonically on $\mathcal{O}(nz_1,\ldots,nz_L)$. Plugging the decomposition (2.1.8) into Eq. (2.1.7), we find that

$$[\delta D, S_{z,\pm 0}] = O(g^4), \qquad (2.1.9)$$

where we took into account that $\delta D = O(g^2)$. The identity, above, implies that the one-loop dilatation operator is invariant under the tree-level $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ transformations generated by $S_{z,\pm 0}$. These classical $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ transformations are enough for our purpose, since we will not consider (explicitly) higher-loop contributions to δD . To simplify the notations, we will drop the subscript 0 in the following, $S_{z,\pm 0} \to S_{z,\pm}$.

²This is because the operators $S_{z,\pm}$ generate an exact symmetry of the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory. They are thus physical observables with zero anomalous dimension, which is equivalent to (2.1.7).

The (classical) spin operators $S_{z,\pm}$ act on the fundamental field $\mathcal{Z}(nz)$ as [30]

$$S_{z} \cdot \mathcal{Z}(nz) = -(z\partial_{z} - s) \mathcal{Z}(nz), \qquad (2.1.10)$$

$$S_{+} \cdot \mathcal{Z}(nz) = -(z^{2}\partial_{z} - 2sz) \mathcal{Z}(nz), \qquad (3.1.10)$$

$$S_{-} \cdot \mathcal{Z}(nz) = \partial_{z} \mathcal{Z}(nz), \qquad (3.1.10)$$

where s = -1/2. Expanding on both sides of (2.1.10) in powers of z, we obtain that

$$S_{z} \cdot \partial^{k} \mathcal{Z}(0) = (s - k) \partial^{k} \mathcal{Z}(0), \qquad (2.1.11)$$

$$S_{+} \cdot \partial^{k} \mathcal{Z}(0) = k(2s + 1 - k) \partial^{k-1} \mathcal{Z}(0), \qquad (3.1.11)$$

$$S_{-} \cdot \partial^{k} \mathcal{Z}(0) = \partial^{k+1} \mathcal{Z}(0), \qquad (3.1.11)$$

where $k = 0, ..., \infty$. The relations (2.1.11) show that the set of local operators $\{\partial^k \mathcal{Z}(0)\}$ map into a basis of states $\{S_-^k | s\rangle\}$ for the s = -1/2 highest weight, irreducible representation of the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ algebra. This $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ module, denoted V_s in the following, is non-compact. It has a unique highest weight state $|s\rangle$, with defining property $S_+ |s\rangle = 0$, and an infinite sequence of descendants $S_-^k |s\rangle$, with $k = 1, \ldots, \infty$.

When acting on the operator $\mathcal{O}(nz_1, \ldots, nz_L)$, the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ generators $S_{z,\pm}$ decompose into the sum

$$S_{z,\pm} = \sum_{m=1}^{L} S_{z,\pm}^{(m)} , \qquad (2.1.12)$$

where $S_{z,\pm}^{(m)}$ are the local spin operators acting on $\mathcal{Z}(nz_m)$ in $\mathcal{O}(nz_1,\ldots,nz_L)$, see Eq. (2.1.3). After Taylor expanding $\mathcal{O}(nz_1,\ldots,nz_L)$, we obtain that the Wilson operators (2.1.1) can be mapped into states in the (reducible) $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ module

$$V = V_{s_1} \otimes \ldots \otimes V_{s_L}, \qquad (2.1.13)$$

with $s_1 = \ldots = s_L = s = -1/2$. A generic state in V can be written as

$$S_{-}^{(1)k_1} \dots S_{-}^{(L)k_L} \Omega,$$
 (2.1.14)

where $\Omega = |s_1\rangle \otimes \ldots \otimes |s_L\rangle$ has the defining property to be annihilated by all local spin generators $S^{(m)}_+$, with $m = 1, \ldots, L$. Note that it satisfies $S_z \Omega = Ls \Omega$ and corresponds to the primary operator³ tr $[\mathcal{Z}(0)^L]$. For the Wilson operator $\mathcal{O}_{\{k_m\}}(0)$, see Eq. (2.1.1), we have the mapping

$$\mathcal{O}_{\{k_m\}}(0) \longleftrightarrow \frac{1}{L} \sum_{\pi \in \text{cycl.perm.}} S_{-}^{(1)k_{\pi(1)}} \dots S_{-}^{(L)k_{\pi(L)}} \Omega, \qquad (2.1.15)$$

where a sum over the *L* cyclic permutations of $\{k_m\}$ is taken, in order to match the invariance of $\mathcal{O}_{\{k_m\}}(0)$ under these transformations. It follows that the relevant states in *V* have the property to be eigenstates of the shift operator *U* with eigenvalue 1. The shift operator, acting on *V*, is defined by

$$US_{z,\pm}^{(m)} = S_{z,\pm}^{(m+1)}U, \qquad U\Omega = \Omega.$$
 (2.1.16)

Note that the dilatation operator D can be defined as acting on V. Since it commute with the shift operator U, the unwanted states in V, that is those that are not eigenstates of U with eigenvalue 1, can be projected out at the end of day.

³Primary operator \leftrightarrow highest weight state.

2.1.3 One-Loop Dilatation Operator

As said previously, the Wilson operators (2.1.1), or the light-cone operator (2.1.3), have to be renormalized to make sense. Once done, they have acquired a dependence on the renormalization scale μ , introduced by the regularization and/or renormalization procedure. This dependence on μ is controlled by the Callan-Symanzik (renormalization group) equation, that takes the simple form

$$\mu \frac{\partial}{\partial \mu} \mathcal{O} = -\delta D \cdot \mathcal{O} \,, \tag{2.1.17}$$

in the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory. Here, \mathcal{O} stands for a local, or light-cone, renormalized operator and δD does not depend on μ . The Callan-Symanzik equation (2.1.17) gives a mean to define and compute the action of δD on \mathcal{O} , in the gauge theory.

The action of δD on a generic (renormalized) operator is not diagonal per se, that is $\delta D \cdot \mathcal{O}$ is not necessarily proportional to \mathcal{O} . This is because the operator \mathcal{O} does not renormalize multiplicatively, in general, but, instead, mixes with several operators. This mixing is not completely arbitrary, however, and it should respect the symmetries of the theory preserved by the regularization. In particular, operators with different Lorent spin and twist do not mix. The same conclusion applies for operators with different canonical dimension, due to the absence of mass scale in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory. Moreover, in the planar limit, the subspace of single-trace operators is invariant under renormalization. One can deduce from these properties that the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector is closed under renormalization.

In the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector, δD can be found, at weak coupling, in the form of an expansion in powers of g^2 starting as $\delta D = 2g^2H + O(g^4)$, where H is a g independent operator. In the planar limit, H only involves nearest-neighbor interactions and reads

$$H = \sum_{m=1}^{L} H_{m\,m+1} \,, \tag{2.1.18}$$

when applied to twist L operators. We assume periodic boundary conditions, m + L = m, in agreement with the periodic nature of single-trace operators. Explicit expression for the density operator H_{mm+1} in (2.1.18) can be easily obtained in the light-cone formalism [24]. The operator H_{mm+1} then acts on the two adjacent fields $\mathcal{Z}(nz_m)\mathcal{Z}(nz_{m+1})$ inside the trace of the light-cone operator (2.1.3) as [24]

$$H_{m\,m+1} \cdot \mathcal{Z}(nz_m)\mathcal{Z}(nz_{m+1}) = \int_0^1 \frac{d\alpha}{\alpha} \left[2\mathcal{Z}(nz_m)\mathcal{Z}(nz_{m+1}) - \bar{\alpha}^{-2s-1}\mathcal{Z}(\bar{\alpha}nz_m + \alpha nz_{m+1})\mathcal{Z}(nz_{m+1}) - \bar{\alpha}^{-2s-1}\mathcal{Z}(nz_m)\mathcal{Z}(\bar{\alpha}nz_{m+1} + \alpha nz_m) \right],$$
(2.1.19)

with $\bar{\alpha} = 1 - \alpha$ and s = -1/2. We see that the effect of the operator H_{mm+1} is to displace the fields along the light-cone direction n.

After some algebra, one can verify that the operator H, given in (2.1.18) and (2.1.19), commutes with the (classical) $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ transformations (2.1.12). This invariance can be made manifest with the help of an alternative representation for H, which can be obtained as follows. Given the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ invariance of H, acting on V, see Eq. (2.1.13), and the expression (2.1.12), one easily deduces that the density operator $H_{m\,m+1}$, acting on $V_{s_m} \otimes V_{s_{m+1}}$ inside V, commutes with the spin generators

$$S_{z,\pm}^{(m)} + S_{z,\pm}^{(m+1)}.$$
(2.1.20)

All operators in the module

$$V_{s_m} \otimes V_{s_{m+1}} \cong V_s^{\otimes 2} \cong \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} V_{2s-k} , \qquad (2.1.21)$$

with s = -1/2, are uniquely specified by the eigenvalues of $S_z^{(m)} + S_z^{(m+1)}$ and of the quadratic Casimir C. The latter is given by⁴

$$C \equiv (S_{\alpha}^{(m)} + S_{\alpha}^{(m+1)})^2 \equiv J_{m\,m+1}(J_{m\,m+1} + 1), \qquad (2.1.22)$$

with the invariant spin operator $J_{m\,m+1}$ acting on $V_{2s-k} \subset V_{s_m} \otimes V_{s_{m+1}}$, see Eq.(2.1.21), as

$$J_{m\,m+1}V_{2s-k} = (2s-k)V_{2s-k} \,. \tag{2.1.23}$$

Since the density operator $H_{m\,m+1}$ commutes with (2.1.20), it is a function of $J_{m\,m+1}$ only,

$$H_{m\,m+1} = f(J_{m\,m+1})\,. \tag{2.1.24}$$

It remains to evaluate the function f, above. To this end, we make use of the expansion

$$\mathcal{Z}(nz_m)\mathcal{Z}(nz_{m+1}) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (z_m - z_{m+1})^k \mathcal{O}_{(k)}(0) + \text{descendants}, \qquad (2.1.25)$$

where $\mathcal{O}_{(k)}(0)$ is the primary operator of the spin (2s - k) irreducible module appearing in the right-hand side of (2.1.21). Due to the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ invariance of $H_{m\,m+1}$, the action of $H_{m\,m+1}$ on $\mathcal{O}_{(k)}(0)$ is diagonal, and the descendants in (2.1.25) are mapped into descendants. Then, plugging the expansion (2.1.25) into (2.1.19), one immediately finds that

$$H_{m\,m+1} \cdot \mathcal{O}_{(k)}(0) \equiv f(2s-k)\mathcal{O}_{(k)}(0) = 2\left[\psi(k-2s) - \psi(1)\right]\mathcal{O}_{(k)}(0), \qquad (2.1.26)$$

where ψ is the logarithmic derivative of the Euler gamma-function, or psi-function. By the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ invariance, the result, above, lifts uniquely to

$$H_{m\,m+1} = 2 \left[\psi(-J_{m\,m+1}) - \psi(1) \right], \qquad (2.1.27)$$

which is the desired representation. It was obtained in [33] in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory, but it also applies in QCD [28, 29, 22]. In the latter case, however, the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ spin s of the elementary module V_s is equal to -3/2 instead of -1/2, because the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector in QCD is defined by taking product of (maximal helicity) gluon fields instead of scalar fields.

We conclude that the one-loop dilatation operator, in the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector of twist L Wilson operators, can be written as

$$\delta D = 2g^2 H + O(g^4) = 4g^2 \sum_{m=1}^{L} \left[\psi(-J_{m\,m+1}) - \psi(1) \right] + O(g^4) \,, \tag{2.1.28}$$

with $J_{m\,m+1}$ the invariant spin operator on $V_{s_m} \otimes V_{s_{m+1}}$ inside $V = V_{s_1} \otimes \ldots \otimes V_{s_L}$, $(s_1 = \ldots = s_L = -1/2)$.

⁴An implicit summation over $\alpha = x, y, z$ is assumed in Eq. (2.1.22) with the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ generators $S_{x,y}^{(m)}$ defined as $S_x^{(m)} = (S_+^{(m)} + S_-^{(m)})/2$ and $S_y^{(m)} = (S_+^{(m)} - S_-^{(m)})/2i$, and similarly for $S_{x,y}^{(m+1)}$.

2.1.4 Cusp Anomalous Dimension

The spectrum of anomalous dimensions $\{\delta\Delta\}$ is obtained by solving the eigenvalue problem

$$\delta D \cdot \mathcal{O}(0) = \delta \Delta \mathcal{O}(0), \qquad (2.1.29)$$

where $\mathcal{O}(0)$ stands for a local Wilson operator. The equation, above, can be solved at given Lorentz spin N and twist L, i.e. assuming that

$$\mathcal{O}(0) = \sum_{k_1 + \dots + k_L = N} \Psi_{k_1, \dots, k_L} \operatorname{tr} \left[\partial^{k_1} \mathcal{Z}(0) \dots \partial^{k_L} \mathcal{Z}(0) \right], \qquad (2.1.30)$$

where Ψ_{k_1,\ldots,k_L} plays the role of a wave function. Note also that, thanks to the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ invariance of δD , it is enough to consider primary operators, i.e. $S_+ \cdot \mathcal{O}(0) = 0$.

In the particular case L = 2, there is only one primary operator at a given Lorentz spin N.⁵ Its one-loop anomalous dimension can be found from Eq. (2.1.28) as [22, 79]

$$\delta\Delta = 8g^2(\psi(N+1) - \psi(1)) + O(g^4). \qquad (2.1.31)$$

It leads to the asymptotic behavior

$$\delta \Delta = 8g^2 \log N + O(\log^0 N) + O(g^4), \qquad (2.1.32)$$

at large Lorentz spin, $N \gg 1$. According to [48, 49, 46], the logarithmic scaling of the twist-two anomalous dimension is valid for arbitrary values of the coupling constant g and it is controlled by the cusp anomalous dimension $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$. Namely,

$$\delta \Delta = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N + O(\log^0 N), \qquad (2.1.33)$$

at large N. From (2.1.32), we deduce that $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) = 4g^2 + O(g^4)$, in agreement with [51, 50].

At higher twist, $L \ge 3$, one finds several primary operators with the same Lorentz spin N. The graph of their anomalous dimensions, in function of N, forms a band delimited by the minimal and maximal anomalous dimension trajectories. According to [49], both the minimal and maximal anomalous dimension should scale logarithmically at large N such that

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} \sim 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N \leqslant \delta \Delta \leqslant \delta \Delta_{\max} \sim L\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N.$$
(2.1.34)

We note, in particular, that the minimal anomalous dimension has the *universal* (twist-independent) scaling behavior $(N \gg 1)$

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N + O(\log^0 N). \qquad (2.1.35)$$

The verification of the scaling behavior (2.1.35), to one-loop order and for an arbitrary twist L, is not in general as straightforward as in the twist-two case, Eqs. (2.1.31) and (2.1.32).⁶ The reason is that solving the equation (2.1.29), with $\mathcal{O}(0)$ as in (2.1.30) and δD given by (2.1.28), amounts to diagonalizing a matrix whose size grows with N and L. This problem becomes rapidly intractable when N (and/or L) get large. In the following, we will explain how it can be solved thanks to the integrability of the one-loop dilatation operator (2.1.28).

⁵The Lorentz spin N is here assumed to be even, since twist-two Wilson operators with odd Lorentz spin are either $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ descendants or vanish due to the trace in (2.1.30).

⁶An exception is the twist-three case for which explicit expression for the minimal anomalous dimension is known [21]. One has $\delta \Delta_{\min} = 8g^2(\psi(N/2+1) - \psi(1)) + O(g^4) \sim 8g^2 \log N + O(g^4)$.

2.2 Integrability

In this section, we will identify the one-loop dilatation operator in the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector with the Hamiltonian of the homogeneous $XXX_{-1/2}$ Heisenberg spin chain. This model has been known since the seminal paper of Bethe [80] to be completely integrable and it can be solved with the algebraic Bethe ansatz [81, 82].⁷ It means that it is possible to construct a complete family of operators, with the property to commute among themselves and with the Hamiltonian of the spin chain. The spectral problem for the Hamiltonian is then reduced to the simultaneous diagonalization of the family of conserved charges, and it is achieved by a set of algebraic equations, the so-called Bethe ansatz equations. Their solutions determine the spectrum of spin-chain energies, or equivalently of one-loop anomalous dimensions. The material for this section is taken from [81, 82].

Spin Chain Mapping

The vector space V, see Eq. (2.1.13), is naturally identified with the Hilbert space of a quantum spin chain, with L sites and with spin variables at each site in the representation s = -1/2 of $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$. Due to the periodicity and shift invariance of the one-loop dilatation operator, or equivalently of H, Eq. (2.1.28), the spin chain is closed and homogeneous.

The spin chain Hamiltonian H is bounded from below and it takes minimal value when evaluated on the state Ω , with defining property $S^{(m)}_+\Omega = 0$ for $m = 1, \ldots, L$. This state is called the ferromagnetic vacuum of the spin chain and it is unique. Above the vacuum Ω , we have excited states constructed by acting on Ω with the lowering operators $S^{(m)}_-$, with $m = 1, \ldots, L$, see Eq. (2.1.14). The fundamental excitation of the spin chain, obtained by acting on Ω with one of the lowering operators, is called a magnon. Acting N times on Ω with several lowering operators, we obtain the subspace of N-magnon states, corresponding to Wilson operators carrying Lorentz spin N. We recall that only the states invariant under the shift operator U do correspond to Wilson operators. Finding the one-loop spectrum of anomalous dimensions is therefore equivalent to the eigenvalue problem

$$H\Phi = E\Phi, \qquad \qquad U\Phi = \Phi, \qquad (2.2.1)$$

where E is the spin-chain energy of the eigenstate $\Phi \in V$. Moreover, thanks to the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ invariance of H, it is sufficient to consider the highest weight states in V, i.e. $S_+\Phi = 0$.

We will now prove that H, given in (2.1.28), coincides with the Hamiltonian of the Heisenberg spin chain and used the remarkable integrability symmetry of this model to solve (2.2.1).

⁷The original Heisenberg spin chain is a model of magnet with spins variables in the (compact) representation s = 1/2 of $\mathfrak{sl}(2) \cong \mathfrak{su}(2)$. Here we are interested in an algebraic generalization, preserving integrability, with spins variables in the (non-compact) representation s = -1/2. The algebraic Bethe ansatz is a particularly well-suited framework to address this issue. It originates from an attempt to quantize two-dimensional field theories solvable by the classical inverse method, assuming a spacial discretization as a regulator of UV divergences, and it receives inspiration from the Baxter's analysis of solvable two-dimensional lattice models. It was mainly developed by Faddeev, Sklyanin and their collaborators, and it is reviewed in [81, 82]. We also refer the reader to [83] for historical remarks and to [84] for an introduction to several aspects of integrability.

2.2.1 R-Matrix and Yang-Baxter Equation

R-Matrix

The integrability of the Heisenberg spin chain is tied to the existence of a R-matrix satisfying the Yang-Baxter equation. The R-matrix is an operator acting on a tensor product of two $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ modules and depending on the spectral parameter u (in \mathbb{C}),

$$R_{12}(u): V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_2} \to V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_2} , \qquad (2.2.2)$$

where the spin labels, s_1 and s_2 , are a priori distinct and arbitrary. The R-matrix is invariant under the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ transformations on $V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_2}$,

$$\left[R_{12}(u), S_{\alpha}^{(1)} + S_{\alpha}^{(2)}\right] = 0, \qquad (2.2.3)$$

with $\alpha = x, y, z$, and, as said before, it solves the Yang-Baxter equation. This equation holds as an identity on the space $V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_2} \otimes V_{s_3}$ and reads

$$R_{12}(u-v)R_{13}(u)R_{23}(v) = R_{23}(v)R_{13}(u)R_{12}(u-v), \qquad (2.2.4)$$

where R_{12} acts on $V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_2}$, R_{13} on $V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_3}$, etc. Note that a R-matrix, solution to the Yang-Baxter equation, is determined up to a multiplication with an arbitrary (scalar) function of u, a translation of u and a set of discrete operations, like $u \to -u$ for instance.

To begin with, we look for the R-matrix acting on $V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_2}$ with $s_1 = s_2 = s$, which will be specialized to s = -1/2 when needed. This solution was constructed in [85] and it reads

$$R_{12}(u) = P_{12}r_{12}(u), \qquad (2.2.5)$$

where P_{12} is the permutation operator on $V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_2}$ and

$$r_{12}(u) = \frac{\Gamma(-2s+iu)}{\Gamma(-2s-iu)} \frac{\Gamma(-J_{12}-iu)}{\Gamma(-J_{12}+iu)},$$
(2.2.6)

with Γ the Euler's Gamma function. Here J_{12} is the invariant spin operator on $V_{s_1} \otimes V_{s_2}$, introduced before and related to the quadratic Casimir as $C = J_{12}(J_{12} + 1)$. We note that the R-matrix, Eqs. (2.2.5) and (2.2.6), can be inverted $R(u)^{-1} = R(-u)$ for generic values of u.

Fundamental Transfer Matrix

Starting with the R-matrix (2.2.5), we will now construct a family of commuting observables acting on the spin-chain Hilbert space $V = V_{s_1} \otimes \ldots \otimes V_{s_L}$, with $s_1 = \ldots = s_L = s$. The first step is to introduce the (fundamental) monodromy matrix on $V_{s_0} \otimes V$, with $s_0 = s$, as

$$T_0(u) = R_{0L}(u)R_{0L-1}(u)\dots R_{01}(u) .$$
(2.2.7)

It is a $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ invariant operator on $V_{s_0} \otimes V$,

$$\left[T_0(u), S_{\alpha}^{(0)} + S_{\alpha}\right] = 0, \qquad (2.2.8)$$

where $\alpha = x, y, z$, and $S_{\alpha}^{(0)}$, respectively S_{α} , are the spin generators on V_{s_0} , respectively V. As a consequence of the Yang-Baxter equation for the R-matrix, the monodromy matrix $T_0(u)$ satisfies the *RTT* relation on $V_{s_0} \otimes V_{s_{0'}} \otimes V$, with $s_{0'} = s_0 = s$,

$$R_{00'}(u-v)T_0(u)T_{0'}(v) = T_{0'}(v)T_0(u)R_{00'}(u-v).$$
(2.2.9)

Now we define a spin-chain observable t(u), the so-called (fundamental) transfer matrix, by taking the trace over the space V_{s_0} of the monodromy matrix (2.2.7),

$$t(u) = \operatorname{tr}_0 \left[R_{0L}(u) R_{0L-1}(u) \dots R_{01}(u) \right] \,. \tag{2.2.10}$$

The transfer matrix is $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ and cyclically invariant,

$$[t(u), S_{\alpha}] = [t(u), U] = 0, \qquad (2.2.11)$$

where U is the spin-chain shift operator. It is normalized as

$$t(u=0) = U, (2.2.12)$$

and, thanks to its dependence on the spectral parameter u, it can be used to generate a family of spin-chain Hamiltonians $\{Q_r\}$. The latter are conventionally defined as

$$\log t(u) = -i \sum_{r \ge 1} u^{r-1} Q_r \,. \tag{2.2.13}$$

The first Hamiltonian coincides with the (quasi-)momentum operator $Q_1 = i \log U$ and the second one is, up to a constant, the Hamiltonian H of the Heisenberg spin chain. Indeed, making use of Eqs. (2.2.10), (2.2.5) and (2.2.6), we find

$$Q_2 = i\partial_u \log t(u)_{u=0} = i\sum_{m=1}^{L} \dot{r}_{m\,m+1}(u=0) = 2\sum_{m=1}^{L} \left[\psi(-J_{m\,m+1}) - \psi(-2s)\right], \qquad (2.2.14)$$

and the comparison with Eq. (2.1.28) shows that

$$H = Q_2 + 2L(\psi(-2s) - \psi(1)). \qquad (2.2.15)$$

The higher Hamiltonians $\{Q_r, r \ge 3\}$ are not of a nearest-neighbor type and have local multi-spin interactions.

The remarkable property of the transfer matrix is that it commutes with itself for different values of the spectral parameter,

$$t(u)t(v) = t(v)t(u).$$
(2.2.16)

This is an immediate consequence of the RTT relation (2.2.9). Indeed, inverting one of the R matrices in (2.2.9), taking the trace over the space $V_{s_0} \otimes V_{s_{0'}}$ and using the cyclicity of the trace, we arrive at (2.2.16). From the commutation relation (2.2.16), we conclude that the family of Hamiltonians $\{Q_r\}$ is Abelian. The higher Hamiltonians $\{Q_r, r \ge 3\}$ are thus conserved charges, since they commute with Q_2 , and they generate hidden symmetries of the Heisenberg spin chain. It remains to explain how they can be diagonalized.

Auxiliary Transfer Matrix

The fundamental transfer matrix is not the only generating function of conserved charges, neither the simplest one to diagonalize. A better candidate can be found by introducing an auxiliary vector space V_a supporting the (two-dimensional) spin 1/2 representation of $\mathfrak{sl}(2) \cong \mathfrak{su}(2)$. It allows us to define the auxiliary monodromy matrix $T_a(u)$ acting on $V_a \otimes V$ as

$$T_a(u) = R_{aL}(u) \dots R_{a1}(u),$$
 (2.2.17)

where $R_{am}(u)$ is the R-matrix on $V_a \otimes V_{s_m}$, also called the Lax operator. For later convenience, we note that the auxiliary monodromy matrix can be viewed as a two-by-two matrix,

$$T_a(u) = \begin{pmatrix} A(u) & B(u) \\ C(u) & D(u) \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (2.2.18)$$

with entries being operators on the spin-chain Hilbert space V. The matrix elements of $T_a(u)$ can be found with the help of the explicit expression for the Lax operator [81]

$$R_{am}(u) = u + i\sigma_{\alpha}S_{\alpha}^{(m)}, \qquad (2.2.19)$$

where σ_{α} , $\alpha = x, y, z$, are the Pauli matrices acting on V_a . As a two-by-two matrix, the Lax operator can be written as

$$R_{am}(u) = \begin{pmatrix} u + iS_z^{(m)} & iS_-^{(m)} \\ iS_+^{(m)} & u - iS_z^{(m)} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (2.2.20)

Taking the trace, over the auxiliary space V_a , of the monodromy matrix $T_a(u)$, we define the auxiliary transfer matrix as

$$t_{\rm aux}(u) = {\rm tr}_a \big[R_{aL}(u) \dots R_{a1}(u) \big] = A(u) + D(u) \,, \tag{2.2.21}$$

acting on V. Notice that $t_{aux}(u)$ is a polynomial of u with degree L.

The monodromy operator (2.2.17) satisfies the RTT relation on $V_a \otimes V_{a'} \otimes V$, where $V_{a'} \cong V_a$. Namely,

$$R_{aa'}(u-v)T_a(u)T_{a'}(v) = T_{a'}(v)T_a(u)R_{aa'}(u-v), \qquad (2.2.22)$$

whith $R_{aa'}$ the R-matrix acting on $V_a \otimes V_{a'}$. This R-matrix is the simplest (non-trivial) solution to the Yang-Baxter equation, and it is known as the Yang R-matrix. It reads [81]

$$R_{aa'}(u) = u + iP_{aa'}, \qquad (2.2.23)$$

where $P_{aa'}$ is the permutation operator on $V_a \otimes V_{a'}$. Inverting one of the Yang R-matrix (for $u - v \neq \pm i$) in the *RTT* relation (2.2.22) and taking the trace over $V_a \otimes V_{a'}$, we deduce that

$$t_{\rm aux}(u)t_{\rm aux}(v) = t_{\rm aux}(v)t_{\rm aux}(u)$$
. (2.2.24)

The auxiliary transfer matrix thus generates an Abelian family of spin-chain observables. Moreover, the auxiliary transfer matrix $t_{aux}(u)$ is conserved, because it commutes with the fundamental transfer matrix t(v), which contains the Heisenberg Hamiltonian. This is the consequence of the RTT relation on $V_a \otimes V_{s_0} \otimes V$

$$R_{a0}(u-v)T_a(u)T_0(v) = T_0(v)T_a(u)R_{a0}(u-v).$$
(2.2.25)

We have just learnt that the two transfer matrices, $t_{aux}(u)$ and t(v), commute with each other. It implies that they can be diagonalized simultaneously. Then, a strategy to find the eigenvalues of t(v) is to first work out the eigenstates of $t_{aux}(u)$. It can be done by means of the algebraic Bethe ansatz, as we will now see.

2.2.2 Algebraic Bethe Ansatz

Eigenstates

To understand how to find the eigenstates of the auxiliary transfer matrix

$$t_{\rm aux}(u) = A(u) + D(u), \qquad (2.2.26)$$

we may observe that we have already at hand a set of distinguished operators, namely the components of the monodromy matrix (2.2.18). The latter have definite commutation relations with the spin-chain $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ generators S_{α} , $\alpha = x, y, z$, which follows from the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ invariance of $T_a(u)$ on $V_a \otimes V$,

$$\left[T_a(u), \frac{1}{2}\sigma_\alpha + S_\alpha\right] = 0.$$
(2.2.27)

Combining Eqs. (2.2.27) and (2.2.18), we find, for instance, that

$$[S_z, A(u)] = 0, [S_z, B(u)] = -B(u), [S_z, C(u)] = C(u), [S_z, D(u)] = 0. (2.2.28)$$

We first note that $t_{aux}(u) = A(u) + D(u)$ commutes with S_z , which means that we can look for eigenstates of $t_{aux}(u)$ at a given value of S_z , say Ls - N. In other words, eigenstates of $t_{aux}(u)$ can be found with a given number N of magnons. More generally, one can easily show that $t_{aux}(u)$ is $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ invariant, which means that it is sufficient to consider highest weight states. Then, we see that the operator B(u) decreases by one unit the value of S_z . It follows that $B(u)\Omega$ is a onemagnon state, with Ω the spin-chain vacuum. Moreover, since B(u) depends on the (arbitrary) spectral parameter u, we expect this state to be generic enough for our problem.⁸ Similarly, we construct a N-magnon state as $B(u_1) \dots B(u_N)\Omega$, and, as we shall see, all N-magnon eigenstates of $t_{aux}(u)$ can be found in this form, for particular values of u_1, \dots, u_N .

To decide if a state $B(u_1) \dots B(u_N)\Omega$ is eigenstate of $t_{aux}(u)$, we will make use of the algebra for the components $A(u), \dots, D(u)$. The latter follows from the *RTT* relation (2.2.22) for the auxiliary monodromy matrix. This equation contains sixteen algebraic identities, three of them which we single out for our procedure. They read

$$|B(u), B(v)| = 0, \qquad (2.2.29)$$

⁸Note that an arbitrary one-magnon state is not necessarily of the form $B(u)\Omega$ for some u, but it can be found as a linear combination of such states. Therefore, what we are assuming here is that it is sufficient to consider states as $B(u)\Omega$ to find all one-magnon eigenstates of $t_{aux}(u)$.

2.2. INTEGRABILITY

and

$$A(u)B(v) = \frac{u-v-i}{u-v}B(v)A(u) + \frac{i}{u-v}B(u)A(v), \qquad (2.2.30)$$

$$D(u)B(v) = \frac{u - v + i}{u - v}B(v)D(u) - \frac{i}{u - v}B(u)D(v).$$
(2.2.31)

Note that to prevent the right-hand side of Eqs. (2.2.30) and (2.2.31) from becoming singular, we will always assume that the spectral parameters are all distinct from each other.

Let us first analyse the situation for the vacuum state of the spin chain, Ω . When acting on Ω , the monodromy matrix takes a triangular form

$$T_a(u)\Omega = \begin{pmatrix} (u+is)^L\Omega & B(u)\Omega\\ 0 & (u-is)^L\Omega \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (2.2.32)

This is an immediate consequence of the definition of $T_a(u)$ as a product of Lax operators, Eqs. (2.2.17) and (2.2.20), and of the defining property of Ω to be annihilated by $S^{(m)}_+$, with $m = 1, \ldots, L$. The vacuum state Ω is therefore an eigenstate of the transfer matrix with eigenvalue

$$t_{\rm aux}(u)\Omega = (A(u) + D(u))\Omega = [(u + is)^L + (u - is)^L]\Omega.$$
 (2.2.33)

As we said above, we look for higher excited eigenstates as

$$\Phi(\{u_i\}) = B(u_1)\dots B(u_N)\Omega.$$
(2.2.34)

Thanks to Eq. (2.2.29), the state $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ does not depend on the order in which the product of $B(u_1), ..., B(u_N)$ is taken. Therefore, we can assume, without loss of generality, that $u_1 > ... > u_N$. We exclude the case of coinciding spectral parameters for the reason given before, see remark after Eq. (2.2.31) and Eqs. (2.2.39), (2.2.40) below. The state $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ is an eigenstate of the operator S_z with eigenvalue

$$S_z \Phi(\{u_i\}) = (Ls - N) \Phi(\{u_i\}).$$
(2.2.35)

However, it is not necessarily a highest weight state because $S_+\Phi(\{u_i\})$ does not vanish for generic values of the spectral parameters $\{u_i\}$.

To see if $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ is an eigenstate of the auxiliary transfer matrix (2.2.26), we apply Eqs. (2.2.30) and (2.2.31) and we obtain the actions of A(u) and D(u) on $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ as

$$A(u)\Phi(\{u_i\}) = \alpha(u,\{u_i\})\Phi(\{u_i\}) + \sum_{k=1}^N \beta_k(u,\{u_i\})B(u_1)\dots\widehat{B}(u_k)\dots B(u_N)B(u)\Omega, \quad (2.2.36)$$

$$D(u)\Phi(\{u_i\}) = \delta(u,\{u_i\})\Phi(\{u_i\}) + \sum_{k=1}^N \gamma_k(u,\{u_i\})B(u_1)\dots\widehat{B}(u_k)\dots B(u_N) B(u)\Omega, \quad (2.2.37)$$

where the hat on $B(u_k)$ means the omission of the corresponding operator. The spectral coefficients $\alpha, \delta, \beta_k, \gamma_k$ are given by

$$\alpha(u, \{u_i\}) = (u+is)^L \prod_{j=1}^N \frac{u-u_j-i}{u-u_j}, \qquad \delta(u, \{u_i\}) = (u-is)^L \prod_{j=1}^N \frac{u-u_j+i}{u-u_j}, \qquad (2.2.38)$$

and

$$\beta_k(u, \{u_i\}) = \frac{i}{u - u_k} (u_k + is)^L \prod_{j \neq k}^N \frac{u_k - u_j - i}{u_k - u_j}, \qquad (2.2.39)$$

$$\gamma_k(u, \{u_i\}) = -\frac{i}{u - u_k} (u_k - is)^L \prod_{j \neq k}^N \frac{u_k - u_j + i}{u_k - u_j}.$$
(2.2.40)

Combining Eqs. (2.2.36) and (2.2.37) and assuming that two products of creation operators are linearly independent for distinct sets of spectral parameters, we find that $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ is an eigenstate of $t_{\text{aux}}(u) = A(u) + D(u)$ if the set of equations (k = 1, ..., N)

$$\beta_k(u, \{u_i\}) + \gamma_k(u, \{u_i\}) = 0, \qquad (2.2.41)$$

is satisfied. Using Eqs. (2.2.39) and (2.2.40), we obtain the system of algebraic equations known as Bethe ansatz equations,

$$\left(\frac{u_k - is}{u_k + is}\right)^L = \prod_{j \neq k}^N \frac{u_k - u_j - i}{u_k - u_j + i}.$$
(2.2.42)

Spectral parameters $\{u_k\}$ satisfying (2.2.42) are called Bethe roots and the corresponding eigenstates $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ are Bethe states. The eigenvalue of $t_{aux}(u)$ corresponding to the Bethe state $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ can be read directly from Eqs. (2.2.36), (2.2.37) and (2.2.38),

$$t_{\text{aux}}(u)\Phi(\{u_i\}) = t_{\text{aux}}(u,\{u_i\})\Phi(\{u_i\})$$

$$= \left[(u+is)^L \prod_{j=1}^N \frac{u-u_j-i}{u-u_j} + (u-is)^L \prod_{j=1}^N \frac{u-u_j+i}{u-u_j} \right] \Phi(\{u_i\}).$$
(2.2.43)

We verify that the poles of the expression in square brackets, above, cancel when the Bethe ansatz equations (2.2.42) are fulfilled, in agreement with the polynomiality of the auxiliary transfer matrix. Moreover, a Bethe state $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ is a highest weight, i.e.

$$S_{+}\Phi(\{u_{i}\}) = 0. \qquad (2.2.44)$$

Later, by examining the solutions to the Bethe ansatz equations (2.2.42), we will argue that their number correctly matches the degeneracy of highest weight states made out of N magnons.

We succeeded in finding the eigenstates of the auxiliary transfer matrix. We found that an eigenstate is characterized by a set of Bethe roots satisfying the Bethe ansatz equations (2.2.42). The Bethe roots play the role of quantum numbers and should encode all information about the eigenstate. In particular, they determine completely the eigenvalue of the auxiliary transfer matrix, Eq. (2.2.43). We will now see that this is also the case for the fundamental transfer matrix.

2.2. INTEGRABILITY

Energy Spectrum

The evaluation of the fundamental transfer matrix t(u) on a Bethe state $\Phi(\{u_i\})$ requires some algebra, that is explained in [82].⁹ The outcome is that

$$t(u)\Phi(\{u_i\}) = t(u,\{u_i\})\Phi(\{u_i\}) = \left[\prod_{k=1}^{N} \frac{u - u_k - is}{u - u_k + is} + O\left(u^L\right)\right]\Phi(\{u_i\}).$$
(2.2.45)

From this result and making of use of the expansion (2.2.13), we obtain the eigenvalue of the higher conserved charges,

$$Q_r \Phi(\{u_i\}) = q_r \Phi(\{u_i\}), \qquad (2.2.46)$$

with

$$q_r = \frac{i}{r-1} \sum_{k=1}^{N} \left[(u_k - is)^{1-r} - (u_k + is)^{1-r} \right], \qquad (2.2.47)$$

for $r \leq L$. In particular, we find that the Heisenberg Hamiltonian $H = Q_2 + \text{constant}$, see Eq. (2.2.15), has the eigenvalue

$$(H - E_{\text{vac}})\Phi(\{u_i\}) = E \Phi(\{u_i\}), \qquad (2.2.48)$$

with

$$E = \sum_{k=1}^{N} E_k = -\sum_{k=1}^{N} \frac{2s}{u_k^2 + s^2},$$
(2.2.49)

and the vacuum energy is

$$E_{\rm vac} = 2L(\psi(-2s) - \psi(1)). \qquad (2.2.50)$$

Notice that, for s = -1/2, the energy E is positive definite and that the vacuum energy vanishes, $E_{\text{vac}} = 0.$

We conclude, recalling the identity between the one-loop (planar) dilatation operator and the Hamiltonian of the $XXX_{-1/2}$ Heisenberg spin chain, $\delta D = 2g^2H + O(g^4)$, that the spectrum of anomalous dimensions, of Wilson operators carrying twist L and Lorentz spin N, is given by

$$\delta\Delta = 2g^2 \sum_{k=1}^{N} \frac{1}{u_k^2 + \frac{1}{4}} + O\left(g^4\right) , \qquad (2.2.51)$$

where the Bethe roots $\{u_i\}$ are solutions to the Bethe ansatz equations, Eqs. (2.2.42) with s = -1/2. We require, furthermore, the condition $U\Phi(\{u_i\}) = \Phi(\{u_i\})$ to be fulfilled, as was already explained. Using U = t(0) and Eq. (2.2.45) with s = -1/2, it turns into

$$\prod_{k=1}^{N} \frac{u_k - \frac{i}{2}}{u_k + \frac{i}{2}} = 1.$$
(2.2.52)

⁹Strictly speaking, it is explained in [82] how to construct the eigenvalue of the fundamental, or spin s, transfer matrix from the auxiliary, or spin 1/2, one, for s > 0, that is for an arbitrary-finite dimensional representation. Here we assume that the result obtained in this way can be continued to s = -1/2.

Interlude: Factorized Scattering

Looking back at Eq. (2.2.49), we note that, remarkably enough, the energy E for a N-magnon Bethe state, with roots $\{u_k\}$, is simply given by the sum of the individual energies $\{E_k\}$. The same is true for the higher conserved charges (2.2.47), and, in particular, for the total momentum $p = q_1$,

$$p = \sum_{k=1}^{N} p_k = i \sum_{k=1}^{N} \log\left(\frac{u_k + is}{u_k - is}\right).$$
 (2.2.53)

Then, to each root u_k we can associate a momentum p_k , as above, or reciprocally with $u_k = -s \cot(p_k/2)$. In terms of the momentum p_k , the energy of an individual magnon E_k , with rapidity (i.e. Bethe root) u_k , reads

$$E_k = -\frac{2}{s}\sin^2\left(\frac{p_k}{2}\right). \qquad (2.2.54)$$

The energy of the Bethe state $\Phi(\{u_k\})$ is thus identical to the one of a system of free particles with momenta $\{p_k\}$ and dispersion relation (2.2.54). However, the Heisenberg spin chain is not a free theory, and its energy spectrum is not the one of a theory of free magnons propagating over a periodic lattice of L sites. This is reflected in the fact that the momenta $\{p_k\}$ do not satisfy free quantization conditions on a closed spin chain of length L. The latter would read

$$e^{ip_k L} \equiv \left(\frac{u_k - is}{u_k + is}\right)^L = 1.$$
(2.2.55)

Instead, the momenta $\{p_k\}$ are solutions to the Bethe ansatz equations (2.2.42), that can be written as

$$e^{ip_k L} \prod_{j \neq k}^N S(p_k, p_j) = 1,$$
 (2.2.56)

where

$$S(p_k, p_j) = \frac{\cot\left(\frac{p_k}{2}\right) - \cot\left(\frac{p_j}{2}\right) - \frac{i}{s}}{\cot\left(\frac{p_k}{2}\right) - \cot\left(\frac{p_j}{2}\right) + \frac{i}{s}} = \frac{u_k - u_j + i}{u_k - u_j - i}.$$
(2.2.57)

We note that if $S(p_k, p_j)$ in (2.2.56) were equal to one, the magnons would be free. Therefore, the phase $S(p_k, p_j)$, Eq. (2.2.57), accounts for the interaction between the magnons. Indeed, $S(p_k, p_j)$ is the S-matrix for the scattering of a magnon, with momentum p_k , off a magnon, with momentum p_j , both of them propagating over a spin chain of infinite length.¹⁰ The equations (2.2.56) then reflect the remarkable property that the N-body scattering decomposes into a product of two-by-two scatterings. This can be understood as follows. The Bethe ansatz equations (2.2.56) can be thought of as the conditions of periodicity for the N-body wave function on a closed spin chain of length L. Heuristically, when one of the N magnons, with momentum p_k , is brought once around the spin chain, the wave function for the system is multiplied by a phase, due to the propagation and to the scattering off the others magnons, with momenta $\{p_j, j \neq k\}$. Since the scattering factorizes, this phase is precisely the left-hand side of (2.2.56), and, for a periodic wave function, it should be 1, or equivalently Eqs. (2.2.56).

¹⁰Note that the scattering of two magnons over a 1D lattice is, for kinematical reasons, necessarily diffractionless: $\{p_k^{\text{in}}, p_j^{\text{in}}\} = \{p_k^{\text{out}}, p_j^{\text{out}}\} = \{p_k, p_j\}$ and the two-by-two S-matrix is just a phase.
2.3. LARGE SPIN LIMIT

The factorized scattering property is intimately tied to the existence of higher conserved charges, see discussion in [86] for instance, and it is an alternative way of thinking of integrability. The original derivation by Bethe [80] of his equations (for the compact s = 1/2 XXX Heisenberg spin chain) was based on a ansatz for the N-body wave function implementing precisely the factorized scattering hypothesis. This approach is known as the coordinate Bethe ansatz. It has been used in [40] to diagonalize the Heisenberg Hamiltonian for s = -1/2 and shown to reproduce the equations (2.2.42) obtained from the algebraic Bethe ansatz. As stressed in [40], the coordinate Bethe ansatz is particularly well-suited to diagonalize the higher-loop dilatation operator and, then, compute the higher-loop deformation of the equations (2.2.42) in the gauge theory.¹¹ The outcome is a set of all-loop (asymptotic) Bethe ansatz equations [41] that are of the type (2.2.56) but with $S(p_k, p_j)$ now being the all-loop 2-body S-matrix proposed in [42, 43, 44]. These equations are complemented with the dispersion relation that generalizes (2.2.54) to all loops [39, 42]. They will be given and discussed at the end of this chapter.

2.3 Large Spin Limit

In this section, we will analyze the large spin limit $N \to \infty$ of the Bethe ansatz equations of the XXX_{-1/2} Heisenberg spin chain. We whall see that the latter set of discrete equations simplifies in this limit, and can be conveniently replaced by an integral equation.¹² Solving this equation, for the ground-state distribution of Bethe roots at large N, we will recover the logarithmic scaling for the minimal anomalous dimension, with the correct one-loop expression of the cusp anomalous dimension. The generalized scaling limit $L \sim \log N \gg 1$ [45, 47] will be also considered. More material about the large spin limit of the s = -1/2 Bethe ansatz equations can be found in [62, 88, 45, 63, 47].

2.3.1 Bethe Ansatz Equations

We start with few remarks about the solutions to the Bethe ansatz equations, in view of understanding how to characterize the ground-state distribution of Bethe roots, associated with the minimal anomalous dimension.

Counting of the Solutions

The Bethe ansatz equations read

$$\left(\frac{u_k + \frac{i}{2}}{u_k - \frac{i}{2}}\right)^L = \prod_{j \neq k}^N \frac{u_k - u_j - i}{u_k - u_j + i},$$
(2.3.1)

¹¹The algebraic Bethe ansatz cannot be applied in that case, because it is still unknown how to deform the R-matrix at higher loops.

¹²In essence, our analysis of the large spin limit is similar to the treatment of the thermodynamic limit of the Bethe ansatz equations for a gas of bosons with δ -function interaction [87]. Nevertheless, it is important to stress that the large spin limit is not the thermodynamic limit of the s = -1/2 Bethe ansatz equations, which would correspond to $N, L \to \infty$ with N/L kept fixed (see [95] for this limit and [45] for a discussion of the different regimes of high-twist high-spin minimal anomalous dimension).

where the Bethe roots u_k , k = 1, ..., N, are all distincts by construction. We assume, furthermore, that all the roots are real and finite,¹³ and that they have been decreasingly ordered, $+\infty > u_1 > u_2 > ... > u_N > -\infty$, to avoid any overcounting. We would like to uncover the main features of the solutions to Eq. (2.3.1), in order to understand how to characterize the ground-state distribution of Bethe roots. We start by rewriting the Bethe ansatz equations, Eqs. (2.3.1), as follows

$$\left(\frac{1-2iu_k}{1+2iu_k}\right)^L = (-1)^{L+N-1} \prod_{j=1}^N \frac{1+iu_k-iu_j}{1-iu_k+iu_j}.$$
(2.3.2)

Note that the product in Eq. (2.3.2) is taken over all the roots, including the root u_k , in distinction with Eq. (2.3.1). We now take the logarithm on both sides of the equation (2.3.2), choosing the principal branch, and obtain

$$2\pi n_k = iL \log\left[\frac{1-2iu_k}{1+2iu_k}\right] - i\sum_{j=1}^N \log\left[\frac{1+iu_k - iu_j}{1-iu_k + iu_j}\right].$$
 (2.3.3)

Here, the mode numbers n_k belong to \mathbb{Z} or to $(2\mathbb{Z} + 1)/2$, for L + N odd or even, respectively. It is convenient to introduce an 'off-shell' observable H(u), called the counting function, that is defined, for u an arbitrary real number, by

$$H(u) \equiv iL \log\left[\frac{1-2iu}{1+2iu}\right] - i\sum_{j=1}^{N} \log\left[\frac{1+iu-iu_j}{1-iu+iu_j}\right].$$
 (2.3.4)

Then, the equation (2.3.3) becomes equivalent to

$$2\pi n_k = H(u_k) \,. \tag{2.3.5}$$

Note that H(u) depends on the distribution of Bethe roots, through the second term on the righthand side of Eq (2.3.4), and it is a real function of u, under our general assumptions. The counting function H(u) has nice properties, worth to emphasize. For instance, we find its asymptotic values at infinity as

$$H(\pm \infty) = \pm \pi (L+N),$$
 (2.3.6)

where we took care of our choice of determination for the logarithm. Moreover, H(u) is an increasing function on the real u-axis, since its derivative is positive there,

$$H'(u) = \frac{4L}{1+4u^2} + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{2}{1+(u-u_j)^2}.$$
(2.3.7)

Observing Eq. (2.3.5) and taking into account the ordering of roots, we conclude that integers n_k are also ordered and bounded,

$$H(\infty) > 2\pi n_1 > \ldots > 2\pi n_N > H(-\infty).$$
 (2.3.8)

¹³Sending to infinity some of the Bethe roots amounts to consider $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ -descendants. The reality of the solutions to the s = -1/2 Bethe ansatz equations is discussed in [62, 88]. It contrasts with the existence of complex solutions in the (compact) s = 1/2 case (see [81] for instance). Physically, the difference between the two situations is that the interaction between s = -1/2 magnons is repulsive, while it permits formation of bound states in the s = 1/2 case, associated to complex rapidities.

This implies that the mode numbers n_k should belong to the following set

$$n_k \in \mathfrak{S} = \left\{ \frac{L+N-1}{2}, \frac{L+N-3}{2}, \dots, \frac{3-L-N}{2}, \frac{1-L-N}{2} \right\},$$
(2.3.9)

independently of the parity of L + N. There is a further restriction that the two outermost values of the set (2.3.9) are forbidden. Indeed, considering the largest root u_1 , corresponding to the largest number n_1 , we get from Eq. (2.3.4) the inequality

$$H(u_1) < iL \log\left[\frac{1-2iu_1}{1+2iu_1}\right] + (N-1)\pi < (L+N-1)\pi, \qquad (2.3.10)$$

or equivalently, using Eq. (2.3.5),

$$n_1 < \frac{L+N-1}{2} \,. \tag{2.3.11}$$

Similarly for the smallest root u_N , corresponding to the smallest number n_N , we find that

$$n_N > \frac{1 - L - N}{2} \,. \tag{2.3.12}$$

Therefore, we conclude that the mode numbers n_k should belong to

$$n_k \in \widehat{\mathfrak{S}} = \left\{ \frac{L+N-3}{2}, \frac{L+N-5}{2}, \dots, \frac{5-L-N}{2}, \frac{3-L-N}{2} \right\},$$
 (2.3.13)

leaving N + L - 2 possible values for n_k . Given a particular distribution of N (distinct) mode numbers n_k in $\widehat{\mathfrak{S}}$, we will assume that there exists a unique distribution of roots $\{u_k\}$ satisfying (2.3.5). This implies that the number of (real) solutions to the Bethe ansatz equations (2.3.1) is given by the binomial coefficient C_{N+L-2}^N . This counting agrees with the number of primary operators with Lorentz spin N, i.e. with $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ spin (Ls - N), in V,

$$V \cong V_s^{\otimes L} \cong \sum_{N=0}^{\infty} V_{Ls-N}^{\oplus d_N}, \qquad d_N = C_{N+L-2}^N. \qquad (2.3.14)$$

In particular, we verify that for twist-two operators (L = 2) there is only one anomalous dimension for a given Lorentz spin N. To obtain the exact counting of primary operators in the gauge theory, one still has to remove from the spin-chain Hilbert space V all the states which are not cyclically invariant. This is enforced by the condition (2.2.52) that can be written as

$$\frac{1}{L}\sum_{k=1}^{N} n_k \in \mathbb{Z} \text{ or } (2\mathbb{Z}+1)/2, \qquad (2.3.15)$$

for N even or odd, respectively.

Ground-State Distribution

We will now discuss how to characterize the ground-state distribution of Bethe roots, following [88, 45, 44, 47]. Let us first introduce some terminology, that we will use in this section. We argued before that to any solution of the Bethe ansatz equations there is corresponding distribution of

N mode numbers n_k in $\widehat{\mathfrak{S}}$. Equivalently, we could replace it by a distribution of (L-2) holes $\{\hat{n}_l, l = 1, \ldots, L-2\} \subset \widehat{\mathfrak{S}}$, which is the complementary of $\{n_k\}$ in $\widehat{\mathfrak{S}}^{.14}$ with the help of the counting function H(u), Eq. (2.3.4), we may associate a rapidity \hat{u}_l to each of these holes as

$$2\pi \hat{n}_l = H(\hat{u}_l), \qquad (2.3.16)$$

mimicking this way the relation between the mode number n_k and the Bethe root u_k . The hole rapidities have a nice interpretation. Indeed, due to their definition given above, they are solution to the equation

$$\left(\frac{\hat{u}_l + \frac{i}{2}}{\hat{u}_l - \frac{i}{2}}\right)^L = -\prod_{k=1}^N \frac{\hat{u}_l - u_k - i}{\hat{u}_l - u_k + i},$$
(2.3.17)

or equivalently

$$t_{\text{aux}}(\hat{u}_l, \{u_k\}) = \left(\hat{u}_l + \frac{i}{2}\right)^L \prod_{k=1}^N \frac{\hat{u}_l - u_k + i}{\hat{u}_l - u_k} + \left(\hat{u}_l - \frac{i}{2}\right)^L \prod_{k=1}^N \frac{\hat{u}_l - u_k - i}{\hat{u}_l - u_k} = 0, \quad (2.3.18)$$

where $t_{aux}(u, \{u_k\})$ is the eigenvalue of the auxiliary transfer matrix $t_{aux}(u)$, evaluated on the Bethe states $\Phi(\{u_k\})$, see Eq. (2.2.43). Therefore, the hole rapidities are roots of $t_{aux}(u, \{u_k\})$. We recall that by construction $t_{aux}(u, \{u_k\})$ is a polynomial of u of degree L. Among the L roots of this polynomial, we identified (L-2) roots as corresponding to hole rapidities. The two missing roots correspond to the two outermost elements of the set \mathfrak{S} , that we have excluded from our consideration because they could not be associated to Bethe roots. These remarks allows us to make a contact with an off-shell formulation of the Bethe ansatz equations, known as the Baxter equation. It reads

$$(u+is)^{L} Q(u-i) + (u+is)^{L} Q(u+i) = t_{aux}(u, \{u_j\})Q(u), \qquad (2.3.19)$$

where $Q(u) = \prod_{j=1}^{N} (u-u_j)$ is the Baxter polynomial and s = -1/2 for scalar operators. It is clear that the Baxter equation implies the Bethe ansatz equations, since for $u = u_k$ the right-hand side of (2.3.19) vanishes and we recover (2.3.1). Moreover, dividing on both sides of (2.3.19) by Q(u), we immediately verify that the Baxter equation correctly reproduces the expression (2.2.43) for the eigenvalue of the auxiliary transfer matrix. One of the advantages of the Baxter formulation of the Bethe ansatz equations is that it is sometimes simpler to characterize Q(u) than the complete set of Bethe roots, especially when the number of roots is large. In the particular twist-two case, it is even possible to solve exactly the Baxter equation for any value of N [27]. As shown in [62, 88, 45, 89], the Baxter equation can be used also to unravel several aspects of the spectrum of anomalous dimensions, including the large spin limit of the minimal anomalous dimension at arbitrary twist. Nevertheless, we will not pursue this direction, and will follow instead the analysis of [44, 47] for convenience with the higher-loop treatment analysed in the following chapter.¹⁵

So let us come back to the problem of the determination of the ground-state distribution of Bethe roots. We expect the ground state to be non-degenerate. We thus assume an even

¹⁴Note that for L = 2 there are no holes in $\widehat{\mathfrak{S}}$ and all positions in $\widehat{\mathfrak{S}}$ are occupied.

¹⁵Let us mention however that an all-loop asymptotic Baxter equation for planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory has been proposed in [90] and that it has been used both to study the all-loop large spin limit of minimal anomalous dimension [91] and to solve exactly the L = 2 case in a perturbative expansion in the coupling constant [92, 93].

distribution of roots u_k [88, 45], or equivalently of mode numbers n_k , and to respect the cyclicity condition (2.3.15) we choose an even Lorentz spin N. To minimize the (one-loop) anomalous dimension given by

$$\delta\Delta = 2g^2 \sum_{k=1}^{N} \frac{4}{1+4u_k^2} + O\left(g^4\right) \,, \qquad (2.3.20)$$

we will try to take the roots $\{u_k\}$ as large as possible. So let us understand the constraints put on the shape of the distribution by the Bethe equations. We recall that two consecutive roots have to be placed such that the counting function H(u) varies between them by a multiple of 2π . Now we look at the equation (2.3.4) and we see that H(u) is expressed as a sum of two terms. The first term is centered around the origin $u \sim 0$ and looks like an external potential for the roots. The second term, on the other hand, only depends on the relative distances between the roots. Moreover, it is not difficult to see that the first term attracts and bounds the roots close to the origin $u \sim 0$, while the second term generates instead a repulsive interaction between them. It follows that the typical distance between two consecutive roots is smaller when they are close to the origin $u \sim 0$ than to the edges of the distribution. The only freedom that we have to increase the typical distance between roots around the origin, and thus decrease their density there, is to allow for hole rapidities to sit between them. The best we can do is then to put (L - 2) hole rapidities in-between the smallest positive root $u_{N/2}$ and the largest negative one $u_{N/2+1}$. That configuration with all the hole rapidities centered around the origin and surrounded by the Bethe roots should correspond to the minimal anomalous dimension [45].¹⁶

2.3.2 Large Spin Integral Equation

As we have seen, the ground-state distribution of roots is symmetric, supported on the interval $D = D_- \cup D_+$, with $D_+ = -D_- = [a, c] = [u_{N/2}, u_1]$, and characterized by the condition that the (L-2) hole rapidities lie on [-a, a]. For generic values of the twist L and the Lorentz spin N, it is not possible to find the explicit distribution of roots satisfying these conditions and solving the Bethe ansatz equations. Nevertheless, some simplifications occur when N and/or L get large. Here we are interested in the limit $N \to \infty$ with L kept fixed, for which we have a large number of roots but a given number of hole rapidities. In that limit, we expect the distribution of roots a continuum integral equation.

Let us start introducing a new function $\rho(u)$ defined in terms of the counting function H(u), Eq. (2.3.4), as

$$H(u) = 2\pi \int_0^u dv \,\rho(v) \,. \tag{2.3.21}$$

Given the properties of H(u) (computed for the ground state), the function $\rho(u)$ is smooth, positive and symmetric $\rho(u) = \rho(-u)$. Note also that $\rho(u)$ is defined for an arbitrary real value of u. The reason to introduce $\rho(u)$ is that, once integrated, it permits to interpolate the counting of roots (magnons and/or holes) inside some interval. It simply follows from the relation between

¹⁶Note that, for kinematical reasons, we still have two hole rapidities that are bigger in magnitude than any Bethe roots. As said before, they correspond to the two outermost values of \mathfrak{S} .

¹⁷At least away from $u \sim \pm c$.

 $H(u_k)$ and/or $H(\hat{u}_l)$ and the mode numbers n_k and/or \hat{n}_l . Thus we refer to $\rho(u)$ as a density distribution. We recall that the counting function H(u) depends on the Bethe roots $\{u_k\}$ and reads explicitly as

$$H(u) = iL \log\left[\frac{1-2iu}{1+2iu}\right] - i\sum_{k=1}^{N} \log\left[\frac{1+iu-iu_k}{1-iu+iu_k}\right].$$
 (2.3.22)

To derive an integral equation for $\rho(u)$, we would like to replace the sum over $\{u_k\}$ in the expression above by an integral over the domain D, where the roots condense. To achieve this goal, one could for instance make use of the Euler-Maclaurin summation formula. In this way, one would obtain

$$H(u) = iL\log\left[\frac{1-2iu}{1+2iu}\right] - i\int_D dv\,\rho(v)\log\left[\frac{1+iu-iv}{1-iu+iv}\right] + \dots, \qquad (2.3.23)$$

where dots stand for boundary terms, which depend on u, c and a. However, not all of these corrections are negligible, in particular those associated with the lower-edge parameter a. To circumvent this difficulty, we will complete the sum in (2.3.23) by extending it to the (L-2) hole rapidities $\{\hat{u}_l\}$, which lie inside the interval [-a, a] for the ground state. Doing so and applying the Euler-Maclaurin formula, we obtain

$$H(u) = iL \log\left[\frac{1-2iu}{1+2iu}\right] + i\sum_{l=1}^{L-2} \log\left[\frac{1+iu-i\hat{u}_l}{1-iu+i\hat{u}_l}\right] - i\int_{-c}^{c} dv \,\rho(v) \log\left[\frac{1+iu-iv}{1-iu+iv}\right] + \dots \quad (2.3.24)$$

Here the dots stand for corrections that are suppressed as $1/(\rho(c)c^2)$, when $c \to \infty$ with u < c. The quantity $\rho(c) = H'(c) = H'(u_1)$ is bounded from below $\rho(c) \ge 2$, see Eq. (2.3.7), and as shown in [88, 45] the parameter c is large when $N \gg 1$. Therefore, we can safely neglect the boundary terms in the large spin limit as far as we assume u < c. As we shall see, the logarithmic scaling originates from the accumulation of roots around $u \sim 0$ [88, 45], and the contribution from $u \sim c$ to the anomalous dimension is well suppressed, so we will no longer take care of the dots in (2.3.24). Now, differentiating on both sides of (2.3.21) and using (2.3.24), we can deduce an integral equation for the function $\rho(u)$ that reads

$$2\pi\rho(u) = \frac{4L}{1+4u^2} - \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} \frac{2}{(u-\hat{u}_l)^2 + 1} + 2\int_{-c}^{c} dv \, \frac{\rho(v)}{(u-v)^2 + 1} \,. \tag{2.3.25}$$

A similar equation has been obtained in [47], and for L = 2, when there is simply no sum over hole rapidities in the right-hand side of (2.3.25), it coincides with the equation of [63]. The equation (2.3.25) determines $\rho(u)$ with an implicit dependence on the twist L, the parameter cand the set of hole rapidities $\{\hat{u}_l\}$. The latter are fixed, by definition, by the relation $H(\hat{u}_l) = 2\pi \hat{n}_l$, that can be written as

$$\int_{0}^{\hat{u}_{l}} dv \,\rho(v) = \hat{n}_{l} \,. \tag{2.3.26}$$

Once the solution to (2.3.25) is known, the relation above can be thought of as a set of effective Bethe ansatz equations that determine the hole rapidities. The edge-parameter c can be eliminated in favor of the Lorentz spin N by the normalization condition $H(c) - H(-c) = 2\pi(N + L - 3)$, or equivalently

$$\int_{-c}^{c} dv \,\rho(v) = N + L - 3\,. \tag{2.3.27}$$

Finally, by using the same strategy as before to convert the sum over the Bethe roots into an integral, the formula for the anomalous dimension reads

$$\delta\Delta = 2g^2 \int_{-c}^{c} dv \, \frac{\rho(v)}{u^2 + \frac{1}{4}} - 2g^2 \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} \frac{1}{\hat{u}_l^2 + \frac{1}{4}} + \dots \,, \tag{2.3.28}$$

where the dots include terms suppressed by $1/c^2$ or higher-loop $O(g^4)$ corrections.

Without solving the equation (2.3.25), we note that if the hole rapidities were not taken into account, or if they were all larger than the Bethe roots, we would find that the twist-L solution is given simply by rescaling the twist-two solution such that¹⁸

$$2\rho(u;L) = L\rho(u;L=2).$$
(2.3.29)

Then, since the anomalous dimension of twist-two operators scales at large Lorentz spin as $\delta \Delta_{L=2} = 2 \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N$, we would have that $\delta \Delta_L = L \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N$, which is the behavior of the maximal anomalous dimension but not the desired result. Therefore, while the consideration of the hole rapidities may look like a (subleading) discretization effect in the large N limit, their role appears in fact to be essential for the correct description of the minimal anomalous dimension. As we shall see, their introduction ensures that the logarithmic scaling $\delta \Delta_{\min} = 2 \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N$ is independent of the twist L, as it should be [49].

2.3.3 Large Spin Solution

Let us discuss now the large c solution to (2.3.25). To simplify our problem, we decompose it by writing the density distribution $\rho(u)$ as the sum

$$\rho(u) = \frac{L}{2}\rho_0(u) + \rho(u, \{\hat{u}_l\}).$$
(2.3.30)

Here the first term $\rho_0(u)$ satisfies the twist-two equation [63]

$$2\pi\rho_0(u) = \frac{8}{1+4u^2} + 2\int_{-c}^{c} dv \,\frac{\rho_0(v)}{(u-v)^2+1}\,,\tag{2.3.31}$$

while the second term accounts for the dependence on the holes rapidities and is solution to

$$2\pi\rho(u,\{\hat{u}_l\}) = -\sum_{l=1}^{L-2} \frac{2}{(u-\hat{u}_l)^2 + 1} + 2\int_{-c}^{c} dv \frac{\rho(v,\{\hat{u}_l\})}{(u-v)^2 + 1}.$$
(2.3.32)

Note that due to the minus sign in front of the inhomogeneous term in the right-hand side of (2.3.32), the function $\rho(u, \{\hat{u}_l\})$ is negative. Instead, the function $\rho_0(u)$ and the total density $\rho(u)$ are positive. Keeping u fixed and assuming $c \to \infty$, the integrals over v in (2.3.31) and (2.3.32) can be extended to the full real axis and the equations (2.3.31) and (2.3.32) are solved by the Fourier transform. In this way, we construct the solutions $\rho_0(u)$ and $\rho(u, \{\hat{u}_l\})$ up to corrections of order O(1/c) for $|u| \ll c$. They read

$$\rho_0(u) = \frac{2}{\pi} \int_0^\infty dt \ e^{-t/2} \left(\frac{\cos\left(ut\right)}{1 - e^{-t}} - \frac{1}{t} \right) + C_0 \,, \tag{2.3.33}$$

¹⁸The normalization condition (2.3.27) would be different however. But the right-hand side of (2.3.27) would still scale as N at large N, which is sufficient for the validity of our discussion.

$$\rho(u, \{u_l\}) = -\frac{1}{\pi} \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} \int_0^\infty dt \, e^{-t} \left(\frac{\cos\left((u - \hat{u}_l)t\right)}{1 - e^{-t}} - \frac{1}{t} \right) - \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} C(\hat{u}_l) \,, \tag{2.3.34}$$

in agreement with the findings of [47]. Here, the constants C_0 and $C(\hat{u}_l)$ depend a priori on c and are left undetermined. They reflect the vanishing at t = 0 of the (multiplicative) kernel $(1 - e^{-t})$ in Fourier space, leading to a δ -function ambiguity $\sim C\delta(t)$. The integrals over t in (2.3.33) and (2.3.34) can be done exactly and the solutions $\rho_0(u)$ and $\rho(u, \{u_l\})$ may be expressed in terms of the Euler psi-function. Namely, we get

$$\rho_0(u) = -\frac{1}{\pi} \left(\psi \left(\frac{1}{2} + iu \right) + \psi \left(\frac{1}{2} - iu \right) + 2\log 2 \right) + C_0, \qquad (2.3.35)$$

$$\rho(u, \{u_l\}) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} \left(\psi(1 + i(u - \hat{u}_l)) + \psi(1 - i(u - \hat{u}_l)) \right) - \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} C(\hat{u}_l) \,. \tag{2.3.36}$$

Looking at the expressions (2.3.35) and (2.3.36), we may be a little bit surprised not to find any sign of the expected logarithmic scaling nor of its property to be independent of the twist L.¹⁹ In fact, this information is hidden in the coefficients C_0 and $C(\hat{u}_l)$, which turn out to scale as log c, when $c \gg 1$, and therefore dominate the contributions coming from the psi-functions in (2.3.35) and (2.3.36). A simple way to understand why the coefficients C_0 and $C(\hat{u}_l)$ cannot be of order $O(c^0)$ is to look at the solutions (2.3.35) and (2.3.36) for $1 \ll |u| (\ll c)$. In that case, we may apply the asymptotic behaviors of (2.3.35) and (2.3.36), given respectively by

$$\rho_0(u) = -\frac{\log u^2 + 2\log 2}{\pi} + C_0 + O(1/u^2), \qquad (2.3.37)$$

$$\rho(u, \{u_l\}) = \frac{(L-2)\log u^2}{2\pi} - \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} C(\hat{u}_l) + O(1/u^2), \qquad (2.3.38)$$

to reveal that the coefficients C_0 and $C(\hat{u}_l)$ should grow at large c in order to restore the positivity of $\rho_0(u)$, and, respectively, the negativity of $\rho(u, \{u_l\})$. To verify it and uncover the logarithmic scaling of the minimal anomalous dimension, we will look at the solutions to (2.3.31) and (2.3.32) in the complementary regime $c \to \infty$ with $\bar{u} = u/c$ fixed, and match their expressions at $\bar{u} \sim 0$ against (2.3.37) and (2.3.38). In this regime, the equations (2.3.31) and (2.3.32) turn into singular integral equations of the Riemann-Hilbert type that can be solved explicitly [88, 45, 63, 47]. Their solutions read [88]

$$\rho_0(\bar{u}) = \frac{1}{\pi} \log\left(\frac{1+\sqrt{1-\bar{u}^2}}{1-\sqrt{1-\bar{u}^2}}\right),\tag{2.3.39}$$

$$\rho(\bar{u}, \{u_l\}) = -\frac{L-2}{2\pi} \log\left(\frac{1+\sqrt{1-\bar{u}^2}}{1-\sqrt{1-\bar{u}^2}}\right).$$
(2.3.40)

We see from the expression above that we completely lost the information about the distribution of hole rapidities, except for their overall number. This is due to the fact that the rescaled hole rapidities $\{\hat{u}_l/c\}$ vanish at large c. Moreover, we verify that the total density (2.3.30) is independent of L and coincides with the twist-two solution (2.3.39), $\rho(\bar{u}) = \rho_0(\bar{u})$. The solutions (2.3.39)

¹⁹We recall that L multiplies $\rho_0(u)$ in the expression for the total density $\rho(u)$, see Eq.(2.3.30).

2.3. LARGE SPIN LIMIT

and (2.3.40) are reliable at large c for $|\bar{u}| > 1/c$. Indeed, for $|\bar{u}| \sim 1/c$ the fine structure of the hole rapidities emerges, and accounts in particular for the fact that the densities $\rho(\bar{u}, \{u_l\})$ is not picked around $\bar{u} = 0$, as suggested by (2.3.40), but instead around $\bar{u} = \hat{u}_l/c$, in agreement with (2.3.36). Moreover, the singularity of (2.3.39) and (2.3.40) at $\bar{u} = 0$ is resolved by a $\sim \log c$ behavior. We can now determine the arbitrary constants C_0 and $C(\hat{u}_l)$ of (2.3.35) and (2.3.36). Namely, matching the asymptotic behaviors of (2.3.39) and (2.3.40) for $\bar{u} \ll 1$, given respectively by

$$\rho_0(\bar{u}) = -\frac{\log u^2}{\pi} + \frac{2\log(2c)}{\pi} + O(\bar{u}^2), \qquad (2.3.41)$$

$$\rho(\bar{u}, \{u_l\}) = \frac{(L-2)\log u^2}{2\pi} - \frac{(L-2)\log(2c)}{\pi} + O(\bar{u}^2), \qquad (2.3.42)$$

with our previous findings, Eqs. (2.3.37) and (2.3.38), we get

$$C_0 = \frac{2\log(2c) + 2\log 2}{\pi}, \qquad C(\hat{u}_l) = \frac{\log(2c)}{\pi}, \qquad (2.3.43)$$

This two values complete our construction of the large c solution.

We are now ready to compute the minimal anomalous dimension given by (2.3.28). We first eliminate c in favor of N with the help of the normalization condition (2.3.27). We note that the integral in (2.3.27) receives a dominant contribution from intermediate values of \bar{u} when c is large. It means that it can be computed with the expressions (2.3.39) and (2.3.40) for $\rho(\bar{u})$. It leads to

$$2c = N + \dots, \qquad (2.3.44)$$

where dots stand for terms suppressed as compared to $N \gg 1$. The situation is different for the anomalous dimension (2.3.28). It receives dominant contribution from u fixed at large c, and it can thus be computed with the expressions (2.3.33) and (2.3.34) for $\rho(u)$, supplemented with the values of the constants given in (2.3.43). We find this way that

$$\delta\Delta_{\min} = 2g^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \, \frac{\rho(u)}{u^2 + \frac{1}{4}} - 2g^2 \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} \frac{1}{\hat{u}_l^2 + \frac{1}{4}} + \dots$$
$$= 8g^2 \log N - 8g^2 \psi(1) + 2g^2 \sum_{l=1}^{L-2} \left[\psi(\frac{1}{2} + i\hat{u}_l) + \psi(\frac{1}{2} - i\hat{u}_l) - 2\psi(1) \right] + \dots, \quad (2.3.45)$$

in agreement with the results of [45, 47]. Here the dots stand for 1/N-suppressed corrections or higher-loop contributions. We conclude from (2.3.45) that the minimal anomalous dimension scales logarithmically at large Lorentz spin $N \gg 1$. Moreover, we verify that it supports the twist-independent form

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N + \dots, \qquad (2.3.46)$$

with the one-loop expression for the cusp anomalous dimension given by $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) = 4g^2 + \dots$ This results agrees with the known one-loop computation of the cusp anomalous dimension [51, 49], obtained by a direct evaluation of the vev of a cusped Wilson loop in gauge theory.

All along our analysis, we have assumed that the hole rapidities were small. We can now check that it is effectively the case by looking at the equations for them. We recall that they read $(l = 1, \dots, L - 2) \int_{0}^{\hat{u}_{l}} dv \,\rho(v) = \hat{n}_{l} \,, \tag{2.3.47}$

where the mode numbers $\{\hat{n}_l\}$ fill the set $\{(L-3)/2, (L-5)/2, \ldots, -(L-3)/2\}$. Since we found that the density distribution scales as $\rho(u) \sim 2(\log N)/\pi$ at large N, it immediately follows from the relation above that the hole rapidities are small $\hat{u}_l \sim 1/\log N$. Similarly, the minimal magnon rapidity a is small since it satisfies

$$\frac{L-1}{2} = \int_0^a dv \,\rho(v) \simeq a \,\rho(0) \sim \frac{2a}{\pi} \log N \,. \tag{2.3.48}$$

Thus the gap in the distribution of Bethe roots closes in the large N limit. We note however that a possibility to keep this gap open is to assume that the twist L is large and grows logarithmically with N. This limit is interesting to probe the vicinity of the logarithmic scaling and we will now consider it in more details.

2.3.4 Generalized Scaling Limit

The generalized scaling limit is obtained by keeping fixed the scaling variable $j = L/\log N$ in the limit $N, L \to \infty$ [45, 47]. Then, we find from (2.3.48) that a gap forms as $a \sim \pi j/4$ when j starts to grow. Moreover, since the typical distance between the hole rapidities is of order $1/\log N$, their distribution over the interval [-a, a] is dense. We can therefore repeat our analysis above to obtain an integral equation for the (renormalized) hole density distribution $\rho_{\rm h}(u) \equiv \rho(u)/\log N$ with $u \in [-a, a]$. Namely, taking into account our previous findings for the density $\rho(u)$, see Eqs (2.3.30), (2.3.35), (2.3.36) and (2.3.43), and applying the Euler-Maclaurin formula to the sums over hole rapidities, we find that the relation

$$\frac{2\pi}{\log N}\rho(u) = 4 - j\left[\psi\left(\frac{1}{2} + iu\right) + \psi\left(\frac{1}{2} - iu\right)\right] + \int_{-a}^{a} dv \,\rho_{\rm h}(v) \left[\psi(1 + i(u - v)) + \psi(1 - i(u - v))\right],\tag{2.3.49}$$

holds true at large N and fixed j, for any value of u. For $u \in [-a, a]$ we have $\rho_{\rm h}(u) \equiv \rho(u)/\log N$ leading to the hole equation

$$2\pi\rho_{\rm h}(u) = 4 - j \left[\psi\left(\frac{1}{2} + iu\right) + \psi\left(\frac{1}{2} - iu\right)\right] + \int_{-a}^{a} dv \,\rho_{\rm h}(v) \left[\psi(1 + i(u - v)) + \psi(1 - i(u - v))\right].$$
(2.3.50)

This equation agrees with that of [47] up to an inessential rescaling of the hole density $\rho_{\rm h}(u)$. After solving the equation (2.3.50) for $\rho_{\rm h}(u)$, one can eliminate the parameter *a* in favor of $j = L/\log N$ with the help of the normalization condition

$$\int_{-a}^{a} dv \,\rho_{\rm h}(v) = j \,. \tag{2.3.51}$$

We find moreover that the minimal anomalous dimension still scales logarithmically with N but receives corrections depending on j. They can be introduced as [45, 47]

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} = \left[2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) + \epsilon(g, j) \right] \log N + \dots, \qquad (2.3.52)$$

44

where we absorbed the contribution of the holes into the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$. Here the dots stand for corrections of order $O(\log^0 N)$ at fixed j. The one-loop expression for the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ follows from (2.3.45) and reads

$$\epsilon(g,j) = 2g^2 \int_{-a}^{a} dv \,\rho_{\rm h}(v) \left[\psi\left(\frac{1}{2} + iv\right) + \psi\left(\frac{1}{2} - iv\right) - 2\psi(1) \right] + O(g^4) \,, \tag{2.3.53}$$

in agreement with [47].

To find a more explicit formula for $\epsilon(g, j)$ one needs to solve the hole equation (2.3.50). At small j, or equivalently at small a, the solution can be found as a series obtained by iterating the inhomogeneous term on the right-hand side of the hole equation [47]. The resulting expansion for the scaling function runs in integer powers of j [45, 47]

$$\epsilon(g,j) = \epsilon_1(g) \, j + \epsilon_2(g) \, j^2 + \epsilon_3(g) \, j^3 + \dots \,, \tag{2.3.54}$$

with the one-loop results

$$\epsilon_1(g) = 8g^2 \log 2 + O(g^4), \qquad \epsilon_2(g) = 0 + O(g^4), \qquad \epsilon_3(g) = -\frac{7}{12}\pi^2 g^2 \zeta_3 + O(g^4), \qquad (2.3.55)$$

where $\zeta_z = \zeta(z)$ is the Riemann zeta-function. At large j, the analysis of the hole equation is more difficult. It was performed in [94] up to next-to-next-to-leading order. The one-loop result reads explicitly as

$$\epsilon(g,j) = 8g^2 \left[-1 + \frac{1}{j} + O(1/j^2) \right] + O(g^4).$$
(2.3.56)

The first term in the square brackets above exactly compensates the contribution of the cusp anomalous dimension in (2.3.52), and we find that the one-loop anomalous dimension scales as [95]

$$\delta\Delta_{\min} = \frac{8g^2 \log^2 N}{L} + \dots , \qquad (2.3.57)$$

when $1 \ll \log N \ll L$. We stress however that even if L is quite large when j is large, it is always assumed to be much smaller than N for the consistency of our approach. If L were comparable with $N \gg 1$, we would have to revise the construction of the magnon density distribution $\rho(\bar{u})$ for rescaled rapidities $\bar{u} = u/c \sim u/N \sim O(1)$. This is so because (rescaled) hole rapidities \hat{u}_l/c would not be sent to zero if $L \sim N \gg 1$ and, therefore, the density $\rho(\bar{u})$ would no longer be given by the same twist-independent expression $\rho(\bar{u}; L) = \rho(\bar{u}, L = 2)$. The cancellation in (2.3.57) of the cusp anomalous dimension against the leading scaling function at large j is a manifestation of this lost of universality. In conclusion, the result (2.3.57) holds for $1 \ll \log N \ll L \ll N$ only [45].

The previous remark points toward the existence of another regime when $L \sim N \gg 1$. It can be investigated by taking the scaling limit $N, L \to \infty$ with $\alpha \equiv L/N$ kept fixed and arbitrary. This regime has been analysed in [95] to one loop order in the gauge theory and to leading order at strong coupling in the dual string theory. When $\alpha \ll 1$, it was found that

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} = \frac{8g^2 \log^2 (1/\alpha)}{L} \sim \frac{8g^2 \log^2 N}{L} \,, \tag{2.3.58}$$

in agreement with (2.3.57). This is satisfying since the limits $\alpha \to 0$ and $j \to \infty$ overlap. When $\alpha \gg 1$, the anomalous dimension is small and exhibits the BMN scaling

$$\delta\Delta_{\min} = \frac{8\pi^2 g^2}{\alpha L} = \frac{8\pi^2 g^2 N}{L^2} \,. \tag{2.3.59}$$

At intermediate α , the one-loop anomalous dimension can be found as $\delta\Delta_{\min} = g^2 F(\alpha)/L$, up to subleading corrections suppressed by higher powers of 1/L. Here $F(\alpha)$ is independent of the coupling constant and expressed parametrically in terms of some elliptic functions. Remarkably enough, the AdS/CFT correspondence can be verified immediately in the α -regime. As shown in [95], one gets $F_{\text{gauge}}(\alpha) = F_{\text{string}}(\alpha)$ for arbitrary α , with $F_{\text{string}}(\alpha)$ extracted from the energy of a semiclassical spinning string $E - N - L = g^2 F(\alpha)/L$ carrying both a large spin N and momentum L [14, 15]. This direct matching of the gauge $(g^2 \ll 1)$ and string $(g \gg 1)$ theory results in the α -regime, without the recourse of interpolating between weak and strong coupling, is an illustration of the BMN correspondence [13].²⁰ The direct matching does not apply however when the anomalous dimension scales logarithmically with N [14, 15].²¹ In that case, to verify the AdS/CFT correspondence, one has to compute radiative corrections to the cusp anomalous dimension and scaling function, resum the weak coupling expansion and take the strong coupling limit in order to compare with the string theory. As we shall see, this program became recently feasible thanks to conjectured all-loop Bethe ansatz equations for the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector of the gauge theory [40, 41, 44].

2.3.5 Concluding Remarks

We see from all these results that the structure of the large-spin minimal anomalous dimension is quite involved and depends crucially on whether L is small or large as compared to $\log N$ and/or N [45]. When $L \sim \log N \gg 1$, the minimal anomalous dimension has a logarithmic growth $\sim \log N$, controlled by the cusp anomalous dimension and the scaling function. Our analysis demonstrated how both observables can be obtained from the solution to the Bethe ansatz equations. The analysis of [95] completes the picture for $L \sim N \gg 1$ and it is found that the anomalous dimension no longer scales logarithmically with N but instead is suppressed as 1/L.

In the following section, we will report on the deformation of the one-loop Bethe ansatz equations that incorporates the higher-loop corrections of the gauge theory. Given their explicit expressions [41, 44], one can generalize the large N analysis, above, in order to compute the cusp anomalous dimension and scaling function to all loops. It leads to integral equations for the all-loop density distributions of Bethe roots and hole rapidities, constructed in [63, 44, 47]. In the next chapters, we will solve these equations at strong coupling and make comparison with string theory. We will always consider the vicinity of the logarithmic regime corresponding to $j = L/\log N$ fixed and 'small'.²² We will see that even under this restriction the analysis remains subtle at strong coupling.

2.4 All-Loop Asymptotic Bethe Ansatz Equations

In this section, we present the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz, in the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector, conjectured in [40, 41, 44].

²⁰Strictly speaking, the result of [95] ??? [96] is a generalization of the BMN scaling hypothesis that originally assumes that N is kept fixed when L is taken to be large.

²¹Except if $j \to \infty$.

²²We will precise later what we mean by small when the coupling gets large.

These equations are most naturally written in terms of a deformed spectral parameter x(u) defined as [39]

$$2x(u) = u + \sqrt{u^2 - (2g)^2}.$$
(2.4.1)

Here u is the usual spin-chain spectral parameter and x(u) has a cut along the real interval $u^2 < (2g)^2$. We note that $x(u) \simeq u$ if $|u| \gg 2g$ and more particularly if $g \sim 0$. Moreover, we see that the weak coupling expansion of the deformed spectral parameter x(u), assuming u fixed and away from the cut, runs in integer powers of g^2 .

Equations

In the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector, the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations [40, 41, 44] read

$$\left(\frac{x_k^+}{x_k^-}\right)^L = \prod_{j \neq k}^N \frac{x_k^- - x_j^+}{x_k^+ - x_j^-} \frac{1 - g^2 / x_k^+ x_j^-}{1 - g^2 / x_k^- x_j^+} \exp 2i\theta(u_k, u_j), \qquad (2.4.2)$$

for a N magnons Bethe state, k = 1, ..., N. Here, we have introduced the notations $x_k^{\pm} \equiv x^{\pm}(u_k) \equiv x(u_k \pm i/2)$, and $\theta(u_k, u_j)$ stands for the so-called dressing phase. We will see later that the dressing phase vanishes up to three-loop in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory [44], while it is a leading-order effect at strong coupling in order to correctly reproduce the spectrum of semiclassical states in type IIB superstring theory [98, 40].

Putting the dressing phase to zero, $\theta(u_k, u_j) = 0$, it is immediate to verify that the equations (2.4.2) reproduce the Bethe ansatz equations of the Heisenberg spin chain, in the one-loop approximation g = 0 and $x^{\pm} = u \pm i/2$. Moreover, the equations (2.4.2) were shown to diagonalize the mixing matrix up to two-loop, by explicit gauge theory computations [63, 37] and algebraic construction [35]. They were furthermore proved to be consistent with the known three-loop spectroscopy of anomalous dimensions (see for instance [40]).

Lastly, the equations (2.4.2) are supplemented with the cyclicity condition

$$\prod_{k=1}^{N} \frac{x_k^+}{x_k^-} = 1.$$
(2.4.3)

Note that for a state with an even distribution of Bethe roots $\{u_k\}$ (and an even Lorentz-spin N), they are automatically satisfied, due to the property $x^+(-u) = -x^-(u)$.

Dressing Phase

The dressing phase $\theta(u_k, u_j)$ admits a bilinear expansion over the infinite tower of conserved charges [98, 40, 99], that can be parameterized as

$$\theta(u_k, u_j) = \sum_{r \ge 2} \sum_{s \ge r+1} g^{r+s-2} c_{r,s}(g) \big(q_r(u_k) q_s(u_j) - q_s(u_k) q_r(u_j) \big) \,. \tag{2.4.4}$$

Here, the all-loop expressions for the charges are given by [39] $(r \ge 2)$

$$q_r(u) = \frac{i}{r-1} \left(x^+(u)^{1-r} - x^-(u)^{1-r} \right) , \qquad (2.4.5)$$

and the coupling-dependent expansion coefficients $c_{r,s}(g)$ all vanish, except for the infinite sequence s = r + 1 + 2n with $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

At strong coupling, the dressing-phase coefficients are given, up to next-to-leading order, by

$$c_{r,s}(g) = g \,\delta_{r+1,s} - \frac{2(r-1)(s-1)}{\pi(s-r)(s+r-2)} + \dots , \qquad (2.4.6)$$

where dots stand for two- and higher-loop quantum string contributions, suppressed by powers of 1/g. The first term in the right-hand side of (2.4.6) was obtained in [98, 40] by discretizing the finite-gap equations of the classical string theory [18, 97].²³ One-loop quantum-string correction to the 'classical' dressing-phase, the second term in the right-hand side of (2.4.6), was first discussed and partially computed in [100] by confronting the prediction of the Bethe ansatz equations with an explicit string theory computation for the one-loop energy shift of a spinning string. The complete one-loop expression was constructed in [101] in a similar way. It passed checks [102, 109] and was also explicitly constructed by a direct one-loop quantization of the finite-gap equations in [103]. An all-order 1/g expansion for the coefficients $c_{r,s}(g)$, which turns out to be asymptotic, was proposed in [43], by exploiting the crossing symmetry equation, argued in [104] to constrain the functional dependence of the dressing phase.

An exact representation for the dressing-phase coefficients, which 'resums' the asymptotic series (2.4.6), was proposed in [44]. It reads explicitly as

$$c_{r,s}(g) = 2(-1)^n (r-1)(s-1) \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \frac{J_{r-1}(2gt)J_{s-1}(2gt)}{e^t - 1}, \qquad (2.4.7)$$

still with $r \ge 2$, s = r + 1 + 2n and $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Here, $J_k(t)$ is the k-th Bessel function of the first kind. The latter is a holomorphic function of t, with small t behavior given by $J_k(t) \propto t^k$. It follows immediately that the coefficient $c_{r,s}(g)$ scales at weak coupling as

$$c_{r,s}(g) \sim g^{r+s-2}$$
. (2.4.8)

Moreover, due to the fact that the Bessel functions have a definite parity, the weak coupling expansion of the coefficients $c_{r,s}(g)$ runs in g^2 , as expected from the gauge theory point of view. Combining the weak coupling scaling (2.4.8), the overall factor g^{r+s-2} in Eq. (2.4.4) and the fact that the charges are of order $O(g^0)$, we conclude that the dressing phase starts at four-loop. Namely, we find

$$\theta(u_k, u_j) = 4\zeta_3 g^6 (q_2(u_k)q_3(u_j) - q_3(u_k)q_2(u_j)) + \dots, \qquad (2.4.9)$$

which is suppressed by g^6 as compared to the $O(g^0)$ contribution of the one-loop Bethe ansatz equations - and so corresponds effectively to a four-loop correction in the gauge theory perturbative expansion. The result $c_{2,3}(g) = 4\zeta_3 g^3 + \ldots$ was verified against a direct four-loop gauge theory calculation in [105]. An alternative (integral) representation for the dressing phase was found in [106] and used in [107, 108] to prove that it is the minimal solution to the crossing symmetry equation [104].

²³The overall factor g^{r+s-2} , that appears in front of the expansion coefficients $c_{r,s}(g)$ in Eq. (2.4.4), may look suspicious at first sight, since it seems to indicate that the strong coupling of $\theta(u_k, u_j)$ simply does not exist, if $c_{r,s}(g) \sim g, \forall (r, s)$. However, string semiclassical states are described by a distribution of large Bethe roots $\{u_k\}$, scaling as $u_k \sim g, g \to \infty$. It is therefore convenient to first rescale the rapidities as $u_k \propto g \hat{u}_k$ before to take the strong coupling limit. After this rescaling has been done, the charge $q_r(u)$ acquires an overall factor g^{1-r} , which combines with g^{1-s} coming from $q_{s-1}(u)$ to cancel the factor g^{r+s-2} in front of $c_{r,s}(g)$.

All-loop Scaling Dimension

The contribution to the all-loop anomalous dimension of an individual magnon, carrying a rapidity u, is directly related to the conserved charge $q_2(u)$, as in the one-loop approximation, and reads explicitly as

$$\delta\Delta(u) = 2g^2 q_2(u) = 2ig^2 \left(\frac{1}{x^+(u)} - \frac{1}{x^-(u)}\right).$$
(2.4.10)

For a state formed of N magnons, with a set of rapidities $\{u_k\}$, the anomalous dimension is simply given by the sums of the individual contributions, that is

$$\delta\Delta = 2g^2 \sum_{k=1}^{N} q_2(u_k) \,. \tag{2.4.11}$$

The spectrum of all-loop anomalous dimensions, for twist L and spin N Wilson operators, is then obtained by plugging into the relation (2.4.11) the Bethe roots $\{u_k\}$ that are solutions to the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations (2.4.2).

Introducing the momentum p defined as

$$p = \lim_{r \to 1} q_r(u) = -i \log\left(\frac{x^+(u)}{x^-(u)}\right),$$
(2.4.12)

the scaling dimension of a conformal operator, carrying a Lorentz spin N, admits the representation

$$\Delta = L + N + \delta \Delta = L + \sum_{k=1}^{N} \sqrt{1 + 16g^2 \sin^2\left(\frac{p_k}{2}\right)}.$$
 (2.4.13)

Here, the twist L measures the all-loop scaling dimension of the ferromagnetic vacuum, built out of L scalar fields $\mathcal{Z}(0)$ and no light-cone derivatives acting on. Indeed, this state belongs to a short multiplet of the superconformal algebra $\mathfrak{psu}(2,2|4)$ and its scaling dimension is protected from radiative corrections to all-loop (see [38] for instance). From the relation (2.4.13), we read the all-loop magnon dispersion relation as [39]

$$E = \sqrt{1 + 16g^2 \sin^2\left(\frac{p}{2}\right)}.$$
 (2.4.14)

Here, the periodicity in p reflects the discrete nature of the spin chain. Its all-loop dependence was derived in [42] from the residual symmetry algebra of the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory, in the limit of infinite spin-chain length $(L \to \infty)$.

At strong coupling, we may discriminate between three different regimes. Rescaling the momentum $p \rightarrow p/2g$ and expanding in powers of 1/g, we find the relativistic (massive) dispersion relation

$$E = \sqrt{1 + p^2} \,. \tag{2.4.15}$$

It corresponds to the regime of perturbative excitations of the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ superstring σ -model, quantized in the light-cone gauge [13, 19]. On the other hand, had we kept p fixed and taken the strong coupling limit of (2.4.14), we would enter a regime of solitonic excitations with dispersion relation

$$E = 4g \left| \sin^2 \left(\frac{p}{2} \right) \right| \,. \tag{2.4.16}$$

Semiclassical string solution satisfying the dispersion relation above have been constructed in [109] (see also [19] for the light-cone gauge construction), and called giant magnon. It is a rather peculiar property of type IIB superstring theory on $AdS_5 \times S^5$ that the fundamental (asymptotic) particles interpolate between (perturbative) plane-wave solutions and (non-linear) solitonic solutions of the equations of motion.²⁴ The third regime, the so-called near-flat space regime, lies in between the two previous ones and it is characterized by $p \sim 1/g^{1/2}$ and $E \sim g^{1/2}$. It was introduced in [110] and further discussed in [67]. Note finally that, as for the gauge theory, the all-loop dispersion relation (2.4.14) can be understood from the residual symmetry algebra of the light-cone superstring theory [109, 111, 19].

Asymptoticity and Wrapping Effect

The all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations (2.4.2) can be written equivalently as

$$\left(\frac{u_k + \frac{i}{2}}{u_k - \frac{i}{2}}\right)^L \left(\frac{1 + g^2/(x_k^-)^2}{1 + g^2/(x_k^+)^2}\right)^L$$

$$= \prod_{j \neq k}^N \frac{u_k - u_j - i}{u_k - u_j + i} \left(\frac{1 - g^2/x_k^+ x_j^-}{1 - g^2/x_k^- x_j^+}\right)^2 \exp 2i\theta(u_j, u_k) \,.$$
(2.4.17)

It simply follows from substituting into Eq. (2.4.2) the relations

$$\frac{x_k^+}{x_k^-} = \frac{u_k + \frac{i}{2}}{u_k - \frac{i}{2}} \left(\frac{1 + g^2/(x_k^-)^2}{1 + g^2/(x_k^+)^2} \right), \qquad \frac{x_k^- - x_j^+}{x_k^+ - x_j^-} = \frac{u_k - u_j - i}{u_k - u_j + i} \left(\frac{1 - g^2/x_k^+ x_j^-}{1 - g^2/x_k^- x_j^+} \right), \qquad (2.4.18)$$

that are easily derived from the identity

$$x(u) + \frac{g^2}{x(u)} = u.$$
 (2.4.19)

Taking into account that the dressing phase vanishes up to three-loop at weak coupling, one easily verify that the equations (2.4.17) reduce to the Bethe ansatz equations of the $XXX_{-1/2}$ Heisenberg spin chain (2.3.1) when $g \to 0$ (one-loop approximation). Beyond one-loop order, the set of all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations (2.4.17) can be solved at weak coupling by assuming that the Bethe roots $\{u_k\}$ admit and expansion in powers of g^2 ,

$$u_k = u_k(g) = u_k^{(0)} + g^2 u_k^{(1)} + \dots, \qquad (2.4.20)$$

where $\{u_k^{(0)}\}\$ is solution to the XXX_{-1/2} Bethe ansatz equations (2.3.1). In principle, starting from a particular solution $\{u_k^{(0)}\}\$, one can solve iteratively the equations (2.4.17) for $\{u_k^{(n)}\}\$ with *n* arbitrarily large. Plugging the obtained expansion (2.4.20) for $\{u_k\}\$ in the formula (2.4.10) and expanding at weak coupling, one obtains the perturbative expansion of the anomalous dimension up to order $O(g^{2(n+1)})$.

 $^{^{24}}$ This situation turns out to be possible due to the noncompatibility of the light-cone gauge fixing, that removes unphysical excitations from the spectrum of the theory, with the relativistic invariance (see [19] and references therein).

2.4. ALL-LOOP ASYMPTOTIC BETHE ANSATZ EQUATIONS

More generally, one could expect to resum the expansion (2.4.20) and/or directly solve Eqs. (2.4.17) for the exact distribution of roots $\{u_k(g)\}$ at arbitrary coupling g. However, even if it is possible, it would not mean that the corresponding prediction for the all-loop scaling dimension of a given twist L operator is exact. The reason is that the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations (2.4.17) are only asymptotic. Namely, they diagonalize to all-loop the dilatation operator, in the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector of Wilson operators carrying an infinitely large twist L only. It turns out, indeed, that the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations (2.4.17) do not incorporate correctly contributions to the dilatation operator that wrap around the (single-trace) operator [39, 112, 41]. In spin-chain language, it means that as soon as the range of the interaction between magnons becomes comparable with the spin-chain length L, the predictions based on (2.4.17) can no longer be trusted. In perturbative gauge theory, and in the planar limit, the range of the interaction increases as the loop order. Therefore, for a twist L operator, the expansion (2.4.20) obtained from solving the equations (2.4.17) is reliable up to order $O(g^{2(L-2)})$ only. It follows that the anomalous dimension of a twist L operator is correctly determined by the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations (2.4.17) up to order $O(g^{2(L-1)}).^{25}$

Fortunately, we are interested in the large N limit of the all-loop equations (2.4.17), from which we would like to extract the cusp anomalous dimension by computing the minimal anomalous dimension. As said before, in this regime, the minimal anomalous dimension scales logarithmically with N and is independent on the twist L. This universality of the large spin limit allows us to consider, as a starting point, a Wilson operator carrying an arbitrarily large twist. It follows that the cusp anomalous dimension can be computed to any desired order in the weak coupling expansion, and, eventually, to any value of g after resummation. We note also that a similar conclusion applies for the scaling function obtained in the generalized scaling limit $N, L \sim \infty$ with $j = L/\log N$ kept fixed. In that case, one explicitely assumes L to be large such that the validity of the all-loop Bethe ansatz prediction is guaranteed.

We conclude that the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations predict the cusp anomalous dimension and scaling function for an arbitrary value of the coupling constant. As in the one-loop case considered previously, these two observables can be obtained by solving the integral equations for the density distributions of magnon and hole rapidities. These equations were derived from (2.4.17) in [63, 44, 47]. In the following two chapters, we will analyze them at both weak and strong coupling.

²⁵For a very short operator (L = 2, 3), it is possible, thanks to the superconformal symmetry, to find a representative of the operator, in the same supermultiplet, which is longer enough for the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations to be valid up to three loops at least. Since operators in same supermultiplet have same anomalous dimension, the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations are valid to at least three-loop order for any operator [41].

CHAPTER 2. WILSON OPERATORS AND INTEGRABILITY

Chapter 3 BES Equation

In this chapter, we will analyse the all-loop integral equation that controls the logarithmic scaling of high-spin anomalous dimensions. This equation was proposed by Beisert, Eden and Staudacher in [44, 63], and derived from the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations, discussed before. Solving the BES equation determines the cusp anomalous dimension for an arbitrary value of the coupling constant. At weak coupling, the BES equation was solved perturbatively as an expansion in g^2 [44], and the cusp anomalous dimension was found as

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 4g^2 - \frac{4\pi^2}{3}g^4 + \frac{44\pi^4}{45}g^6 - \left(\frac{292\pi^6}{315} + 32\zeta_3^2\right)g^8 + \dots$$
(3.0.1)

It agrees with explicit one-loop [51], two-loop [49, 55], three-loop [56, 57] and four-loop [58] $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM computations. A numerical solution to the BES equation was proposed in [64]. It demonstrated that the cusp anomalous dimension is a smooth function of the coupling constant, interpolating between $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \sim 4g^2$ at weak coupling and $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \sim 2g$ at strong coupling. The latter behavior perfectly matches the expected string-theory result, obtained either from the classical energy of a rotating string carrying a large angular momentum [14], or from the area scaling of a cusped extremal suface [113, 114]. The analysis of [64] allowed furthermore an estimate of the strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension, in agreement with higher-loop string theory prediction [15, 115, 60, 116]. Analytically, the strong-coupling solution was first found to leading order [65, 66, 67, 68], and then in the form of a perturbative expansion in 1/g [69, 70]. The outcome of this analysis is that the strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension of the cusp anomalous dimension in agreement with strong coupling order [65, 66, 67, 68], and then in the form of a perturbative expansion in 1/g [69, 70]. The outcome of this analysis is that the strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension for the cusp anomalous dimension of the cusp anomalous dimension of the cusp anomalous dimension for the cusp anomalous dimension of the cusp anomalous dimension reads

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g - \frac{3\log 2}{2\pi} - \frac{K}{8\pi^2 g^2} - \dots , \qquad (3.0.2)$$

with K the Catalan's constant. The expansion above perfectly agrees with the classical [14, 113, 114], one-loop [15, 115] and two-loop [60, 116] string-theory computations. Altogether, the expansions (3.0.1), (3.0.2) and their numerical interpolation provide a quite remarkable verification of the AdS/CFT correspondence. Let us mention also, as an additionnal check of the consistency of the Bethe ansatz approach, that both the weak-coupling and strong-coupling results, Eqs. (3.0.1) and (3.0.2), have been obtained from analysis based on the (quantum string) Bethe ansatz equations [137, 138] and/or the all-loop Baxter equation [91, 90].

Our goal in this chapter is to derive the expansion (3.0.2) directly from the BES equation. Our analysis will go along the lines of [71], based in turn on [69, 70]. In addition, we would like also to address the question of the summability of the series (3.0.2). Indeed, it was found in [69], that the coefficients of the expansion (3.0.2) have the same sign and grow factorially at higher orders. As a result, the 1/g expansion of $\Gamma_{cusp}(g)$ is merely asymptotic (has zero-radius of convergence) and is not Borel summable. The Borel summation is a procedure that allows one to improve the convergency of certain series, and to construct a function effectively asymptotic to this series. When a series is not Borel summable, it means that the procedure is ambiguous. This ambiguity is usually associated with exponentially small contribution for $g \to \infty$. This suggests that the cusp anomalous dimension receives non-perturbative corrections at strong coupling

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = \sum_{k=-1}^{\infty} c_k / g^k - \frac{\sigma}{4\sqrt{2}} m_{\rm cusp}^2 + o(m_{\rm cusp}^2) \,. \tag{3.0.3}$$

The dependence of the non-perturbative scale m_{cusp}^2 on the coupling constant $m_{\text{cusp}} \propto g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g}$ follows, through a standard analysis [117, 118, 119], from the large order behavior of the expansion coefficients, $c_k \sim \Gamma(k + \frac{1}{2})$ for $k \to \infty$ [69]. The value of the coefficient σ in (3.0.3) depends on the regularization of the Borel singularities in the perturbative 1/g expansion,¹ while the numerical prefactor was introduced for the later convenience. The relation (3.0.3) sheds light on the properties of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ in the transition region $g \sim 1$. Going from $g \gg 1$ to $g \sim 1$, we find that m_{cusp}^2 increases and, as a consequence, non-perturbative $O(m_{\text{cusp}}^2)$ corrections to $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ become comparable with perturbative O(1/g) corrections.

The discussion of the non-perturbative corrections to the cusp anomalous dimension is not purely academic. In the next chapter, we will show indeed that the non-perturbative scale m_{cusp} admits a string-theory interpretation. It will acquire the meaning of the mass gap m of the nonlinear O(6) sigma model – embedded into the $\text{AdS}_5 \times \text{S}^5$ world-sheet σ -model [46, 69]. However, from the Bethe ansatz point of view, to understand the matching $m_{\text{cusp}} = m$, we will need to consider a generalization of the BES equation, proposed by Freyhult, Rej and Staudacher [47]. The latter equation incorporates the subleading corrections to the logarithmic scaling, that are enhanced by powers of the twist L and resummed into the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$. We recall that the scaling function enters the formula for the minimal anomalous dimension as

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} - 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \log N = \epsilon(g, j) \log N + \dots, \qquad (3.0.4)$$

where the dots stand for contributions of order $\sim \log^0 N$, suppressed in the limit $N, L \to \infty$, keeping fixed the scaling variable $j = L/\log N$. Computing the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ at strong coupling, we will uncover a non-perturbative regime controlled by the O(6) sigma model [46, 73]. It will then be quite easy to read the expression for the mass gap m off the behavior of the scaling function $(j \ll m)$

$$\epsilon(g,j) + j \sim mj + \dots, \qquad (3.0.5)$$

and to conclude that $m_{\text{cusp}} = m$ to any order in 1/g at strong coupling. At the end of this chapter, we will give a heuristic argument explaining the agreement between the two non-perturbative scales m_{cusp} and m, apparently unrelated.

¹That is, it depends on the prescription used to sum the perturbative series.

3.1. BES EQUATION

The present chapter is organized as follows. First we formulate the BES equation, recast it in a more suitable form and briefly sketch the analysis of [69] (see also [70]) to outline the construction of the strong-coupling solution. Next following [71], we start the general analysis that allows us to incorporate the non-perturbative corrections. It consists of finding a convenient representation for the solution and to identify the source of non-perturbative contributions. We will construct, in parallel, the perturbative and (first) non-perturbative parts of the solution, and extract their corresponding contributions to the cusp anomalous dimension. We will argue that the non-perturbative corrections play a crucial role in the transition from the strong to weak coupling regime. To describe the transition, we will present a simplified model for the cusp anomalous dimension. This model correctly captures the properties of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ at strong coupling and, most importantly, it allows us to obtain a closed expression for the cusp anomalous dimension which turns out to be remarkably close to the exact value of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$, throughout the entire range of the coupling constant. We will furthermore introduce, by hand, into our analysis the expression for the mass scale m. With its help we will derive one of the main results of this chapter, namely the identity $m_{\rm cusp} = m$ between the scale of the leading non-perturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension and the mass gap of the O(6) model.

3.1 BES Equation

3.1.1 Original Formulation

The distribution of Bethe roots describing the minimal (or ground-state) trajectory of the spectrum of anomalous dimensions can be found in the large-spin (continuum) limit as a solution to a linear integral equation. This equation was derived in [44] directly from the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz and is known as Beisert-Eden-Staudacher (BES) equation.² The BES equation is written in terms of a density distribution of fluctuations $\sigma(u)$ [63]. This latter is related to the density distribution of Bethe roots $\rho(u)$ as

$$\rho(u) = \rho_0(u) - 8\log(2c)\,\sigma(u)\,,\tag{3.1.1}$$

supported on the interval $u^2 \leq c^2$, with c large in the high-spin limit. Here, the first term in the right-hand side is the one-loop twist-two distribution, discussed before, while the second term describes higher-loop $O(g^2)$ contributions, enhanced by an overall logarithmic factor. When u is kept fixed and c is large, we found in the previous section that $\rho_0(u) = 2\log(2c)/\pi$, while when $u \gg 1$ it goes like $\rho_0(u) = -\log u^2/\pi + 2\log(2c)/\pi$ and matches the twist-independent density distribution $\rho_0(\bar{u})$ at small rescaled rapidities $\bar{u} = u/c \ll 1$. We stress that this matching is left unchanged at higher-loop because $\sigma(u) \sim 1/u^2$ for $u \gg 1$ [63, 44]. It means that the largerapidity regime $\bar{u} = u/c = O(1)$ is unaffected, to leading order when $c \gg 1$, by the higher-loop contributions and so remains described there by $\rho_0(\bar{u})$. It follows that quantities controlled by the regime $\bar{u} = O(1)$ keep the same one-loop dependence at large c. In particular, the normalization condition

$$\int_{-c}^{c} du \,\rho(u) = N + \dots \,, \tag{3.1.2}$$

 $^{^{2}}$ An alternative approach can be found in [91] whose starting point is the the all-loop asymptotic Baxter equation [90].

still relates c and N by the one-loop relation $2c = N + \ldots$, where dots stand for subleading higherloop dependent corrections that scale as $\log N$. However, the anomalous dimension receives dominant contribution from u kept fixed, when c is large. Therefore, the cusp anomalous dimension, which controls the large spin limit of the minimal anomalous dimension $\delta\Delta(g) = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)\log N$, will receive as expected radiative corrections coming from $\sigma(u)$. We recall also that all distributions in Eq. (3.1.1) are even functions of u, as required for the minimal anomalous dimension.

The BES equation, that determines the distribution of fluctuations $\sigma(u)$ to all-loop, reads

$$\hat{\sigma}(t) = \frac{t}{e^t - 1} \left[K(2gt, 0) - 4 \int_0^\infty dt' K(2gt, 2gt') \hat{\sigma}(t') \right],$$
(3.1.3)

where $\hat{\sigma}(t)$ is related to the Fourier transform of $\sigma(u)$,

$$\widehat{\sigma}(t) = e^{-t/2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \ e^{iut} \ \sigma(u) , \qquad (3.1.4)$$

for $t \ge 0$. The kernel K(t, t'), in Eq. (3.1.3), can be written in terms of Bessel functions $J_n(t)$ as

$$K(t,t') = g^2 K_+(t,t') + g^2 K_-(t,t') + 8g^4 \int_0^\infty \frac{dt'' t''}{e^{t''} - 1} K_-(t,2gt'') K_+(2gt'',t'), \qquad (3.1.5)$$

with the parity even/odd kernels $K_{\pm}(-t,t') = K_{\pm}(t,-t') = \pm K_{\pm}(t,t')$ given by

$$K_{+}(t,t') = \frac{tJ_{1}(t)J_{0}(t') - t'J_{0}(t)J_{1}(t')}{t^{2} - t'^{2}} = \frac{2}{tt'}\sum_{n\geq 1}(2n-1)J_{2n-1}(t)J_{2n-1}(t'), \qquad (3.1.6)$$
$$K_{-}(t,t') = \frac{t'J_{1}(t)J_{0}(t') - tJ_{0}(t)J_{1}(t')}{t^{2} - t'^{2}} = \frac{2}{tt'}\sum_{n\geq 1}(2n)J_{2n}(t)J_{2n}(t').$$

Finally, the solution to the BES equation determines the all-loop cusp anomalous dimension thanks to the relation

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 8\widehat{\sigma}(0). \tag{3.1.7}$$

In its original form, Eq. (3.1.3), the BES equation can be easily solved at weak coupling as an expansion in g^2 . To this end, it is sufficient to observe that the integral term in Eq. (3.1.3) is subleading compared to the inhomogeneous term, permitting the solution to be constructed by iteration. That procedure provides a convergent expansion of the solution $\hat{\sigma}(t)$ around g = 0, uniformely in the variable t. The first few terms of the weak coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension can be easily obtained and read

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 4g^2 - \frac{4\pi^2}{3}g^4 + \frac{44\pi^4}{45}g^6 - \left(\frac{292\pi^6}{315} + 32\zeta_3^2\right)g^8 + \dots$$
(3.1.8)

The series above is convergent with a numerical estimation of the radius of convergence found to be $g_c^2 = 1/16$ [44].

3.1. BES EQUATION

3.1.2 Alternative Formulation

The strong coupling analysis of the equation (3.1.3) is more difficult, and it is convenient to first look for some simplifications. A possibility is to introduce two even/odd functions $\gamma_{\pm}(-t) = \pm \gamma_{\pm}(t)$ defined by

$$\widehat{\sigma}(t) = \frac{g}{2} \frac{\gamma_{+}(2gt) + \gamma_{-}(2gt)}{e^{t} - 1}.$$
(3.1.9)

From the analytical property of the kernel and of the inhomogeneous term in (3.1.3), we conclude that both $\gamma_{+}(t)$ and $\gamma_{-}(t)$ extend to holomorphic functions in the full complex plane. Then, following [64, 65, 66], we may expand $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ into Bessel-function Neumann series

$$\gamma_{+}(t) = 2\sum_{n \ge 1} (2n)\gamma_{2n}(g)J_{2n}(t),$$

$$\gamma_{-}(t) = 2\sum_{n \ge 1} (2n-1)\gamma_{2n-1}(g)J_{2n-1}(t).$$
(3.1.10)

Here the dependence on the coupling constant is absorbed into the coefficients $\gamma_n(g)$. The expansions in (3.1.10) are convergent for any complex value of t, thanks to holomorphicity of $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$. Concerning the cusp anomalous dimension, it follows from Eqs. (3.1.7), (3.1.9), (3.1.10) and the asymptotics at small t of the Bessel functions, $J_n(t) \propto t^n$, that it can be found as³

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 8g^2 \gamma_1(g) = 8g^2 \lim_{t \to 0} \gamma_-(t)/t \,. \tag{3.1.12}$$

The coefficients $\gamma_n(g)$ are completely fixed by the BES equation. Indeed, after a bit of algebra, one can show that the equation (3.1.3) is equivalent to the infinite set of equations

$$0 = \gamma_{2n}(g) - \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \frac{\gamma_-(t) - \gamma_+(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} J_{2n}(t) , \qquad (3.1.13)$$

$$\frac{\delta_{n,1}}{2} = \gamma_{2n-1}(g) + \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \frac{\gamma_-(t) + \gamma_+(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} J_{2n-1}(t) ,$$

with $n \geq 1$. Replacing, above, the functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ by their Neumann series (3.1.10) provides a closed system of equations, determining uniquely the coefficients $\gamma_n(g)$. The system of equations (3.1.13) can be solved easily at weak coupling and it perfectly reproduces the expansion (3.1.8) of the cusp anomalous dimension. We will see that it can be solved also in the strong coupling limit, and even beyond after a last simplification. In the form of Eq. (3.1.13), the BES equation was solved numerically in [64], over a large range of values for g, after truncating the sums over the Bessel functions in (3.1.10). It was found, in this way, that the cusp anomalous dimension is a smooth function of the coupling constant, scaling at strong coupling as⁴

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g + \dots, \qquad (3.1.14)$$

$$q_{2n}(g) = 8(2ig)^{2-2n} \gamma_{2n-1}(g) \log N.$$
(3.1.11)

³More generally, it is interesting to note that the spin-chain higher conserved charges $q_{2n}(g)$ (evaluated for the large N ground state) are directly related to the coefficients $\gamma_{2n-1}(g)$ as

Equation (3.1.12) is the particular case $\delta\Delta(g) \equiv 2g^2q_2(g) = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)\log N = 16g^2\gamma_1(g)\log N$. However, since odd higher conserved charges $q_{2n+1}(g)$ all vanish for the ground state, there seems to be no simple spin-chain interpretation for the coefficients $\gamma_{2n}(g)$ in (3.1.10).

⁴Subleading corrections were also estimated in [64] and found to agree with string theory results.

in agreement with the string theory semiclassical result [14]. Analytically, the leading-order strongcoupling solution was constructed in [66], starting from the limit $g \to \infty$ of Eq. (3.1.13) given by

$$0 = 4g \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t^2} \left[\gamma_-(t) - \gamma_+(t) \right] J_{2n}(t) , \qquad (3.1.15)$$

$$\delta_{n,1} = 4g \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t^2} \left[\gamma_-(t) + \gamma_+(t) \right] J_{2n-1}(t) .$$

The strong-coupling solution of [66] can be written in closed form as

$$\gamma_{+}(t) + i\gamma_{-}(t) = \frac{it}{2\sqrt{2\pi}g} \int_{-1}^{1} du \left(\frac{1+u}{1-u}\right)^{1/4} e^{-iut} + \dots$$
(3.1.16)

Here, it is assumed that t is kept fixed when $g \to \infty$. The solution (3.1.16) agrees with the solution of [67, 68], obtained by other means, and it predicts correctly the strong coupling value of the cusp anomalous dimension

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g + \dots \tag{3.1.17}$$

There is however a subtlety, which becomes more and more problematic when the question of the subleading corrections is addressed. Namely, the solution (3.1.16) is not uniquely specified by the system of equation (3.1.15). There are indeed zero-mode solutions that can be added to Eq. (3.1.16) with arbitrary coefficients. One may nevertheless rely on a comparison with the numerics to rule out the contribution of the zero-mode solutions, in the strict strong coupling limit, supporting the validity of both Eqs. (3.1.16) and (3.1.17). At higher loops the expansion of the kernel in Eq. (3.1.13) becomes more and more singular and the question of the zero-mode ambiguity is enhanced. Indeed, it turns out [69, 70] that the number of 'zero-mode' contributions⁵ increases with the powers of 1/q. The strong coupling solution will therefore takes the form of an expansion over an infinite number of functions with unknown coefficients. Once the basis of functions has been correctly identified, the arbitrary coefficients was shown in [69, 70] to be fixed, order by order in 1/g, by resumming the solution in the double scaling limit $t, g \to \infty, t/g$ fixed, and by imposing that it satisfies correct analyticity conditions. This strategy was developed in [69], with some help from numerics to guess the correct procedure, and was proved and improved analytically in [70] (see also [71] for incorporation of non-perturbative contributions). These analysis determine the strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension, iteratively order by order in 1/g. Up to two-loop, it reads

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g - \frac{3\log 2}{2\pi} - \frac{K}{8\pi^2 g} - \dots, \qquad (3.1.18)$$

and it agrees with the string theory result [14, 15, 60].

To realize the program outlined above and to circumvent the difficulty of the direct strong coupling expansion of the BES equation, it was proposed in [69] to first recast the system of

⁵Strictly speaking, the zero modes of [69] are not exactly solutions to the homogeneous equation, because they are too singular at large t to be integrable when the kernel is expanded in powers of 1/g. However, they provide a correct basis of expansion for the solution, with coefficients to be fixed in a next step.

3.1. BES EQUATION

equations (3.1.15) in the form

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\gamma_{+}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} - \frac{\gamma_{-}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n}(t) = 0, \qquad (3.1.19)$$
$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\gamma_{-}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} + \frac{\gamma_{+}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n-1}(t) = \frac{1}{2} \delta_{n,1},$$

with $n \ge 1$. To prove that this system is equivalent to (3.1.15), it is sufficient to make use of the orthogonality property of the Bessel functions as $(n \ge 1)$

$$\int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} J_{2n-1}(t) J_{2m-1}(t) = \frac{\delta_{n,m}}{2(2n-1)}, \qquad \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} J_{2n}(t) J_{2m}(t) = \frac{\delta_{n,m}}{2(2n)}.$$
 (3.1.20)

Then, assuming that the sums over the Bessel functions can be interchanged with the integration, we may write

$$\gamma_{2n-1}(g) = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \,\gamma_-(t) J_{2n-1}(t) \,, \qquad \gamma_{2n}(g) = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \,\gamma_+(t) J_{2n}(t) \,, \tag{3.1.21}$$

converting Eq. (3.1.13) into Eq. (3.1.19). The possibility to interchange summation and integration relies on the large-order behavior of the coefficients $\gamma_n(g)$ and the corresponding large-*t* behavior of the partial sums over the Bessel functions. The BES equation in the form (3.1.13) predicts that the coefficients $\gamma_n(g)$ are suppressed at large *n*, permitting the use of Eq. (3.1.21). Note, however, that the condition of holomorphicity for $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ is not sufficient to prove Eq. (3.1.21) and, therefore, the system of equations (3.1.19) has more solutions than the BES equation. But, a holomorphic solution to Eq. (3.1.19) respecting Eq. (3.1.21) should be equivalent to the BES one.

The system of equations (3.1.19) has a remarkable property that considerably simplifies its analysis. Introducing two even/odd functions $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$ by

$$\Gamma_{\pm}(t) = \gamma_{\pm}(t) \mp \coth\left(\frac{t}{4g}\right) \gamma_{\mp}(t) , \qquad (3.1.22)$$

or conversely

$$2\gamma_{\pm}(t) = \left(1 - \frac{1}{\cosh\left(t/2g\right)}\right)\Gamma_{\pm}(t) \pm \tanh\left(\frac{t}{2g}\right)\Gamma_{\mp}(t), \qquad (3.1.23)$$

the system of equations (3.1.19) takes the g-independent form $(n \ge 1)$

$$\int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \left[\Gamma_-(t) + (-1)^n \Gamma_+(t) \right] J_n(t) = \delta_{n,1} \,. \tag{3.1.24}$$

This system has a large family of solutions. This freedom allows us to split the problem into two steps. First, find a general solution with a 'minimal' dependence on the coupling constant ⁶ and parameterized by an infinite number of arbitrary coefficients (zero-modes ambiguity). Next, impose to the general solution the analyticity conditions that single out the BES solution. These conditions can be cast into a set of equations for the unknown coefficients, to which we refer

⁶Here by 'minimal' we mean that the general solution takes into account some of the analyticity properties of the BES solution, as the fact that $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$ has poles at some fixed positions depending on g. That permits to restrict a bit the generality of the solution and avoid to deal with unnecessary degrees of freedom.

as quantization conditions. In the next sections, we will develop this program, starting from the system of equations above. We will solve the quantization conditions in a double expansion in both the perturbative coupling 1/g and a non-perturbative scale $\Lambda^2 \propto g^{1/2} \exp(-2\pi g)$, whose existence is tied to the non-Borel summability of the perturbative expansion. Our analysis strictly follows the work [71].

3.2 General Solution

3.2.1 Integral Equation

We define, for later convenience, the function $\gamma(t)$ as

$$\gamma(t) = \gamma_+(t) + i\gamma_-(t), \qquad (3.2.1)$$

where $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ are the real functions of t, with definite parity $\gamma_{\pm}(\pm t) = \pm \gamma_{\pm}(t)$, introduced before. For arbitrary coupling, the functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ satisfy the (infinite) system of integral equations (3.1.19). These relations are equivalent to the BES equation provided that $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ verify certain analyticity conditions, that we will discuss further below. The equations (3.1.19) can be significantly simplified with the help of the transformation⁷ $\gamma(t) \rightarrow \Gamma(t)$

$$\Gamma(t) = \left(1 + i \coth \frac{t}{4g}\right) \gamma(t) \equiv \Gamma_+(t) + i\Gamma_-(t) \,. \tag{3.2.2}$$

We find from (3.1.12) and (3.2.2) the following representation for the cusp anomalous dimension

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = -2g\Gamma(0)\,. \tag{3.2.3}$$

It follows from (3.2.1) and (3.1.19) that $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$ are real functions with a definite parity, $\Gamma_{\pm}(-t) = \pm \Gamma_{\pm}(t)$, satisfying the system of integral equations (3.1.24) or equivalently

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} dt \, \cos(ut) \left[\Gamma_{-}(t) - \Gamma_{+}(t) \right] = 2 , \qquad (3.2.4)$$
$$\int_{0}^{\infty} dt \, \sin(ut) \left[\Gamma_{-}(t) + \Gamma_{+}(t) \right] = 0 ,$$

with u being an arbitrary real parameter such that $-1 \le u \le 1$. Since $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$ take real values, we can rewrite these relations in a more compact form

$$\int_0^\infty dt \left[e^{iut} \Gamma_-(t) - e^{-iut} \Gamma_+(t) \right] = 2.$$
(3.2.5)

To recover (3.1.24), we replace in (3.2.4) trigonometric functions by their Bessel series expansions

$$\cos(ut) = 2\sum_{n\geq 1} (2n-1) \frac{\cos((2n-1)\varphi)}{\cos\varphi} \frac{J_{2n-1}(t)}{t},$$

$$\sin(ut) = 2\sum_{n\geq 1} (2n) \frac{\sin(2n\varphi)}{\cos\varphi} \frac{J_{2n}(t)}{t},$$
(3.2.6)

⁷With a slight abuse of notations, we use here the same notation as for Euler gamma-function.

with $u = \sin \varphi$, and finally compare coefficients in front of $\cos((2n-1)\varphi)/\cos \varphi$ and $\sin(2n\varphi)/\cos \varphi$ in both sides of (3.2.4). It is important to stress that, doing this calculation, we interchanged the sum over n with the integral over t. This is only justified for φ real and, therefore, the relation (3.2.4) only holds for $-1 \le u \le 1$.

Comparing (3.2.5) and (3.1.19) we observe that the transformation $\gamma_{\pm} \to \Gamma_{\pm}$ eliminates the dependence of the integral kernel in the left-hand side of (3.2.5) on the coupling constant. One may then wonder where does the dependence of the functions $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$ on the coupling constant come from? We will show in the next subsection that it is dictated by additional conditions imposed on analytical properties of solutions to the equation (3.2.5).

3.2.2 Analyticity Conditions

The integral equations (3.2.5) and (3.1.19) determine $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$ and $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$, or equivalently the functions $\Gamma(t)$ and $\gamma(t)$, up to a contribution of zero modes. The latter satisfy the same integral equations (3.2.5) and (3.1.19) but without inhomogeneous term in the right-hand side. To fix the zero modes, we have to impose additional conditions on solutions to (3.2.5) and (3.1.19). The first requirement is that $\gamma(it)$ is an entire function of t. After rewriting the relation (3.2.2) as

$$\Gamma(it) = \gamma(it) \frac{\sin(\frac{t}{4g} + \frac{\pi}{4})}{\sin(\frac{t}{4g})\sin(\frac{\pi}{4})} = \gamma(it)\sqrt{2} \prod_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{t - 4\pi g(k - \frac{1}{4})}{t - 4\pi gk}, \qquad (3.2.7)$$

we conclude that $\Gamma(it)$ has an infinite number of zeros, $\Gamma(it_{zeros}) = 0$, and poles, $\Gamma(it) \sim 1/(t - t_{poles})$, on real t-axis located at

$$t_{\text{zeros}} = 4\pi g \left(\ell - \frac{1}{4}\right), \qquad t_{\text{poles}} = 4\pi g \ell', \qquad (3.2.8)$$

where $\ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $\ell' \neq 0$ so that $\Gamma(it)$ is regular at the origin (see Eq. (3.1.12)). Notice that $\Gamma(it)$ has an additional (infinite) set of zeros coming from the function $\gamma(it)$ but, in distinction with (3.2.8), their position is not fixed.

As said before, the analyticity property of $\gamma(it)$ is not sufficient to specify uniquely the solution. Indeed, to achieve the determination of $\gamma(it)$, one has to make sure that the coefficients $\gamma_n(g)$, appearing in the Neumann series (3.1.10), do satisfy the integral representation (3.1.21). That condition, which stems from the commutation between summation over the Bessel functions and integration over t, will be implemented by imposing that the Fourier transform of $\gamma(it)$ has support on the interval [-1, 1]. Taking into account the consequence of the latter property for the function $\Gamma(it)$, we will construct in the following the solution to the integral equation (3.2.4) which satisfies the relations (3.2.8).

3.2.3 Toy Model

To understand the relationship between analytical properties of $\Gamma(it)$ and properties of the cusp anomalous dimension, it is instructive to slightly simplify the problem and consider a 'toy' model in which the function $\Gamma(it)$ is replaced with $\Gamma^{(toy)}(it)$.

We require that $\Gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it)$ satisfies the same integral equation (3.2.4) and define, following (3.2.3), the cusp anomalous dimension in the toy model as

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}^{\rm (toy)}(g) = -2g\Gamma^{\rm (toy)}(0)\,. \tag{3.2.9}$$

The only difference compared to $\Gamma(it)$ is that $\Gamma^{(toy)}(it)$ has different analytical properties dictated by the relation

$$\Gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it) = \gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it)\frac{t+\pi g}{t}, \qquad (3.2.10)$$

while $\gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it)$ has the same analytical properties as the function $\gamma(it)$.⁸ This relation can be considered as a simplified version of (3.2.7). Indeed, it can be obtained from (3.2.7) if we retained in the product only one term with k = 0. As compared with (3.2.8), the function $\Gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it)$ does not have poles and it vanishes for $t = -\pi g$.

The main advantage of the toy model is that the expression for $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ can be found in a closed form for arbitrary value of the coupling constant (see Eq. (3.2.47) below). We will then compare it with the exact expression for $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ and identify the difference between the two functions.

3.2.4 Exact Bounds and Uniqueness

Before we turn to finding the solution to (3.2.4), or equivalently to (3.1.19), let us demonstrate that this integral equation leads to non-trivial constraints for the cusp anomalous dimension valid for arbitrary coupling g.

Let us multiply both sides of the two relations in (3.1.19) by $2(2n-1)\gamma_{2n-1}(g)$ and $2(2n)\gamma_{2n}(g)$, respectively, and perform summation over $n \ge 1$. Then, we convert the sums into the functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ using (3.1.10) and add the second relation to the first one to obtain

$$\gamma_1(g) = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \frac{(\gamma_+(t))^2 + (\gamma_-(t))^2}{1 - e^{-t/(2g)}}.$$
(3.2.11)

Since $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ are real functions of t and the denominator is positively definite for $0 \le t < \infty$, this relation leads to the following inequality

$$\gamma_1(g) \ge \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} (\gamma_-(t))^2 \ge 2\gamma_1^2(g) \ge 0.$$
 (3.2.12)

Here we replaced the function $\gamma_{-}(t)$ by its Bessel series (3.1.10) and made use of the orthogonality condition for the Bessel functions with odd indices (3.1.20). We deduce from (3.2.12) that

$$0 \le \gamma_1(g) \le \frac{1}{2}$$
 (3.2.13)

and, then, apply (3.1.12) to translate this inequality into the following relation for the cusp anomalous dimension

$$0 \le \Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) \le 4g^2 \,. \tag{3.2.14}$$

This relation should hold in planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory for arbitrary coupling g. Notice that the lower bound on the cusp anomalous dimension, $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \ge 0$, holds in any gauge theory [49]. It is the upper bound $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) \le 4g^2$ that is a distinguished feature of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ theory.

⁸Notice that the function $\gamma^{(\text{toy})}(t)$ does not satisfy the integral equation (3.1.19) anymore. Substitution of (3.2.10) into (3.2.5) yields an integral equation for $\gamma^{(\text{toy})}(t)$ which can be obtained from (3.1.19) by replacing $1/(1-e^{-t/(2g)}) \rightarrow \frac{\pi g}{2t} + \frac{1}{2}$ and $1/(e^{t/(2g)}-1) \rightarrow \frac{\pi g}{2t} - \frac{1}{2}$ in the kernel in the left-hand side of (3.1.19).

3.2. GENERAL SOLUTION

Let us verify the validity of (3.2.14). At weak coupling $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ admits a perturbative expansion in powers of g^2

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 4g^2 \left[1 - \frac{1}{3}\pi^2 g^2 + \frac{11}{45}\pi^4 g^4 - 2\left(\frac{73}{630}\pi^6 + 4\zeta_3^2\right)g^6 + \dots \right], \qquad (3.2.15)$$

while at strong coupling it has the form

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g \left[1 - \frac{3\log 2}{4\pi} g^{-1} - \frac{K}{16\pi^2} g^{-2} - \left(\frac{3K\log 2}{64\pi^3} + \frac{27\zeta_3}{2048\pi^3} \right) g^{-3} + \dots \right], \qquad (3.2.16)$$

with K being the Catalan's constant. It is easy to see that the relations (3.2.15) and (3.2.16) are in an agreement with (3.2.14). For arbitrary g, we can verify the relation (3.2.14) by using the results for the cusp anomalous dimension obtained from the numerical solution of the BES equation [64, 69, 120]. The comparison is shown in Figure 3.1. We observe that the upper bound condition $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)/(2g) \leq 2g$ is indeed satisfied for arbitrary g > 0.



Figure 3.1: Dependence of the cusp anomalous dimension $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)/(2g)$ on the coupling constant. Dashed line denotes the upper bound 2g.

A similar argument proves the uniqueness of the solution to (3.1.19). As was already mentioned, solutions to (3.1.19) are defined modulo contribution of zero modes, $\gamma(t) \rightarrow \gamma(t) + \delta \gamma^{(\text{zero})}(t)$, with $\delta \gamma^{(\text{zero})}(t)$ being solution to the homogeneous equations. Going through the same steps that led us to (3.2.11), we obtain

$$0 = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \frac{(\delta \gamma_+^{(\text{zero})}(t))^2 + (\delta \gamma_-^{(\text{zero})}(t))^2}{1 - e^{-t/(2g)}}, \qquad (3.2.17)$$

where zero on the left-hand side is due to absence of the inhomogeneous term. Since the integrand

is a positively definite function, we immediately deduce that $\delta \gamma^{(\text{zero})}(t) = 0$ and, therefore, the solution for $\gamma(t)$ is unique.⁹

3.2.5 Riemann-Hilbert Problem

Let us now construct the exact solution to the integral equations (3.2.5) and (3.1.19). To this end, it is convenient to Fourier transform the functions (3.2.1) and (3.2.2)

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{2\pi} e^{ikt} \Gamma(t), \qquad \widetilde{\gamma}(k) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{2\pi} e^{ikt} \gamma(t). \qquad (3.2.18)$$

According to (3.2.1) and (3.1.10), the function $\gamma(t)$ is given by the Neumann series over Bessel functions. Then, we perform the Fourier transform on both sides of (3.1.10) and use the well-known fact that the Fourier transform of the Bessel function $J_n(t)$ vanishes for $k^2 > 1$ to deduce that the same is true for $\gamma(t)$ leading to¹⁰

$$\tilde{\gamma}(k) = 0, \quad \text{for } k^2 > 1.$$
 (3.2.19)

This implies that the Fourier integral for $\gamma(t)$ only involves modes with $-1 \le k \le 1$ and, therefore, the function $\gamma(t)$ behaves at large (complex) t as

$$\gamma(t) \sim e^{|t|}, \qquad \text{for } |t| \to \infty.$$
 (3.2.20)

Let us now examine the function $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$. We find from (3.2.18) and (3.2.7) that $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ admits the following representation

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{2\pi} e^{ikt} \frac{\sinh(\frac{t}{4g} + i\frac{\pi}{4})}{\sinh(\frac{t}{4g})\sin(\frac{\pi}{4})} \gamma(t) \,.$$
(3.2.21)

Here the integrand has poles along the imaginary axis at $t = 4\pi i g n$ (with $n = \pm 1, \pm 2, \ldots$).¹¹

It is suggestive to evaluate the integral (3.2.21) by deforming the integration contour to infinity and by picking up residues at the poles. However, taking into account the relation (3.2.20), we find that the contribution to (3.2.21) at infinity can be neglected for $k^2 > 1$ only. In this case, closing the integration contour into the upper (or lower) half-plane for k > 1 (or k < -1) we find

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) \stackrel{k^2 > 1}{=} \theta(k-1) \sum_{n \ge 1} c_+(n,g) \,\mathrm{e}^{-4\pi ng(k-1)} + \theta(-k-1) \sum_{n \ge 1} c_-(n,g) \,\mathrm{e}^{-4\pi ng(-k-1)} \,. \tag{3.2.22}$$

Here the notation was introduced for k-independent expansion coefficients

$$c_{\pm}(n,g) = \mp 4g\gamma(\pm 4\pi i g n) e^{-4\pi n g},$$
 (3.2.23)

⁹Note that this proof of uniqueness relies on the assumption that $\gamma(t) \sim \sum_n \gamma_n J_n(t)$ is holomorphic, and that summation over the Bessel functions and integration over t can be interchanged when deducing (3.2.11) and (3.2.17) from (3.1.19). Indeed, it is possible to show that non-vanishing homogeneous solutions to (3.1.19) exist, if one at least of the latter conditions is relaxed.

¹⁰Here, we tacitly assume that the sum over the Bessel functions can be commuted with the integration over t. This assumption is justified by our previous remark about the large-order behavior, $n \sim \infty$, of the coefficients γ_n .

¹¹We recall that $\gamma(t) = O(t)$ and, therefore, the integrand is regular at t = 0.

where the factor $e^{-4\pi ng}$ is inserted to compensate exponential growth of $\gamma(\pm 4\pi ign) \sim e^{4\pi ng}$ at large *n* (see Eq. (3.2.20)). For $k^2 \leq 1$, we are not allowed to neglect the contribution to (3.2.21) at infinity and the relation (3.2.22) does not hold anymore. As we will see in a moment, for $k^2 \leq 1$ the function $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ can be found from (3.2.5).

Comparing the relations (3.2.19) and (3.2.22), we conclude that, in distinction with $\tilde{\gamma}(k)$, the function $\tilde{\Gamma}(k)$ does not vanish for $k^2 > 1$. Moreover, each term in the right-hand side of (3.2.22) is exponentially small at strong coupling and the function scales at large k as $\tilde{\Gamma}(k) \sim e^{-4\pi g(|k|-1)}$. This implies that nonzero values of $\tilde{\Gamma}(k)$ for $k^2 > 1$ are of non-perturbative origin. Indeed, in the perturbative approach of [69], the function $\Gamma(t)$ is given by a Bessel-function series analogous to (3.1.10) and, similarly to (3.2.19), the function $\tilde{\Gamma}(k)$ vanishes for $k^2 > 1$ to any order in the 1/g expansion.¹²

We note that the sum in the right-hand side of (3.2.22) runs over poles of the function $\Gamma(it)$ specified in (3.2.8). We recall that in the toy model (3.2.10), $\Gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it)$ and $\gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it)$ are entire functions of t. At large t they have the same asymptotic behavior as the Bessel functions, $\Gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it) \sim \gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it) \sim e^{\pm it}$. Performing their Fourier transformation (3.2.18), we find

$$\widetilde{\gamma}^{(\text{toy})}(k) = \widetilde{\Gamma}^{(\text{toy})}(k) = 0, \quad \text{for } k^2 > 1, \qquad (3.2.24)$$

in a close analogy with (3.2.19). Comparison with (3.2.22) shows that the coefficients (3.2.23) vanish in the toy model for arbitrary n and g

$$c_{+}^{(\text{toy})}(n,g) = c_{-}^{(\text{toy})}(n,g) = 0.$$
 (3.2.25)

The relation (3.2.22) defines the function $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ for $k^2 > 1$ but it involves the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ that need to be determined. In addition, we have to construct the same function for $k^2 \leq 1$. To achieve both goals, let us return to the integral equations (3.2.4) and replace $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$ by Fourier integrals (see Eqs. (3.2.18) and (3.2.2))

$$\Gamma_{+}(t) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dk \, \cos(kt) \,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) \,, \qquad (3.2.26)$$

$$\Gamma_{-}(t) = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dk \, \sin(kt) \,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) \,.$$

In this way, we obtain from (3.2.4) the following remarkably simple integral equation for $\Gamma(k)$

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{dk\,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)}{k-u} + \pi\widetilde{\Gamma}(u) = -2\,,\qquad(-1 \le u \le 1)\,,\qquad(3.2.27)$$

where the integral is defined using the principal value prescription. This relation is equivalent to the functional equation obtained in [70] (see Eq. (55) there).

Let us split the integral in (3.2.27) into $k^2 \leq 1$ and $k^2 > 1$ and rewrite (3.2.27) in the form of a singular integral equation for the function $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ on the interval $-1 \leq k \leq 1$

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(u) + \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{-1}^{1} \frac{dk \, \widetilde{\Gamma}(k)}{k - u} = \phi(u) \,, \qquad (-1 \le u \le 1) \,, \qquad (3.2.28)$$

¹²There is a subtlety however. The function $\Gamma(t)$ has poles in the complex *t*-plane. It implies that its expansion over the Bessel functions holds around the origin, but is divergent for large enough value of *t*. Therefore, strictly speaking, it is not allowed to commute the sum over the Bessel functions with the integration over *t*. Nevertheless, within the accuracy of the strong coupling expansion, these formal manipulations may be given some meaning.

where the inhomogeneous term is given by

$$\phi(u) = -\frac{1}{\pi} \left(2 + \int_{-\infty}^{-1} \frac{dk \,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)}{k-u} + \int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{dk \,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)}{k-u} \right). \tag{3.2.29}$$

Since the integration in (3.2.29) goes over $k^2 > 1$, the function $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ can be replaced in the right-hand side of (3.2.29) by its expression (3.2.22) in terms of the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$.

The integral equation (3.2.28) can be solved by standard methods [121]. A general solution for $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ reads (for $-1 \le k \le 1$)

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) = \frac{1}{2}\phi(k) - \frac{1}{2\pi} \left(\frac{1+k}{1-k}\right)^{1/4} \int_{-1}^{1} \frac{du\,\phi(u)}{u-k} \left(\frac{1-u}{1+u}\right)^{1/4} - \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi} \left(\frac{1+k}{1-k}\right)^{1/4} \frac{c}{1+k}, \qquad (3.2.30)$$

where the last term describes the zero mode contribution with c being an arbitrary function of the coupling. We replace $\phi(u)$ by its expression (3.2.29), interchange the order of integration and find after some algebra

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) \stackrel{k^2 \leq 1}{=} -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi} \left(\frac{1+k}{1-k}\right)^{1/4} \left[1 + \frac{c}{1+k} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{dp \,\widetilde{\Gamma}(p)}{p-k} \left(\frac{p-1}{p+1}\right)^{1/4} \theta(p^2 - 1)\right].$$
(3.2.31)

Notice that the integral in the right-hand side of (3.2.31) goes along the real axis except the interval [-1, 1] and, therefore, $\widetilde{\Gamma}(p)$ can be replaced by its expression (3.2.22).

Being combined together, the relations (3.2.22) and (3.2.31) define the function $\Gamma(k)$ for $-\infty < k < \infty$ in terms of (an infinite) set of yet unknown coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and c(g). To fix these coefficients we will first perform the Fourier transform of $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ to obtain the function $\Gamma(t)$ and, then, require that $\Gamma(t)$ should have correct analytical properties (3.2.8).

3.2.6 General Solution

We are now ready to write down a general expression for the function $\Gamma(t)$. According to (3.2.18), it is related to $\tilde{\Gamma}(k)$ through the inverse Fourier transformation

$$\Gamma(t) = \int_{-1}^{1} dk \,\mathrm{e}^{-ikt}\,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) + \int_{-\infty}^{-1} dk \,\mathrm{e}^{-ikt}\,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) + \int_{1}^{\infty} dk \,\mathrm{e}^{-ikt}\,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)\,, \qquad (3.2.32)$$

where we split the integral into three terms since $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ has a different form for $k < -1, -1 \le k \le 1$ and k > 1. Then, we use the obtained expressions for $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$, Eqs. (3.2.22) and (3.2.31), to find after some algebra the following relation (see Appendix A.1 for details)

$$\Gamma(it) = f_0(t)V_0(t) + f_1(t)V_1(t). \qquad (3.2.33)$$

Here the notation was introduced for

$$f_{0}(t) = -1 + \sum_{n \ge 1} t \left[c_{+}(n,g) \frac{U_{1}^{+}(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} + c_{-}(n,g) \frac{U_{1}^{-}(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right], \qquad (3.2.34)$$

$$f_{1}(t) = -c(g) + \sum_{n \ge 1} 4\pi ng \left[c_{+}(n,g) \frac{U_{0}^{+}(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} + c_{-}(n,g) \frac{U_{0}^{-}(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right].$$

Also, V_r and U_r^{\pm} (with r = 0, 1) stand for the integrals

$$V_r(x) = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi} \int_{-1}^{1} dk \, (1+k)^{1/4-r} (1-k)^{-1/4} e^{kx} , \qquad (3.2.35)$$
$$U_r^{\pm}(x) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{1}^{\infty} dk \, (k\pm 1)^{-1/4} (k\mp 1)^{1/4-r} e^{-(k-1)x} ,$$

which can be expressed in terms of Whittaker functions of 1st and 2nd kind [122] (see Appendix A.2).

The sum over the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and c(g) in (3.2.34) is a sum over homogeneous solutions to the integral equation (3.2.5). The unknowns $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and c(g) have therefore the meaning of zero-mode coefficients. They are needed in order for the function $\Gamma(it)$ to respect the correct analyticity property of the BES solution. Putting all of them to zero, Eqs. (3.2.33) and (3.2.34) reduce to

$$\Gamma(it) = -V_0(t), \qquad (3.2.36)$$

which is a particular solution to the integral equation (3.2.5). Mapping Γ into γ with

$$\Gamma(it) = \gamma(it) \frac{\sin(\frac{t}{4g} + \frac{\pi}{4})}{\sin(\frac{t}{4g})\sin(\frac{\pi}{4})}, \qquad (3.2.37)$$

and expanding at $g = \infty$ with t fixed, we get

$$\gamma(it) = -\frac{t}{4g} V_0(t) , \qquad (3.2.38)$$

reproducing the leading-order solution of the BES equation, found in [64, 67, 68]. From the strong coupling point of view, the zero-mode coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and c(g) take into account higher-loop corrections. But, we emphasize that the solution (3.2.33) is exact for arbitrary coupling g > 0, with only undetermined ingredients being the expansion coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and c(g).

In the special case of the toy model (3.2.25), due to the absence of poles most of the coefficients vanishes, $c_{\pm}^{(\text{toy})}(n,g) = 0$. The relation (3.2.34) takes a simpler form given by

$$f_0^{(\text{toy})}(t) = -1, \qquad f_1^{(\text{toy})}(t) = -c^{(\text{toy})}(g).$$
 (3.2.39)

Substituting these expressions into (3.2.33), we obtain a general solution to the integral equation (3.2.5) in the toy model

$$\Gamma^{(\text{toy})}(it) = -V_0(t) - c^{(\text{toy})}(g)V_1(t). \qquad (3.2.40)$$

It involves an arbitrary g-dependent constant $c^{(toy)}(g)$ which will be determined later.

3.2.7 Quantization Conditions

The relation (3.2.33) defines a general solution to the integral equation (3.2.5). It still depends on the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and c(g) that need to be determined. We recall that $\Gamma(it)$ should have poles and zeros specified in (3.2.8). Let us first examine poles in the right-hand side of (3.2.33). It follows from (3.2.35) that $V_0(t)$ and $V_1(t)$ are entire functions of t and, therefore, poles can only come from the functions $f_0(t)$ and $f_1(t)$. Indeed, the sums entering (3.2.34) produce an infinite sequence of poles located at $t = \pm 4\pi n$ (with $n \ge 1$) and, as a result, the solution (3.2.33) has the correct pole structure (3.2.8). Let us now require that $\Gamma(it)$ should vanish for $t = t_{zero}$ specified in (3.2.8). This leads to an infinite set of relations

$$\Gamma\left(4\pi i g\left(\ell - \frac{1}{4}\right)\right) = 0, \qquad \ell \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
(3.2.41)

Replacing $\Gamma(it)$ by its expression (3.2.33), we rewrite these relations in equivalent form

$$f_0(t_\ell) V_0(t_\ell) + f_1(t_\ell) V_1(t_\ell) = 0, \qquad t_\ell = 4\pi g \left(\ell - \frac{1}{4}\right). \qquad (3.2.42)$$

The relations (3.2.41) and (3.2.42) provide the quantization conditions for the coefficients c(g) and $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ that we will analyse in Sect. 3.3.

Let us substitute (3.2.33) into the expression (3.2.3) for the cusp anomalous dimension. The result involves the functions $V_k(t)$ and $f_k(t)$ (with k = 0, 1) evaluated at t = 0. It is easy to see from (3.2.35) that $V_0(0) = 1$ and $V_1(0) = 2$. In addition, we obtain from (3.2.34) that $f_0(0) = -1$ for arbitrary coupling leading to

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g(1 - 2f_1(0)). \tag{3.2.43}$$

Replacing $f_1(0)$ by its expression (3.2.34) we find the following relation for the cusp anomalous dimension in terms of the coefficients c and c_{\pm}

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g \left\{ 1 + 2c(g) - 2\sum_{n \ge 1} \left[c_{-}(n,g)U_0^{-}(4\pi ng) + c_{+}(n,g)U_0^{+}(4\pi ng) \right] \right\}.$$
 (3.2.44)

The relations (3.2.43) and (3.2.44) are exact and hold for arbitrary coupling g > 0. This implies that, at weak coupling, they should reproduce the known expansion of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ in *positive integer* powers of g^2 [58]. Similarly, at strong coupling, it should reproduce the known 1/g expansion [69, 70] and describe non-perturbative, exponentially suppressed corrections to $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$.

3.2.8 Cusp Anomalous Dimension in the Toy Model

As before, the situation simplifies for the toy model (3.2.40). In this case, we have only one quantization condition $\Gamma^{(\text{toy})}(-i\pi g) = 0$ which follows from (3.2.10). Together with (3.2.40) it allows us to fix the coefficient $c^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ as

$$c^{(\text{toy})}(g) = -\frac{V_0(-\pi g)}{V_1(-\pi g)}.$$
(3.2.45)

Then, we substitute the relations (3.2.45) and (3.2.25) into (3.2.44) and obtain

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}^{\rm (toy)}(g) = 2g \left(1 + 2c^{\rm (toy)}(g)\right) = 2g \left[1 - 2\frac{V_0(-\pi g)}{V_1(-\pi g)}\right].$$
(3.2.46)

Replacing $V_0(-\pi g)$ and $V_1(-\pi g)$ by their expressions in terms of Whittaker function of the first kind (see Eq. (A.2.3)), we find the following relation

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}^{\rm (toy)}(g) = 2g \left[1 - (2\pi g)^{-1/2} \frac{M_{1/4,1/2}(2\pi g)}{M_{-1/4,0}(2\pi g)} \right], \qquad (3.2.47)$$

which defines the cusp anomalous dimension in the toy model for arbitrary coupling g > 0.

Using (3.2.47) it is straightforward to compute $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ for arbitrary positive g. By construction, $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ should be different from $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$. Nevertheless, evaluating (3.2.47) for $0 \leq g \leq 3$, we found that the numerical values of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ are very close to the exact values of the cusp anomalous dimension shown by the solid line in Figure 3.1. Also, as we will show in a moment, the two functions have similar properties at strong coupling. To compare these functions, it is instructive to examine the asymptotic behavior of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ at weak and at strong coupling.

Weak Coupling

At weak coupling, we find from (3.2.47)

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}^{\rm (toy)}(g) = \frac{3}{2}\pi g^2 - \frac{1}{2}\pi^2 g^3 - \frac{1}{64}\pi^3 g^4 + \frac{5}{64}\pi^4 g^5 - \frac{11}{512}\pi^5 g^6 - \frac{3}{512}\pi^6 g^7 + O(g^8).$$
(3.2.48)

Comparison with (3.2.15) shows that this expansion is quite different from the weak coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension. In distinction with $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$, the expansion in (3.2.48) runs both in even and odd powers of the coupling. In addition, the coefficient in front of g^n in the right-hand side of (3.2.48) has transcendentality (n-1) while for $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ it equals (n-2) (with n taking even values only). Despite of this and similarly to the weak coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension [44], the series (3.2.48) has a finite radius of convergence $|g_0| = 0.796$. It is determined by the position of the zero of the Whittaker function closest to the origin, $M_{-1/4,0}(2\pi g_0) = 0$ for $g_0 = -0.297 \pm i 0.739$.

Strong coupling

At strong coupling, we can replace the Whittaker functions in (3.2.47) by their asymptotic expansion for $g \gg 1$. It is convenient however to apply (3.2.46) and replace the functions $V_0(-\pi g)$ and $V_1(-\pi g)$ by their expressions given in Appendix B.2.¹³ In particular, we have

$$V_0(-\pi g) = e^{1/(2\alpha)} \frac{\alpha^{5/4}}{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})} \left[F\left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{5}{4} | \alpha + i0\right) + \sigma \Lambda^2 F\left(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{3}{4} | -\alpha\right) \right], \qquad \alpha = 1/(2\pi g), \qquad (3.2.49)$$

where the parameter Λ^2 is defined as

$$\Lambda^2 = \alpha^{-1/2} e^{-1/\alpha} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})}, \qquad \sigma = e^{-3i\pi/4} . \qquad (3.2.50)$$

 $^{^{13}}$ See Eqs. (A.2.17) and (A.2.19) there.

Here, the functions $F(a, b| - \alpha)$ are related to the functions $U_0^{\pm}(\pi g)$ (introduced before) as¹⁴

$$F\left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{5}{4} | -\alpha\right) = \alpha^{-5/4} U_0^+ \left(1/(2\alpha)\right) / \Gamma\left(\frac{5}{4}\right), \qquad (3.2.51)$$

$$F\left(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{3}{4} | -\alpha\right) = \alpha^{-3/4} U_0^- \left(1/(2\alpha)\right) / \Gamma\left(\frac{3}{4}\right).$$

The function $F(a, b| - \alpha)$ defined in this way is an analytical function of α with a cut along the negative semi-axis and an essential singularity at the origin. We stress that the relation (3.2.49), here defined for $\alpha > 0$, holds true in the whole upper-half plane, $\operatorname{Im} \alpha \ge 0$. A similar formula applies for $V_1(-\pi g)$ (see Appendix B.2). We refer to the first term in square brackets, on the right-hand side of (3.2.49), as the perturbative contribution, and to the second one as the non-perturbative correction. Indeed, the latter is exponentially suppressed as compared to the former, when α is small and positive.¹⁵

Let us first analyse each term in Eq. (3.2.49) separately. It will help us to motivate the rationale for the decomposition of the V-function into F(or U)-functions. So, for positive $\alpha = 1/(2\pi g)$, the function $F\left(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{3}{4} | -\alpha\right)$ entering (3.2.49) is defined away from the cut and its large g expansion is given by a Borel summable asymptotic series (for $a = -\frac{1}{4}$ and $b = \frac{3}{4}$)

$$F(a,b|-\alpha) = \sum_{k\geq 0} \frac{(-\alpha)^k}{k!} \frac{\Gamma(a+k)\Gamma(b+k)}{\Gamma(a)\Gamma(b)} = 1 - \alpha ab + O(\alpha^2), \qquad (3.2.52)$$

with the expansion coefficients growing factorially to higher orders in α . This series can be immediately resummed by means of the Borel resummation method. Namely, replacing $\Gamma(a+k)$ by its integral representation and performing the sum over k we find for $\operatorname{Re} \alpha > 0$

$$F(a,b|-\alpha) = \frac{\alpha^{-a}}{\Gamma(a)} \int_0^\infty ds \, s^{a-1} (1+s)^{-b} \, \mathrm{e}^{-s/\alpha} \,, \tag{3.2.53}$$

in agreement with (3.2.51) and with the integral representation for $U_0^{\pm}(\pi g)$, Eq. (3.2.35). The relation (3.2.52) holds in fact for arbitrary complex α and the functions $F(a, b|\alpha \pm i0)$, defined for $\alpha > 0$ above and below the cut, respectively, are given by the same asymptotic expansion (3.2.52) with α replaced by $-\alpha$. An important difference is that now the series (3.2.52) is not Borel summable anymore. Namely, if one attempted to resum this series using the Borel summation method, one would immediately find a branch point singularity along the integration contour at s = 1

$$F(a,b|\alpha \pm i0) = \frac{\alpha^{-a}}{\Gamma(a)} \int_0^\infty ds \, s^{a-1} (1-s \mp i0)^{-b} \, \mathrm{e}^{-s/\alpha} \,. \tag{3.2.54}$$

The ambiguity related to the choice of the prescription to integrate over the singularity is known as Borel ambiguity. In particular, deforming the *s*-integration contour above or below the cut, one obtains two different functions $F(a, b|\alpha \pm i0)$. They define analytical continuation of the same function $F(a, b| - \alpha)$ from $\operatorname{Re} \alpha > 0$ to the upper and lower edge of the cut running along the negative semi-axis. Its discontinuity across the cut, $F(a, b|\alpha + i0) - F(a, b|\alpha - i0)$, is exponentially

 $^{^{14}}$ They can be expressed in terms of the confluent hypergeometric function of the second kind [122]. See also Appendix B.2, Eqs. (A.2.14) and (A.2.9).

¹⁵If α is small but negative, their roles are exchanged of course. Hence, as we shall see, the V-function has different asymptotic behaviors depending on the sign of its argument.
suppressed at small $\alpha > 0$ and is proportional to the non-perturbative scale Λ^2 (see Eq. (A.2.20) in Appendix B.2). In the following, we will implicitely assume the analytic continuation of our formulae in the upper-half plane, Im $\alpha \ge 0$, corresponding to the choice of $F(a, b|\alpha + i0)$. Had we decided to work in the lower-half plane, Im $\alpha \le 0$, associated to the choice $F(a, b|\alpha - i0)$, we would have to adjust (3.2.49) accordingly. It would simply amount to the replacement of σ in Eq. (3.2.50) by its complex conjugate. Of course, both choices are equivalent since the function $V_0(-\pi g)$, that we are representing as a sum of a perturbative part, $F(a, b|\alpha \pm i0)$, with a non-perturbative part, $\sigma \Lambda^2 F(a, b| - \alpha)$, is an entire function of $\alpha = 1/(2\pi g)$ (except at $\alpha = 0$).

We can now elucidate the reason for decomposing the entire V_0 -function in (3.2.49) into the sum of two F-functions. In spite of the fact that analytical properties of the former function are simpler compared to the latter functions, its asymptotic behavior at large g is more complicated. Indeed, the F-functions admit asymptotic expansions valid in the whole complex g-plane and they can be unambiguously defined through the Borel resummation once their analytical properties are specified. In distinction with this, the entire function $V_0(-\pi g)$ admits different asymptotic behaviors at large g, depending¹⁶ on $\operatorname{Re} g > 0$ or $\operatorname{Re} g < 0$. This situation is called the Stokes phenomenon, and the two domains, $\operatorname{Re} g > 0$ and $\operatorname{Re} g < 0$, are separated by the Stokes line, $\operatorname{Re} g =$ 0. The transition from the domain $\operatorname{Re} g > 0$ to the other, going across the Stokes line, is driven by the non-perturbative contribution. The latter correction also impacts on the transition from large to small g, where it ceases to be suppressed as compared to the perturbative contribution. Therefore, resumming the perturbative series by the function $F(a, b|\alpha + i0)$, we need to keep track of the non-perturbative contribution $\sim \sigma \Lambda^2 F(a, b| - \alpha)$ in order to correctly describe the function $V_0(-\pi g)$.¹⁷ A similar conclusion applies for $V_1(-\pi g)$.

We are now in position to discuss the strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension in the toy model, including into our consideration both perturbative and non-perturbative contributions. Substituting (3.2.49) and similar relation for $V_1(-\pi g)$ (see Eq. (A.2.19)) into (3.2.46) we find (for $\alpha^+ \equiv \alpha + i0$ and $\alpha = 1/(2\pi g)$)

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}^{\rm (toy)}(g)/(2g) = 1 - \alpha \frac{F(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{5}{4} | \alpha^+) + \sigma \Lambda^2 F(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{3}{4} | -\alpha)}{F(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{4} | \alpha^+) + \sigma \Lambda^2 \frac{\alpha}{4} F(\frac{3}{4}, \frac{3}{4} | -\alpha)}.$$
(3.2.55)

Because the parameter Λ^2 is exponentially suppressed at strong coupling, Eq. (3.2.50), and, at the same time, the *F*-functions are all of the same order, it makes sense to expand the right-hand side of (3.2.55) in powers of Λ^2 and, then, study separately each coefficient function. In this way, we identify the leading, Λ^2 -independent term as perturbative contribution to $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ and the $O(\Lambda^2)$ term as the leading non-perturbative correction. More precisely, expanding the right-hand side of (3.2.55) in powers of Λ^2 we obtain

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}^{\rm (toy)}(g)/(2g) = C_0(\alpha) - \alpha \sigma \Lambda^2 C_2(\alpha) + \frac{1}{4} \alpha^2 \sigma^2 \Lambda^4 C_4(\alpha) + O(\Lambda^6).$$
(3.2.56)

 $^{^{16}\}mathrm{The}$ marginal cases (Re g=0) corresponding to $\mathrm{Im}\,g>0$ or $\mathrm{Im}\,g<0$ may also require different asymptotic expansions.

¹⁷We stress that the function $F(a, b|\alpha + i0)$ does not show any transition at small $\alpha = 1/(2\pi g)$, when α evolves from Re $\alpha > 0$ to Re $\alpha < 0$ in the upper-half plane, while $V_0(-\pi g)$ does, due to the Stokes phenomenon. In this transition, the non-perturbative contribution $\sigma \Lambda^2 F(a, b| - \alpha)$, with $\Lambda^2 \sim \exp(-1/\alpha)$, is more and more important, and finally becomes dominant when Re $\alpha < 0$. Roughly speaking, the fact that the perturbative and non-perturbative contributions exchange their role, when Re α changes its sign, requires two *F*-functions to completely describe the *V*-function.

Here the expansion runs in even powers of Λ and the coefficient functions $C_k(\alpha)$ are given by algebraic combinations of F-functions

$$C_{0} = 1 - \alpha \frac{F(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{5}{4} | \alpha^{+})}{F(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{4} | \alpha^{+})}, \qquad C_{2} = \frac{1}{\left[F(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{4} | \alpha^{+})\right]^{2}}, \qquad C_{4} = \frac{F(\frac{3}{4}, \frac{3}{4} | -\alpha)}{\left[F(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{4} | \alpha^{+})\right]^{3}}, \qquad (3.2.57)$$

where we applied (A.2.11) and (A.2.14) to simplify the last two relations. Since the coefficient functions $C_k(\alpha)$ are expressed in terms of the functions $F(a, b|\alpha^+)$ and $F(a, b| - \alpha)$, with a cut along the positive and negative semi-axis respectively, they are analytical functions of α in the upper-half plane, with an essential singularity at the origin. Notice that the functions $C_k(\alpha)$ take complex values for $\alpha > 0$, despite the fact that their asymptotic expansions at $\alpha \sim 0$ have real expansion coefficients, see Eqs. (3.2.58) below. Their imaginary parts, indeed, are exponentially small for $\alpha \sim 0$, of order Λ^2 , and such that their sum in (3.2.56) vanishes.

Let us now examine the strong coupling expansion of the coefficient functions (3.2.57). Replacing F-functions in (3.2.57) by their asymptotic series representation (3.2.52) we get

$$C_{0} = 1 - \alpha - \frac{1}{4}\alpha^{2} - \frac{3}{8}\alpha^{3} - \frac{61}{64}\alpha^{4} - \frac{433}{128}\alpha^{5} + O(\alpha^{6}) , \qquad (3.2.58)$$

$$C_{2} = 1 - \frac{1}{8}\alpha - \frac{11}{128}\alpha^{2} - \frac{151}{1024}\alpha^{3} - \frac{13085}{32768}\alpha^{4} + O(\alpha^{5}) ,$$

$$C_{4} = 1 - \frac{3}{4}\alpha - \frac{27}{32}\alpha^{2} - \frac{317}{128}\alpha^{3} + O(\alpha^{4}) .$$

Not surprisingly, these expressions inherit the properties of the F-functions – the series (3.2.58) are asymptotic and non-Borel summable. If one simply substituted the relations (3.2.58) into the right-hand side of (3.2.56), one would then worry about the meaning of the non-perturbative $O(\Lambda^2)$ corrections, given the fact that the perturbative $O(\Lambda^0)$ contribution $C_0(\alpha)$ is not unambiguously determined by its *asymptotic* strong coupling expansion. However, we stress that the functions $C_0(\alpha), C_2(\alpha), \ldots$, are all expressible in terms of F-functions, as in Eq. (3.2.57). As was already mentioned, the F-functions do not suffer from the Stokes phenomenon and, as a consequence, their asymptotic expansions, supplemented with additional analyticity conditions, permit to reconstruct them through the Borel transformation, Eqs. (3.2.53) and (3.2.54). We may expect, therefore, that the same should be true for the C-functions. Indeed, it follows from a general theorem discussed in [117, 119], that the functions $C_0(\alpha), C_2(\alpha), \ldots$ are uniquely determined by their series representations (3.2.58) as soon as the latter are understood as asymptotic expansions valid in the upper-half plane Im $\alpha \geq 0$.¹⁸ This implies that the exact expressions

$$|C_0(\alpha) - \sum_{n \ge 0}^N C_0^{(n)} \alpha^n| \le D_0^{(N+1)} |\alpha|^{N+1},$$

¹⁸More precisely, according to [117, 119], the asymptotic series for $C_0(\alpha), \ldots$, assumed to be valid on the domain $S = \{\alpha \text{ small enough with } \operatorname{Im}(\alpha) \ge 0\}$ and exhibiting a factorial growth, will fix the functions $C_0(\alpha), \ldots$, if the bound

applies on S with $D_0^{(N+1)} \sim C_0^{(N+1)}$, for any N. In our case, this bound means that the best possible estimate of $C_0(\alpha)$, obtained by partially resumming the asymptotic series, is of order $\exp(-1/|\alpha|)$. It prevents the addition of terms, as $\exp(-1/\sqrt{-i\alpha})$ for instance, that would not change the asymptotic series on S and would spoil uniqueness. From a physical point of view, it means that the typical divergence of the asymptotic series is a good indicator of the

for the functions (3.2.57) can be unambiguously constructed starting from their asymptotic series (3.2.58), by means of the Borel resummation for instance. It would be interesting to verify it explicitly.

Since the expression (3.2.55) is exact for arbitrary coupling g we may address the question: how does the transition from the strong to the weak coupling regime occur? We recall that, in the toy model, $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)/(2g)$ is given for $g \ll 1$ and $g \gg 1$ by the relations (3.2.48) and (3.2.56), respectively. Let us choose some sufficiently small value of the coupling constant, say g = 1/4, and compute $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)/(2g)$ using three different representations. Firstly, we substitute g = 0.25into (3.2.55) and find the exact value as 0.4424(3). Then, we use the weak coupling expansion (3.2.48) and obtain a close value 0.4420(2). Finally, we use the strong coupling expansion (3.2.56) and evaluate the first few terms in the right-hand side of (3.2.56) for g = 0.25 to get

Eq. (3.2.56) =
$$(0.2902 - 0.1434i) + (0.1517 + 0.1345i)$$

+ $(0.0008 + 0.0086i) - (0.0002 - 0.0003i) + \dots = 0.4425 + \dots$ (3.2.59)

Here the four expressions inside the round brackets correspond to contributions proportional to Λ^0 , Λ^2 , Λ^4 and Λ^6 , respectively, with $\Lambda^2(g = 0.25) = 0.3522$ being the non-perturbative scale (3.2.50).

We observe that each term in (3.2.59) takes complex values. This is due to our prescription to sum the asymptotic series (3.2.58). The total sum however does not suffer from this ambiguity. Indeed, we verify in Eq.(3.2.59) that the imaginary part vanishes and that the real part is remarkably close to the exact value. In addition, the leading $O(\Lambda^2)$ non-perturbative correction (the second term) is comparable with the perturbative correction (the first term). Moreover, the former term starts to dominate over the latter one as we go to smaller values of the coupling constant. Thus, the transition from the strong to weak coupling regime is driven by non-perturbative corrections parameterized by the scale Λ^2 . The numerical analysis indicates that the expansion of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ in powers of Λ^2 is convergent for Re g > 0.

From the Toy Model to the Exact Solution

The relation (3.2.56) is remarkably similar to the expected strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension (3.0.3) with the function $C_0(\alpha)$ providing perturbative contribution and Λ^2 defining the leading non-perturbative contribution. Let us compare $C_0(\alpha)$ with the known perturbative expansion (3.2.16) of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$. In terms of the coupling $\alpha = 1/(2\pi g)$, the first few terms of this expansion look as

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g)/(2g) = 1 - \frac{3\log 2}{2}\alpha - \frac{K}{4}\alpha^2 - \left(\frac{3K\log 2}{8} + \frac{27\zeta_3}{256}\right)\alpha^3 + \dots, \qquad (3.2.60)$$

where ellipses denote both higher order corrections in α and non-perturbative corrections in Λ^2 . Comparing (3.2.60) and the first term, $C_0(\alpha)$, in the right-hand side of (3.2.56), we observe that both expressions approach the same value 1 as $\alpha \to 0$.

size of the non-perturbative corrections. We believe, in the case of the toy-model, that this bounds can be proved exactly by a more detailed analysis. For the BES case, we have verified that it is consistent with the numerical solution.

As was already mentioned, the expansion coefficients of the two series have different transcendentality – they are rational for the toy model, Eq. (3.2.58), and have maximal transcendentality¹⁹ for the cusp anomalous dimension, Eq. (3.2.60). Notice that the two series would coincide if one formally replaced the transcendental numbers in (3.2.60) by appropriate rational constants. In particular, replacing

$$\frac{3\log 2}{2} \to 1, \qquad \qquad \frac{K}{2} \to \frac{1}{2}, \qquad \qquad \frac{9\zeta_3}{32} \to \frac{1}{3}, \qquad \qquad \dots, \qquad (3.2.61)$$

one obtains from (3.2.60) the first few terms of perturbative expansion (3.2.58) of the function C_0 in the toy model. This rule can be generalized to all loops as follows. Introducing an auxiliary parameter τ , we define the generating function for the transcendental numbers in (3.2.61) and rewrite (3.2.61) as

$$\exp\left[\frac{3\log 2}{2}\tau - \frac{K}{2}\tau^2 + \frac{9\zeta_3}{32}\tau^3 + \dots\right] \to \exp\left[\tau - \frac{\tau^2}{2} + \frac{\tau^3}{3} + \dots\right].$$
 (3.2.62)

Going to higher loops, we have to add higher order terms in τ to both exponents. In the righthand side, these terms are resummed into $\exp(\log(1+\tau)) = 1+\tau$, while in the left-hand side they produce a ratio of Euler gamma-functions leading to

$$\frac{\Gamma(\frac{1}{4})\Gamma(1+\frac{\tau}{4})\Gamma(\frac{3}{4}-\frac{\tau}{4})}{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\Gamma(1-\frac{\tau}{4})\Gamma(\frac{1}{4}+\frac{\tau}{4})} \rightarrow (1+\tau).$$

$$(3.2.63)$$

Taking logarithms in both sides of this relation and subsequently expanding them in powers of τ , we obtain the subtitution rules which generalize (3.2.61) to the complete family of transcendental numbers entering into the strong coupling expansion (3.2.60). The relation (3.2.63) can be thought of as an empirical rule, which allows us to map the strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension (3.2.60) into that in the toy model, Eq. (3.2.58). To some extent, it takes into account the difference between the toy model and the BES case, encoded into the position of poles and zeros. It originates from the structure of the strong coupling solution that we will discuss later. It would be interesting to understand if this substitution rule has some counterpart on the string theory side, at a Feynman-graph level for instance.

In spite of the fact that the numbers entering both sides of (3.2.61) have different transcendentality, we may compare their numerical values. Given that $3 \log 2/2 = 1.0397(2)$, K/2 = 0.4579(8)and $9\zeta_3/32 = 0.3380(7)$ we observe that the relation (3.2.61) defines a meaningful approximation to the transcendental numbers. Moreover, examining the coefficients in front of τ^n in both sides of (3.2.62) at large n, we find that the accuracy of the approximation increases as $n \to \infty$. This

¹⁹To any of the numbers $(\log 2)^j$, $\zeta(2k+1)$ or $\beta(2l)$, we associate a degree of transcendentality j, 2k+1 or 2l, respectively. Here, $\zeta(z)$ and $\beta(z)$ denote the Riemann and Dirichlet zeta-functions, respectively. It was observed in [69], up to some high order, that the contribution $\sim \alpha^n$ to the cusp anomalous dimension only involves products of these special numbers with a sum of their degrees of transcendentality equal to n (maximal transcendentality). Note that $\beta(2) \sim K$. This situation is reminiscent of what happens at weak coupling, for which a maximal transcendentality principle has been argued in [123, 56] to restrict the form of radiative corrections to anomalous dimensions of Wilson operators. In this context, the transcendentality is maximal in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM as compared to QCD where less-transcendental contributions appear. Moreover, the maximal transcendentality contribution computed in QCD, in MS-like schemes, was proposed to be identical to the full $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM result [123, 56].

is in agreement with the observation made before that the cusp anomalous dimension in the toy model is close numerically to the exact (BES) prediction. In addition, the same property suggests that the coefficients in the strong coupling expansion of $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{(\text{toy})}(g)$ and $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ should have the same large order behavior. It was found in [69] that the expansion coefficients in the right-hand side of (3.2.60) grow factorially at higher orders

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) \sim \sum_{k} \Gamma\left(k + \frac{1}{2}\right) \alpha^{k}$$
 (3.2.64)

It is straightforward to verify using (3.2.57) and (3.2.52) that the expansion coefficients of $C_0(\alpha)$ in the toy model have the same behavior. This suggests that the non-perturbative corrections to $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ are also parameterized by the scale $\Lambda^2 \propto g^{1/2} \exp(-2\pi g)$. Indeed, we will show this in the next section by explicit calculation.

In this section, we identified the origin of non-perturbative corrections in the toy-model. They arise due to the Stokes phenomenon for the functions $V_{0,1}(-\pi g)$, that requires the introduction at strong coupling of the non-perturbative scale $\Lambda^2 \propto g^{1/2} \exp(-2\pi g)$. We will see in the next section that a similar conclusion applies for the cusp anomalous dimension, as predicted by the BES equation.

3.3 Solving the Quantization Conditions

Let us now solve the quantization conditions for the cusp anomalous dimension. We recall that they read

$$f_0(t_\ell) V_0(t_\ell) + f_1(t_\ell) V_1(t_\ell) = 0, \qquad t_\ell = 4\pi g \left(\ell - \frac{1}{4}\right), \qquad (3.3.1)$$

with $\ell \in \mathbb{Z}$ and where

$$f_{0}(t) = -1 + \sum_{n \ge 1} t \left[c_{+}(n,g) \frac{U_{1}^{+}(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} + c_{-}(n,g) \frac{U_{1}^{-}(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right], \qquad (3.3.2)$$

$$f_{1}(t) = -c(g) + \sum_{n \ge 1} 4\pi ng \left[c_{+}(n,g) \frac{U_{0}^{+}(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} + c_{-}(n,g) \frac{U_{0}^{-}(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right].$$

The quantization conditions (3.3.1) form an infinite set of equations for the unknown coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and c(g). Once solved, we can compute the cusp anomalous dimension for arbitrary coupling with the help of

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g(1 - 2f_1(0)). \tag{3.3.3}$$

Examining (3.3.2) we observe that the dependence on the coupling resides both in the expansion coefficients and in the functions $U_{0,1}^{\pm}(4\pi ng)$. The latter functions are related to the *F*-functions of the previous section, see Eq. (3.2.51), and as such they do not suffer from the Stokes phenomenon. Therefore, non-perturbative corrections to the cusp anomalous dimension (3.3.3) could only come from the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and c(g). The quantization conditions (3.3.1) indicate moreover that the non-perturbative contributions to the expansion coefficients originate from the functions $V_0(t)$ and $V_1(t)$, evaluated at $t = (4\ell - 1)\pi g$. Since these functions depend, at strong coupling, on the

hidden non-perturbative scale $\Lambda^2 \propto g^{1/2} \exp(-2\pi g)$, we will look for a solution to the quantization conditions as a series in powers of Λ^2 . We will construct both the leading $O(\Lambda^0)$ and subleading $O(\Lambda^2)$ parts of the solution, in the form of an expansion in powers of 1/g. We expect, as we argued to be the case for the toy model, that each of these parts are uniquely determined by their asymptotic series in 1/g, assumed to be valid in the lower-half plane Im $g \leq 0$. We believe that the latter assumption is reasonable, recalling that the toy model provides a meaningful approximation to the BES solution, at least as long as the cusp anomalous dimension is concerned.

3.3.1 Quantization Conditions

Let us replace $f_0(t)$ and $f_1(t)$ in (3.3.1) by their explicit expressions (3.3.2) and rewrite the quantization conditions (3.3.1) as

$$V_0(4\pi g x_\ell) + c(g) V_1(4\pi g x_\ell) = \sum_{n \ge 1} \left[c_+(n,g) A_+(n,x_\ell) + c_-(n,g) A_-(n,x_\ell) \right],$$
(3.3.4)

where $x_{\ell} = \ell - \frac{1}{4}$ (with $\ell = 0, \pm 1, \pm 2, \ldots$) and the notation was introduced for

$$A_{\pm}(n, x_{\ell}) = \frac{nV_1(4\pi g x_{\ell})U_0^{\pm}(4\pi n g) + x_{\ell}V_0(4\pi g x_{\ell})U_1^{\pm}(4\pi n g)}{n \mp x_{\ell}}.$$
(3.3.5)

The relation (3.3.4) provides an infinite system of linear equations for $c_{\pm}(g,n)$ and c(g). The coefficients in this system depend on $V_{0,1}(4\pi g x_{\ell})$ and $U_{0,1}^{\pm}(4\pi ng)$ which are known functions.

Let us show that the quantization conditions (3.3.4) lead to c(g) = 0 for arbitrary coupling. To this end, we examine (3.3.4) for $|x_{\ell}| \gg 1$. In this limit, for g = fixed we are allowed to replace the functions $V_0(4\pi g x_{\ell})$ and $V_1(4\pi g x_{\ell})$ in both sides of (3.3.4) by their asymptotic behaviors at infinity. Making use of (A.2.12) and (A.2.14), we find for $|x_{\ell}| \gg 1$

$$r(x_{\ell}) \equiv \frac{V_1(4\pi g x_{\ell})}{V_0(4\pi g x_{\ell})} = \begin{cases} -16\pi g x_{\ell} + \dots, & (x_{\ell} < 0) \\ \frac{1}{2} + \dots, & (x_{\ell} > 0) \end{cases}$$
(3.3.6)

where ellipses denote terms suppressed by powers of $1/(gx_{\ell})$ and $e^{-8\pi g|x_{\ell}|}$. We divide both sides of (3.3.4) by $V_1(4\pi gx_{\ell})$ and observe that for $x_{\ell} \to -\infty$ the first term in the left-hand side of (3.3.4) is subleading and can be safely neglected. In the similar manner, one has $A_{\pm}(n, x_{\ell})/V_1(4\pi gx_{\ell}) = O(1/x_{\ell})$ for fixed n in the right-hand side of (3.3.4). Therefore, going to the limit $x_{\ell} \to -\infty$ in both sides of (3.3.4) we get

$$c(g) = 0$$
 (3.3.7)

for arbitrary g.

Arriving at (3.3.7), we tacitly assumed that the sum over n in (3.3.4) remains finite in the limit $x_{\ell} \to -\infty$. Taking into account the large n behaviors

$$U_0^+(4\pi ng) \sim n^{-5/4}, \qquad U_0^-(4\pi ng) \sim U_1^-(4\pi ng) \sim n^{-3/4}, \qquad U_1^+(4\pi ng) \sim n^{-1/4}, \qquad (3.3.8)$$

we obtain that this condition translates into $(n \gg 1)$

$$c_{+}(n,g) = o(n^{1/4}), \qquad c_{-}(n,g) = o(n^{-1/4}).$$
(3.3.9)

These conditions also ensure that the sum in the expression for the cusp anomalous dimension

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g \left\{ 1 + 2c(g) - 2\sum_{n\geq 1} \left[c_{-}(n,g)U_0^{-}(4\pi ng) + c_{+}(n,g)U_0^{+}(4\pi ng) \right] \right\}, \qquad (3.3.10)$$

is convergent.

3.3.2 Strong Coupling Solution

Let us divide both sides of (3.3.4) by $V_0(4\pi g x_\ell)$ and use (3.3.7) to get (for $x_\ell = \ell - \frac{1}{4}$ and $\ell \in \mathbb{Z}$)

$$1 = \sum_{n \ge 1} c_{+}(n,g) \left[\frac{nU_{0}^{+}(4\pi ng)r(x_{\ell}) + U_{1}^{+}(4\pi ng)x_{\ell}}{n - x_{\ell}} \right]$$

$$+ \sum_{n \ge 1} c_{-}(n,g) \left[\frac{nU_{0}^{-}(4\pi ng)r(x_{\ell}) + U_{1}^{-}(4\pi ng)x_{\ell}}{n + x_{\ell}} \right],$$
(3.3.11)

where the function $r(x_{\ell})$ was defined in (3.3.6).

Let us now examine the large g asymptotics of the functions multiplying $c_{\pm}(n, g)$ in the righthand side of (3.3.11). The functions $U_0^{\pm}(4\pi ng)$ and $U_1^{\pm}(4\pi ng)$ admit an asymptotic expansion in 1/g given by (A.2.14). For the function $r(x_\ell)$ the situation is different. As follows from its definition, Eqs. (3.3.6) and (A.2.12), large g expansion of $r(x_\ell)$ runs in two parameters: perturbative 1/g and non-perturbative exponentially small parameter $\Lambda^2 \propto g^{1/2} e^{-2\pi g}$ which we already encountered in the toy model, Eq. (3.2.50). Moreover, we deduce from (3.3.6) and (A.2.12) that the leading non-perturbative correction to $r(x_\ell)$ scales as

$$\delta r(x_{\ell}) = O(\Lambda^{|8\ell-2|}), \qquad (x_{\ell} = \ell - \frac{1}{4}, \ \ell \in \mathbb{Z}), \qquad (3.3.12)$$

so that the power of Λ grows with ℓ . We observe that $O(\Lambda^2)$ corrections are only present in $r(x_\ell)$ for $\ell = 0$. Therefore, as far as the leading $O(\Lambda^2)$ correction to the solutions of (3.3.11) are concerned, we are allowed to neglect non-perturbative (Λ^2 -dependent) corrections to $r(x_\ell)$ in the right-hand side of (3.3.11) for $\ell \neq 0$ and retain them for $\ell = 0$ only.

Since the coefficient functions in the linear equations (3.3.11) admit a double series expansion in powers of 1/g and Λ^2 , we expect that the same should be true for their solutions $c_{\pm}(n,g)$. Let us determine the first few terms of this expansion using the following ansatz:

$$c_{\pm}(n,g) = (8\pi g n)^{\pm 1/4} \left\{ \left[a_{\pm}(n) + \frac{b_{\pm}(n)}{4\pi g} + \dots \right] + \sigma \Lambda^2 \left[\alpha_{\pm}(n) + \frac{\beta_{\pm}(n)}{4\pi g} + \dots \right] + O(\Lambda^4) \right\},$$
(3.3.13)

where ellipses denote terms suppressed by powers of 1/g and with Λ^2 the non-perturbative parameter defined in (3.2.50).

Here the functions $a_{\pm}(n), b_{\pm}(n), \ldots$ are assumed to be g-independent. We recall that the functions $c_{\pm}(n, g)$ have to verify the relation (3.3.9). This implies that the functions $a_{\pm}(n), b_{\pm}(n), \ldots$ should vanish as $n \to \infty$. To determine them we substitute (3.3.13) into (3.3.11) and compare the coefficients in front of powers of 1/g and Λ^2 in both sides of (3.3.11).

Perturbative Corrections

Let us start with 'perturbative', Λ^2 -independent part of (3.3.13) and compute the functions $a_{\pm}(n)$ and $b_{\pm}(n)$.

To determine $a_{\pm}(n)$, we substitute (3.3.13) into (3.3.11), replace the functions $U_{0,1}^{\pm}(4\pi gn)$ and $r(x_{\ell})$ by their large g asymptotic expansion, Eqs. (A.2.14) and (3.3.6), respectively, neglect corrections in Λ^2 and compare the leading $O(g^0)$ terms in both sides of (3.3.11). In this way, we obtain from (3.3.11) the following relations for $a_{\pm}(n)$ (with $x_{\ell} = \ell - \frac{1}{4}$)

$$2x_{\ell} \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}) \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{a_{+}(n)}{n - x_{\ell}} = 1, \qquad (\ell \ge 1)$$

$$-2x_{\ell} \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{a_{-}(n)}{n + x_{\ell}} = 1, \qquad (\ell \le 0)$$
(3.3.14)

One can verify that the solutions to this system satisfying $a_{\pm}(n) \to 0$ for $n \to \infty$ have the form

$$a_{+}(n) = \frac{2\Gamma(n+\frac{1}{4})}{\Gamma(n+1)\Gamma^{2}(\frac{1}{4})},$$

$$a_{-}(n) = \frac{\Gamma(n+\frac{3}{4})}{2\Gamma(n+1)\Gamma^{2}(\frac{3}{4})}.$$
(3.3.15)

In the similar manner, we compare the subleading O(1/g) terms in both sides of (3.3.11) and find that the functions $b_{\pm}(n)$ satisfy the following relations (with $x_{\ell} = \ell - \frac{1}{4}$)

$$2x_{\ell} \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}) \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{b_{+}(n)}{n - x_{\ell}} = -\frac{3}{32x_{\ell}} - \frac{3\pi}{64} - \frac{15}{32} \log 2, \qquad (\ell \ge 1)$$

$$-2x_{\ell} \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{b_{-}(n)}{n + x_{\ell}} = -\frac{5}{32x_{\ell}} - \frac{5\pi}{64} + \frac{9}{32} \log 2, \qquad (\ell \le 0)$$
(3.3.16)

where in the right-hand side we made use of (3.3.15). Solutions to these relations are

$$b_{+}(n) = -a_{+}(n) \left(\frac{3\log 2}{4} + \frac{3}{32n} \right), \qquad (3.3.17)$$
$$b_{-}(n) = a_{-}(n) \left(\frac{3\log 2}{4} + \frac{5}{32n} \right).$$

It is straightforward to extend analysis to subleading perturbative corrections to $c_{\pm}(n,g)$.²⁰

Let us substitute (3.3.13) into expression (3.3.10) for the cusp anomalous dimension. Taking into account the identities (A.2.14) we find the 'perturbative' contribution to $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ as

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g - \sum_{n \ge 1} (2\pi n)^{-1} \left[\Gamma(\frac{5}{4}) \left(a_+(n) + \frac{b_+(n)}{4\pi g} + \dots \right) \left(1 - \frac{5}{128\pi ng} + \dots \right) \right] + \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) \left(a_-(n) + \frac{b_-(n)}{4\pi g} + \dots \right) \left(1 + \frac{3}{128\pi ng} + \dots \right) \right] + O(\Lambda^2) \,.$$
(3.3.18)

²⁰For instance, the k-th corrections can be found in the form $a_{\pm}(n) P_{\pm}^{(k)}(1/n)$, where $P_{\pm}^{(k)}(1/n)$ is a polynomial of degree k in the variable 1/n.

Replacing $a_{\pm}(n)$ and $b_{\pm}(n)$ by their expressions (3.3.15) and (3.3.17), we find after some algebra

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g \left[1 - \frac{3\log 2}{4\pi g} - \frac{K}{16\pi^2 g^2} + O(1/g^3) \right] + O(\Lambda^2), \qquad (3.3.19)$$

where K is the Catalan's constant.

Non-Perturbative Corrections

Let us now compute the leading $O(\Lambda^2)$ non-perturbative correction to the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n, g)$. According to (3.3.13), it is described by the functions $\alpha_{\pm}(n)$ and $\beta_{\pm}(n)$. To determine them from (3.3.11), we have to retain in $r(x_{\ell})$ corrections proportional to Λ^2 . As was already explained, they only appear for $\ell = 0$. Combining together the relations (3.3.6), (A.2.12) and (A.2.14) we find after some algebra

$$\delta r(x_{\ell}) = -\delta_{\ell,0} \sigma \Lambda^2 \left[4\pi g - \frac{5}{4} + O(g^{-1}) \right] + O(\Lambda^4) \,. \tag{3.3.20}$$

Let us substitute this relation into (3.3.11) and equate to zero the coefficient in front of Λ^2 in the right-hand side of (3.3.11). This coefficient is given by a series in 1/g and, examining the first two terms, we obtain the defining relations for the functions $\alpha_{\pm}(n)$ and $\beta_{\pm}(n)$.

In this way, we find that the leading functions $\alpha_{\pm}(n)$ satisfy the relations (with $x_{\ell} = \ell - \frac{1}{4}$)

$$2x_{\ell} \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}) \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{\alpha_{+}(n)}{n - x_{\ell}} = 0, \qquad (\ell \ge 1)$$
$$-2x_{\ell} \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{\alpha_{-}(n)}{n + x_{\ell}} = \frac{\pi}{2\sqrt{2}} \delta_{\ell,0}, \qquad (\ell \le 0) \qquad (3.3.21)$$

where in the right-hand side we applied (3.3.15). Solution to (3.3.21) satisfying $\alpha_{\pm}(n) \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$ reads

$$\alpha_{+}(n) = 0,$$

 $\alpha_{-}(n) = a_{-}(n-1).$
(3.3.22)

with $a_{-}(n)$ defined in (3.3.15). For subleading functions $\beta_{\pm}(n)$ we have similar relations

$$2x_{\ell} \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}) \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{\beta_{+}(n)}{n - x_{\ell}} = -\frac{1}{2}, \qquad (\ell \ge 1)$$

$$-2x_{\ell} \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{\beta_{-}(n)}{n + x_{\ell}} = -\frac{1}{8} + \frac{3\pi}{16\sqrt{2}} (1 - 2\log 2)\delta_{\ell,0}, \qquad (\ell \le 0) \qquad (3.3.23)$$

In a close analogy with (3.3.17), the solutions to these relations can be written in terms of the leading-order functions
$$a_{\pm}(n)$$
 defined in (3.3.15)

$$\beta_{+}(n) = -\frac{1}{2}a_{+}(n),$$

$$\beta_{-}(n) = a_{-}(n-1)\left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{3\log 2}{4} + \frac{1}{32n}\right).$$
(3.3.24)

We are now ready to compute non-perturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension (3.3.10). Substituting (3.3.13) into (3.3.10) we obtain

$$\delta\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = -\sigma\Lambda^2 \sum_{n\geq 1} (2\pi n)^{-1} \left[\Gamma(\frac{5}{4}) \left(\alpha_+(n) + \frac{\beta_+(n)}{4\pi g} + \dots \right) \left(1 - \frac{5}{128\pi gn} + \dots \right) \right] + \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) \left(\alpha_-(n) + \frac{\beta_-(n)}{4\pi g} + \dots \right) \left(1 + \frac{3}{128\pi gn} + \dots \right) \right] + O(\Lambda^4) \,.$$
(3.3.25)

We replace $\alpha_{\pm}(n)$ and $\beta_{\pm}(n)$ by their explicit expressions (3.3.22) and (3.3.24), evaluate the sums and find

$$\delta\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = -\frac{\sigma\Lambda^2}{\pi} \left[1 + \frac{3 - 6\log 2}{16\pi g} + O(1/g^2) \right] + O(\Lambda^4) \,, \tag{3.3.26}$$

with Λ^2 defined in (3.2.50).

We summarize our findings by the formula

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = \left[2g - \frac{3\log 2}{2\pi} - \frac{K}{8\pi^2 g} + O(1/g^2)\right] - \frac{\sigma}{4\sqrt{2}}m_{\rm cusp}^2 + O(m_{\rm cusp}^4)\,,\tag{3.3.27}$$

where we introduced a non-perturbative parameter m_{cusp} whose strong coupling expansion starts as

$$m_{\rm cusp} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\Gamma\left(\frac{5}{4}\right)} (2\pi g)^{1/4} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\pi g} \left[1 + \frac{3 - 6\log 2}{32\pi g} + O(1/g^2) \right] \,. \tag{3.3.28}$$

3.4 Mass Scale

In this section, we will analyse a new non-perturbative scale m given in terms of the BES solution $\Gamma(t) \equiv \Gamma_{+}(t) + i\Gamma_{-}(t)$ as

$$m \equiv \frac{8\sqrt{2}}{\pi^2} e^{-\pi g} - \frac{8g}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \operatorname{Re}\left[\int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t + i\pi g} e^{it - i\pi/4} \Gamma(t)\right].$$
(3.4.1)

The original motivation to introduce this quantity is that it controls the small j scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ at strong coupling, as we shall see in the next chapter. In this context, we will prove that m has a nice interpretation since it can be given the meaning of the mass gap of the non-linear O(6) sigma model. In this section, we will show that the mass scale m is also relevant to our discussion of the leading non-perturbative contribution to the cusp anomalous dimension. The principal result that we will obtain is the identity $m_{\text{cusp}} = m$, valid to any order in 1/g.

3.4.1 General Expression

The expression for the mass gap m can be written as

$$m = \frac{8\sqrt{2}}{\pi^2} e^{-\pi g} - \frac{8g}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \operatorname{Re}\left[\int_0^{-i\infty} \frac{dt}{t + \frac{1}{4}} e^{-4\pi g t - i\pi/4} \Gamma(4\pi g i t)\right], \qquad (3.4.2)$$

where integration goes along the imaginary axis. Replacing $\Gamma(4\pi git)$ in (3.4.2) by its expression

$$\Gamma(4\pi git) = f_0(4\pi gt)V_0(4\pi gt) + f_1(4\pi gt)V_1(4\pi gt), \qquad (3.4.3)$$

and evaluating the t-integral, we find after some algebra (see Appendix A.3 for details) [76]

$$m = -\frac{16g\sqrt{2}}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \left[f_0(-\pi g) U_0^-(\pi g) + f_1(-\pi g) U_1^-(\pi g) \right] .$$
(3.4.4)

This relation can be further simplified with the help of the quantization conditions (3.3.1). For $\ell = 0$, we obtain from (3.3.1) that $f_0(-\pi g)V_0(-\pi g) + f_1(-\pi g)V_1(-\pi g) = 0$. Together with the Wronskian relation for the Whittaker functions (A.2.10) this leads to the following relation for the mass gap

$$m = \frac{16\sqrt{2}}{\pi^2} \frac{f_1(-\pi g)}{V_0(-\pi g)}.$$
(3.4.5)

It is instructive to compare this relation with the similar relation (3.3.3) for the cusp anomalous dimension. We observe that both quantities involve the same function $f_1(4\pi gt)$ but evaluated for different values of its argument, that is t = -1/4 for the mass gap and t = 0 for the cusp anomalous dimension. As a consequence, there are no reasons to expect that the two functions m = m(g) and $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ could be related to each other in a simple way. Nevertheless, we will demonstrate that m^2 determines the leading non-perturbative correction to $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ at strong coupling.

3.4.2 Strong Coupling Expression

We will first determine the strong coupling expression of the functions $f_0(4\pi gt)$ and $f_1(4\pi gt)$. We recall that they depend on the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ and the functions $U_{0,1}^{\pm}(4\pi ng)$ as follows,

$$f_0(4\pi gt) = \sum_{n\geq 1} t \left[c_+(n,g) \frac{U_1^+(4\pi ng)}{n-t} + c_-(n,g) \frac{U_1^-(4\pi ng)}{n+t} \right] - 1, \qquad (3.4.6)$$

$$f_1(4\pi gt) = \sum_{n\geq 1} n \left[c_+(n,g) \frac{U_0^+(4\pi ng)}{n-t} + c_-(n,g) \frac{U_0^-(4\pi ng)}{n+t} \right].$$

The coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ admit an expansion in integer powers of $\Lambda^2 \propto g^{1/2} \exp(-2\pi g)$, while the *U*-functions do not²¹. As a consequence, the functions $f_0(4\pi gt)$ and $f_1(4\pi gt)$ have the form

$$f_k(4\pi gt) = f_k^{(\text{PT})}(4\pi gt) + \delta f_k(4\pi gt), \qquad (k = 0, 1).$$
(3.4.7)

Here $f_k^{(\text{PT})}$ is the perturbative $O(\Lambda^0)$ contribution, given at strong coupling by a (non-Borel summable) asymptotic series in 1/g. The remainder δf_k takes into account non-perturbative corrections running in integer powers of Λ^2 . In the following, we will only be interested in the first non-perturbative contribution, $\delta f_k = O(\Lambda^2)$, but subleading terms can be incorporated in a similar way.

To compute the functions $f_k^{(\text{PT})}$ at strong coupling, we replace the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n,g)$ in (3.4.6) by their $O(\Lambda^0)$ contributions, see Eq. (3.3.13), and take into account the obtained results for the

²¹The U-functions are directly related to the F-functions, which we know do not suffer from the Stokes phenomenon. The latter property implies that the U-functions should be completely determined by their asymptotic series. Therefore, they do not depend on the non-perturbative scale Λ^2 .

functions a_{\pm}, b_{\pm}, \ldots , Eqs. (3.3.15), (3.3.17). In addition, we replace in (3.4.6) the U-functions by their strong coupling expansion, Eqs. (A.2.14). We proceed similarly for δf_k , using the explicit expressions for the functions $\alpha_{\pm}, \beta_{\pm}, \ldots$, Eqs. (3.3.22), (3.3.24). Doing so, we find that $f_0(4\pi gt)$ and $f_1(4\pi gt)$ can be expressed in terms of two sums involving the functions $a_{\pm}(n)$ defined in (3.3.15)

$$2\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})\sum_{n\geq 1}\frac{a_{+}(n)}{t-n} = \frac{1}{t}\left[\frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\Gamma(1-t)}{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4}-t)} - 1\right],$$

$$2\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\sum_{n\geq 1}\frac{a_{-}(n)}{t+n} = \frac{1}{t}\left[\frac{\Gamma(\frac{1}{4})\Gamma(1+t)}{\Gamma(\frac{1}{4}+t)} - 1\right].$$
 (3.4.8)

Going through calculation of (3.4.6), we find after some algebra that the perturbative corrections to $f_0(4\pi gt)$ and $f_1(4\pi gt)$ are given by linear combinations of the ratios of Euler gamma-functions

$$\begin{split} f_{0}^{(\mathrm{PT})}(4\pi gt) &= -\frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\Gamma(1-t)}{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4}-t)} \\ &+ \frac{1}{4\pi g} \left[\left(\frac{3\log 2}{4} + \frac{1}{8t} \right) \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\Gamma(1-t)}{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4}-t)} - \frac{\Gamma(\frac{1}{4})\Gamma(1+t)}{8t\,\Gamma(\frac{1}{4}+t)} \right] + O(g^{-2}) \,, \\ f_{1}^{(\mathrm{PT})}(4\pi gt) &= \frac{1}{4\pi g} \left[\frac{\Gamma(\frac{1}{4})\Gamma(1+t)}{4t\,\Gamma(\frac{1}{4}+t)} - \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\Gamma(1-t)}{4t\,\Gamma(\frac{3}{4}-t)} \right] \\ &- \frac{1}{(4\pi g)^{2}} \left[\frac{\Gamma(\frac{1}{4})\Gamma(1+t)}{4t\,\Gamma(\frac{1}{4}+t)} \left(\frac{1}{4t} - \frac{3\log 2}{4} \right) - \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\Gamma(1-t)}{4t\,\Gamma(\frac{3}{4}-t)} \left(\frac{1}{4t} + \frac{3\log 2}{4} \right) \right] + O(g^{-3}) \,. \end{split}$$
(3.4.9)

In a similar manner, we compute the non-perturbative corrections to (3.4.7)

$$\delta f_0(4\pi gt) = \sigma \Lambda^2 \left\{ \frac{1}{4\pi g} \left[\frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\Gamma(1-t)}{2\Gamma(\frac{3}{4}-t)} - \frac{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})\Gamma(1+t)}{2\Gamma(\frac{5}{4}+t)} \right] + O(g^{-2}) \right\} + \dots,$$

$$\delta f_1(4\pi gt) = \sigma \Lambda^2 \left\{ \frac{1}{4\pi g} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})\Gamma(1+t)}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4}+t)} + \frac{1}{(4\pi g)^2} \left[\frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})\Gamma(1-t)}{8t\Gamma(\frac{3}{4}-t)} - \frac{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})\Gamma(1+t)}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4}+t)} \left(\frac{1}{8t} + \frac{3}{4}\log 2 - \frac{1}{4} \right) \right] + O(g^{-3}) \right\} + \dots,$$
(3.4.10)

where ellipses denote $O(\Lambda^4)$ terms. Notice that the strong coupling expansion of both $f_{0,1}^{(\text{PT})}(4\pi gt)$ and $\delta f_{0,1}(4\pi gt)$ is taken at a fixed value of t.

To verify the obtained expressions, we apply (3.3.3) to calculate the cusp anomalous dimension

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g - 4g f_1^{\rm (PT)}(0) - 4g \,\delta f_1(0) \,. \tag{3.4.11}$$

Replacing $f_1^{(\text{PT})}(0)$ and $\delta f_1(0)$ by their expressions, Eqs. (3.4.9) and (3.4.10), we obtain

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g \left[1 - \frac{3\log 2}{4\pi g} - \frac{K}{(4\pi g)^2} + \dots \right] - \frac{\sigma \Lambda^2}{\pi} \left[1 + \frac{3 - 6\log 2}{16\pi g} + \dots \right] + O(\Lambda^4), \quad (3.4.12)$$

3.4. MASS SCALE

in agreement with our previous findings (3.3.19) and (3.3.26), respectively.

To obtain the strong coupling expression for the mass scale (3.4.5), we first recall that $V_0(-\pi g)$ depends on the non-perturbative scale Λ^2 . Therefore, we decompose it in two *F*-functions, see Eq. (A.2.17), and then replace each term by its asymptotic series, Eq. (A.2.14). Taking into account (3.4.9) and (3.4.10) we get²²

$$m = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})} (2\pi g)^{1/4} e^{-\pi g} \left[1 + \frac{3 - 6\log 2}{32\pi g} + O\left(1/g^2\right) \right].$$
(3.4.13)

The comparison with the parameter m_{cusp} , given in Eq. (3.3.28), shows that the identity $m = m_{\text{cusp}}$ is satisified, at least up to O(1/g). We will show in the next subsection that it holds at strong coupling to all orders in 1/g.

3.4.3 Cusp Anomalous Dimension and Mass Gap

We demonstrated that the strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension has the form

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = \left[2g - \frac{3\log 2}{2\pi} - \frac{K}{8\pi^2 g} + O(1/g^2)\right] - \frac{\sigma}{4\sqrt{2}}m_{\rm cusp}^2 + O(m_{\rm cusp}^4)\,,\tag{3.4.14}$$

with the leading non-perturbative correction given to the first few orders in the 1/g expansion by the mass scale m, that is $m_{\text{cusp}} = m$. Let us show that this relation is exact to all orders in the strong coupling expansion.

According to (3.4.11), the non-perturbative corrections to the cusp anomalous dimension are given by

$$\delta\Gamma_{\rm cusp} = -4g\,\delta f_1(0)\,,\tag{3.4.15}$$

with $\delta f_1(0)$ denoting $O(\Lambda^2)$ correction to the function $f_1(t=0)$, Eq. (3.4.7). The latter function verifies the quantization conditions (3.3.1). As was already explained, the $O(\Lambda^2)$ corrections to solutions of (3.3.1) originate from subleading, exponentially suppressed terms in the strong coupling expansion of the functions $V_0(-\pi g)$ and $V_1(-\pi g)$, that we shall denote as $\delta V_0(-\pi g)$ and $\delta V_1(-\pi g)$, respectively. Using the identities (A.2.17) and (A.2.19), we find

$$\delta V_0(-\pi g) = \sigma \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} U_0^-(\pi g), \qquad (3.4.16)$$

$$\delta V_1(-\pi g) = \sigma \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} U_1^-(\pi g),$$

where $\sigma = \exp(-3i\pi/4)$. Then, we split the functions $f_0(t)$ and $f_1(t)$ entering the quantization conditions (3.3.1) into perturbative and non-perturbative parts according to (3.4.7) and compare exponentially small terms in both sides of (3.3.1) to get

$$\delta f_0(t_\ell) V_0(t_\ell) + \delta f_1(t_\ell) V_1(t_\ell) = -\xi \delta_{\ell,0}, \qquad (3.4.17)$$

 $^{^{22}}$ Note that the mass scale *m* also receives subleading non-perturbative corrections.

where $t_{\ell} = 4\pi g \left(\ell - \frac{1}{4} \right)$ and the notation was introduced for²³

$$\xi = f_0(-\pi g)\delta V_0(-\pi g) + f_1(-\pi g)\delta V_1(-\pi g).$$
(3.4.18)

Taking into account the relations (3.4.16) and comparing the resulting expression for ξ with (3.4.4) we find that

$$\xi = -\frac{\sigma}{8g}m. \tag{3.4.19}$$

Now, to compute non-perturbative $O(\Lambda^2)$ correction to the cusp anomalous dimension, we have to solve the system of relations (3.4.17), determine the function $\delta f_1(t)$ and, then, apply (3.4.15). We will show in this subsection that the result reads

$$\delta f_1(0) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{4} \xi m = \sigma \frac{\sqrt{2}}{32g} m^2, \qquad (3.4.20)$$

Together with (3.4.15) this leads to the desired expression $m = m_{\text{cusp}}$ for the leading nonperturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension (3.4.14). Note that we will prove that the relation (3.4.20) is an exact consequence of (3.4.17) and (3.4.19), valid at arbitrary coupling g > 0. However, given the fact that the equations (3.4.17) and (3.4.19) only describe the functions $\delta f_{0,1}$ up to subleading $O(m_{\text{cusp}}^4)$ non-perturbative corrections, the result $m = m_{\text{cusp}}$ will be valid only to all orders in the 1/g expansion. Nevertheless, given this perturbative agreement, it is always possible to define the parameter m_{cusp} such that $m = m_{\text{cusp}}$ exactly.

To begin with, let us introduce the function

$$\delta\Gamma(it) = \delta f_0(t) V_0(t) + \delta f_1(t) V_1(t) . \qquad (3.4.21)$$

Here $\delta f_0(t)$ and $\delta f_1(t)$ are given by

$$\delta f_0(t) = \sum_{n \ge 1} t \left[\delta c_+(n,g) \frac{U_1^+(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} + \delta c_-(n,g) \frac{U_1^-(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right], \qquad (3.4.22)$$

$$\delta f_1(t) = \sum_{n \ge 1} 4\pi ng \left[\delta c_+(n,g) \frac{U_0^+(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} + \delta c_-(n,g) \frac{U_0^-(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right],$$

where the coefficients $\delta c_{\pm}(n,g) = O(\Lambda^2)$ are the leading non-perturbative contributions to $c_{\pm}(n,g)$. We find for t = 0 that $\delta f_0(0) = 0$ for arbitrary coupling, leading to

$$\delta\Gamma(0) = 2\delta f_1(0) \tag{3.4.23}$$

We recall that, for arbitrary $\delta c_{\pm}(n, g)$, the function (3.4.21) satisfies the homogeneous integral equation (3.2.5), i.e.

$$\int_0^\infty dt \left[e^{itu} \,\delta\Gamma_-(t) - e^{-itu} \,\delta\Gamma_+(t) \right] = 0 \,, \qquad (-1 \le u \le 1) \,, \qquad (3.4.24)$$

²³Note that we replaced $f_{0,1}^{(PT)}(-\pi g)$ on the right-hand side of (3.4.18) by the total functions $f_{0,1}(-\pi g)$, and, similarly, we replaced $V_{0,1}^{(PT)}(t_{\ell})$ on the left-hand side of (3.4.17) by their complete expressions $V_{0,1}(t_{\ell}) = V_{0,1}^{(PT)}(t_{\ell}) + \delta V_{0,1}(t_{\ell})$. The discrepancy between the two set of functions induces a subleading $O(\Lambda^4)$ effect, that we will not consider.

3.4. MASS SCALE

where $\delta\Gamma(t) = \delta\Gamma_{+}(t) + i\delta\Gamma_{-}(t)$ and $\delta\Gamma_{\pm}(-t) = \pm\delta\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$. In other words, the function $\delta\Gamma(t)$ is a sum of zero-mode solutions, each of them parameterized by the coefficient $\delta c_{+}(n,g)$ or $\delta c_{-}(n,g)$.

As before, in order to construct the solution to (3.4.24), we have to specify additional conditions for $\delta\Gamma(it)$. The function $\delta\Gamma(it)$ shares with $\Gamma(it)$ an infinite set of simple poles located at the same position

$$\delta\Gamma(it) \sim \frac{1}{t - 4\pi g\ell}, \qquad (\ell \in \mathbb{Z}^*).$$
(3.4.25)

In addition, we deduce from (3.4.17) that it also satisfies the relation (with $x_{\ell} = \ell - \frac{1}{4}$)

$$\delta\Gamma(4\pi i g x_{\ell}) = -\xi \delta_{\ell,0}, \qquad (\ell \in \mathbb{Z}), \qquad (3.4.26)$$

and, therefore, has an infinite number of zeros. An important difference with $\Gamma(it)$ is that $\delta\Gamma(it)$ does not vanish at $t = -\pi g$ and its value is fixed by the parameter ξ defined in (3.4.19).

Having in mind the similarities between the functions $\Gamma(it)$ and $\delta\Gamma(it)$ we define a new function

$$\delta\gamma(it) = \frac{\sin(t/4g)\sin(\pi/4)}{\sin(t/4g + \pi/4)}\delta\Gamma(it).$$
(3.4.27)

As before, the poles and zeros of $\delta\Gamma(it)$ are compensated by the ratio of sinus functions. However, in distinction with $\gamma(it)$ and in virtue of $\delta\Gamma(-i\pi g) = -\xi$, the function $\delta\gamma(it)$ has a single pole at $t = -\pi g$ with the residue equal to $2g\xi$. For $t \to 0$ we find from (3.4.27) that $\delta\gamma(it)$ vanishes as

$$\delta\gamma(it) = \frac{t}{4g}\delta\Gamma(0) + O(t^2) = \frac{t}{2g}\delta f_1(0) + O(t^2), \qquad (3.4.28)$$

where in the second relation we applied (3.4.23). It is convenient to split the function $\delta\gamma(t)$ into the sum of two terms of a definite parity, $\delta\gamma(t) = \delta\gamma_+(t) + i\delta\gamma_-(t)$ with $\delta\gamma_\pm(-t) = \pm\delta\gamma_\pm(t)$. Then, combining together (3.4.24) and (3.4.27) we obtain that the functions $\delta\gamma_\pm(t)$ satisfy the infinite system of homogeneous equations (for $n \ge 1$)

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\delta \gamma_{-}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} + \frac{\delta \gamma_{+}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n-1}(t) = 0,$$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\delta \gamma_{+}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} - \frac{\delta \gamma_{-}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n}(t) = 0.$$
(3.4.29)

By construction, the solution to this system $\delta\gamma(t)$ should vanish at t = 0 and have a simple pole at $t = -i\pi g$. We recognize in (3.4.29), up to an inhomogeneous term in the right-hand side, the system determining the solution to the BES equation $\gamma(t)$. As we show in Appendix A.4, this fact permits to derive a Wronskian-like relation between the functions $\delta\gamma(t)$ and $\gamma(t)$. This relation turn out to be powerful enough to determine the small t asymptotics of the function $\delta\gamma(t)$ in terms of $\gamma(t)$, or equivalently $\Gamma(t)$. In this way we obtain

$$\delta\gamma(it) = -\xi t \left[\frac{2}{\pi^2 g} e^{-\pi g} - \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \operatorname{Re} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt'}{t' + i\pi g} e^{i(t' - \pi/4)} \Gamma(t') \right] + O(t^2).$$
(3.4.30)

Comparing the expression inside the square brackets with the definition of the mass scale m, Eq. (3.4.1), we find that

$$\delta\gamma(it) = -\xi m \frac{t\sqrt{2}}{8g} + O(t^2).$$
(3.4.31)

Matching this relation into (3.4.28), we obtain the desired expression for $\delta f_1(0)$, Eq. (3.4.20). Then, we substitute it into (3.4.15) and compute the leading non-perturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension leading to

$$m_{\rm cusp} = m \,. \tag{3.4.32}$$

Thus, we demonstrated in this section that the leading non-perturbative, exponentially small correction to the cusp anomalous dimensions at strong coupling are determined to all orders in 1/g by the mass scale m.

Chapter 4

Scaling Function and O(6) Sigma Model

In this chapter, we will explore further the scaling behavior of the minimal anomalous dimension in the limit when both the spin of the Wilson operators N and their twist L are large. Namely, we will allow L to grow logarithmically with N and determine the large N expansion in the limit $N, L \to \infty$ for fixed scaling variable $j = L/\log N$. In this double scaling limit, the minimal anomalous still scales logarithmically with N but the coefficient in front of log N receives besides the cusp anomalous dimension an additional contribution which depends explicitly on j [45]. The minimal anomalous dimension thus takes the following form for $N, L \to \infty$ with $j = L/\log N$ fixed [45, 59, 46, 47]

$$\delta \Delta_{\min} = f(g, j) \log N + \dots, \qquad (4.0.1)$$

where dots stand for $O(\log^0 N)$ corrections. For j = 0, the scaling function f(g, j) reduces to the cusp anomalous dimension

$$f(g, j = 0) = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g),$$
 (4.0.2)

and the non-trivial dependence on j is encoded in the function $\epsilon(g, j)$ defined as

$$\epsilon(g, j) = f(g, j) - f(g, 0). \tag{4.0.3}$$

This function can be computed in planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory thanks to integrability [45, 47]. In a previous chapter, we illustrated the power of integrability on the example of one-loop Bethe ansatz equations in the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector. Applying the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations [41, 43, 44], it is possible to derive an integral equation [47] whose solution determines the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ exactly for any value of j and g. At strong coupling, this function can be investigated with the help of AdS/CFT correspondence [45, 15, 59, 61] by computing the semiclassical energy of a string rotating in AdS₃ with a large spin N and boosted along a big circle of S⁵ with a large momentum L [14, 15].

For general values of g and j, the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ has a quite complicated form. To get an insight into the properties of this function, it is instructive to examine its asymptotic behavior in different parts of the parameter space. We will study in detail the regime of small j and strong coupling $g \gg 1$. In this regime, the scaling function can be computed exactly from string theory and, according to the proposal put forward in [46], it should be related to the energy density in the ground state of non-linear O(6) sigma model with the particle density $\rho \equiv j/2 \sim m$ and $m \sim e^{-\pi g}$ being the mass gap of the O(6) sigma model. In this chapter, we will verify this proposal on both sides of the AdS/CFT correspondence [46, 61, 74, 73, 75, 138, 76] and, then, compare the two predictions for the mass gap, coming from gauge [74, 73, 76] and string [46, 76] theory considerations, respectively.

4.1 Scaling Function in String Theory

In this section we study the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ at strong coupling from string theory. We first analyse it with the help of the semiclassical string expansion and then by means of the O(6) sigma model. By comparing the two approaches, we will extract the expression of the mass gap m = m(g) up to two loops at strong coupling.

4.1.1 Semiclassical String Expansion

We start with few remarks about the string theory dual to planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory and the spinning string solution dual to spin N, twist L Wilson operator. We refer the reader to the literature mentioned below for comprehensive discussions.

General Remarks

The AdS/CFT correspondence predicts that the spectrum of scaling dimensions of single-trace operators in planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory coincides with the energy spectrum of closed strings propagating on AdS₅ × S⁵. To find the spectrum of string excitations, one needs to solve the string sigma model on AdS₅ × S⁵ background. The latter is given by a two-dimensional field theory which is uniquely fixed by its symmetries [12] and only depends on the string tension $\sqrt{\lambda}/2\pi = 2g$ with g^2 being the 't Hooft coupling constant in gauge theory. The inverse string tension $\sim 1/\sqrt{\lambda}$ plays the role of a coupling constant in the σ -model and it controls the size of the quantum fluctuations of the string. Then when the tension is large $\sqrt{\lambda} \gg 1$, the σ -model is weakly coupled while the dual gauge theory is strongly coupled $g \gg 1$.

To compute the energy spectrum of the string, one has to quantize the σ -model on $\mathrm{AdS}_5 \times \mathrm{S}^5$ background. This is a very complicated problem that still awaits it solution. It turned out that for higher excited states in the energy spectrum of the string, the problem can be circumvented by applying semiclassical methods [14, 15]. In this approach, the starting point is an identification of the solitonic-like solution to the classical string equations of motion with the relevant global conserved charges fixed by quantum numbers of Wilson operators in dual gauge theory. Expanding and quantizing the σ -model around this background solution, one builds up the string spectrum above the corresponding excited state, which here plays the role of a ground state for the twodimensional theory. Note that one usually starts with a classical solution with minimal energy for given global conserved charges to ensure the stability of the vacuum. In general, if the background solution is not too involved, one may perform a perturbative quantization of the theory at $\sqrt{\lambda} \gg 1$. It allows in particular to find the ground-state energy in the form of an expansion in inverse powers of $\sqrt{\lambda} \propto g \gg 1$. The leading order contribution to this semiclassical or strong coupling expansion

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

is simply given by the classical energy of the soliton, while the subleading terms are induced by the quantum fluctuations. In this way one can work out the energy of a string dual to a Wilson operator carrying a large Lorentz spin N and/or a large twist L [14, 15].

Before considering it, let us finally say few words about the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ background [11]. The metric of $AdS_5 \times S^5$ decomposes into the direct sum of the metrics of two subspaces. By construction, the curvature radius of AdS_5 and S^5 are equal to each other and we normalize their value to be 1. The Euclidean metric of S^5 takes the well-known form while the Minkowskian metric of AdS_5 in global coordinates reads

$$ds^{2} = \cosh^{2} r \, dt^{2} - dr^{2} - \sinh^{2} r \, d\Omega_{3}^{2} \,. \tag{4.1.1}$$

Here $t \in (-\infty, \infty)$ and $r \in (0, \infty)$ are respectively the time and radial coordinates, while $d\Omega_3^2$ is the metric on the unit sphere S³. The boundary of AdS₅ is located at $r = \infty$ and it is conformally equivalent to $\mathbb{R} \times S^3$ with metric $ds^2 = dt^2 - d\Omega_3^2$. The dual gauge theory "lives" on the boundary of AdS₅ and the AdS/CFT correspondence establishes the correspondence between the Wilson operators in this theory and quantum states of the strings propagating in AdS₅ × S⁵. In the following, we will be dealing with strings rotating in AdS₃ ⊂ AdS₅. In that case the sphere S³ in (4.1.1) is reduced to a big circle S¹ with angular coordinate $\varphi \in (0, 2\pi)$ and the metric takes the form

$$ds^{2} = \cosh^{2} r \, dt^{2} - dr^{2} - \sinh^{2} r \, d\varphi^{2} \,. \tag{4.1.2}$$

The boundary $r = \infty$ of AdS₃ space is then conformally equivalent to a cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$ with metric $ds^2 = dt^2 - d\varphi^2$. The Lorentz spin N of a Wilson operator in the dual gauge theory is translated into angular momentum of the string, that is the charge conjugated to shift in φ . In the similar manner, the twist L of the Wilson operator in consideration is conjugated to a rotation in S⁵.

Spinning String

The string state that is dual to a Wilson operator carrying a Lorentz spin N and a twist L has two angular momenta N and L corresponding to rotations on $AdS_3 \subset AdS_5$ and on $S^1 \subset S^5$, respectively [11]. Applying the AdS/CFT dictionary [8] its energy E is equal to the scaling dimension Δ of the dual Wilson operator

$$E = \Delta = N + L + \delta\Delta, \qquad (4.1.3)$$

where $\delta \Delta = O(g^2)$ is the anomalous dimension in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory. Since we are interested in conformal operators with minimal anomalous dimension, we will focus on a string state with minimal energy for given N and L. In flat space-time, a string state with minimal energy for a given spin N lies on leading Regge trajectory. In the limit of a large number of excitations $N \gg 1$ the state becomes semiclassical and it can be described by a stretched (folded) classical string rotating around its center-of-mass [5, 14]. As proposed in [14], the same physical picture should also apply in AdS and the corresponding classical configuration is a folded string spinning in the curved AdS₃ background with the angular momentum N. In addition, for large values of twist L, the string gets boosted along a big circle of S⁵ with the angular momentum L [15].



Figure 4.1: Transition from the short folded rotating string to the infinitely long string limit [14, 15]: (a) short string $S \ll 1$ with length $\sim 4 (S/2\pi)^{1/2}$, (b) long string $S \gg 1$ with length $\sim 2 \log S$ and (c) infinitely long string $S = \infty$ stretched up to the boundary of AdS₅. Here the interior of the disk represents a section of AdS₅ at a given time t and the circle its boundary S³. The frequency ω interpolates between (a) $\omega \sim (2\pi/S)^{1/2}$ at $S \sim 0$ and (c) $\omega = 1$ at $S = \infty$. The momentum \mathcal{J} is assumed all the way much smaller than the spin S.

To obtain the strong coupling expansion of the string energy E at large N and L, one has to quantize semiclassically the σ -model around the classical string solution mentioned above [14, 15]. The coupling constant does not play any role in the classical string dynamics except to set the scale of the Noether charges. It is then convenient to introduce¹

$$\mathcal{E} \equiv E/g, \qquad \mathcal{S} \equiv N/g, \qquad \mathcal{J} \equiv L/g.$$
 (4.1.4)

A classical solution is parameterized by S and J, that are kept fixed in the semiclassical string expansion $g \gg 1$. The energy \mathcal{E} is then found as a series in inverse powers of the coupling constant [14, 15, 59, 61]

$$E = g \mathcal{E}_0(\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{J}) + \mathcal{E}_1(\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{J}) + O(1/g), \qquad (4.1.5)$$

with $\mathcal{E}_0, \mathcal{E}_1, \ldots$ being functions of \mathcal{S} and \mathcal{J} , but independent of the coupling constant. Here, the leading contribution \mathcal{E}_0 is the classical string energy while \mathcal{E}_1 is the one-loop correction to the energy induced by the quadratic fluctuations around the classical solution. The semiclassical expansion (4.1.5) being defined for large g and fixed $(\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{J})$, it yields predictions for anomalous dimension at strong coupling of Wilson operators carrying large spin N and twist L.

Due to the curvature of the AdS₃ background, the leading classical contribution ~ $\mathcal{E}_0(\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{J})$ to the energy of the string (4.1.5) is given by a complicated function of \mathcal{S} and \mathcal{J} that interpolates between different regimes [14, 15].² For instance, for small angular momentum $\mathcal{S} \ll 1$ the string is short. If, in addition, the rotation of the center-of-mass is slow, $\mathcal{J} \ll 1$, the energy $\mathcal{E}_0(\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{J})$ is small. We expect that in this limit the string does not feel the curvature of the background. Indeed, according to [14, 15] the energy for $\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{J} \ll 1$ reads

$$\mathcal{E}_0(\mathcal{S},\mathcal{J}) = \sqrt{\mathcal{J}^2 + 8\pi\mathcal{S}} + \dots, \qquad (4.1.6)$$

¹Note that the notations here are similar to those of [15, 61] but differ by an overall factor 4π due to the relation $\sqrt{\lambda} = 4\pi g$.

²An exact parametric representation valid for any (S, J) can be found in [15]. Here, we will not directly make use of it since we will focus on the large spin regime $S \gg 1$ for which the explicit expressions are known [14, 15, 45].

and, making use of (4.1.4) and (4.1.5), one finds that it corresponds to the familiar relativistic dispersion relation of a classical string in a flat space-time

$$E \simeq E_{\text{flat-space}} = \sqrt{L^2 + 8\pi g N} \,. \tag{4.1.7}$$

Here L is the momentum of the center-of-mass of the string while $M^2 = 8\pi gN = 2N/\alpha'$ is the squared mass of the folded rotating string with angular momentum N and Regge slope $\alpha' = 1/4\pi g^3$.

The physics is however quite different in the limit $S \gg 1$, assuming for a while that \mathcal{J} is kept fixed. In that case it is no longer possible to neglect curvature effects since the string is appreciably stretched out and its energy becomes large, see Figure 4.1. Indeed, according to [14, 15] the string length scales as $\sim 2 \log S \gg 1$ and the energy $\mathcal{E}_0(S, \mathcal{J})$ behaves as

$$\mathcal{E}_0(\mathcal{S},\mathcal{J}) = \mathcal{S} + 4\log\mathcal{S} + \dots$$
(4.1.8)

Substituting this relation into (4.1.5), we find for $N \gg g \gg 1$

$$E = N + 4g \log N + \dots$$
(4.1.9)

We immediately verify that this expression for the energy E of a long rotating string (4.1.9) is in perfect agreement with the all-loop gauge theory prediction for scaling dimension of Wilson operators [49]

$$\Delta_{\min} = N + 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)\log N + \dots , \qquad (4.1.10)$$

with the cusp anomalous dimension $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ being a function of the coupling constant independent of the twist *L*. The AdS/CFT correspondence implies that $E = \Delta_{\min}$, thus leading to the strong coupling expression of the cusp anomalous dimension [14]

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g + O(1).$$
 (4.1.11)

In order to put this matching on firm grounds, it is important to verify that the radiative corrections to the classical energy of a long rotating string (4.1.9) do not scale stronger than the first power of log $S \simeq \log N$. As proposed in [14] and argued in [15, 46] this is indeed the case and the energy of a long rotating string scales to all orders in the strong coupling expansion as

$$E = N + 2\mathcal{F}(g)\log N + \dots \qquad (4.1.12)$$

Here $\mathcal{F}(g) = 2g + O(1)$ is a function of the coupling constant only. It has been computed explicitly to two loops in [14, 15, 60]. Complete agreement with the gauge theory requires that $\mathcal{F}(g) = \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$. By definition, the cusp anomalous dimension governs the scale dependence of the vev of a cusped lightlike Wilson loop in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory. At strong coupling, in the dual stringy picture, the Wilson loop is determined by the area of the minimal surface ending at the boundary of AdS₅ on the contour drawn by the Wilson loop [124, 125]. This offers a way

³One-loop quantum correction $\mathcal{E}_1(\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{J})$ to the energy of a short spinning string has been computed in [126] for $\mathcal{J} = 0$.

to compute the cusp anomalous dimension at strong coupling. To two loop order this was done in [113, 114, 115, 116] leading to

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = \mathcal{F}(g) = 2g - \frac{3\log 2}{2\pi} - \frac{K}{8\pi^2 g} + O(1/g^2), \qquad (4.1.13)$$

with K the Catalan's constant. More generally the relation $\mathcal{F}(g) = \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$ was shown in [115] to be exact to all orders in the strong coupling expansion.

4.1.2 String Scaling Function

As was already mentioned, the energy of a long rotating string (4.1.12) gets corrected when its angular momentum \mathcal{J} corresponding to rotation of the center-of-mass of the string along $S^1 \subset S^5$ becomes large simultaneously with \mathcal{S} . Based on gauge theory considerations, we expect that the appropriate scaling variable in the limit when both the Lorent spin N and the twist L take large values is given by $j = L/\log N$. For $N, L \to \infty$ and j fixed, the minimal scaling dimension has the asymptotic behavior [45, 46, 47]

$$\Delta_{\min} = N + L + f(g, j) \log N + \dots \qquad (4.1.14)$$

where the function f(g, j) split into the sum of two terms

$$f(g,j) = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) + \epsilon(g,j). \qquad (4.1.15)$$

By construction, the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ vanishes at j = 0, and for small j it admits an expansion in integer powers of $j = L/\log N$ [45, 47].

At strong coupling, the scaling function f(g, j) should match the prediction of the string theory. It is convenient to rewrite the relation (4.1.14) as

$$E = N + 2\mathcal{F}(g, j) \log N + \dots, \qquad (4.1.16)$$

with

$$\mathcal{F}(g,j) = \frac{f(g,j) + j}{2} = \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) + \frac{\epsilon(g,j) + j}{2}.$$
(4.1.17)

We expect that in the semiclassical stringy approach the scaling function $\mathcal{F}(g, j)$ is given by an expansion in 1/g with coefficients being functions of the variables $\mathcal{S} = N/g$ and $\mathcal{J} = L/g$. Namely, introducing a new variable $\ell \equiv \mathcal{J}/4 \log \mathcal{S}$ and using the relation $j \equiv L/\log N \simeq L/\log \mathcal{S} = 4g\ell$, we expect that the scaling function $\mathcal{F}(g, j) = \mathcal{F}(g, 4g\ell)$ can be found semiclassically as [45, 15, 59, 61]

$$\mathcal{F}(g,j) = \mathcal{F}(g,4g\ell) = g\mathcal{F}_0(\ell) + \mathcal{F}_1(\ell) + \dots, \qquad (4.1.18)$$

where the strong coupling expansion is performed for a fixed value of the scaling variable ℓ . For $\ell = j = 0$ this expansion takes the form

$$\mathcal{F}(g,0) = \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) = g\mathcal{F}_0(0) + \mathcal{F}_1(0) + \dots,$$
 (4.1.19)

In order to understand better the origin of this generalized scaling in the string theory, we will first comment a bit about some remarkable features of the long rotating string $S \gg 1$ [14, 15, 115, 46]. After this few remarks, we will find quite easily the classical string scaling function $\mathcal{F}_0(\ell)$ and then discuss what happens at the quantum level.

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

Classical String Scaling Function

To begin with, let us examine the properties of a long rotating string with $S \gg 1$ first assuming that $\mathcal{J} = 0$. Then, in order to isolate the 'anomalous' $\sim \log N \simeq \log S$ contribution to its energy, let us define the energy in the rotating frame of the string. This frame rotates with a frequency ω in the global coordinates of AdS₃ and the charge conjugate to shift in time is given by $E - \omega N$. The frequency ω is function of the spin N and it can be found as

$$\omega = \frac{dE}{dN}.$$
(4.1.20)

This is so because the string has minimal energy E for given spin N. In other words, $F(\omega) = E - \omega N$ defines the free energy of the theory at chemical potential ω , the latter being determined by the minimization condition $\delta F = \delta E - \omega \delta N = 0$, or equivalently (4.1.20). Plugging the long string classical energy $E = N + 4g \log N + \ldots$ into (4.1.20) we obtain that $\omega = 1 + 4g/N + \ldots = 1 + 4/S + \ldots$ [14]. Thus the energy in the rotating frame is given by E - N, up to subleading $o(\log S)$ corrections at large S.

Now, let us work out the induced metric on the worldsheet of the classical string. It can be easily obtained from (4.1.2) by using that $\varphi = \omega t$ and one finds

$$ds^{2} = (\cosh^{2} r - \omega^{2} \sinh^{2} r) dt^{2} - dr^{2}. \qquad (4.1.21)$$

Here the radial coordinate r is assumed to take negative values $-r_0 \leq r \leq r_0$ which correspond to the string stretched along the segment $(-r_0, r_0)$ with r_0 the distance between the turning points of the string and the origin r = 0. Note that since the string is folded its length R is given by $R = 4r_0$. Then, taking into account the redshift factor in (4.1.21), we find that the energy $E - \omega N$ is given by [14]

$$E - \omega N = 8g \int_0^{r_0} dr \sqrt{\cosh^2 r - \omega^2 \sinh^2 r}, \qquad (4.1.22)$$

where the string tension 2g has been multiplied by 4 to account for the four equivalent segments of the folded string. We can now observe a remarkable simplification of (4.1.22) when $\omega = 1$. Namely, the energy at rest is uniformely distributed along the string and thus is proportional to the length R

$$E - N = 2gR. (4.1.23)$$

As was already explained, for $S \gg 1$ the length of the string is given by $R = 2 \log S$. Indeed, it follows from the expression of the induced metric (4.1.21) that the extension of the string along the radial coordinate r_0 and the frequency ω are related to each other as [14]

$$\omega = \coth r_0 \,. \tag{4.1.24}$$

This is so because the string fold points propagate at the speed of light. Using this relation we verify that $r_0 \to \infty$ corresponds to $\omega \to 1$ and that $\omega = 1 + 4/S + \ldots$ implies $R = 4r_0 = 2 \log S + \ldots$. Substituting this relation into (4.1.23), we find that the cusp anomalous dimension is equal at strong coupling to the string tension 2g, or equivalently to the energy density along the string. Let us understand what happens when the string is boosted with a momentum L along a big circle of S⁵. The string that was at rest now effectuates a rigid rotation on a cylinder (r, ψ) in a flat space-time

$$ds^2 = dt^2 - dr^2 - d\psi^2, \qquad (4.1.25)$$

where ψ is the angular variable on the big circle of S⁵. Here we used (4.1.21) evaluated at $\omega = 1$ for the relevant contribution coming from AdS₃. It immediately follows that the energy density (E - N)/R is given by the relativistic law

$$\frac{E-N}{R} = \sqrt{\left(\frac{M}{R}\right)^2 + \left(\frac{L}{R}\right)^2},\tag{4.1.26}$$

where M/R and L/R are respectively the density of mass and of momentum along the string. We found previously that M/R = 2g and $R = 2\log S$ at large S. Then factoring out the dependence on the coupling constant and introducing the semiclassical variable $\ell = L/M = L/4g \log S = \mathcal{J}/4 \log S$, we get

$$E - N = 2g\mathcal{F}_0(\ell)\log\mathcal{S}, \qquad (4.1.27)$$

with

$$\mathcal{F}_0(\ell) = 2\sqrt{1+\ell^2} \,. \tag{4.1.28}$$

This is the correct classical string scaling function [45, 15], which has been successfully reproduced with help of the Bethe ansatz technology in [137, 138, 139].

We thus verified, at the classical level, that the string energy admits a generalized logarithmic scaling at large S, for any fixed value of $\ell = \mathcal{J}/4 \log S$. Expanding (4.1.27) at small ℓ we obtain [15, 45]

$$E - N = 4g \log \mathcal{S} \left(1 + \frac{\mathcal{J}^2}{32 \log^2 \mathcal{S}} + O(\mathcal{J}^4 / \log^4 \mathcal{S}) \right) .$$
(4.1.29)

This relation illustrates how the string scaling function resums corrections at large S enhanced by a large momentum \mathcal{J} . Arriving at (4.1.29) we tacitly assumed that $\ell = \mathcal{J}/4 \log S$ is small. In the opposite large ℓ limit, or equivalently $\mathcal{J} \gg \log S$, the classical energy (4.1.27) looks as [15]

$$E = N + 4g\left(\ell + \frac{1}{2\ell} + O(1/\ell^3)\right)\log S = N + L + 8g\frac{\log^2 S}{\mathcal{J}} + O(\log^4 S/\mathcal{J}^3).$$
(4.1.30)

Notice that this relation is valid at large S only for $S \gg \mathcal{J} \gg \log S$ whereas for $\mathcal{J} \gg S$ the properties of E are different. A similar phenomenon also happens in the gauge theory [45] and has been discussed in Chapter 2. In string theory, one can easily understand the change of asymptotic behavior by noting that for $S \sim \mathcal{J} \gg 1$ the string is not long anymore. Indeed, the string length R depends on the momentum \mathcal{J} , because it is fixed at the classical level by the lightlike condition imposed at the fold points [15]. The solution to this condition depends on whether the string is boosted along S¹ or not. At large S and finite ℓ we have $R = 2\log S$ up to subleading $o(\log S)$ corrections. However, for $\ell \gg 1$ we find instead that $R = 2\log (S/\mathcal{J}) = 2\log (N/L)$ [15] indicating that the string shortens when \mathcal{J} becomes of order S. Eventually, the string shrinks into a point when $\mathcal{J} \gg S$ [14, 15] and one recovers the BMN scaling

$$E = N + L + 8g\pi^2 \frac{S}{\mathcal{J}^2} + \dots \qquad (4.1.31)$$

The study of this regime was done in [95] to leading order on both sides of the AdS/CFT correspondence.

Quantum String Scaling Function

The previous discussion of the classical string scaling function can be extended to the quantum level. Namely, by expanding the string σ -model around the classical solution for a long rotating string with $\mathcal{J} = 0$ and assuming a static gauge in which the radial and time coordinate do not fluctuate, one obtains a two-dimensional QFT for the transverse (and fermionic) fluctuations of the (super)string [15, 46]. The latter excitations can be viewed as propagating above the classical string background and carrying energy measured with the 2d Hamiltonian H = (global-time)energy – spin = scaling dimension – Lorentz spin.⁴ Given that the energy of a long rotating string scales linearly with its length $R = 2 \log S$ to all loops, we expect the cusp anomalous dimension to be equal to the effective (quantum) tension of the string. In other words, the cusp anomalous dimension is equal to the vacuum energy density of the σ -model expanded around the classical string solution [15, 46].

Similar to the cusp anomalous dimension, the scaling function also admits a direct generalization at the quantum level. Namely, $\mathcal{F}(g, j) = (E - N)/R = (E - N)/2 \log S$ is the energy density of an excited string state with minimal energy for a given charge density $\rho = L/R = j/2$ [46]. Here we prefer to think of ρ as a charge density instead of a momentum density, because from the 2d σ -model point of view the target-space momentum L is an internal charge. It is indeed the Noether charge corresponding to rotation of the center of mass of the (super)string along a big circle on S⁵. At zero density $\rho = j = 0$, we find the vacuum state (string at rest w.r.t. S¹ \subset S⁵) with energy density $\mathcal{F}(g, j = 0) = \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g)$. At finite density $\rho \neq 0$ we have a steady state, made out of transverse fluctuations at (zero-temperature) thermodynamic equilibrium, with energy density

$$\varepsilon(g,j) \equiv \mathcal{F}(g,j) - \mathcal{F}(g,j=0) = \mathcal{F}(g,j) - \Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) = \frac{\epsilon(g,j) + j}{2}.$$
 (4.1.32)

Here we used the equation (4.1.17) to relate $\varepsilon(g, j)$ to the gauge scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$. Given the interpretation above, the string theory should provide a definite prediction for the scaling function at strong coupling and arbitrary j.

Let us start with the semiclassical string scaling function. As was already said, it is found, at large g, as [45, 15, 59, 61]

$$\mathcal{F}(g,j) = \mathcal{F}(g,4g\ell) = g\mathcal{F}_0(\ell) + \mathcal{F}_1(\ell) + g^{-1}\mathcal{F}_2(\ell) + \dots, \qquad (4.1.33)$$

where $\mathcal{F}_0(\ell), \mathcal{F}_1(\ell), \ldots$ are the classical, one-loop, ... contribution, respectively. We stress that the expansion (4.1.33) assumes $\ell \equiv j/4g \equiv \rho/2g$ to be fixed. Let us understand why. The starting point of the expansion (4.1.33) is the classical boosted string solution, that is characterized by the frequency ν of the rotation along S¹, namely $\psi = \nu t$. The frequency ν parameterizes the background solution and it has to be kept fixed when the perturbative quantization is done

⁴Here we assume the frequency $\omega = 1$ corresponding to $S \sim \infty$.

around it. To relate the frequency ν to the conserved charges one can make use of the relation

$$\nu = \frac{dE}{dL}, \qquad (4.1.34)$$

that is similar to the one used for the frequency ω , which was conjugate to the spin N. Then, classically and to leading order at large S, we get [15]

$$\nu = \frac{\ell}{\sqrt{1+\ell^2}} \,. \tag{4.1.35}$$

Therefore, keeping the frequency ν fixed becomes equivalent to working at finite ℓ .⁵ We note, moreover, that from the point of view of the string σ -model defined around the string at rest, that is $\nu = 0$, a state with finite ℓ is a highly-excited state with a large charge density $\rho \equiv 2g\ell$, since $g \gg 1$. It is thus not completely surprising to find that this regime of large density can be captured semiclassically by shifting the vacuum to the relevant soliton solution, which in the present case describes a macrosopic rotation at frequency ν .

The classical contribution, $\mathcal{F}_0(\ell)$, to the semiclassical string scaling function (4.1.33) was easy to compute, because the relevant metric was flat. Quantum mechanically the transverse fluctuations of the string feel the curvature of the space-time around the classical string and induce more involved corrections [15, 59, 61]. Remarkably enough the one-loop correction $\mathcal{F}_1(\ell)$ can be computed explicitly [59] and its expression has been reproduced by methods based on the Bethe ansatz equations [137, 138, 139]. Here we will not need this expression but will later give its leading behavior at small ℓ . The two-loop contribution $\mathcal{F}_2(\ell)$ has been obtained in [61] at small ℓ . The small ℓ or more exactly the small $j \equiv 4g\ell$ regime of the string scaling function $\mathcal{F}(g, j)$ is precisely the one we would like to investigate and to compare with the gauge theory. So let us examine the small ℓ expansion of the semiclassical string scaling function in more detail.

The prediction for the gauge scaling function at strong coupling goes as follows. To leading order, we have

$$\varepsilon(g,j) = g\left(\mathcal{F}_0(\ell) - \mathcal{F}_0(0)\right) = 2g\left(\sqrt{1+\ell^2} - 1\right), \qquad (4.1.36)$$

which after expanding at small $\ell \equiv j/4g$ and using Eq. (4.1.32) leads to

$$\epsilon(g,j) = -j + \frac{j^2}{8g} - \frac{j^4}{512g^3} + \dots$$
(4.1.37)

Comparing Eq. (4.1.37) with the gauge theory small j expansion [45, 47]

$$\epsilon(g,j) = \epsilon_1(g) j + \epsilon_2(g) j^2 + \epsilon_3(g) j^3 + \dots,$$
 (4.1.38)

with one-loop expressions

$$\epsilon_1(g) = -8\log 2g^2 + \dots, \qquad \epsilon_2(g) = 0 + \dots, \qquad \epsilon_3(g) = \frac{7}{12}\pi^2\zeta_3g^2 + \dots, \qquad (4.1.39)$$

one would naively expect that $\epsilon_1(g)$ interpolates between $\epsilon_1(g) = -8 \log 2 g^2$ at weak coupling and $\epsilon_1(g) = -1$ at strong coupling, and so on for $\epsilon_2(g), \ldots$. That sounds indeed reasonable since both

⁵Things remain the same at higher loops but the relation between ν and ℓ gets corrected by contributions suppressed by powers of 1/g [59, 61].

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

the gauge and string scaling functions appear to be analytic around $j = \ell = 0$. However, this is not what happens, except for the coefficient $\epsilon_1(g)$. For instance, as we shall see later, the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations predicts that $\epsilon_2(g)$ is exactly zero [47], at any value of the coupling constant. It is thus not possible to match the would-be strong coupling string prediction $\epsilon_2(g) = 1/8g + \ldots (g \gg 1)$. Moreover, the expansion of the scaling function in integer powers of ℓ does not hold anymore at higher-loop on the string theory side [59, 61]. Indeed, the first two terms of the small ℓ expansion of the two-loop string scaling function reads explicitly [59, 61]

$$\varepsilon(g,j) = g\ell^2 \left[1 + \frac{1}{\pi g} \left(\frac{3}{4} - \log \ell \right) + \frac{1}{4\pi^2 g^2} \left(\frac{q_{02}}{2} - 3\log \ell + 4\log^2 \ell \right) \right] + O(\ell^4), \qquad (4.1.40)$$

where q_{02} is a two-loop constant equal to [61]

$$q_{02} = -2\mathbf{K} - \frac{3}{2}\log 2 + \frac{7}{4}, \qquad (4.1.41)$$

where K is the Catalan's constant. Clearly, the result (4.1.40) with its logarithmic dependence on $\ell \equiv j/4g$ prevents any direct interpolation with the gauge theory expansion (4.1.38).

Similar logarithmic enhancements apply for corrections to (4.1.40) suppressed by higher powers of ℓ [59]. The situation becomes worse at higher loops since higher polynomials of log ℓ , whose degrees are given by the loop order, are generated [61]. That singular behavior of the expansion (4.1.40) with its accumulation of powers of log ℓ seems to invalidate the semiclassical analysis for $j \sim 0$. A rough estimate of the 'convergency radius' of the (extrapolated) term in square brackets in (4.1.40) points toward a transition at log $\ell \sim (-\pi g)$, and thus to the existence of a non-perturbative small j regime: $j \sim e^{-\pi g}$ [46]. It would mean that a 'resummation' of the double expansion in powers of 1/g and log ℓ is needed to correctly probe the scaling function around j = 0at strong coupling, and possibly restore the agreement with the gauge theory expansion (4.1.38). However, without further information about the structure of the semiclassical expansion (4.1.40), this program looks quite impossible to tackle on analytical grounds.⁶ Fortunately, the way out was proposed in [46] in which the conjecture was put forward that the small ℓ string scaling function is exactly governed by a 2d non-linear O(6) sigma model. This model appears as a low-energy effective theory for the string σ -model. Let us see how it solves the interpolation of the two expansions (4.1.38) and (4.1.40).

According to [46], the $O(\ell^2)$ contributions in the small ℓ expansion of the string scaling function (4.1.40) are controlled exactly by the O(6) sigma model. More precisely, when $\ell \equiv j/4g \equiv \rho/2g \ll 1$, we have the relation

$$\varepsilon(g,j) \equiv \frac{\epsilon(g,j)+j}{2} = \varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) + \dots , \qquad (4.1.42)$$

where the dots stand for $O(\ell^4)$ corrections. Here, $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ is the (thermodynamic) density of energy, measured above the vacuum, for an excited state of the O(6) model with minimal energy for a given charge density $\rho \equiv j/2.^7$ The O(6) sigma model has a non-trivial dynamics that

 $^{^{6}}$ A discussion of the resummation of the logarithms based on a world-sheet superstring approach can be found in [61].

⁷The charge is measured with respect to one of the Cartan generators of $\mathfrak{so}(6)$, the other ones annihilating the state. We may choose the generator of the rotation in the plane (1, 2) for definiteness.

splits into two different regimes, which affect the expression of $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$. Perturbatively, the O(6) model describes the interaction of an O(5) multiplet of massless Goldstone bosons. It has a running coupling constant and it is asymptotically free at short distances [127, 128]. In the infrared, however, the O(6) model develops a mass gap $m \sim \exp(-g/\beta_0)$, with one-loop beta-function coefficient $\beta_0 = 1/\pi$, and describes the interaction of an O(6) multiplet of massive (asymptotic) particles with mass m. The corresponding regimes for the energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ are then summarized as follows.

• In the non-perturbative regime $\rho \ll m$, the O(6) energy density admits an expansion in integer powers of ρ [130]

$$\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho) = m^2 \left[\frac{\rho}{m} + \frac{\pi^2}{6} \left(\frac{\rho}{m} \right)^3 + O\left(\rho^4 / m^4 \right) \right].$$
 (4.1.43)

This regime is directly connected to the small $j \equiv 2\rho$ expansion of the gauge theory (4.1.38). We note, in particular, the absence of term proportional to $\rho^2 \sim j^2$ in (4.1.43). Comparison of (4.1.43) and (4.1.38) suggests that $\epsilon_1(g)$ interpolates bewteen $\epsilon_1(g) = -8 \log 2 g^2 + \ldots$ at weak coupling $(g \ll 1)$ and $\epsilon_1(g) = -1 + m + \ldots$ at strong coupling $(g \gg 1)$, and so on for $\epsilon_3(g),\ldots$. We will see later that this is effectively the transition predicted by the all-loop Bethe ansatz equation for the scaling function in the gauge theory [47, 74, 73, 75]. Note that the dots in the relation $\epsilon_1(g) = -1 + m + \ldots$ stand for subleading contributions at strong coupling. The latter arise from resummation of terms $\sim \ell^4 \log^k \ell, \ell^6 \log^k \ell, \ldots$ in (4.1.40) to all orders in 1/g. From the *effective* theory point of view, they correspond to irrelevant perturbations of the O(6) model associated to dimension $4, 6, \ldots$ operators. Thus it seems reasonable to believe that their contributions at a given order in the small jexpansion of the scaling function will be suppressed by higher powers of the mass $m \sim e^{-\pi g}$, e.g. $\epsilon_1(g) = -1 + m + O(e^{-3\pi g})$. These sort of contributions are predicted [73, 75] by the all-loop Bethe ansatz equation for the scaling function [47].

• In the perturbative regime $\rho \gg m$, the O(6) energy density reads [130]

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \rho^2 \left[\frac{\pi}{4\log(\rho/m)} + O\left(\frac{\log\log(\rho/m)}{\log^2(\rho/m)}\right) \right].$$
(4.1.44)

This regime is connected to the small $\ell \equiv \rho/2g$ expansion of the semiclassical string result (4.1.40). The expression (4.1.44) resums through renormalization group (an infinite number of) perturbative corrections in 1/g with coefficients proportional to $\ell^2 \sim \rho^2$ and enhanced by powers of $\log \ell$ [46, 61]. Using the leading-order (one-loop) strong coupling expression for the mass gap $m \propto \exp(-g/\beta_0) = e^{-\pi g}$ and expanding (4.1.44) at strong coupling, one immediately recovers the classical string result $\varepsilon(g, j) = g\ell^2 + \dots$ [46]. To match higher-loop corrections to (4.1.40) into (4.1.44), one needs to know the strong coupling expansion of the mass gap m. This expansion depends on the embedding of the O(6) model into the superstring σ -model, and it is not fixed by the O(6) model solely. Comparing the O(6) result (4.1.44) with the string result (4.1.40) order by order in 1/g, one may find the strong coupling expression of the mass gap m = m(g) [46, 76]. We will explain it in more details in the following subsection, but it is important to stress that the O(6) model predicts

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

that the string expansion (4.1.40) has a renormalization-group structure [46, 61]. It implies for instance that the mapping of (4.1.40) into (4.1.44), with the help of the one-loop mass gap $m \propto \exp(-g/\beta_0)$, definitely determines the numerical coefficient $\sim (-\beta_0)^k$ multiplying the leading logarithm $\log^k \ell$ of (4.1.40) at k-loop order [46].

• In the intermediate regime $\rho/m =$ fixed, the function $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ does not admit a simple representation. However, thanks to the complete integrability of the O(6) sigma model [72, 127, 128], the energy density can be found for an arbitrary charge density as the solution to the (zero-temperature) thermodynamic Bethe ansatz (TBA) equations [130]. We shall discuss it later, since it is in this form that the O(6) model is embedded [73] into the gauge-theory all-loop Bethe ansatz equation for the scaling function [47] (at strong coupling).

Thus the proposal of [46] solves the apparent disagreement between the small j expansion in the gauge theory at strong coupling (4.1.38) and the small ℓ expansion in the string theory (4.1.40) by establishing a non-perturbative transition between these two regimes. That transition is governed by the O(6) sigma model and takes place at $j \sim m \sim e^{-\pi g}$ where m is the O(6) mass gap.

In the next subsection, we will verify explicitly that the $O(\ell^2)$ contribution to the small ℓ string scaling function (4.1.40) can be interpreted as the semiclassical expansion of the O(6) energy density, which holds in the perturbative regime $j \gg m$. Namely, we will check that the polynomials of log ℓ in (4.1.40) have a renormalization-group structure that originates from the running of the effective coupling constant of the O(6) model. From this mapping, we will extract the two-loop expression of the O(6) mass gap m = m(g). Finally, we will sketch the construction of the O(6) TBA equations [72, 130], in view of a later embedding into the gauge theory.

4.1.3 Non-Linear O(6) Sigma Model

According to [46], the effective dynamics of the gapless excitations of the string σ -model, expanded around the long rotating string at rest w.r.t. $S^1 \subset S^5$, is described by the bosonic non-linear O(6) sigma model. Let us give an argument supporting this proposal by looking at the spectrum of quadratic fluctuations. To one-loop order, the spectrum of masses of these fluctuations has been computed in [59]. It can be easily deduced from the following representation for the one-loop contribution to the cusp anomalous dimension [59, 46]

$$-\frac{3\log 2}{2\pi} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{dp}{2\pi} \left[5|p| + \sqrt{p^2 + 4} + 2\sqrt{p^2 + 2} - 8\sqrt{p^2 + 1} \right].$$
 (4.1.45)

Indeed, we recall that the cusp anomalous dimension has the meaning of the vacuum energy density for the 2d worldsheet theory: $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) = E_{\text{vac}}/R = E_{\text{vac}}/2\log S = 2g - 3\log 2/2\pi + \dots$ As a consequence, $O(g^0)$ correction to the cusp anomalous dimension is given by the sum of the individual energies E_k of each of the string modes. Namely,

$$E_{\text{vac}} = E_{\text{classical}} + 1/2 \sum_{k} E_k + O(1/g),$$
 (4.1.46)

where $E_{\text{classical}} = 4g \log S$ and $\sum_k \to 2 \log S \times \int_p$ with $p \sim 2\pi k/2 \log S$ in the long string limit $S \gg 1$.

Clearly, the one-loop vacuum energy density (4.1.45) decomposes into the sum of bosonic and fermionic contributions with the latter entering with minus sign. The correct balance between the number of these modes and the values of the corresponding masses ensures the UV finiteness of the result. We see that the excitations have relativistic dispersion law and all of them except five are massive. The five gapless modes correspond to small fluctuations of the string in $S^5 \subset AdS_5 \times S^5$. They are massless by the Nambu-Goldstone mechanism. Indeed, the 2d Hamiltonian has an exact O(6) symmetry, reflecting the invariance with respect to rotations in S^5 . But, at the perturbative level $g \gg 1$, the symmetry is spontaneously broken down to O(5) by the semiclassical vacuum or equivalently by the choice of the position of the string in S^5 . In this way, one has an O(5) multiplet of Goldstone bosons. As we will discuss later, the embedding of the string into S^5 is governed at low-energy by a non-linear O(6) sigma model. We conclude therefore that the O(6) model can be considered as a low-energy effective theory with a UV cutoff of order O(1) [46]. We stress that this is possible at strong coupling $g \gg 1$ only. Indeed, the strong infrared dynamics of the O(6) model generates a mass gap $m \sim e^{-\pi g}$, that has to be kept much smaller than the mass of the string massive modes for consistency. We require thus that $m \sim e^{-\pi g} \ll 1$.

Looking back at (4.1.45), we note that the cusp anomalous dimension does not receive at strong coupling a dominant contribution from the O(6) model. This is because the vacuum energy density of the O(6) model is a UV divergent quantity with no external scale to probe the low-energy physics. The situation is different for the scaling function $\varepsilon(g, j)$ that depends on the the charge density $\rho \equiv j/2$. Then, as long as the mean energy per charge (particle) $\varepsilon(g, j)/j$ stays smaller than the UV scale ~ 1, we expect the O(6) model to provide the dominant contribution to the energy density (= scaling function) [46]

$$\varepsilon(g,j) = \varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) + \dots, \qquad (4.1.47)$$

where the dots stand for contributions induced by irrelevant interactions. Due to the renormalizability of the O(6) sigma model, the dependence of the energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ on the physics at the UV scale ~ 1 can be absorbed into an effective coupling constant or more conveniently into the mass gap m. The latter observable is the natural low-energy parameter of the O(6) model. Therefore, $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ can be found as a function of ρ and m. Moreover, it assumes the form $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho) = \rho^2 f_{O(6)}(\rho/m)$, as dictated by dimensional analysis. The function $f_{O(6)}(\rho/m)$ is scheme independent and it can be computed unambiguoulsy in the O(6) model. The information about the regularization or UV completion of the O(6) model by the string σ -model is encoded in the dependence of the mass gap m on the UV coupling constant: m = m(g). In summary, the equation (4.1.47) reads

$$\varepsilon(g,j) \equiv \frac{\epsilon(g,j)+j}{2} = \rho^2 f_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho/m(g)) + \dots$$
(4.1.48)

The function $f_{O(6)}$ interpolates between two different regimes that have been already presented. In the low-density regime $\rho \ll m$, one has a dilute gas of massive particles with energy density [130]

$$\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho) = m\rho + O(\rho^3),$$
(4.1.49)

while in the regime $\rho \gg m$, the perturbative expansion of the O(6) model is reliable and the

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

energy density reads [130]

$$\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho) = \frac{\pi \rho^2}{4 \log (\rho/m)} + O\left(\frac{\log \log (\rho/m)}{\log^2 (\rho/m)}\right).$$
(4.1.50)

The rough estimate of the validity of the O(6) description, given by $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)/\rho \ll 1$, provides $m \ll 1$ in the non-perturbative regime and $\rho \ll g$, or equivalently $\ell \sim j/g \sim \rho/g \ll 1$, in the perturbative regime (making use of $m \sim e^{-\pi g}$).

Perturbative Regime

In order to check the interpretation of the O(6) model as a low-energy effective theory, we will verify up to two-loop in the semiclassical expansion $g \gg 1$, $\ell \equiv \rho/2g$ fixed, that the string scaling function agrees when $\ell \ll 1$ with the perturbative expansion of the O(6) energy density. In parallel, we will make more precise the condition of validity of the O(6) model. Finally, we will compute the mass gap expression m = m(g) up to two-loop at strong coupling $g \gg 1$.

Classical limit

To begin with, let us first consider the O(6) model at the classical level. The two-dimensional O(6) sigma model is a theory for a scalar field taking values on the unit five-sphere $S^5 \subset \mathbb{R}^6$. More explicitly, introducing the field multiplet $X = X(r,t) = (X^1, \ldots, X^6) \in \mathbb{R}^6$ satisfying the condition $X \cdot X = \sum_i X^i X^i = 1$, its action is given by

$$S = g \int dr dt \,\partial X \cdot \partial X \,. \tag{4.1.51}$$

Here g is the coupling constant of the O(6) model matching the string tension at the classical level. Note that it is not the conventional coupling of the O(6) model that reads $\bar{e}^2 = 1/2g$. At the quantum level, it follows that the O(6) model is weakly coupled when $g \gg 1$ corresponding to $\bar{e}^2 \ll 1$. Despite its simple action (4.1.51), the O(6) model is a non-linear theory. It can be easily seen by solving the constraint $X \cdot X = 1$ in a given system of local coordinates on the sphere S⁵, revealing that the O(6) model is an interacting theory. For instance, in terms of the unconstrained (stereographic) fields $Y = Y(r, t) = (Y^1, \ldots, Y^5) \in \mathbb{R}^5$ with $Y^i = X^i/(1+X^6)$, the action (4.1.51) assumes the more involved expression

$$S = 4g \int dr dt \, \frac{\partial Y \cdot \partial Y}{(1+Y^2)^2} \,. \tag{4.1.52}$$

This form of the action is suitable to analyse the O(6) model perturbatively, that is for $g \gg 1$, around the Goldstone vacuum $Y = 0 \longleftrightarrow X^6 = 1$, after rescaling the fields as $Y \to Y/\sqrt{g}$ and expanding in 1/g. It makes explicit that the symmetry is broken down to O(5), due to the non-linear realization of the O(6) symmetry by the Y fields, and that the quantum fluctuations form an O(5) vector multiplet of interacting massless Goldstone bosons, at the perturbative level.⁸

⁸The O(6) symmetry prevents the fields to pick up a mass, but, as said before, the perturbative expansion breaks down at low-energy and the theory develops a mass gap non-perturbatively $m \sim e^{-\pi g}$.

The masslessness of the fields reflects the fact the O(6) model is a conformal field theory at the classical level. At the quantum level however the coupling starts to run and a dynamical scale is generated, as we will discuss later.

After this brief presentation of the O(6) model, let us come back to our initial classical problem. We are interested in the configuration describing the rigid rotation of the string along a big circle in the plane (1, 2). It corresponds to a solitonic solution of the equations of motion that is more conveniently analysed in terms of the field multiplet X. It is not difficult to find the corresponding solution as

$$X_1 = \cos(\nu t), \qquad X_2 = \sin(\nu t), \qquad X_{3,\dots,6} = 0, \qquad (4.1.53)$$

up to a shift of the time coordinate t. To verify that (4.1.53) solves the equations of motion, it is important to take into account the constraint $X \cdot X = 1$. That can be done by working in the Y coordinates, or more directly by relaxing the condition $X \cdot X = 1$ with the help of a Lagrange multiplier λ . Then the Lagrangian density of the O(6) model reads

$$\mathcal{L} = \partial X \cdot \partial X - \lambda (X \cdot X - 1), \qquad (4.1.54)$$

and the equations of motion are given by

$$\Box X + \lambda X = 0, \qquad X \cdot X = 1. \tag{4.1.55}$$

They are obviously satisfied by the fields (4.1.53) for $\lambda = \nu^2$. We see that the frequency ν is left arbitrary and defines the relevant energy scale of the problem. Since the O(6) model has no dimensionful parameter, we expect the energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}$ and the charge density ρ to scale respectively as $\varepsilon_{O(6)} \propto \nu^2$ and $\rho \propto \nu$. It is no difficult to verify it explicitly. The energy density reads

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)} = g\left(\dot{X}\cdot\dot{X} + X'\cdot X'\right) = g\,\nu^2\,,\tag{4.1.56}$$

where dot and prime stand for derivative with respect to time and spacial coordinates, respectively. The Noether charge density associated to rotation, say in the plane (1, 2), is given by

$$\rho = 2g \left(X_1 \dot{X}_2 - X_2 \dot{X}_1 \right) = 2g \nu \,. \tag{4.1.57}$$

Resolving the parametric representation, we obtain the classical energy density as

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \frac{\rho^2}{4g}.$$
(4.1.58)

Since $\rho \equiv 2g\ell$, we verify immediately the agreement with the $O(\ell^2)$ contribution to the classical string result [45]

$$\varepsilon(g,j) = \varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) + \ldots = g\ell^2 + \ldots, \qquad (4.1.59)$$

where ellipses denote subleading corrections, suppressed by powers of ℓ^2 , which are not captured by the O(6) model. From the point of view of the O(6) model, they correspond to contributions of operators with dimensions ≥ 4 and thus stand for irrelevant interactions. At the quantum level, we expect such contributions to appear after integrating out the massive modes of the string, but their origin at the classical level is different. The reason is that further non-linear interactions for the fields $X = (X^1, \ldots, X^6)$ are generated by the string dynamics at the classical level already.

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

To understand it, let us consider in more details the Nambu-Goto action for the classical string. The latter is given by the area of the string and reads explicitly as

$$S_{\rm NG} = -2g \int dr dt \sqrt{(1 - \dot{X} \cdot \dot{X})(1 + X' \cdot X') + (\dot{X} \cdot X')^2} \,. \tag{4.1.60}$$

Here the fields $X = (X^1, \ldots, X^6)$ stand for the embedding coordinates of the string in S⁵ satisfying $X \cdot X = 1$. Two of the embedding coordinates of the string in AdS₅, namely r and t, have been identified with the world-sheet coordinates. Their contributions produce '1' under square root in (4.1.60), because, as seen before, the relevant metric is flat in the long string limit. The remaining embedding coordinates of the string in AdS₅ take constant values over the world-sheet and thus do not participate to the dynamics at the classical level. A similar conclusion applies for the fermionic excitations of the string. The Nambu-Goto action (4.1.60) obviously predicts non-linear corrections to the action of the O(6) sigma model (4.1.51). Indeed, its Lagrangian density admits the expansion

$$\mathcal{L}_{NG} = -2g + g \,\partial X \cdot \partial X + \dots \,. \tag{4.1.61}$$

Here the constant term gives the classical value of the vacuum energy density $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) = -\mathcal{L}_{NG}(X = 0) = 2g$, the marginal operator $g \partial X \cdot \partial X$ matches the Lagrangian density of the O(6) model (4.1.51) and the dots stand for operators with dimensions ≥ 4 . Thus we verify explicitly at the classical that the O(6) model is the low-energy effective theory for the fluctuations of the string in S⁵.

To be more explicit about the validity of this approximation, let us work out the classical string scaling function from the Nambu-Goto action (4.1.60). The relevant classical solution is still given by (4.1.53) but the charge density ρ and the energy density ε are both corrected. Namely,

$$\rho = \frac{2g\nu}{\sqrt{1-\nu^2}} = 2g\nu + \dots, \qquad (4.1.62)$$

and

$$\varepsilon = 2g\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{1-\nu^2}}-1\right) = g\nu^2 + \dots$$
 (4.1.63)

Eliminating ν we recover the classical string result of [45]

$$\varepsilon(g,j) = 2g\left(\sqrt{1+\ell^2}-1\right) = g\ell^2 + \dots$$
 (4.1.64)

It is clear that in order to trust the O(6) model prediction for the string scaling function, $\varepsilon(g, j) = \varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho) + \ldots$, we must require the frequency ν to be much smaller than 1 [46]. It translates into the condition $\rho/2g \equiv \ell \ll 1$.

Another characterization of the decoupling condition, which also applies at the quantum level, can be found with the help of the chemical potential $h \equiv d\varepsilon/d\rho$. It defines an intensive quantity which measures the typical individual energy of the relevant fluctuations. In the O(6) model, $h = d\varepsilon_{O(6)}/d\rho$ is a function of the density ρ and of the mass gap m, or equivalently of the coupling g, since $m = m(g) \sim e^{-\pi g}$. One finds $h = \ell \equiv \rho/2g$ at the classical level, while, quantum mechanically, h = m at very small density $\rho \ll m$ [130]. More generally $h \ge m$ whatever ρ is $(\rho \ge 0)$, since one cannot excite fluctuations with energy lower than m. The decoupling condition requires h to be much smaller than the UV cut-off, $h \ll 1$. In the following, we will make use of h as a renormalization scale for the perturbative expansion of the O(6) energy density. In that case, $h = \ell(1 + O(1/g))$ and it is kept fixed when $g \to \infty$. Note that this procedure corresponds to the semiclassical expansion of the string scaling function: ℓ kept fixed with $g \gg 1$, with in addition ℓ assumed to be smaller than the UV cut-off.

Semiclassical Expansion

We will now consider the radiative corrections to the classical result (4.1.58). They are given by a perturbative expansion in 1/g ($g \gg 1$) which suffers from UV divergences. Since the O(6) model is embedded into the UV finite string σ -model, these divergences are automatically regularized. It follows that the 1/g expansion of the O(6) energy density is already finite but renormalized in a way that depends on the details of the embedding. So what we will do is to check that the two-loop string theory result [59, 61] is compatible with a renormalized O(6) perturbative expansion [46, 61]. Namely, we will verify that the logarithmic terms $\sim \log^k \ell \sim \log^k h$ that appear in the two-loop string scaling function do fulfill the constraints imposed by the Gell-Mann–Low (renormalization group) equation of the O(6) model. After that, we will explain how to work out the two-loop expression for the mass gap m(g) and with its help we will bring the O(6) contribution to the string scaling function into a scheme independent form [46, 76].

As already mentioned, at the semiclassical level, the O(6) model only captures the contributions ~ $\ell^2 \sim \rho^2$ in the small ℓ expansion of the string scaling function. Indeed, by dimensional analysis, the semiclassical O(6) energy density still scales as ρ^2 at higher loops. However, in response to the breakdown of the conformal invariance of the O(6) model at the quantum level, radiative corrections acquire a dependence on the renormalization scale $h = d\varepsilon_{O(6)}/d\rho = \ell(1+O(1/g)) \ll 1$. It arises as an enhancement of the coefficients in the 1/g expansion of $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ by integer powers of log h. Since the energy density is a physical quantity, these logarithms can be eliminated by expanding $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ not in terms of the bare coupling g but instead in terms of an effective coupling constant g(h). Therefore, the energy density reads

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \frac{\rho^2}{4g(h)} \left(1 + c_1/g(h) + c_2/g^2(h) + \dots \right) , \qquad (4.1.65)$$

where c_1, c_2, \ldots are numerical coefficients. Since all the coefficients c_1, c_2, \ldots can be absorbed into a redefinition of the coupling g(h), we can put all of them equal to zero without loss of generality, leading to

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \frac{\rho^2}{4g(h)}.$$
 (4.1.66)

The effective coupling constant g(h) satisfies the Gell-Mann–Low (renormalization group) equation (for $h \ll 1$)

$$h\frac{dg(h)}{dh} = \beta(g(h)) = \beta_0 + \frac{\beta_1}{g(h)} + \frac{\beta_2}{g^2(h)} + \dots, \qquad (4.1.67)$$

and it admits the expansion (for $h/h_0 \sim 1$)

$$g(h) = g_0 + \beta_0 \log \left(h/h_0 \right) + \frac{\beta_1}{g_0} \log \left(h/h_0 \right) + O(1/g_0^2), \qquad (4.1.68)$$

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

with the initial condition $g_0 = g(h_0) \gg 1$. Here $\beta_0 = 1/\pi$ and $\beta_1 = 1/4\pi^2$ are respectively the one-loop and two-loop beta-function coefficients of the O(6) model. Higher-loop corrections β_2, \ldots to the beta-function are not universal and depend on the renormalization scheme. Here we fixed the scheme by imposing the relation (4.1.66) between $\varepsilon(\rho)$ and g(h) and by identifying the renormalization scale h with the chemical potential.⁹ These two conditions determine the coefficients β_2, \ldots unambiguously. In other words, the coefficients β_2, \ldots are accessible by direct perturbative calculations in the O(6) model, independently of the embedding into the string σ model. For example, from the two-loop O(6) result of [76] one can derive that $\beta_2 = -3/16\pi^3$. The details of the embedding into the string σ -model are absorbed into g_0 and its unknown relation with the bare coupling g. Classically $g_0 = g$ while perturbatively ($g \gg 1$) we assume that $g_0 = g + a_0 + a_1/g + \ldots$ for some given value of $h_0 \ll 1$ and some UV sensitive numerical coefficients a_0, a_1, \ldots Then it follows from (4.1.68) that

$$g(h) = g + (\beta_0 \log h + \delta_0) + \frac{1}{g}(\beta_1 \log h + \delta_1) + O(1/g^2), \qquad (4.1.69)$$

with the numerical coefficients $\delta_0, \delta_1, \ldots$ in a one-to-one correspondence with a_0, a_1, \ldots For instance, $a_0 = (\beta_0 \log h_0 + \delta_0)$, $a_1 = (\beta_1 \log h_0 + \delta_1)$ and the remaining relations can be found iteratively by solving the Gell-Mann-Low equation (4.1.67).

We are now in position to check if the two-loop string theory result [59, 61] is compatible with a renormalized O(6) perturbative expansion. Plugging the expression (4.1.69) for the effective coupling g(h) into the formula (4.1.66) for the O(6) energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$, we get the double expansion of $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)/\rho^2$ in powers of 1/g and log h. Then, eliminating h in favor of ρ with the help of $h = d\varepsilon_{O(6)}/d\rho = \rho/2g + \dots$,¹⁰ we expand the energy density in 1/g and log ℓ , with $\ell \equiv \rho/2g$, which is more suitable to compare with the string semiclassical expansion. Doing so, we get

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = g\ell^2 \left[1 + \frac{1}{g} \left(c_{01} + c_{11}\log\ell \right) + \frac{1}{g^2} \left(c_{02} + c_{12}\log\ell + c_{22}\log^2\ell \right) + \dots \right], \quad (4.1.71)$$

with the numerical constants

$$c_{11} = -\beta_0, \qquad c_{01} = -\delta_0, \qquad (4.1.72)$$

$$c_{22} = \beta_0^2, \qquad c_{12} = \beta_0^2 + 2\beta_0\delta_0 - \beta_1, \qquad c_{02} = \beta_0\delta_0 + \beta_0^2/2 + \delta_0^2 - \delta_1.$$
(4.1.73)

We see that the expansion (4.1.71) has the correct logarithmic structure to match the corresponding string semiclassical expansion. We recall that the two-loop small ℓ string scaling function [59, 61] assumes the form

$$\varepsilon(g,j) = g\ell^2 \left[1 + \frac{1}{g} \left(\frac{3}{4\pi} - \frac{1}{\pi} \log \ell \right) + \frac{1}{g^2} \left(\frac{q_{02}}{8\pi^2} - \frac{3}{4\pi^2} \log \ell + \frac{1}{\pi^2} \log^2 \ell \right) \right] + O(\ell^4) \,. \tag{4.1.74}$$

⁹Namely $h = d\varepsilon_{O(6)}/d\rho$ with the derivative taken at fixed renormalized coupling $g(h_0) = g_0$ when the energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ is expanded in $1/g_0$.

¹⁰To the relevant order for the computation of the two-loop energy density, one finds

$$h = \ell \left(1 - \frac{1}{g} \left(\beta_0 \log \ell + \left(\delta_0 + \frac{\beta_0}{2} \right) \right) + \dots \right) , \qquad (4.1.70)$$

where $\ell \equiv \rho/2g$.

Given the one-loop beta-function $\beta_0 = 1/\pi$, we immediately check the agreement between (4.1.71) and (4.1.74) at the level of the leading logarithms $\sim c_{kk} (\log \ell)^k / g^k$, namely $c_{11} = -1/\pi$ and $c_{22} = 1/\pi^2$ [46, 61]. More generally, all the leading logarithms originate from the one-loop running of the effective coupling constant (4.1.69), leading to the higher-loop predictions for the string scaling function: $c_{kk} = (-\beta_0)^k = (-1/\pi)^k$ [46]. The one-loop constant $c_{01} = -\delta_0$ in (4.1.71) is left undetermined by the O(6) model, since it has the meaning of an embedding parameter. Its value has to be fixed by a direct matching with the string result (4.1.74), namely $c_{01} =$ $-\delta_0 = 3/4\pi$. It follows that the subleading-logarithm coefficient $c_{12} = \beta_0^2 + 2\beta_0\delta_0 - \beta_1$ is fixed, with the help of the two-loop beta-function coefficient $\beta_1 = 1/4\pi^2$. We find $c_{12} = -3/4\pi^2$ in agreement with the string result (4.1.74) [46, 61]. One can show moreover that all the subleading logarithms $\sim c_{(k-1)k} (\log \ell)^{k-1}/g^k$ in (4.1.71) are definitely determined by δ_0 and $\beta_{0,1}$, which are further predictions for a higher-loop string computation [46]. Finally, we can express the unknown embedding parameter δ_1 , appearing in c_{02} , in terms of the two-loop string constant q_{02} as

$$\delta_1 = \frac{5}{16\pi^2} - \frac{q_{02}}{8\pi^2} \,. \tag{4.1.75}$$

Its explicit expression follows from the two-loop string result of [61] (K is the Catalan's constant)

$$q_{02} = -2\mathbf{K} - \frac{3}{2}\log 2 + \frac{7}{4}.$$
(4.1.76)

We have thus verified up to two-loop that the small ℓ semiclassical string scaling function can be cast into the form of the O(6) energy density in the perturbative regime: $g \gg 1$ with $h \sim \ell \equiv \rho/2g$ kept fixed and assumed much smaller than the UV cut-off ~ 1 . The two-loop matching above illustrates the constraints imposed on the string scaling function by the renormalization-group structure of the O(6) energy density. At an arbitrary order n in the loop expansion, we have the unknown constant c_{0n} or equivalently δ_{n-1} that has to be determined by a direct matching with an explicit string theory calculation. Once done, a perturbative computation of the (n + 1)-th beta-function coefficient β_n in the O(6) model permits the determination of all the subleading logarithms $\sim c_{(k-n)k}(\log \ell)^{k-n}/g^k$. They are indeed consequences of the running of the coupling constant g(h) whose dependence on log h is governed by the Gell-Mann–Low equation.

O(6) Mass Gap

Given the interpretation of the O(6) model as a low-energy effective theory, it should be possible to cast the O(6) contribution to the string scaling function into a form that is explicitly scheme independent. As said before, that can be done by absorbing the bare coupling g into the natural low-energy parameter of the O(6) model, namely its mass gap m = m(g). To find that relation at strong coupling $g \gg 1$, let us go back to the Gell-Mann-Low equation (4.1.67). We observe that it does not depend explicitly on h and thus can be immediately integrated as

$$h_0 = h \exp\left[-\int_{g(h_0)}^{g(h)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)}\right].$$
 (4.1.77)

For $g(h_0), g(h) \gg 1$, the integral in square brackets can be performed perturbatively after expand-
4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

ing the beta function at large coupling, $\beta(g) = \beta_0 + \beta_1/g + \dots$, giving

$$\int_{g(h_0)}^{g(h)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)} = \frac{1}{\beta_0} (g(h) - g(h_0)) - \frac{\beta_1}{\beta_0^2} (\log g(h) - \log g(h_0)) + \dots, \qquad (4.1.78)$$

where the dots stand for corrections suppressed by powers of 1/g(h) or $1/g(h_0)$. The expression on the right-hand side of (4.1.78) can be written as

$$\int_{g(h_0)}^{g(h)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)} = \int^{g(h)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)} - \int^{g(h_0)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)}, \qquad (4.1.79)$$

where the lower bound of the integral $\int^{g(h)} dg/\beta(g)$ is implicitely determined by imposing the following asymptotic behavior at $g(h) \gg 1$

$$\int^{g(h)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)} = \frac{g(h)}{\beta_0} - \frac{\beta_1}{\beta_0^2} \log g(h) + O(1/g(h)), \qquad (4.1.80)$$

Note that the condition (4.1.80) can be thought alternatively as fixing the freedom of an arbitrary constant of integration. Combining (4.1.77) and (4.1.79), we can define a mass scale $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ as

$$\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}(6)} \equiv h \exp\left[-\int^{g(h)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)}\right] = h_0 \exp\left[-\int^{g(h_0)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)}\right],\tag{4.1.81}$$

with the property to be invariant along a renormalization-group trajectory.¹¹ The scale $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ defined in this way originates from the running of the effective coupling constant g(h) and is referred to as the dynamical scale. Its value is fixed by the initial condition $g_0 = g(h_0)$ and it can be found perturbatively as $(g_0 \gg 1)$

$$\Lambda_{O(6)} = h_0 g_0^{\beta_1/\beta_0^2} \exp\left(-g_0/\beta_0\right) \left(1 + \frac{1}{g_0} \left(\frac{\beta_1^2}{\beta_0^3} - \frac{\beta_2}{\beta_0^2}\right) + O(1/g_0^2)\right).$$
(4.1.82)

From the point of view of the string theory, it is more natural to express the mass scale $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ in terms of the coupling constant g. That can be easily done with the help of the relation $g_0 = g + (\beta_0 \log h_0 + \delta_0) + (\beta_1 \log h_0 + \delta_1)/g + \dots (g \gg 1)$ giving

$$\Lambda_{O(6)} = g^{\beta_1/\beta_0^2} \exp\left(-(g+\delta_0)/\beta_0\right) \left(1 + \frac{1}{g} \left(\frac{\beta_1^2}{\beta_0^3} - \frac{\beta_2}{\beta_0^2} + \frac{\beta_1\delta_0}{\beta_0^2} - \frac{\delta_1}{\beta_0}\right) + O(1/g^2)\right).$$
(4.1.83)

We note the disappearance of the renormalization scale h_0 in the relation (4.1.83). This reflects the fact that g can be thought as an effective coupling constant defined at the UV scale ~ 1. Finally, plugging the numerical values of $\beta_{0,1,2}$ and $\delta_{0,1}$ into (4.1.83) provides

$$\Lambda_{O(6)} = g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g + 3/4} \left(1 + \frac{1}{\pi g} \left(\frac{q_{02}}{8} - \frac{1}{4} \right) + O(1/g^2) \right).$$
(4.1.84)

¹¹Note that the mass scale $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ is defined in such a way that

$$\int_{g(\Lambda)}^{g(h)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)} = \int^{g(h)} \frac{dg}{\beta(g)} = \frac{g(h)}{\beta_0} - \frac{\beta_1}{\beta_0^2} \log g(h) + O(1/g(h)) \,,$$

when $g(h) \gg 1$.

The advantage of introducing the dynamical scale $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ is that it absorbs the dependence of the effective coupling constant g(h) on both the bare coupling g and the embedding parameters $\delta_0, \delta_1, \ldots$, see Eq. (4.1.83). Indeed, the effective coupling constant g(h) can be found by means of (4.1.81) as a function of the dimensionless ratio $h/\Lambda_{O(6)}$. Then, since the equation (4.1.81) only involves the beta function that can be computed directly in the O(6) model, the function f in the expression $g(h) = f(h/\Lambda_{O(6)})$ no longer depends on the details of the UV (string) regularization.

Moreover, the scale $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ has a direct physical meaning in the O(6) model as it should stand for the mass gap m, which is the only mass scale in this theory. More exactly, $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ and m should be proportional to each other

$$m = c \Lambda_{O(6)},$$
 (4.1.85)

where the numerical factor c is needed to restore the scheme independence of the mass gap m. A strategy to determine c is to calculate the O(6) energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ in two different ways: from the thermodynamic Bethe ansatz, that is scheme independent and expressed in terms of m, and from a direct perturbative calculation, that involves the dynamical scale $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ in a given scheme [130]. The comparison of the two results fixes c. This was done for instance in [130] for the $\overline{\text{MS}}$ scheme and it was found that

$$c_{\overline{\text{MS}}} = \left(\frac{8}{e}\right)^{1/4} \frac{1}{\Gamma(5/4)}.$$
 (4.1.86)

This result has been checked by using Monte Carlo results and also by comparing finite-volume mass-gap values computed in perturbation theory [134] to those obtained from a (non-linear) TBA integral equation [135]. It is not difficult to convert it to the current scheme by relating the effective coupling g(h), defined in (4.1.66), to the effective coupling of the $\overline{\text{MS}}$ scheme. This can be done with the help of formulae in [76] and one finds after some algebra

$$c = \pi^{1/4} \left(\frac{2}{e}\right)^{3/4} \frac{1}{\Gamma(5/4)} \,. \tag{4.1.87}$$

Combining the expression for $\Lambda_{O(6)}$, Eq. (4.1.84), its relation to the mass gap (4.1.85) and the value of the constant c, we arrive at the desired expression of the mass gap in terms of g. Namely

$$m = k g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g} \left[1 + \frac{m_1}{\pi g} + O(1/g^2) \right], \qquad (4.1.88)$$

with the prefactor k and the two-loop constant m_1 given respectively by

$$k = 2^{3/4} \pi^{1/4} / \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}), \qquad m_1 = \frac{q_{02}}{8} - \frac{1}{4} = -\frac{K}{4} - \frac{3\log 2}{16} - \frac{1}{32}, \qquad (4.1.89)$$

in agreement with the findings of [46, 76].

Finally, to complete the picture, let us cast the O(6) contribution to the semiclassical string scaling function into a scheme independent form. To do that, we need to solve the relation (4.1.81) for $g(h) = f(h/\Lambda_{O(6)})$, replace the dynamical scale $\Lambda_{O(6)}$ by the mass gap $m = c \Lambda_{O(6)}$, plug the obtained expression into

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \frac{\rho^2}{4g(h)},$$
(4.1.90)

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

and finally solve the dependence of h on the density ρ with the help of $h = d\varepsilon_{O(6)}/d\rho$. To begin with, we recall that in the perturbative regime the coupling is large $g \gg 1$ and the renormalization scale h is fixed. Since $\Lambda_{O(6)} \sim e^{-\pi g}$ at strong coupling $g \gg 1$, it follows that $h \gg \Lambda_{O(6)}$, or equivalently $h \gg m$, in agreement with the asymptotic freedom. Thus we can rely on the perturbative expansion of the beta function to solve the relation (4.1.81). Its solution reads

$$g(h) = \alpha(h) + \frac{\beta_1}{\beta_0} \log \alpha(h) + \frac{\beta_1^2}{\beta_0^2} \frac{\log \alpha(h)}{\alpha(h)} + \left(\frac{\beta_1^2}{\beta_0^2} - \frac{\beta_2}{\beta_0}\right) \frac{1}{\alpha(h)} + O\left(\frac{\log^2 \alpha(h)}{\alpha(h)^2}\right), \quad (4.1.91)$$

with the one-loop running coupling $\alpha(h) \equiv \beta_0 \log (h/\Lambda_{O(6)}) \gg 1$. Then, after some algebra, one finds the chemical potential h as

$$h = \frac{\pi\rho}{2\log(\rho/m)} \left[1 + \frac{3}{4} \frac{\log(\kappa \log(\rho/m)) - \frac{1}{6}}{\log(\rho/m)} + \dots \right], \qquad (4.1.92)$$

where $\log \kappa = \frac{1}{2} - \frac{5}{3} \log 2 - \frac{4}{3} \log \Gamma\left(\frac{3}{4}\right)$. From the equation above, we verify that the condition $h \gg m$ requires the density ρ to be large as compared to the mass scale m, namely $\rho \gg 2m \log (\rho/m)/\pi$. Finally, one obtains easily the (renormalization-group improved) two-loop expression for the O(6) energy density in the perturbative regime $\rho \gg m$ as [130, 76]

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \frac{\pi\rho^2}{4\log(\rho/m)} \left[1 + \frac{3}{4} \frac{\log\left(\kappa\log(\rho/m)\right) + \frac{1}{2}}{\log(\rho/m)} + \frac{9}{16} \frac{\log^2(\kappa\log(\rho/m)) + \frac{7}{36}}{\log^2(\rho/m)} + \dots \right]. \quad (4.1.93)$$

Replacing the mass scale in the scheme independent formula (4.1.93) by its expression (4.1.88), (4.1.89) and re-expanding the right-hand side of (4.1.93) in powers of 1/g at fixed $\ell \equiv \rho/2g$, one can reproduce the two-loop string semiclassical expression (4.1.74).

Equations (4.1.93), (4.1.88) and (4.1.89) achieve our discussion of the string scaling function in the O(6) perturbative regime $m \ll h \ll 1$. In the following, we will address the problem of the determination of the O(6) energy density in the non-perturbative regime $h \sim m$, corresponding to a low density $\rho \ll m$.

Non-Perturbative Regime

The previous perturbative analysis of the energy density in the O(6) model assumed that the density was much greater than the mass scale $\rho \gg m$, and it breaks down when ρ becomes comparable with m. The low-density regime $\rho \ll m$ is of a special interest since it allows us to understand the transition from the gauge to the string theory. Indeed, the low-density regime of the O(6) energy density is nothing else than the small j regime of the scaling function at strong coupling [46]. According to the the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations of the gauge theory [45, 47], in this regime the scaling function admits an expansion in integer powers of j with expansion coefficients being some functions of the coupling constant

$$\epsilon(g,j) = \epsilon_1(g)\,j + \epsilon_3(g)\,j^3 + O(j^4)\,. \tag{4.1.94}$$

The AdS/CFT correspondence suggests that this relation should coincide with the expansion of the O(6) energy density in powers of $\rho \equiv j/2$ at low-density $\rho \ll m.^{12}$ To verify it, we will now

¹²More precisely, we expect an expansion in integer powers of ρ/m since the O(6) energy density is a function of this dimensionless ratio, up to the overall factor of ρ^2 or, equivalently, of m^2 .

develop a convenient approach of this non-perturbative regime of the O(6) model. We will be able to find an exact determination of the O(6) energy density, which is valid for any value of the density, thanks to the integrability of the quantum O(6) sigma model [72, 127, 128].

In the following, we will outline the construction of a linear integral equation that controls exactly, in the thermodynamic limit, the ground-state energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ associated with an arbitrary charge density ρ . The procedure does not depend essentially on the restriction to O(n = 6), so we will consider the more generic case $n \ge 3$. The three main steps are the construction of the exact (infinite volume) S-matrix for the non-linear O(n) sigma model, the approximative diagonalization of the (finite volume) Hamiltonian by means of an asymptotic Bethe ansatz, and, finally, the derivation of an integral equation in the thermodynamic limit. The first step was achieved in [72] by exploiting one of the most remarkable property of an integrable system, namely the factorization of the scattering. The material for the second and last steps can be found in [87, 130].

Exact S-Matrix

As already mentioned, the exact spectrum of the two-dimensional non-linear O(n) sigma model includes a vector multiplet of massive particles with mass m. Hence, a particle carries both an isospin index i = 1, ..., n, and a rapidity θ , related to energy and momentum through $p^0 \pm p^1 = m \exp(\pm \theta)$. We will denote an incoming/outgoing state of M asymptotic particles $(\theta_1, i), \ldots, (\theta_M, j)$, by

$$\psi_{\text{in/out}}^{i...j}(\theta_1,\ldots,\theta_M). \qquad (4.1.95)$$

Without loss of generality, it would be sufficient to consider the case of decreasingly ordered rapidities, $\theta_1 \ge \theta_2 \ge \ldots \ge \theta_M$, that provides a complete basis of asymptotic states. Restricting ourselves to the two-body problem, we could also argue that the $2 \rightarrow 2$ scattering amplitude depends on one Mandelstam variable only, say $s = (p_1 + p_2)^2 = 2m^2(1 + \cosh \theta_{12})$, whose physical range, $s > 4m^2$, is completely exhausted by restricting to $\theta_{12} = \theta_1 - \theta_2 > 0$. Nevertheless, when dealing with the construction of the exact S-matrix, it is more than convenient to consider the analytic continuation of the scattering amplitude for complex values of the kinematical invariant s or equivalently θ_{12} . For the relevant case of two-dimensional integrable relativistic quantum field theories, these analytical properties are examined in detail in [86]. In the following, we will implicitely assume analytic continuation to complex rapidities. Then consequences of crossingsymmetry, unitarity and integrability will be valid in the full complex plane of $\theta_{12} = \theta_1 - \theta_2$. We recall that, in addition to the conservation of all individual momenta and the absence of particle production, the property of complete integrability, implemented in the theory through an infinite set of conservation laws, is believed to impose the factorization of the multiparticle scattering. A general discussion of the relation between the absence of particle production, the factorizability of the scattering and the existence of local, higher-spin and Abelian conserved charges, can be found in [86]. An explicit construction of nonabelian and non-local conserved charges for the quantum non-linear O(n) sigma model was done in [129], and used there to check the aforementioned remarkable feature of the scattering amplitudes.

Let us now construct the exact S-matrix along the lines of [72]. The $2 \rightarrow 2$ S-matrix is defined

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

by

$$\psi_{\rm in}^{kl}(\theta_1, \theta_2) = S_{ij}^{kl}(\theta_{12}) \,\psi_{\rm out}^{ij}(\theta_1, \theta_2)\,, \qquad (4.1.96)$$

where a sum over isotopic indices, i, j = 1, ..., n, is assumed. By Lorentz invariance, the twobody S-matrix, Eq. (4.1.96), only depends on the difference of rapidities $\theta_{12} = \theta_1 - \theta_2$, and, due to O(n)-symmetry, it admits the following tensor decomposition

$$S_{ij}^{kl}(\theta) = \sigma_1(\theta)\delta_{ij}\delta^{kl} + \sigma_2(\theta)\delta_i^k\delta_j^l + \sigma_3(\theta)\delta_i^l\delta_j^k.$$
(4.1.97)

The crossing transformation interchanges particles (i, k) and permutes the two Mandelstam variables $s = 2m^2(1 + \cosh \theta)$ and $t = 2m^2(1 - \cosh \theta)$, which is equivalent to the substitution $\theta \to i\pi - \theta$. Therefore, by crossing symmetry, the s-channel and t-channel amplitudes, $\sigma_a(\theta)$ and $\sigma_b(i\pi - \theta)$ respectively, are related to one another by

$$\sigma_2(\theta) = \sigma_2(i\pi - \theta), \qquad \sigma_3(\theta) = \sigma_1(i\pi - \theta). \tag{4.1.98}$$

Furthermore, the absence of particle production implies the unitarity of the $2 \rightarrow 2$ S-matrix at any value of θ , that is

$$S_{ij}^{mn}(\theta)S_{nm}^{lk}(-\theta) = \delta_i^k \delta_j^l.$$
(4.1.99)

Expanding Eq.(4.1.99), with help of the decomposition (4.1.97) for the two-body S-matrix, provides a set of quadratic relations between the amplitudes $\sigma_a(\theta)$ and $\sigma_b(-\theta)$, whose explicit expressions can be found in [72].

Altogether, Eqs. (4.1.98) and (4.1.99) are not strong enough to fix the exact S-matrix for the non-linear O(n) sigma model. Fortunately, an additionnal set of constraints arises from the assumption of factorized scattering. It states that a general *M*-body scattering can be decomposed as a product of M(M-1)/2 consecutive two-body scatterings. This procedure explicitly introduces an ordering of the $2 \rightarrow 2$ scattering events. The latter sequence has no counterpart in the definition of the S-matrix that already takes care of all possible intermediate processes with same initial and final boundary conditions. Imposing that the *factorized M*-body scattering does not depend on the sequence of events provides the so-called factorization equations for the twobody S-matrix. All these constraints are reducible to the consistency equation for the factorized three-body S-matrix $S_{123}(\theta_{12}, \theta_{23})$ that reads

$$S_{123}(\theta_{12}, \theta_{23}) = S_{23}(\theta_{23})S_{13}(\theta_{13})S_{12}(\theta_{12}) = S_{12}(\theta_{12})S_{13}(\theta_{13})S_{23}(\theta_{23}).$$
(4.1.100)

Here, the first equality implements the assumption of factorized scattering and the last one its consistency condition. Incidentally, we recover the same algebraic relation that was already at work for the integrable Heisenberg spin chain, that is the Yang-Baxter equation. The equation above holds as a matrix identity on the space of three-particle states $\psi_{\text{out}}^{ijk}(\theta_{12}, \theta_{23})$, and it could have been equivalently written as

$$S_{bc}^{mn}(\theta_{23})S_{ak}^{lc}(\theta_{12}+\theta_{23})S_{ij}^{ab}(\theta_{12}) = S_{ab}^{lm}(\theta_{12})S_{ic}^{an}(\theta_{12}+\theta_{23})S_{jk}^{bc}(\theta_{23}), \qquad (4.1.101)$$

where (i, j, k) and (l, m, n) are free integers while an implicit summation is assumed for (a, b, c).

For the O(n)-symmetric two-body S-matrix (4.1.97), the factorization equation (4.1.100), or (4.1.101), provides a set of cubic relations between $\sigma_a(\theta), \sigma_b(\theta + \theta')$ and $\sigma_c(\theta')$. The solution to this equation, compatible with crossing-symmetry and unitarity, was constructed in [72]. It expresses $\sigma_1(\theta)$ and $\sigma_3(\theta)$ in terms of $\sigma_2(\theta)$ and reads

$$\sigma_1(\theta) = -\frac{\Delta}{x+1/2}\sigma_2(\theta), \qquad \sigma_3(\theta) = \frac{\Delta}{x}\sigma_2(\theta), \qquad (4.1.102)$$

where $x = i\theta/2\pi$ and $\Delta = 1/(n-2)$. The component $\sigma_2(\theta)$ cannot be fixed in this way since it may be considered as an overall (scalar) factor, always left undetermined by the Yang-Baxter equation. It does not behave, however, as a global factor for the crossing-symmetry and unitarity equations, which combined with the solution (4.1.102) translate into [72]

$$\sigma_2(i\pi - \theta) = \sigma_2(\theta), \qquad \sigma_2(\theta)\sigma_2(-\theta) = \frac{x^2}{x^2 - \Delta^2}.$$
(4.1.103)

A 'minimal' solution to Eq. (4.1.103) was proposed in [72] to describe the scattering of the O(n) sigma model.¹³ It reads

$$\sigma_2(\theta) = -\frac{x}{\Delta + x} \frac{\Gamma(1+x)\Gamma(\frac{1}{2}-x)\Gamma(\Delta+\frac{1}{2}+x)\Gamma(\Delta-x)}{\Gamma(1-x)\Gamma(\frac{1}{2}+x)\Gamma(\Delta+\frac{1}{2}-x)\Gamma(\Delta+x)},$$
(4.1.104)

and it completes the construction of the exact S-matrix. In Appendix B.1., we propose an iterative procedure to derive the solution (4.1.104) from the unitarity and crossing-symmetry equations (4.1.103).

The procedure above illustrates perfectly the general attitude to adopt with a factorizable scattering. The outline consists of three steps. First, identify the exact spectrum of asymptotic states and the global symmetry algebra. Then, resolve the isotopic structure of the two-body S-matrix, up to a scalar factor, with help of the Yang-Baxter (factorization) equation. Finally, fix the overall factor thanks to crossing-symmetry and unitarity equations. This procedure has been applied successfully to various integrable relativistic 2D QFT, like the sine-Gordon or the Gross-Neveu models [72], for instance. It works as well to fix the exact S-matrix of the AdS/CFT correspondence [42, 104, 43, 107, 108]. In the latter case, however, the lack of Lorentz invariance has required some guessworks and adjustments [104].

Before to end this subsection, let us consider the scattering of particles all charged only with respect to one of the Cartan generators of the $\mathfrak{so}(n)$ algebra, say the generator of the rotation in the plane (1,2). The conservation of the angular momentum, combined with the absence of particle-antiparticle creation, prevent the mixing of such a polarized beam of particles with other states and lead to a diagonal scattering. The projection of the exact S-matrix, Eqs. (4.1.97), (4.1.102) and (4.1.105), onto this Abelian subspace is given by [130]

$$S(\theta) = \sigma_2(\theta) + \sigma_3(\theta) = -\frac{\Gamma(1+x)\Gamma(\frac{1}{2}-x)\Gamma(\Delta+\frac{1}{2}+x)\Gamma(\Delta-x)}{\Gamma(1-x)\Gamma(\frac{1}{2}+x)\Gamma(\Delta+\frac{1}{2}-x)\Gamma(\Delta+x)},$$
(4.1.105)

¹³Physical solution to unitarity and crossing-symmetry equations should fulfill general analyticity conditions [86]. In particular, the scattering amplitude $\sigma_2(\theta)$ should define a meromorphic function of the complex rapidity θ . The minimal solution of [72] satisfies all these general requirements and assumes, as a further input, the absence of bound-state singularities in the physical strip, $0 \leq \text{Im}(\theta) \leq \pi$. The absence of bound-states in the O(n) sigma model is confirmed both by semiclassical and large-n analysis [132, 131], and it can be thought of as a consequence of the repulsive interaction between particles of the vector multiplet.

4.1. SCALING FUNCTION IN STRING THEORY

with $x = i\theta/2\pi$ and $\Delta = 1/(n-2)$.

Asymptotic Bethe Ansatz Equations

We will now proceed to an approximative quantization of the energy spectrum for a system of total charge L, confined on a circle of radius R. The infinite-volume property of conservation of the number of asymptotic particles, in any scattering event, suggests a quantum-mechanical approach to the spectral problem. Henceforth, we will follow this way and discuss later its range of validity.

Let us specify first the asymptotic $(R \gg 1)$ Hilbert space. We note that we can always add to a system an arbitrary number of pairs of particle and antiparticle, without changing the total charge L. However, for the minimal-energy state, we can certainly restrict the consideration to states build out of only L asymptotic particles, each one carrying one unit of charge. Asymptotically $(R \gg 1)$ this Hilbert space is stable, thanks to integrability, and, as we found in the last subsection, the scattering is diagonal there. Any of these states can be described by an asymptotic wavefunction ψ , that depends, in coordinate representation, on the positions $x_1 \ll \ldots \ll x_L \ll x_1 + R$ of the L asymptotic particles, assumed to be well separated from each other. For simplicity, let us proceed with the particular case of a two-body wave-function for a system of two particles with rapidity θ_1 and θ_2 , respectively. Then we have that the asymptotic wave-function is simply given by the superposition of an incident wave with a scattered one. It reads explicitely as

$$\psi(x_1, x_2) = e^{ip_1x_1 + ip_2x_2} + S(\theta_1 - \theta_2) e^{ip_2x_1 + ip_1x_2}, \qquad (4.1.106)$$

where $p_{1,2} = m \sinh \theta_{1,2}$. In the infinite volume limit, all values of p_1 and p_2 are possible. But on an cylinder of length R, we require the wave-function to be periodic

$$\psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi(x_2, x_1 + R), \qquad (4.1.107)$$

wich translates into the equations

$$e^{ip_1R} = S(\theta_2 - \theta_1), \qquad e^{ip_2R} = S(\theta_1 - \theta_2).$$
(4.1.108)

Note that these equations have to be solved for $p_1 \neq p_2$ since otherwise the asymptotic wavefunction vanishes due to S(0) = -1, see Eq. (4.1.105). The generalization to the case of Lasymptotic particles is straightforward and, thanks to the factorizability of the scattering, one finds that the periodicity conditions turns into a set of Bethe ansatz equations

$$e^{ip_k R} = \prod_{j \neq k}^L S(\theta_j - \theta_k).$$
(4.1.109)

Solutions satisfying the exclusion principle $p_1 \neq \ldots \neq p_L$ lead to the asymptotic spectrum of L particles states with energy given by the sum of the individual asymptotic energies.

The Bethe ansatz equations (4.1.109) are only asymptotic and correctly describe the spectrum of the theory when defined on a cylinder with a sufficiently "large" radius R. Here we mean large as compared to the Compton wave-length of a particle of mass m. On physical grounds, if not sufficient, the latter condition is at least necessary. Indeed, over a distance smaller than the Compton wave-length, it looks suspicious to ascribe a wave-function to our system since the (asymptotic) particles completely loose their individuality and are impossible to enumerate. Then, off-shell processes can no longer be neglected and a full-fledged field-theory treatment is required. In conclusion, we enforce the condition $mR \gg 1$ to trust the validity of the Eqs. (4.1.109). This condition is obtained in the thermodynamic limit that we will consider, but we note that in terms of the string theory variables it translates into a condition for the spin at strong coupling to be surprisingly large, $\log S \gg \exp(\pi g)$. It seems to indicate that the Bethe equations are reliable only if the infinite volume limit is understood, which may not be completely wrong given the quasi-masslessness of the particles at strong coupling.

Thermodynamic Limit

The next step is to take the thermodynamic limit of the asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations (4.1.109), for the (ground) state with minimal energy for a fixed number L of particles. It consists of taking $R \to \infty$, simultaneously with $L \to \infty$, while keeping fixed the density $\rho = L/R$. Similarly to the large spin limit of the minimal anomalous dimension, we will find that it is possible to solve the algebraic problem by means of a linear integral equation. The analysis below is standard and follows the one of the non-relativistic gas of bosons interacting via a repulsive δ -function potential [87]. We will therefore only sketch the different steps and let the reader adapts the lines of [87] to the present case, for a more rigorous treatment.

We start by rewriting Eq. (4.1.109) as

$$e^{imR\sinh\theta_k} = (-1)^{L-1} \prod_{j=1}^{L} \left[-S(\theta_j - \theta_k) \right],$$
 (4.1.110)

in order for the term in the product to be normalized to one at zero-momentum exchange. Then, on both sides of Eq. (4.1.110), we take the logarithm, choosing for convenience the principal branch, and get

$$2\pi n_k = mR\sinh\theta_k + i\sum_{j=1}^L \log\left[-S(\theta_j - \theta_k)\right].$$
(4.1.111)

Here, the mode numbers n_k belong to \mathbb{Z} or $(2\mathbb{Z} + 1)/2$, for L odd or even, respectively. They enumerate the possible states with L particles, including the ground state, and they are allowed to take arbitrary large values, corresponding to highly excited states. We look for real solutions to Eq. (4.1.111), assuming that the true ground state belongs to this set. We note that for θ real, each term of the sum in Eq. (4.1.111) is purely imaginary and it is consistent to consider real solutions to Eq. (4.1.111). Moreover, it seems reasonable to believe that complex solutions are ruled out by the absence of bound states in the infinite-volume limit. We don't know, however, a general proof supporting the argument.

Before we take the thermodynamic scaling of the Bethe ansatz equations (4.1.111), it is instructive to consider the non-relativistic limit, first. It helps to understand how to correctly characterize the ground-state distribution of rapidities. In the non-relativistic limit, all the rapidities are small, $\theta_k \sim 1/R$, and we can safely neglect the scattering term in (4.1.111), as long as the number of particles L is small enough. Doing this way, we end up with the equations

$$\theta_k = \frac{2\pi}{mR} n_k \,, \tag{4.1.112}$$

which are the free-particle quantization conditions for the momenta $p_k = m \sinh(\theta_k) \simeq m\theta_k$. We recall that by construction the rapidities are ordered decreasingly and do not coincide, $\theta_1 > \ldots > \theta_L$. Consequently, all the mode numbers n_k in Eq. (4.1.112) are strictly different, in agreement with the exclusion principle. The ground-state is then given by the Fermi sea of a system of Lnon-interacting particles, described by the (symmetric-)distribution

$$n_k \in \mathfrak{S} = \left\{\frac{L-1}{2}, \frac{L-3}{2}, \dots, -\frac{L-3}{2}, -\frac{L-1}{2}\right\}.$$
 (4.1.113)

Given the set \mathfrak{S} and observing that the distribution of rapidities (4.1.112) is dense at large volume $mR \gg 1$, it is straightforward to compute the density of energy ε in the thermodynamic limit. It turns into a function of the density ρ and reads

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \frac{m}{R} \sum_{k=1}^{L} \cosh \theta_k = \frac{m}{R} \sum_{k=1}^{L} \left(1 + \frac{\theta_k^2}{2} + \dots \right) = m\rho + \frac{\pi^2}{6m} \rho^3 + \dots,$$
(4.1.114)

where dots stand both for corrections to the thermodynamic limit, suppressed by powers of 1/R, and for relativistic contributions, suppressed by higher powers of the density. To compute properly the latter contributions, one needs to take into account scattering effects. Indeed, one can easily verify, by evaluating the scattering term in (4.1.111) with the help of Eqs. (4.1.112) and (4.1.113), that the size of the interaction grows with the density. Therefore, in the termodynamic limit, the non-relativistic approximation coincides with the low-density regime $\rho = L/R \ll m$.

We now determine the exact ground-state energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ at arbitrary value of ρ . We assume that the distribution of mode numbers n_k parameterizing the ground state is still given by (4.1.113). In the thermodynamic limit, the distribution is dense in rapidity space and the sum in the right-hand side of (4.1.111) can be approximated by an integral. As for the large spin limit of the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ Bethe ansatz equations, the continuum limit is facilitated by introducing a smooth function $\chi(\theta)$ which interpolates the distibution of rapidities. It is defined as

$$\int_0^\theta d\theta' \,\chi(\theta') = m \sinh\theta + \frac{i}{R} \sum_{j=1}^L \log\left[-S(\theta_j - \theta)\right],\tag{4.1.115}$$

and it is positive and symmetric (for the ground-state) $\chi(\theta) = \chi(-\theta)$. Due to the Bethe ansatz equations (4.1.111), it satisfies

$$\int_{0}^{\theta_{k}} d\theta' \,\chi(\theta') = \frac{2\pi}{R} n_{k} \,, \tag{4.1.116}$$

where the mode numbers n_k fill the set \mathfrak{S} , Eq. (4.1.113). In particular, denoting $B = \theta_1$ the Fermi rapidity (maximal rapidity), we have the normalization condition ($\rho = L/R$)

$$\int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) = 2\pi \frac{L-1}{R} = 2\pi\rho + O\left(1/R\right). \tag{4.1.117}$$

Applying the Euler-Maclaurin summation formula to the right-hand side of (4.1.115), we obtain

$$\int_{0}^{\theta} d\theta' \,\chi(\theta') = m \sinh \theta + \frac{i}{2\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta' \,\chi(\theta') \log \left[-S(\theta' - \theta) \right] + \dots , \qquad (4.1.118)$$

where ellipses stand for contributions suppressed by 1/R. Differentiating both sides of the equation above with respect to θ , we obtain an integral equation determining the rapidity density distribution $\chi(\theta)$ in the thermodynamic limit $R, L \to \infty$ with $\rho = L/R$ fixed. It reads [130]

$$\chi(\theta) = m \cosh \theta + \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta' K(\theta - \theta') \chi(\theta') , \qquad (4.1.119)$$

with the (real and symmetric) kernel expressed in terms of the logarithmic derivative of the Smatrix (4.1.105) as $K(\theta) = (\log S(\theta))'/(2\pi i)$, i.e.

$$K(\theta) = \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \left[\psi \left(1 + \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) + \psi \left(1 - \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) - \psi \left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) - \psi \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) + \psi \left(\Delta + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) + \psi \left(\Delta + \frac{1}{2} - \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) - \psi \left(\Delta + \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) - \psi \left(\Delta - \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) \right],$$

$$(4.1.120)$$

where ψ is the Euler psi-function and $\Delta = 1/(n-2)$. Finally, one finds that the density of energy is given in the thermodynamic limit as

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)} = \frac{m}{2\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cosh\theta \,, \qquad (4.1.121)$$

up to subleading corrections suppressed by 1/R.

The solution to the equation (4.1.119) fully determines the density of energy $\varepsilon_{O(6)}$ as a function of the density ρ , after eliminating B with the help of (4.1.117) and (4.1.121). In the low-density regime $\rho \ll m$, corresponding to $B \ll 1$, the equation (4.1.119) can be solved by iteration of the inhomogeneous term as

$$\chi(\theta) = m \sum_{n \ge 0} \left(K^n * \cosh \right)(\theta) = m \cosh \theta + m \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta' K(\theta - \theta') \cosh \theta' + \dots$$
(4.1.122)

It follows that both $\varepsilon_{O(6)}$ and ρ can be found to admit an expansion in integer powers of B. Reciprocally, B admits an expansion in integer powers of the dimensionless ratio ρ/m , and so does $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ up to an overall factor of m^2 . For instance, at leading order one gets $B = \pi \rho/m + O(\rho^2/m^2)$ and

$$\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho) = m^2 \left[\left(\frac{\rho}{m}\right) + \frac{\pi^2}{6} \left(\frac{\rho}{m}\right)^3 + O(\rho^4/m^4) \right],$$
(4.1.123)

in agreement with (4.1.114). Subleading corrections can be obtained iteratively. They have been considered in [75] for the O(6) model, in relation with the small j expansion of the scaling function of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory at strong coupling.

The analysis of the large-density regime $\rho \gg m$, which is relevant for the matching with the semiclassical expansion of the string scaling function, turns out to be more difficult. It corresponds to the regime $B \gg 1$ of the equation (4.1.119), whose study was performed at leading

order in [130]. A systematic analysis including arbitrary subleading corrections has been recently developed in [136]. Restricting to the case of the O(n = 6) model, it was found in [130, 136] that the solution for $B \gg 1$ to the TBA equation (4.1.119) yields

$$\rho = m \left[\frac{\sqrt{2}\Gamma(5/4)}{\pi} \sqrt{B} \, \mathrm{e}^{B-1/4} + \dots \right], \qquad \qquad \varepsilon_{\mathrm{O}(6)} = m^2 \left[\frac{\Gamma(5/4)^2}{2\pi} \, \mathrm{e}^{2B-1/2} + \dots \right]. \quad (4.1.124)$$

Solving the parametric dependence, the energy density reads for $\rho \gg m$ as

$$\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho) = \frac{\pi \rho^2}{4 \log \left(\rho/m\right)} + \dots,$$
(4.1.125)

in agreement with the leading (renormalization-group improved) perturbative result [130]. Subleading corrections [130, 136] were found to match the O(6) perturbative result [130, 76] up to two loops.

Equipped with the TBA equations for the O(6) model, Eqs. (4.1.119), (4.1.121), (4.1.117), we are now in position to examine the all-loop integral equation for the scaling function of the gauge theory [47]. This is the subject of the next section.

4.2 Scaling Function in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM Theory

In the gauge theory, the derivation of the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ relies on the integrability of the (planar) dilatation operator in the $\mathfrak{sl}(2)$ sector [45, 47]. We exemplified it at the one-loop level in Chapter 2 starting from the Bethe ansatz equations of the XXX_{-1/2} Heisenberg spin chain. The Bethe ansatz solution is conveniently characterized in this limit by two sets of parameters, the Bethe roots and the roots of the (auxiliary) transfer matrix, which describe magnon and hole excitations, respectively. In the generalized scaling limit, both sets of parameters form a dense distribution on the real axis with the holes confined to the interval [-a, a] and the magnons to the union of two intervals $[-\infty, -a] \cup [a, \infty]$. The scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ is uniquely determined by the corresponding distributions of holes and magnons arising as solutions to an integral equation. In this section, we will analyse this equation proposed in [47] by Freyhult, Rej and Staudacher, and known as FRS equation.

We will start reformulating the FRS equation as a system of coupled equations for the hole and magnon density distributions [73]. We will see that the magnon equation takes essentially the same form as the BES equation up to an inhomogeneous term. This term acts as a source and accounts for the influence of a given static distribution of hole rapidities on the distribution of Bethe roots. The analogy with the BES equation will be very helpful to analyse the small jregime of the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ on which we will focus. After a quick look at the solution at weak coupling, we will solve the magnon equation at strong coupling and derive an effective equation for the hole dynamics. We will find that the effective hole equation exactly coincides with the thermodynamic Bethe ansatz equation for the O(6) sigma model, as expected from the string theory analysis of [46]. The holes are then naturally identified with the massive interacting particles of the O(6) model. This mapping implies, in particular, that the FRS equation predicts the dependence on the coupling constant of the mass gap m of the O(6) model. We will see that m is determined uniquely by the BES solution. Moreover, it perfectly matches the scale m_{cusp} that controls the leading non-perturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension. We found in Chapter 3, see Eq. (3.3.28), that to leading-order at strong coupling m_{cusp} is given by

$$m = m_{\text{cusp}} = k g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g} \left(1 + O(1/g)\right), \qquad k = 2^{3/4} \pi^{1/4} / \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}). \tag{4.2.1}$$

We immediately verify the agreement with the string theory prediction [46], see Eqs. (4.1.88) and (4.1.89). However, the comparison of the subleading, 1/g suppressed contribution in Eq. (3.3.28) and Eq. (4.1.88), shows that the gauge and string expressions for the O(6) mass gap m disagree at the two-loop level. We will come back to this mismatch at the end of this chapter.

4.2.1 FRS Equation

The FRS equation, as given in [47], is an integral equation for the (Fourier-like transform) of the density distribution of fluctuations $\hat{\sigma}(t)$. It is very similar to the BES equation [44] and reads

$$\widehat{\sigma}(t) = \frac{t}{\mathrm{e}^t - 1} \left(\widehat{\mathcal{K}}(t,0) - 4 \int_0^\infty dt' \,\widehat{\mathcal{K}}(t,t') \,\widehat{\sigma}(t') \right). \tag{4.2.2}$$

Here $\widehat{\mathcal{K}}(t,t')$ is a complicated kernel depending on both the coupling constant g and the parameter a. In the particular limit $a \to 0$, i.e. $j \to 0$, the kernel reduces to the kernel of the BES equation and therefore we have that $\widehat{\sigma}(t; j = 0) = \widehat{\sigma}^{\text{BES}}(t)$. The explicit expression for the kernel $\widehat{\mathcal{K}}(t,t')$ can be found in [47].

Given the solution to the FRS equation $\hat{\sigma}(t)$, one can compute the all-loop density distribution $\rho(u)$ in the generalized scaling limit. The precise relation between the two is

$$\rho(u) = \rho_0(u) - 8\sigma(u) \log N, \qquad (4.2.3)$$

where the density distribution of fluctuations $\sigma(u)$ is given by

$$\sigma(u) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^\infty dt \, \cos\left(ut\right) \mathrm{e}^{t/2} \,\widehat{\sigma}(t) \,. \tag{4.2.4}$$

The function $\sigma(u)$ encodes both higher-loop and *j*-dependent contributions to the density distribution $\rho(u)$, while $\rho_0(u) = 2 \log N/\pi$ is the twist-two one-loop density distribution in the limit $N \to \infty$ at fixed rapidity u. On the interval $u^2 > a^2$ the function $\rho(u)$ describes the density distribution of Bethe roots, while on the interval $u^2 < a^2$ it can be used to compute the density distribution of holes rapidities

$$\rho_{\rm h}(u) \equiv \rho(u) / \log N = \frac{2}{\pi} - 8\sigma(u),$$
(4.2.5)

normalized such that

$$\int_{-a}^{a} du \,\rho_{\rm h}(u) = j \,. \tag{4.2.6}$$

For later convenience, we introduce the Fourier transform of the hole distribution as

$$\gamma_{\rm h}(t) = \frac{1}{8} \int_{-a}^{a} du \, \cos\left(ut\right) \rho_{\rm h}(u) \,. \tag{4.2.7}$$

4.2. SCALING FUNCTION IN $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM THEORY

It is an even entire function of t satisfying $\gamma_{\rm h}(0) = j/8$. Using the relations (4.2.4), (4.2.5) and (4.2.7), we find that it can expressed in terms of the function $\hat{\sigma}(t)$ as

$$\gamma_{\rm h}(t) = K_{\rm h}(t,0) - 4 \int_0^\infty dt' \, K_{\rm h}(t,t') \, {\rm e}^{t'/2} \, \widehat{\sigma}(t') \,, \tag{4.2.8}$$

where the hole kernel $K_{\rm h}(t,t')$ is given by

$$K_{\rm h}(t,t') = \frac{1}{4\pi} \left[\frac{\sin(a(t-t'))}{t-t'} + \frac{\sin(a(t+t'))}{t+t'} \right].$$
(4.2.9)

In particular, we obtain from $\gamma_{\rm h}(0) = j/8$ that the identity

$$j = \frac{4a}{\pi} - \frac{16}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \sin(at) e^{t/2} \hat{\sigma}(t)$$
(4.2.10)

holds true. This relation can be used, given the solution $\hat{\sigma}(t) = \hat{\sigma}(t; a)$ to the FRS equation [47], to eliminate the parameter a in favor of the scaling variable j.

Last but not least, it can be shown that the FRS solution $\hat{\sigma}(t)$ predicts the all-loop scaling function f(g, j) by means of [47]

$$f(g,j) \equiv 2\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) + \epsilon(g,j) = j + 16\widehat{\sigma}(0).$$
(4.2.11)

Magnon and Hole Equations

As said before, given the solution $\hat{\sigma}(t)$ to the FRS equation, one can compute the all-loop density distributions of both hole and magnon rapidities [47]. However, at strong coupling, the FRS equation (4.2.2) is difficult to solve directly in terms of the function $\hat{\sigma}(t)$. Hence, similarly to our previous treatment of the BES equation, we will introduce more suitable functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ and rewrite the FRS equation as a system of integral equations for them. They arise from the splitting of $\hat{\sigma}(t)$ into the sum

$$\widehat{\sigma}(t) = \frac{1}{\mathrm{e}^t - 1} \left[\frac{g}{2} \left(\gamma_+(2gt) + \gamma_-(2gt) \right) + \mathrm{e}^{-t/2} \gamma_\mathrm{h}(t) - \frac{j}{8} J_0(2gt) \right] \,. \tag{4.2.12}$$

where J_0 is an (even) Bessel function. In the limit $j \to 0$, i.e. $a \to 0$, we have $\gamma_{\rm h}(t) \to 0$ and the relation (4.2.12) reduces to

$$\hat{\sigma}(t;j=0) = \hat{\sigma}^{\text{BES}}(t) = \frac{g}{2} \frac{\gamma_{+}^{(j=0)}(2gt) + \gamma_{-}^{(j=0)}(2gt)}{e^{t} - 1}.$$
(4.2.13)

It coincides with the formula (3.1.9) used in Chapter 3 to simplify the analysis of the BES equation. If instead, we keep j fixed but assume $g \to 0$, the equation (4.2.12) becomes

$$\widehat{\sigma}(t;g=0) = \frac{1}{\mathrm{e}^t - 1} \left[\mathrm{e}^{-t/2} \,\gamma_\mathrm{h}(t;g=0) - \frac{j}{8} \right] \,. \tag{4.2.14}$$

Using Eqs. (4.2.3), (4.2.4) and (4.2.7), it translates into

$$\frac{2\pi}{\log N}\rho(u;g=0) = 4 - j\left[\psi\left(\frac{1}{2} + iu\right) + \psi\left(\frac{1}{2} - iu\right)\right] + \int_{-a}^{a} dv \,\rho_{\rm h}(v;g=0) \left[\psi\left(1 + i(u-v)\right) + \psi\left(1 - i(u-v)\right)\right],$$
(4.2.15)

which coincides with the one-loop formula (2.3.49) derived in Chapter 2. Thus we verified that the relation (4.2.12) is consistent with our previous analysis.

The even/odd functions $\gamma_{\pm}(-t) = \pm \gamma_{\pm}(t)$ have exactly the same analytic properties as in Chapter 3. Namely, they are entire functions of t, satisfying $\gamma_{-}(t) = O(t)$ and $\gamma_{+}(t) = O(t^2)$ at small t, and their Fourier transforms have support on the interval [-1, 1]. The function $\gamma_{-}(t)$ can be used to compute the scaling function f(g, j) with the help of

$$f(g,j) = 16g^2 \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\gamma_-(2gt)}{2gt}, \qquad (4.2.16)$$

where we applied Eqs. (4.2.11) and (4.2.12) and used that $\gamma_{\rm h}(0) = j/8.^{14}$

The functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ are subject to an (infinite) system of equations, to which we shall refer as magnon equation. It was derived in [73] from the FRS equation (4.2.2) and reads $(n \ge 1)$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\gamma_{-}(2gt)}{1 - e^{-t}} + \frac{\gamma_{+}(2gt)}{e^{t} - 1} \right] J_{2n-1}(2gt) = \frac{1}{2} \,\delta_{n,1} + h_{2n-1}(g,j) \,, \tag{4.2.17}$$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\gamma_{+}(2gt)}{1 - e^{-t}} - \frac{\gamma_{-}(2gt)}{e^{t} - 1} \right] J_{2n}(2gt) = h_{2n}(g,j) \,.$$

Here the notation was introduced for the coefficients $h_n(g, j)$ that depend on the hole distribution $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$ as

$$h_n(g,j) = -\frac{2}{g} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \frac{J_n(2gt)}{e^t - 1} \left[e^{t/2} \gamma_h(t) - \frac{j}{8} J_0(2gt) \right].$$
(4.2.18)

We note that the system of equations (4.2.17) depends on j only through the inhomogeneous terms $h_n(g, j)$. Moreover, when $j \to 0$, we have that $\gamma_h(t; j = 0) = h_n(g, j = 0) = 0$ and the system (4.2.17) becomes identical to the BES one. We denote its solution, analysed in Chapter 3, as

$$\gamma_{\pm}^{(j=0)}(t) \equiv \gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(t) \,. \tag{4.2.19}$$

For non-vanishing value of j and for given 'static' hole distribution $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$, we can solve the magnon equation (4.2.17) for $\gamma_{\pm}(2gt)$. Doing so, the function $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$, which acts as a source for the system (4.2.17), can be considered as being arbitrary. But it should satisfy $\gamma_{\rm h}(0) = j/8$ in order for the integral in $h_1(g, j)$ to be well-defined.¹⁵ If, furthermore, the functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ are required to have the correct analytic properties, one can show that the solution to the magnon equation is uniquely determined.¹⁶

When the solution to the magnon equation is known, one can compute the distribution of fluctuations $\hat{\sigma}(t)$ via Eq. (4.2.12) and, then, the density distribution $\rho(u)$ with the help of (4.2.3) and (4.2.4). Eventually, one needs to impose the identity $\rho_{\rm h}(u) = \rho(u)/\log N$ when $u^2 < a^2$ in order to determine the hole distribution. It is equivalent to requiring for the relation (4.2.8) between $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$ and $\hat{\sigma}(t)$ to be satisfied. In other words, after assuming $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$ to be fixed and extracting $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ from the magnon equation, the relation (4.2.8) becomes an equation to be solved

¹⁴Note that, similarly to what happens in the BES limit $j \to 0$, the function $\gamma_{-}(t)$ generates, after expansion over the Bessel functions, the infinite set of (even) higher conserved charges. The function $\gamma_{+}(t)$ produces an infinite sequence of charges, whose spin-chain interpretation remains obscure.

¹⁵Moreover, we will always assume that the Fourier transform of $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$ is supported on the interval [-a, a].

¹⁶The proof goes along the same lines as the ones given in Chapter 3 in the BES $j \rightarrow 0$ limit.

for the function $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$. We shall refer, therefore, to the relation (4.2.8) as the hole equation. We note, finally, that these two steps in the construction of the complete solution are identical to those followed at one-loop order in Chapter 2. The only difference is that it turns out to be more difficult to completely eliminate the magnons from consideration, namely to find the two functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ for a given $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$, and then obtain a closed 'effective' equation for the holes. Nevertheless, we will find a regime of interest in which that can be done explicitly.

Hole Energy Formula

As in one-loop case, discussed in Chapter 2, it is possible to find a representation of the scaling function in terms of the hole function $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$. It can be found by using the fact that the FRS and BES solutions satisfy a Wronskian-like relation, derived in Appendix B.2. It leads to the following expression for the scaling function

$$\epsilon(g,j) = 32g \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \, \frac{\gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) - \gamma_-^{(0)}(2gt)}{\mathrm{e}^t - 1} \left[\mathrm{e}^{t/2} \, \gamma_\mathrm{h}(t) - \frac{j}{8} \right] - 4gj \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) \,. \tag{4.2.20}$$

This identity generalizes to all-loop the one-loop hole energy formula found in Chapter 2, see Eq. (2.3.53). To verify it, we substitute in (4.2.20) the weak coupling expression of the BES solution given by

$$\gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) = J_1(t) + O(g^2), \qquad \gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t) = O(g^3), \qquad (4.2.21)$$

and expand the resulting integral to leading order at weak coupling. We find that

$$\epsilon(g,j) = -32g^2 \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{\mathrm{e}^t - 1} \left[\mathrm{e}^{t/2} \,\gamma_\mathrm{h}(t) - \frac{j}{8} \right] + O(g^4) \,. \tag{4.2.22}$$

Then, introducing the hole density distribution as in (4.2.7) and performing the integral (4.2.22), we obtain

$$\epsilon(g,j) = 2g^2 \int_{-a}^{a} dv \,\rho_{\rm h}(v) \left[\psi(\frac{1}{2} + iv) + \psi(\frac{1}{2} - iv) - 2\psi(1) \right] + O(g^4) \,, \tag{4.2.23}$$

which agrees with the one-loop formula (2.3.53). It is straightforward to compute higher-loop corrections to (4.2.23) by solving iteratively the BES equation at weak coupling. We shall see, moreover, that a useful representation for the scaling function at small j can be obtained from the relation (4.2.20) at both weak and strong coupling.

4.2.2 From Weak to Strong Coupling

To find the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$, we have to solve a complicated system of coupled integral equations for the functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ and $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$. In this subsection we shall evaluate the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ at small j. As we will see in a moment, the first few terms of the small j expansion of $\epsilon(g, j)$ can be expressed directly in terms of the BES solution without solving the integral equations for the functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$. Thanks to this simplification, we will be able to uncover a transition from the *perturbative* weak-coupling regime, with a running in powers of g^2 , to a non-perturbative strong-coupling regime, controlled by the scale $m \propto g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g}$. The latter parameter will be given the meaning of the mass gap of the O(6) sigma model in the next subsection.

Small *j* Expansion

To begin with let us consider the integral equation (4.2.8) for the function $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$. It involves the kernel $K_{\rm h}(t,t')$ defined in (4.2.9). According to its definition, $K_{\rm h}(t,t')$ depends on the parameter a which depends on its turn on j. For a small value of j, we have $a \sim j$ and we may expand the kernel $K_{\rm h}(t,t')$ in powers of a. We obtain from (4.2.9)

$$K_{\rm h}(t,t') = \frac{1}{2\pi} \left[a - \frac{a^3}{6} \left(t^2 + t'^2 \right) + O\left(a^5\right) \right] = \frac{\sin(at')}{2\pi t'} \left[1 - \frac{1}{6} (at)^2 \right] + O\left(a^5\right) \,. \tag{4.2.24}$$

Substituting this relation into the right-hand side of the hole equation (4.2.8) and using (4.2.10), we find that

$$\gamma_{\rm h}(t) = \frac{j}{8} \left[1 - \frac{1}{6} (at)^2 + O(a^4) \right] \,. \tag{4.2.25}$$

Here, a is related to j as

$$a = \frac{j\pi}{2\kappa} + O(j^2),$$
 (4.2.26)

where the g-dependence resides in the normalization factor

$$\kappa = 2 - 2g \int_0^\infty dt \, \frac{\gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) + \gamma_-^{(0)}(2gt)}{\sinh(t/2)} \,. \tag{4.2.27}$$

To derive the last identity we used (4.2.10), (4.2.25), (4.2.12) and $\gamma_{\pm}(2gt) = \gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(2gt) + O(j)$.

According to the representation (4.2.20), the *j*-dependence of the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ is controlled by the function $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$. Replacing $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$ in (4.2.20) by its small *j* expansion (4.2.25), we get

$$\epsilon(g,j) = \epsilon_1(g) \, j + \epsilon_3(g) \, j^3 + O(j^4) \,, \tag{4.2.28}$$

where the coefficient in front of j^2 equals zero for any g [47] and the coefficient functions $\epsilon_1(g)$ and $\epsilon_3(g)$ are given by

$$\epsilon_1(g) = -4g \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt)}{e^{-t/2} + 1} + \frac{\gamma_-^{(0)}(2gt)}{e^{t/2} + 1} \right], \qquad (4.2.29)$$

$$\epsilon_3(g) = -\frac{\pi^2 g}{12\kappa^2} \int_0^\infty dt \, t \, \frac{\gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) - \gamma_-^{(0)}(2gt)}{\sinh(t/2)}.$$

These relations hold for arbitrary coupling g and thus can be investigated at weak and/or strong coupling given the BES solution $\gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(2gt)$.

Weak Coupling

At weak coupling, the iterative solution to the BES equation [44, 90] leads to

$$\gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) = \left(1 - \frac{\pi^2 g^2}{3}\right) J_1(t) + O\left(g^4\right), \qquad \gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t) = 4\zeta_3 g^3 J_2(t) + O\left(g^5\right).$$
(4.2.30)

Plugging these expressions into (4.2.29) and expanding $\epsilon_1(g)$ and $\epsilon_3(g)$ at small g^2 we get the expected perturbative expansion in g^2 of the gauge theory

$$\epsilon_1(g) = -8\log 2g^2 + \left(\frac{8}{3}\log 2\pi^2 + 16\zeta_3\right)g^4 + O(g^6), \qquad (4.2.31)$$

$$\epsilon_3(g) = \frac{7}{12}\zeta_3\pi^2g^2 + \left(\frac{35}{36}\zeta_3\pi^4 - \frac{31}{2}\zeta_5\pi^2\right)g^4 + O(g^6).$$

The leading contribution $\sim g^2$ agrees with our previous findings in Chapter 2 while subleading correction was obtained in [47].

Strong Coupling

At strong coupling, the evaluation of $\epsilon_1(g)$ leads to (see details in Appendix B.3)

$$\epsilon_1(g) = -1 + m + O\left(e^{-3g\pi}\right),$$
(4.2.32)

where the parameter m = m(g) is defined as

$$m = \frac{8\sqrt{2}}{\pi^2} e^{-\pi g} - \frac{8g}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \operatorname{Re}\left[\int_0^\infty \frac{dt \ e^{i(t-\pi/4)}}{t+i\pi g} \left(\Gamma_+^{(0)}(t) + i\Gamma_-^{(0)}(t)\right)\right].$$
(4.2.33)

According to (4.2.32), the function $\epsilon_1(g)$ does not receive perturbative corrections in 1/g and the leading non-trivial correction is given by m which is exponentially small in g. We immediately recognize that the parameter m exactly coincides with the non-perturbative scale m_{cusp} introduced in Chapter 3. There, it was shown that the scale $m = m_{\text{cusp}}$ controls the leading non-perturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension. To leading-order at strong coupling, we found that, see Eq. (3.3.28),

$$m = m_{\rm cusp} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})} (2\pi g)^{1/4} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\pi g} \,. \tag{4.2.34}$$

The expression (4.2.34) is consistent with the numerical solution to the FRS equation constructed in [74]. Moreover, it is in perfect agreement with the expression for the O(6) mass gap that we found by matching the string theory prediction for the scaling function against its O(6) interpretation [46], see Eqs. (4.1.88) and (4.1.89). To uncover if m has the same meaning in the gauge-theory Bethe ansatz approach, let us consider the subleading $O(j^3)$ contribution $\epsilon_3(g)$ at strong coupling.

The evaluation of the integrals entering the expressions for $\epsilon_3(g)$ and κ , Eqs. (4.2.29) and (4.2.27) respectively, can be found in [73]. It is shown that the leading contributions to $\epsilon_3(g)$ and κ as $g \to \infty$ are proportional to the scale m and read

$$\epsilon_3(g) = \frac{\pi^4}{96\kappa^2} m + O\left(e^{-3\pi g}\right) , \qquad \kappa = \frac{\pi}{2} m + O\left(e^{-3\pi g}\right) , \qquad (4.2.35)$$

so that the relation (4.2.26) takes the form $a = j/m + \ldots$ Then combining together the relations (4.2.28), (4.2.32) and (4.2.35), we obtain the small j expansion of the scaling function at strong coupling as

$$\epsilon(g,j) + j = m^2 \left[\frac{j}{m} + \frac{\pi^2}{24} \left(\frac{j}{m} \right)^3 + \dots \right],$$
(4.2.36)

with m given by (4.2.34). Introducing notation for a density of particles $\rho \equiv j/2$ and a density of energy $\varepsilon(\rho) = (\epsilon(g, j) + j)/2$, the result (4.2.36) can be written as

$$\varepsilon(\rho) = m\rho + \frac{\pi^2}{6m}\rho^3 + \dots$$
(4.2.37)

We already encountered this expression and found that it has the meaning of the energy density of a dilute, nonrelativistic Fermi gas of massive particles of mass m [130]. This suggests, as expected from the string theory side consideration, that the non-perturbative parameter m has indeed the meaning of a mass scale. To understand whether it is the mass gap of the O(6) sigma model, we have to include subleading corrections suppressed by higher powers of j. We expect that the expansion of the scaling function will run in the parameter j/m and that it will match the low-density expansion of the O(6) model. Indeed, we will show in the next section that the hole equation, in the (non-perturbative) regime $j \sim m$, perfectly coincides with the O(6) model TBA equation with m being the mass gap.

4.2.3 Non-Linear O(6) Sigma Model

For $j \sim m \sim g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g}$, the small j expansion employed in the previous section is not applicable. In this section, we will show that for $g \to \infty$ and j/m = fixed, the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ coincides with the energy density of the ground state of the two-dimensional O(6) sigma model.

O(6) TBA Equation

We start by recalling the exact solution for the ground state energy in the two-dimensional O(6) sigma model [130], constructed before. It can be summarized as follows. The energy density $\varepsilon_{O(6)}(\rho)$ in the ground state and the particle density ρ are given by

$$\varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) = \frac{m}{2\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cosh\theta \,, \qquad \rho = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \,, \tag{4.2.38}$$

where the density distribution $\chi(\theta)$ has support on the interval [-B, B] and satisfies the TBA integral equation

$$\chi(\theta) = \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta' \, K(\theta - \theta') \chi(\theta') + m \cosh \theta \,. \tag{4.2.39}$$

Here, *m* is the mass of the O(6)-multiplet of asymptotic states, *B* is the Fermi rapidity and the kernel $K(\theta) = (\log S(\theta))'/(2\pi i)$ is related to the logarithmic derivative of the exact *S*-matrix of the O(6) model [72]

$$K(\theta) = \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \left[\psi \left(1 + \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) + \psi \left(1 - \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) - \psi \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) - \psi \left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{i\theta}{2\pi} \right) + \frac{2\pi}{\cosh \theta} \right], \quad (4.2.40)$$

where $\psi(x) = (\log \Gamma(x))'$ is the Euler psi-function. Later in this subsection we will encounter its Fourier transform

$$K(\theta) = \frac{2}{\pi^2} \int_0^\infty dt \, \cos\left(2\theta t/\pi\right) \frac{\mathrm{e}^t + 1}{\mathrm{e}^{2t} + 1} \,. \tag{4.2.41}$$

4.2. SCALING FUNCTION IN $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM THEORY

We will see that the mapping with the scaling variable j and the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ is given by

$$\varepsilon(\rho) \equiv \frac{\epsilon(g,j)+j}{2} = \varepsilon_{\mathcal{O}(6)}(\rho) + \dots, \qquad \rho = \frac{j}{2}.$$
(4.2.42)

Here the dots in the first relation stand for corrections that are subleading at large g when $j \sim m$. Moreover, we will demonstrate that the hole equation can be written in the form of (4.2.39) upon the identification of holes with O(6) particles,

$$\chi(\theta) = \frac{8}{\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dt \, \cos\left(2\theta t/\pi\right) \gamma_{\rm h}(t) \,, \qquad (4.2.43)$$

or conversely

$$\gamma_{\rm h}(t) = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \, \cos\left(2\theta t/\pi\right) \chi(\theta) \,,$$
(4.2.44)

with $B = a\pi/2$. Note that we have introduced the hole density distribution in a different way than in (4.2.7). The two distributions are related by $\chi(\theta) = 2\rho_{\rm h}(2\theta/\pi)$.

Rapidity Distribution

Let us first demonstrate that the Fourier transform of the function $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$ fulfills the same integral equation (4.2.39) as the rapidity density distribution for the O(6) model.

By construction, the Fourier transform of $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$ satisfies the hole equation (4.2.8). In rapidity space, it can be written as

$$\chi(\theta) \equiv 2\rho_{\rm h}(u) = \frac{4}{\pi} + I(\theta) - \frac{16}{\pi} \int_0^\infty dt \, \frac{\cos\left(ut\right)}{{\rm e}^t - 1} \, \left(\gamma_{\rm h}(t) - \frac{j}{8} \, {\rm e}^{t/2} \, J_0(2gt)\right) \,, \tag{4.2.45}$$

where $\theta = u\pi/2$ belongs to the interval [-B, B], with $B = a\pi/2$, and the notation was introduced for

$$I(\theta) = -\frac{4g}{\pi} \int_0^\infty dt \, \frac{\cos(ut)}{\sinh(t/2)} \bigg(\gamma_+(2gt) + \gamma_-(2gt) \bigg) \,. \tag{4.2.46}$$

The derivation of Eq. (4.2.45) makes use of the relations (4.2.5), (4.2.4) and (4.2.12).

In order to find a closed equation for the density $\chi(\theta)$, we need to evaluate the integral $I(\theta)$. To this end, we make use of the magnon solution $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ constructed in Appendix B.4. There it is shown that the solution can be decomposed as

$$\gamma_{\pm}(2gt) = \gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(2gt) + \delta\gamma_{\pm}^{\rm p}(2gt) + \delta\gamma_{\pm}^{\rm np}(2gt) . \qquad (4.2.47)$$

Here the first term in the right-hand side is the BES solution. It is independent on j and on the function $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$. The second term is a particular solution of the *j*-dependent part of the magnon equation (4.2.17). It is given explicitly by

$$\delta\gamma_{+}^{\rm p}(2gt) = -\frac{2}{g} \left(\frac{\cosh(t/2)}{\cosh t} \gamma_{\rm h}(t) - \frac{j}{8} J_0(2gt) \right), \qquad \delta\gamma_{-}^{\rm p}(2gt) = -\frac{2}{g} \frac{\sinh(t/2)}{\cosh t} \gamma_{\rm h}(t). \quad (4.2.48)$$

To leading order at small j, $\gamma_{\rm h}(t) = j/8 + \ldots$, the particular solution, above, agrees with the findings of [74]. Finally, the last term in the right-hand side of (4.2.47) is a homogeneous solution

to the magnon equation, or, equivalently, a homogeneous solution to the BES equation. It is introduced in order to restore the correct analytic properties of $\gamma_{\pm}(2gt)$, see Appendix B.4.

The properties of the homogeneous solution $\delta \gamma_{\pm}^{np}(t)$ are discussed in Appendix B.4. There, it is shown that the construction of this solution goes along the same lines as the one to the BES equation provided that the condition $B < \pi g$ is fulfilled. So, before to continue, let us be more precise about the limit we are considering. We found previously that the Fermi rapidity is expressed as $a \equiv 2B/\pi = j/m + \ldots$ at low density $j \ll m$ and at strong coupling. Of course, j/m may not be small, in which case we expect a more complicated relation between B and j. Nevetheless, the previous equality suggests that keeping j/m fixed is equivalent for B to be fixed, as it is the case for the O(6) TBA equation. We will assume therefore that the strong coupling limit is taken at a given, but arbitrary, value of B. It follows, in particular, that the condition $B < \pi g$ is necessarily satisfied. We can therefore apply the results obtained in Appendix B.4 and observe that the homogeneous solution is exponentially suppressed in g. We may verify it at the level of the scaling function. Namely, plugging $\gamma_{-}(2gt)$, as given in (4.2.47), into Eq. (4.2.19), we find that

$$f(g,j) = 16g^2 \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\gamma_-(2gt)}{2gt} = 2\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}(g) - j + 16g^2 \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\delta\gamma_-^{\text{np}}(2gt)}{2gt}, \qquad (4.2.49)$$

or equivalently

$$\epsilon(g,j) = -j + 16g^2 \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\delta \gamma_{-}^{np}(2gt)}{2gt} \,. \tag{4.2.50}$$

Here the term (-j) in the right-hand side of (4.2.50) is the contribution to the scaling function originating from the particular solution (4.2.48). Comparing Eq. (4.2.50) with our previous result (4.2.36), we conclude that

$$16g^{2} \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\delta \gamma_{-}^{\text{np}}(2gt)}{2gt} = mj + \dots .$$
(4.2.51)

Now, since $m \sim e^{-\pi g}$, we check that $\delta \gamma_{-}^{np}(t \sim 0)$ is exponentially suppressed as compared to the two first terms in the right-hand side of the last equality in (4.2.49).

We are now in position to compute the integral $I(\theta)$, Eq. (4.2.46), entering the right-hand side of the hole equation (4.2.45). Plugging the decomposition (4.2.47) into (4.2.46) and making use of (4.2.48), we get that $(\theta = u\pi/2)$

$$I(\theta) = I^{(0)}(\theta) + \delta I^{\rm np}(\theta) + \frac{16}{\pi} \int_0^\infty dt \, \frac{\cos(ut)}{e^t - 1} \left(\frac{2 \, e^{2t}}{e^{2t} + 1} \gamma_{\rm h}(t) - \frac{j}{8} \, e^{t/2} \, J_0(2gt) \right), \tag{4.2.52}$$

where $I^{(0)}(\theta)$ and $\delta I^{\rm np}(\theta)$ are obtained from the integral (4.2.46) by the substitutions $\gamma_{\pm}(t) \rightarrow \gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(t)$ and $\gamma_{\pm}(t) \rightarrow \delta \gamma_{\pm}^{\rm np}(t)$, respectively. Now, evaluating the right-hand side of the hole equation (4.2.45) with the help of (4.2.52), we find

$$\chi(\theta) = \frac{16}{\pi} \int_0^\infty dt \, \cos(ut) \frac{e^t + 1}{e^{2t} + 1} \gamma_{\rm h}(t) + \frac{4}{\pi} + I^{(0)}(\theta) + \delta I^{\rm np}(\theta) \,, \tag{4.2.53}$$

or equivalently, after using (4.2.44), (4.2.41) and $\theta = u\pi/2$,

$$\chi(\theta) = \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta' \, K(\theta - \theta') \chi(\theta') + \frac{4}{\pi} + I^{(0)}(\theta) + \delta I^{\rm np}(\theta) \,. \tag{4.2.54}$$

Here $K(\theta)$ is the kernel of the O(6) model given in Eq. (4.2.40). We have thus already obtained half of the O(6) TBA equation simply from the contribution to $I(\theta)$ associated with the particular solution $\delta \gamma_{\pm}^{\rm p}(t)$. It remains to check that the inhomogeneous term $4/\pi + I^{(0)}(\theta) + \delta I^{\rm np}(\theta)$ of the hole equation (4.2.54) takes the correct form.

The integral $I^{(0)}(\theta)$ was computed in [73] at strong coupling and at fixed value of θ , assuming that $B < \pi g$. It reads explicitly as

$$I^{(0)}(\theta) = -\frac{4}{\pi} + m\cosh\theta + \hat{m}\cosh(3\theta) + \dots, \qquad (4.2.55)$$

where $\hat{m} = O(e^{-3\pi g})$. The integral $\delta I^{np}(\theta)$ can be found from a similar analysis and it reads

$$\delta I^{\rm np}(\theta) = \delta m \cosh \theta \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta' \,\chi(\theta') \cosh \theta' + \dots , \qquad (4.2.56)$$

where $\delta m = \pi m^2/4g = O(e^{-2\pi g})$ to leading order at strong coupling. We see that the integral $\delta I^{\rm np}(\theta)$ and the contribution $\hat{m} \cosh(3\theta)$ in (4.2.55) generate subleading corrections, that are exponentially suppressed in g, for a fixed value of θ , as compared to $m \cosh \theta$ in (4.2.55). We can therefore neglect the former in a first approximation. Then, substituting (4.2.55) into (4.2.54) yields

$$\chi(\theta) = \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta' \, K(\theta - \theta') \chi(\theta') + m \cosh \theta \,, \qquad (4.2.57)$$

which is precisely the O(6) TBA equation (4.2.39).

Finally, it follows from (4.2.38) and (4.2.44) that the density of particles in the O(6) model is related to the scaling parameter j as

$$\rho = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) = 4\gamma_{\rm h}(0) = \frac{j}{2}\,,\tag{4.2.58}$$

this without any approximation.

We can verify that if j/m is kept fixed at strong coupling, then $\chi(\theta)/m$ and B are also fixed, as a consequence of the O(6) equations (4.2.57) and (4.2.58). Then the correction $\hat{m} \cosh(3\theta)$ in (4.2.55) and the contribution $\delta I^{\rm np}(\theta)$ are both of order $O(e^{-3\pi g})$, and are therefore suppressed at strong coupling. Note, however, that if B takes a large value, these contributions get typically enhanced by a factor e^{3B} , while the solution $\chi(\theta)$ to the O(6) equation scales as $m e^B$ [130, 136]. This suggests that the parameter controlling the validity of the O(6) approximation is $z^2 = e^{2(B-\pi g)}$. The O(6) equations, Eqs. (4.2.57) and (4.2.58), predict that $B \sim \log \rho/m$ in the perturbative regime $\rho \gg m$ corresponding to a large value of B, see Eq. (4.1.124). It leads to $z^2 \sim \rho^2$, suggesting that the corrections suppressed by powers of z^2 are presumably associated to the irrelevant deformation of the O(6) sigma model, due to operators of dimensions 4, 6, ... in the string σ -model.

Energy of the Ground State

It remains to show that the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ is related to the energy of the ground state of the O(6) model (4.2.38) through relation (4.2.42).

As follows from (4.2.20), the scaling function admits the representation

$$\epsilon(g,j) = 16g \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \, \frac{\gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) - \gamma_-^{(0)}(2gt)}{\sinh(t/2)} \left(\gamma_{\rm h}(t) - \gamma_{\rm h}(0)\right) + j\epsilon_1(g) \,, \tag{4.2.59}$$

where we separated terms linear in j into the function $\epsilon_1(g)$ given by (4.2.29). The relation (4.2.59) can be written as

$$\epsilon(g,j) = \frac{2g}{\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \,E(\theta) + j \,\epsilon_1(g) \,, \qquad (4.2.60)$$

where the explicit expression for $E(\theta)$ can be found in [73]. Given the solution $\gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(t)$ to the BES equation, the function $E(\theta)$ can be evaluated at large g, and for $\theta \leq B$ fixed, as

$$E(\theta) = \frac{m}{2g}(\cosh \theta - 1) + \dots, \qquad (4.2.61)$$

where dots stand for subleading corrections of order $O(e^{-3\pi g})$ at a given value of θ . Plugging this expression into (4.2.60) and making use of (4.2.32), we get the scaling function as

$$\epsilon(g,j) = \frac{m}{\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \left(\cosh \theta - 1\right) + j(-1+m) = \frac{m}{\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \,\cosh \theta - j \,, \tag{4.2.62}$$

in a perfect agreement with (4.2.42) and (4.2.38).

Thus, we demonstrated that the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ is related to the energy density in the ground state of the two-dimensional O(6) sigma model (4.2.42) and that it can be found from the exact solution to the O(6) equations, Eqs. (4.2.38) and (4.2.39).

4.2.4 Concluding Remarks

On the gauge theory side, we found that the expression for the O(6) mass gap $m^{(g)} \equiv m \big|_{\text{gauge-theory}}$ was identical to the scale m_{cusp} governing the leading non-perturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = \Gamma_{\rm cusp}^{\rm pert}(g) - \frac{\sigma}{4\sqrt{2}}m_{\rm cusp}^2 + O(m_{\rm cusp}^4).$$
(4.2.63)

Here, $\Gamma_{\text{cusp}}^{\text{pert}}(g)$ is the perturbative contribution, given at large g by a non-Borel summable series in 1/g, and

$$m_{\rm cusp} = m^{\rm (g)} = k \, g^{1/4} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\pi g} \left[1 + \frac{m_1^{\rm (g)}}{\pi g} + O(1/g^2) \right] \,, \tag{4.2.64}$$

with k and m_1 given as, see Eq. (3.3.28),

$$k = 2^{3/4} \pi^{1/4} / \Gamma\left(\frac{5}{4}\right), \qquad m_1^{(g)} = \frac{3}{32} - \frac{3\log 2}{16}.$$
 (4.2.65)

The coefficient σ in Eq. (4.2.63) depends on the prescription used to separate the perturbative and non-perturbative contribution.

The result $m^{(g)} = m_{cusp}$ agrees with the proposal in [46] that, in string theory, the leading nonperturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension coincides with the one to the vacuum

128

4.2. SCALING FUNCTION IN $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM THEORY

energy density of the two-dimensional bosonic O(6) model, embedded into the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ string σ -model. The O(6) model only describes the effective dynamics of massless modes of the string and the mass of the massive excitations $\mu \sim 1$ defines an ultraviolet cut-off for this model. The vacuum energy density in the O(6) model, and more generally in the O(n) model, is an ultraviolet divergent quantity, and it admits the following form

$$\varepsilon_{\rm vac} = \mu^2 \varepsilon_{\rm pert}(g(\mu)) + \kappa m_{\rm O(n)}^2 + O(m_{\rm O(n)}^4/\mu^2).$$
 (4.2.66)

Here, μ^2 is the UV cut-off, $\varepsilon_{\text{pert}}(g(\mu))$ stands for the perturbative contribution (with expansion in $1/g(\mu)$ at large $g(\mu)$), κ is a coefficient and the mass gap $m_{\mathcal{O}(n)}$ is

$$m_{\mathcal{O}(n)} = c \,\mu \,\mathrm{e}^{-g(\mu)/\beta_0} \,g(\mu)^{\beta_1/\beta_0^2} \left[1 + O(1/g(\mu))\right] \,, \tag{4.2.67}$$

where β_0 and β_1 are the beta-function coefficients for the O(n) model and the normalization factor c ensures the independence of $m_{O(n)}$ on the renormalization scheme. The two terms in the right-hand side of (4.2.66) describe perturbative and non-perturbative corrections to ε_{vac} . For $n \to \infty$, each of them is well-defined separately and can be computed exactly [140, 141]. For nfinite, including n = 6, the $1/g(\mu)$ expansion of $\varepsilon_{\text{pert}}(g(\mu))$ is non-Borel summable, in a generic renormalization scheme, and, thus, it does not define uniquely $\varepsilon_{\text{pert}}(g(\mu))$. In a close analogy with (4.2.63), the coefficient κ in front of $m_{O(n)}^2$, in the right-hand side of (4.2.66), depends on the prescription used to separate the perturbative and non-perturbative contribution to ε_{vac} .

For n = 6, we have $\beta_0 = 1/\pi$ and $\beta_1 = 1/4\pi^2$, and the relations (4.2.67) and (4.2.66) should be compared with (4.2.64) and (4.2.63), respectively, assuming $g(\mu) = g + \ldots$ for $\mu \sim 1$. It is therefore rewarding to verify from the gauge theory Bethe ansatz approach that the scale m_{cusp} and the O(6) mass gap $m^{(g)}$ do coincide.

On the string theory side, we found that the two-loop small $\ell \equiv j/4g$ semiclassical string scaling function [45, 15, 59, 61], given by

$$\varepsilon(g,j) = 2\ell^2 \left[g + \frac{1}{\pi} \left(\frac{3}{4} - \log \ell \right) + \frac{1}{4\pi^2 g} \left(\frac{q_{02}^{(s)}}{2} - 3\log \ell + 4(\log \ell)^2 \right) + O\left(1/g^2\right) \right] + O(\ell^4),$$
(4.2.68)

can be cast into the form of the O(6) energy density in the perturbative regime. From this, we extracted the expression for the O(6) mass gap $m^{(s)} \equiv m |_{\text{string-theory}}$ as

$$m^{(s)} = k g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g} \left[1 + \frac{m_1^{(s)}}{\pi g} + O(1/g^2) \right], \qquad (4.2.69)$$

with k and $m_1^{(s)}$ introduced for, see Eqs. (4.1.88) and (4.1.89),

$$k = 2^{3/4} \pi^{1/4} / \Gamma\left(\frac{5}{4}\right), \qquad m_1^{(s)} = \frac{q_{02}^{(s)}}{8} - \frac{1}{4}.$$
 (4.2.70)

The explicit value for the constant $q_{02}^{(s)}$ was obtained in [61] by a direct two-loop world-sheet computation and reads

$$q_{02}^{(s)} = -2\mathbf{K} - \frac{3\log 2}{2} + \frac{7}{4}.$$
 (4.2.71)

Plugging this value of $q_{02}^{(s)}$ into the expression for $m_1^{(s)}$, we get

$$m_1^{(s)} = -\frac{K}{4} - \frac{3\log 2}{16} - \frac{1}{32}.$$
(4.2.72)

Comparing $m^{(g)}$ and $m^{(s)}$, Eqs. (4.2.64) and (4.2.69), we find a remarkable agreement between gauge and string predictions [46, 74, 73] for the leading contribution $\sim k g^{1/4} e^{-\pi g}$. However, the matching does not extend to the subleading corrections associated with $m_1^{(g)}$ and $m_1^{(s)}$, see Eq. (4.2.65) and (4.2.72), $m_1^{(g)} \neq m_1^{(s)}$. We observe, indeed, that the two results agree with each other in the term $\sim \log 2$ but disagree in the rest [76].

Note that, instead of comparing the predictions for the mass gap, we could equivalently compare predictions for the scaling function in the small ℓ semiclassical regime directly. It requires assuming first that $j \sim m$ and taking then $j \gg m$ to fall in the perturbative regime of the O(6) model. As was previously explained, the O(6) energy density in this limit can be cast into the form of a expansion in 1/g with coefficients all being proportional to $\ell^2 \equiv j/4g$ up to polynomials in $\log \ell$. More precisely, the O(6) prediction for the gauge theory scaling function assumes the form (4.2.68) with the two-loop constant

$$q_{02}^{(g)} = 8m_1^{(g)} + 2 = -\frac{3\log 2}{2} + \frac{11}{4}, \qquad (4.2.73)$$

instead of $q_{02}^{(s)}$ in Eq. (4.2.68). Of course, the value for $q_{02}^{(g)}$, above, disagrees with $q_{02}^{(s)}$, see Eq. (4.2.71), for the obvious reason that $m_1^{(g)} \neq m_1^{(s)}$. But, remarkably, the expression (4.2.73) reproduces the result of [138] derived from the Bethe ansatz equations, within approach alternative to the FRS equation (at strong coupling).

Finally, one could be interested in computing the scaling function in the semiclassical regime, that is as an expansion in 1/g with $\ell \equiv j/4g$ kept fixed and arbitrary, directly from the FRS equation. This analysis was performed in [139] and agreement with the classical and one-loop string scaling function of [45, 59] was obtained. But, at the two-loop level, a singular contribution at small ℓ was found. It is not clear how this contribution can be interpreted from the O(6) model point of view. Nevertheless, it seems to indicate that the 'irrelevant' corrections to the O(6) TBA equations, predicted by the FRS equation, could play a more prominent role in the perturbative regime $j \gg m$ than naively expected. Finally, we note that the regular piece of the two-loop scaling function of [139] matches the result of [138], and, in particular, it agrees with the prediction based on the (gauge theory) O(6) model approach, as far as the $O(\ell^2)$ contribution is concerned.

All these remarks indicate that the two-loop matching of gauge and string theory is subtle. In particular, the reason for the discrepancy between $m_1^{(g)}$ and $m_1^{(s)}$ remains unclear.

Chapter 5

Conclusion

In this thesis, we used the (conjectured) all-loop integrability of the dilatation operator of the planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Super-Yang-Mills theory [41] to unravel the strong coupling regime of distinguished observables, the cusp anomalous dimension and the scaling function. These functions are accessible by considering the scaling dimensions of Wilson operators carrying large quantum numbers, both Lorentz spin and twist [62, 45, 63, 44, 47]. For them we can rely on the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations [41, 43, 44] to tackle the strong coupling analysis in the gauge theory.

Thanks to integrability, the cusp anomalous dimension and the scaling function can be found as solution to integral equations, the Beisert-Eden-Staudacher [44, 63] and Freyhult-Rej-Staudacher [47] equation, respectively. At weak coupling, the solution to the BES equation yields the cusp anomalous dimension as an expansion in powers of g^2 [63, 44] matching explicit four-loop perturbative calculation in the gauge theory [51, 49, 55, 56, 57, 58]. Solving the BES equation at strong coupling, we found the first few terms of the strong coupling expansion of the cusp anomalous dimension, extending the findings of [65, 66, 67, 68] and confirming the numerical estimate of [64]. Up to two-loop, they read [69, 70]

$$\Gamma_{\rm cusp}(g) = 2g - \frac{3\log 2}{2\pi} - \frac{K}{8\pi^2 g} + \dots , \qquad (5.0.1)$$

where K is the Catalan's constant. This result was independently derived from analysis based on the (quantum string) Bethe ansatz [137, 138] or on the asymptotic Baxter equation [91]. Moreover, it is in a remarkable agreement with the string theory prediction obtained either from the semiclassical quantization of the energy of a folded spinning string [14, 15, 60] or from the area scaling of a cusped minimal suface [113, 114, 115, 116]. We see that the cusp anomalous dimension, obtained by solving the BES equation, interpolates, with high accuracy, between explicit gauge and string theory results. This is a rather non-trivial dynamical test of the AdS/CFT correspondence.

Note that the cusp anomalous dimension, and the scaling function, are not the only observables that can be determined with the help of the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations and compared with string theory predictions. For instance, the so-called virtual scaling function, which is related to subleading $O(\log^0 N)$ corrections to the logarithmic scaling of the finite twist, large spin N, minimal anomalous dimension, has been analyzed in [142, 143] and compared successfully with the string theory result of [144].

Concerning the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$, we verified the proposal of [46] that it can be found

exactly, at strong coupling $g \gg 1$ and for $j \sim m$, as solution to the TBA equations for the O(6) sigma model. Thanks to this result, we extracted from the FRS equation the strong coupling expression for the mass gap m of the O(6) model and we made comparison with the prediction from the string theory [46, 61, 76]. The two results match remarkably well up to one-loop order at strong coupling, but a discrepancy is found at the two-loop level [61, 138, 76, 139]. We stress that this disagreement does not invalidate the relation between the scaling function and the O(6) model, either on the gauge or string theory side, since it only affects the dependence on the coupling constant of the mass gap m. It is important however to understand its origin and its consequence for the AdS/CFT correspondence. In order to clarify this point, it would be interesting to consider in more detail the subleading corrections to the O(6) TBA equations, that are predicted by the FRS equation.

In thesis, we have also analyzed the nature of the strong coupling expansion for the cusp anomalous dimension and uncovered its asymptotic nature. The series tuns out to be divergent and non-Borel summable, the latter property indicating that the cusp anomalous dimension should receive non-perturbative corrections at strong coupling. We explained how to compute the leading non-perturbative contribution to the cusp anomalous dimension from the BES equation. We found that it is controlled to all orders at strong coupling by the scale m^2 , with m the mass gap of the O(6) model.

It would be interesting to understand if the divergence of the strong coupling expansion is a generic phenomenon. A first element of response is that the dressing phase, appearing in the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations, has expansion coefficients that admit divergent expansion at strong coupling [43, 44]. It suggests that anomalous dimensions of operators carrying large charges (long operators) will have, generically, divergent series description at strong coupling. But, what about anomalous dimension of short operators with finite quantum numbers?

For short operators, the all loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations are not reliable because of the wrapping effects [39, 112, 41]. A famous example is the anomalous dimension of the Konishi operator, which can be represented as $tr[[\mathcal{Z}(0), \mathcal{Y}(0)][\mathcal{Z}(0), \mathcal{Y}(0)]]$, where $\mathcal{Z}(0)$ and $\mathcal{Y}(0)$ are two complex scalar fields. The all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations predict the anomalous dimension of the Konishi operator up to three-loop at weak coupling [31, 21], and the result is in agreement with the explicit perturbative gauge theory computation [145] (see also references therein). At four loops, wrapping effects occur and the all-loop Bethe ansatz equations cannot be trusted [146]. Recently, it has been demonstrated how these finite-size corrections can be computed [147, 148] and, impressively, the obtained four-loop anomalous dimension for the Konishi operator was found to match perfectly the explicit four-loop perturbative calculation [149] in the gauge theory. The equations proposed in [148, 150] (see also references therein) were argued to capture all type of finite-size corrections and thus should describe the exact spectrum of anomalous dimensions of the planar gauge theory. With their help, one should be able to find the strong coupling expansion of the anomalous dimension of the Konishi operator and make comparison with the string theory result of [151]. It has been done recently by numerical means in [152] (to be compared with the result of [153] obtained with the all-loop asymptotic Bethe ansatz equations). This numerical estimate seems to be consistent with the string theory computation of [151] up to next-to-leading order.

It would be very interesting to see whether the methods developed to deal with the strong

coupling regime of the BES and FRS equations [70, 73, 71, 108] can be applied to solving the equations of [148] for the anomalous dimension of the Konishi operator at strong coupling. It would perhaps shed light on the nature of the strong coupling expansion in string theory.

Appendix A BES Equation

A.1 General Solution

In this appendix, we give further details on the construction of the general solution $\Gamma(t) = \Gamma_+(t) + i\Gamma_-(t)$ to the BES equation. By construction, the function $\Gamma(t)$ is given by the Fourier integral

$$\Gamma(t) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dk \,\mathrm{e}^{-ikt} \,\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) \,, \qquad (A.1.1)$$

with the function $\widetilde{\Gamma}(k)$ having different form for $k^2 \leq 1$ and $k^2 > 1$:

• For $-\infty < k < -1$:

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) = \sum_{n \ge 1} c_{-}(n,g) e^{-4\pi ng(-k-1)},$$
(A.1.2)

• For $1 < k < \infty$:

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) = \sum_{n \ge 1} c_+(n,g) e^{-4\pi n g(k-1)},$$
(A.1.3)

• For $-1 \le k \le 1$:

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}(k) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi} \left(\frac{1+k}{1-k}\right)^{1/4} \left[1 + \frac{c(g)}{1+k} + \frac{1}{2} \left(\int_{-\infty}^{-1} + \int_{1}^{\infty} \right) \frac{dp \,\widetilde{\Gamma}(p)}{p-k} \left(\frac{p-1}{p+1}\right)^{1/4} \right], \quad (A.1.4)$$

where $\widetilde{\Gamma}(p)$ inside the integral is replaced by (A.1.2) and (A.1.3).

We recall that the expression of $\tilde{\Gamma}(k)$ for $k^2 > 1$ is dictated by the analyticity properties, while for $k^2 < 1$ it follows from solving the BES equation. Integration over $k^2 > 1$ in the integral (A.1.1) can be done immediately, while the integral over $-1 \le k \le 1$ can be expressed in terms of special functions. Namely, we find

$$\Gamma(t) = \sum_{n \ge 1} c_{+}(n,g) \left[\frac{\mathrm{e}^{-it}}{4\pi ng + it} - V_{+}(-it, 4\pi ng) \right] + \sum_{n \ge 1} c_{-}(n,g) \left[\frac{\mathrm{e}^{it}}{4\pi ng - it} + V_{-}(it, 4\pi ng) \right] - V_{0}(-it) - c(g)V_{1}(-it), \quad (A.1.5)$$

where the notation was introduced for the functions (with n = 0, 1)

$$V_{\pm}(x,y) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{-1}^{1} dk \, e^{\pm xk} \int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{dp \, e^{-y(p-1)}}{p-k} \left(\frac{1+k}{1-k}\frac{p-1}{p+1}\right)^{\pm 1/4},$$

$$V_{n}(x) = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi} \int_{-1}^{1} \frac{dk \, e^{xk}}{(k+1)^{n}} \left(\frac{1+k}{1-k}\right)^{1/4},$$

$$U_{n}^{\pm}(y) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{dp \, e^{-y(p-1)}}{(p\mp 1)^{n}} \left(\frac{p+1}{p-1}\right)^{\mp 1/4}.$$
(A.1.6)

The reason why we also introduced $U_n^{\pm}(y)$ is that the functions $V_{\pm}(x, y)$ can be further simplified with the help of master identities (we shall return to them in a moment)

$$(x+y)V_{-}(x,y) = xV_{0}(x)U_{1}^{-}(y) + yV_{1}(x)U_{0}^{-}(y) - e^{-x},$$

$$(x-y)V_{+}(x,y) = xV_{0}(x)U_{1}^{+}(y) + yV_{1}(x)U_{0}^{+}(y) - e^{x}.$$
(A.1.7)

Combining together (A.1.7) and (A.1.5) we arrive at the following expression for the function $\Gamma(it)$

$$\Gamma(it) = -V_0(t) - c(g)V_1(t) + \sum_{n \ge 1} c_+(n,g) \left[\frac{4\pi ng V_1(t) U_0^+(4\pi ng) + tV_0(t) U_1^+(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} \right] + \sum_{n \ge 1} c_-(n,g) \left[\frac{4\pi ng V_1(t) U_0^-(4\pi ng) + tV_0(t) U_1^-(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right],$$
(A.1.8)

which is the result stated in Chapter 3. As follows from their integral representation (A.1.6), $V_0(t)$ and $V_1(t)$ are holomorphic functions of t. As a result, $\Gamma(it)$ is a meromorphic function of t with (an infinite) set of poles located at $t = \pm 4\pi ng$ with n positive integer.

Finally, let us prove the master identities (A.1.7). We start with the second relation in (A.1.7) and make use of (A.1.6) to rewrite the expression in the left-hand side of (A.1.7) as

$$(x-y)V_{+}(x,y)e^{-y} = (x-y)\int_{0}^{\infty} ds \, V_{0}(x+s)U_{0}^{+}(y+s)e^{-y-s} \,. \tag{A.1.9}$$

Let us introduce two auxiliary functions

$$z_1(x) = V_1(x), \qquad z_1(x) + z'_1(x) = V_0(x),$$

$$z_2(x) = e^{-x} U_1^+(x), \qquad z_2(x) + z'_2(x) = -e^{-x} U_0^+(x), \qquad (A.1.10)$$

with $V_n(x)$ and $U_n^+(x)$ given by (A.1.6) and where $z'_{1,2}(x)$ stand for the derivatives of $z_{1,2}(x)$. They satisfy the second-order differential equation

$$\frac{d}{dx}(xz'_i(x)) = (x - \frac{1}{2}) z_i(x).$$
 (A.1.11)

A.2. RELATION TO WHITTAKER FUNCTIONS

Applying this relation it is straightforward to verify the following identity

$$-(x-y)[z_1(x+s) + z'_1(x+s)][z_2(y+s) + z'_2(y+s)]$$

= $\frac{d}{ds}\{(y+s)[z_2(y+s) + z'_2(y+s)]z_1(x+s)\}$
- $\frac{d}{ds}\{(x+s)[z_1(x+s) + z'_1(x+s)]z_2(y+s)\}.$ (A.1.12)

It is easy to see that the expression in the left-hand side coincides with the integrand in (A.1.9). Therefore, integrating both sides of (A.1.12) over $0 \le s < \infty$, we obtain

$$(x-y)V_{+}(x,y) = -e^{-s} \left[(x+s)V_{0}(x+s)U_{1}^{+}(y+s) + (y+s)V_{1}(x+s)U_{0}^{+}(y+s) \right] \Big|_{s=0}^{s=\infty}$$

= $-e^{x} + xV_{0}(x)U_{1}^{+}(y) + yV_{1}(x)U_{0}^{+}(y),$ (A.1.13)

where in the second relation we took into account the asymptotic behavior of the functions (A.1.6) (see Eqs. (A.2.12) and (A.2.14)), $V_n(s) \sim e^s s^{-3/4}$ and $U_n^+(s) \sim s^{n-5/4}$ as $s \to \infty$.

The derivation of the first relation in (A.1.7) goes along the same lines.

A.2 Relation to Whittaker Functions

In this appendix we summarize properties of special functions encountered in the analysis of the BES solution.

Integral Representations

Let us first consider the functions $V_n(x)$ (with n = 0, 1) introduced as

$$V_n(x) = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi} \int_{-1}^1 \frac{dk \ e^{xk}}{(k+1)^n} \left(\frac{1+k}{1-k}\right)^{1/4}.$$
 (A.2.1)

As follows from their integral representation, $V_0(x)$ and $V_1(x)$ are entire function on a complex x-plane. Changing the integration variable in (A.2.1) as k = 1 - 2t and k = 2t - 1 we obtain two equivalent representations

$$V_n(x) = \frac{1}{\pi} 2^{3/2 - n} e^x \int_0^1 dt \, t^{-1/4} (1 - t)^{1/4 - n} e^{-2tx} ,$$

= $\frac{1}{\pi} 2^{3/2 - n} e^{-x} \int_0^1 dt \, t^{1/4 - n} (1 - t)^{-1/4} e^{2tx} ,$ (A.2.2)

which give rise to the following expressions for $V_n(x)$ (with n = 0, 1) in terms of Whittaker functions of the first kind

$$V_n(x) = 2^{-n} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4} - n)}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})\Gamma(2 - n)} (2x)^{n/2 - 1} M_{n/2 - 1/4, 1/2 - n/2} (2x),$$

= $2^{-n} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4} - n)}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})\Gamma(2 - n)} (-2x)^{n/2 - 1} M_{1/4 - n/2, 1/2 - n/2} (-2x).$ (A.2.3)

APPENDIX A. BES EQUATION

In distinction with $V_n(x)$, the Whittaker function $M_{n/2-1/4,1/2-n/2}(2x)$ is an analytical function of x on the complex plane with the cut along negative semi-axis. The same is true for the factor $(2x)^{n/2-1}$ so that the product of two functions in the right-hand side of (A.2.3) is a single-valued analytical function in the whole complex plane. The two representations (A.2.3) are equivalent in virtue of the relation

$$M_{n/2-1/4,1/2-n/2}(2x) = e^{\pm i\pi(1-n/2)} M_{1/4-n/2,1/2-n/2}(-2x) \quad \text{(for Im } x \ge 0), \quad (A.2.4)$$

where the upper and lower signs in the exponent correspond to Im x > 0 and Im x < 0, respectively.

Let us know consider the functions $U_0^{\pm}(x)$ and $U_1^{\pm}(x)$ defined for real positive x by

$$U_n^{\pm}(x) = \frac{1}{2} \int_1^\infty \frac{dp \ e^{-x(p-1)}}{(p\mp 1)^n} \left(\frac{p+1}{p-1}\right)^{\mp 1/4} .$$
(A.2.5)

The four different integrals in (A.2.5) can be found as special cases of the following generic integral

$$U_{kl}(x) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{1}^{\infty} dp \, e^{-x(p-1)} (p+1)^{k+l-1/2} (p-1)^{k-l-1/2} , \qquad (A.2.6)$$

defined for x > 0. Changing the integration variable as p = t/x + 1 we obtain

$$U_{kl}(x) = 2^{k+l-3/2} x^{k-l-1/2} \int_0^\infty dt \ e^{-t} t^{k-l-1/2} \left(1 + \frac{t}{2x}\right)^{k+l-1/2}.$$
 (A.2.7)

The integral entering this relation can be expressed in terms of Whittaker functions of second kind or equivalently confluent hypergeometric function of the second kind

$$U_{kl}(x) = 2^{l-3/2} \Gamma(\frac{1}{2} - k + l) x^{-l-1/2} e^x W_{kl}(2x), \qquad (A.2.8)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \Gamma(\frac{1}{2} - k + l) U(\frac{1}{2} - k + l, 1 + 2l; 2x).$$

This relation can be used to analytically continue $U_{kl}(x)$ from x > 0 to the whole complex x-plane with the cut along negative semi-axis. Matching (A.2.6) into (A.2.5) we obtain the following relations for the functions $U_0^{\pm}(x)$ and $U_1^{\pm}(x)$

$$U_0^+(x) = \frac{1}{2}\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})x^{-1} e^x W_{-1/4,1/2}(2x), \qquad U_1^+(x) = \frac{1}{2}\Gamma(\frac{1}{4})(2x)^{-1/2} e^x W_{1/4,0}(2x),$$
$$U_0^-(x) = \frac{1}{2}\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})x^{-1} e^x W_{1/4,1/2}(2x), \qquad U_1^-(x) = \frac{1}{2}\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})(2x)^{-1/2} e^x W_{-1/4,0}(2x).$$
(A.2.9)

The functions $V_1(\pm x), U_1^{\pm}(x)$ and $V_0(\pm x), U_0^{\pm}(x)$ satisfy the same Whittaker differential equation and, as a consequence, they satisfy Wronskian relations

$$V_1(-x)U_0^-(x) - V_0(-x)U_1^-(x) = V_1(x)U_0^+(x) + V_0(x)U_1^+(x) = \frac{e^x}{x}.$$
 (A.2.10)

The same relations also follow from (A.1.7) for $x = \pm y$. In addition,

$$U_0^+(x)U_1^-(-x) + U_1^+(x)U_0^-(-x) = \frac{\pi}{2\sqrt{2}x} e^{\pm\frac{3i\pi}{4}}, \quad \text{(for Im } x \ge 0\text{)}.$$
 (A.2.11)

Combining together (A.2.10) and (A.2.11) we obtain the following relations between the functions

$$V_0(x) = \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\pi} e^{\mp \frac{3i\pi}{4}} \left[e^x U_0^-(-x) + e^{-x} U_0^+(x) \right],$$

$$V_1(x) = \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\pi} e^{\mp \frac{3i\pi}{4}} \left[e^x U_1^-(-x) - e^{-x} U_1^+(x) \right],$$
(A.2.12)

where the upper and lower signs correspond to Im x > 0 and Im x < 0, respectively.

At first sight, the relations (A.2.12) look surprising since $V_0(x)$ and $V_1(x)$ are entire functions in the complex x-plane, while $U_0^{\pm}(x)$ and $U_1^{\pm}(x)$ are single-valued functions in the same plane but with the cut along the negative semi-axis. Indeed, one can use the relations (A.2.10) and (A.2.11) to compute the discontinuity of the these functions across the cut as

$$\Delta U_0^{\pm}(-x) = \pm \frac{\pi}{4} e^{-x} V_0(\mp x) \theta(x),$$

$$\Delta U_1^{\pm}(-x) = -\frac{\pi}{4} e^{-x} V_1(\mp x) \theta(x),$$
(A.2.13)

where $\Delta U(-x) \equiv \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} [U(-x+i\epsilon) - U(-x-i\epsilon)]/(2i)$ and $\theta(x)$ is a step function. Then, one verifies with the help of these identities that the linear combinations of U-functions in the right-hand side of (A.2.12) have zero discontinuity across the cut and, therefore, they are well-defined in the whole complex plane.

Asymptotic Expansions

For our purposes, we need asymptotic expansion of functions $V_n(x)$ and $U_n^{\pm}(x)$ at large real x. Let us start with the latter functions and consider a generic integral (A.2.8).

To find asymptotic expansion of the function $U_{kl}(x)$ at large x, it suffices to replace the last factor in the integrand (A.2.7) in powers of t/(2x) and integrate term by term. In this way, we find that

$$U_{0}^{+}(x) = (2x)^{-5/4} \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}) F\left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{5}{4}| - \frac{1}{2x}\right) = (2x)^{-5/4} \Gamma(\frac{5}{4}) \left[1 - \frac{5}{32x} + \dots\right],$$

$$U_{0}^{-}(x) = (2x)^{-3/4} \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) F\left(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{3}{4}| - \frac{1}{2x}\right) = (2x)^{-3/4} \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) \left[1 + \frac{3}{32x} + \dots\right],$$

$$U_{1}^{+}(x) = (2x)^{-1/4} \frac{1}{2} \Gamma(\frac{1}{4}) F\left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{4}| - \frac{1}{2x}\right) = (2x)^{-1/4} \frac{1}{2} \Gamma(\frac{1}{4}) \left[1 - \frac{1}{32x} + \dots\right],$$

$$U_{1}^{-}(x) = (2x)^{-3/4} \frac{1}{2} \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) F\left(\frac{3}{4}, \frac{3}{4}| - \frac{1}{2x}\right) = (2x)^{-3/4} \frac{1}{2} \Gamma(\frac{3}{4}) \left[1 - \frac{9}{32x} + \dots\right],$$

(A.2.14)

Here we introduced the function $F(a, b| - \frac{1}{2x})$ defined as

$$F(a,b|-\frac{1}{2x}) = \frac{(2x)^a}{\Gamma(a)} \int_0^\infty ds \, s^{a-1} (1+s)^{-b} \, \mathrm{e}^{-2xs} \,, \tag{A.2.15}$$

with the property that $F(a, b| - \frac{1}{2x}) = 1 + O(1/x)$ at large x.

Notice that the expansion coefficients in (A.2.14) grow factorially to higher orders but the series are Borel summable for x > 0. For x < 0 one has to distinguish the functions $U_n^{\pm}(x + i\epsilon)$

and $U_n^{\pm}(x - i\epsilon)$ (with $\epsilon \to 0$) which define analytical continuation of the function $U_n^{\pm}(x)$ to the upper and lower edges of the cut, respectively. In contrast with this, the functions $V_n(x)$ are well-defined on the whole real axis. Still, to make use of the relations (A.2.12) we have to specify the *U*-functions on the cut. As an example, let us consider $V_0(-\pi g)$ in the limit $g \to \infty$ and apply (A.2.12)

$$V_0(-\pi g) = \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\pi} e^{-\frac{3i\pi}{4}} e^{\pi g} \left[U_0^+(-\pi g + i\epsilon) + e^{-2\pi g} U_0^-(\pi g) \right], \qquad (A.2.16)$$

where $\epsilon \to 0$ and we have chosen to define the U-functions on the upper edge of the cut. Written in this form, both terms inside the square brackets are well-defined separately. Replacing U_0^{\pm} functions in (A.2.16) by their expressions (A.2.14) in terms of *F*-functions we find

$$V_0(-\pi g) = \frac{(2\pi g)^{-5/4} e^{\pi g}}{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})} \left[F\left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{5}{4} | \frac{1}{2\pi g} + i\epsilon\right) + \sigma \Lambda^2 F\left(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{3}{4} | -\frac{1}{2\pi g}\right) \right],$$
(A.2.17)

with Λ^2 given by

$$\Lambda^2 = \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{4})} e^{-2\pi g} (2\pi g)^{1/2}, \qquad \sigma = e^{-\frac{3i\pi}{4}}.$$
(A.2.18)

Since the second term in the right-hand side of (A.2.17) is exponentially suppressed at large g we may treat it as a non-perturbative correction. Repeating the same analysis for $V_1(-\pi g)$, we obtain from (A.2.12) and (A.2.14)

$$V_1(-\pi g) = \frac{(2\pi g)^{-5/4} e^{\pi g}}{2\Gamma(\frac{3}{4})} \left[8\pi g F\left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{4}|\frac{1}{2\pi g} + i\epsilon\right) + \sigma \Lambda^2 F\left(\frac{3}{4}, \frac{3}{4}| - \frac{1}{2\pi g}\right) \right],$$
(A.2.19)

We would like to stress that the '+ $i\epsilon$ ' prescription in the first term in (A.2.17) and the phase factor $\sigma = e^{-\frac{3i\pi}{4}}$ in (A.2.18) follow unambiguously from (A.2.16). Had we defined the *U*-functions on the lower edge of the cut, we would get the expression for $V_0(-\pi g)$ with ' $-i\epsilon$ ' prescription and the phase factor $e^{\frac{3i\pi}{4}}$. The two expressions are however equivalent since discontinuity of the first term in (A.2.17) compensates the change of the phase factor in front of the second term

$$F\left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{5}{4}|\frac{1}{2\pi g} + i\epsilon\right) - F\left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{5}{4}|\frac{1}{2\pi g} - i\epsilon\right) = i\sqrt{2}\Lambda^2 F\left(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{3}{4}| - \frac{1}{2\pi g}\right).$$
 (A.2.20)

If one neglected $+i\epsilon$ prescription in (A.2.16) and formally expanded the first term in (A.2.17) in powers of 1/g, this would lead to non-Borel summable series. This series suffers from Borel ambiguity which are exponentially small for large g and produce the contribution of the same order as the second term in the right-hand side of (A.2.17). The relation (A.2.17) suggests how to give a meaning to this series. Namely, one should first resum the series for negative g where it is Borel summable and, then, analytically continue it to the upper edge of the cut at positive g.

A.3 Expression for the Mass Scale

In this appendix we derive the expression for the mass scale given by

$$m = -\frac{16\sqrt{2}}{\pi}g e^{-\pi g} \left[f_0(-\pi g)U_0^-(\pi g) + f_1(-\pi g)U_1^-(\pi g) \right] .$$
 (A.3.1)

A.3. EXPRESSION FOR THE MASS SCALE

We recall that the functions $f_{0,1}(4\pi gt)$ read

$$f_0(4\pi gt) = \sum_{n\geq 1} t \left[c_+(n,g) \frac{U_1^+(4\pi ng)}{n-t} + c_-(n,g) \frac{U_1^-(4\pi ng)}{n+t} \right] - 1, \qquad (A.3.2)$$
$$f_1(4\pi gt) = \sum_{n\geq 1} n \left[c_+(n,g) \frac{U_0^+(4\pi ng)}{n-t} + c_-(n,g) \frac{U_0^-(4\pi ng)}{n+t} \right],$$

and parameterize the BES solution $\Gamma(4\pi it)$ as

$$\Gamma(4\pi git) = f_0(4\pi gt)V_0(4\pi gt) + f_1(4\pi gt)V_1(4\pi gt).$$
(A.3.3)

To obtain the representation (A.3.1), we replace $\Gamma(4\pi git)$ in the definition of m,

$$m \equiv \frac{8\sqrt{2}}{\pi^2} e^{-\pi g} - \frac{8g}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \operatorname{Re}\left[\int_0^{-i\infty} dt \ e^{-4\pi g t - i\pi/4} \frac{\Gamma(4\pi g i t)}{t + \frac{1}{4}}\right],$$
(A.3.4)

by its expression (A.3.3) and perform integration over t in the right-hand side of (A.3.4). It is convenient to decompose $\Gamma(4\pi git)/(t+\frac{1}{4})$ into a sum of simple poles as

$$\frac{\Gamma(4\pi git)}{t+\frac{1}{4}} = \sum_{k=0,1} f_k(-\pi g) \frac{V_k(4\pi gt)}{t+\frac{1}{4}} + \sum_{k=0,1} \frac{f_k(4\pi gt) - f_k(-\pi g)}{t+\frac{1}{4}} V_k(4\pi gt), \quad (A.3.5)$$

where the second term is regular at t = -1/4. Substituting this relation into (A.3.4) and replacing $f_k(4\pi gt)$ by their expressions (A.3.2), we encounter the following integral

$$R_{k}(4\pi gs) \equiv \operatorname{Re}\left[\int_{0}^{-i\infty} dt \ e^{-4\pi gt - i\pi/4} \frac{V_{k}(4\pi gt)}{t - s}\right] = \operatorname{Re}\left[\int_{0}^{-i\infty} dt \ e^{-t - i\pi/4} \frac{V_{k}(t)}{t - 4\pi gs}\right].$$
 (A.3.6)

Then, the integral in (A.3.4) can be expressed in terms of R-function as

$$\operatorname{Re}\left[\int_{0}^{-i\infty} dt \ e^{-4\pi gt - i\pi/4} \frac{\Gamma(4\pi git)}{t + \frac{1}{4}}\right] = f_{0}(-\pi g)R_{0}(-\pi g) + f_{1}(-\pi g)R_{1}(-\pi g)$$
$$-\sum_{n\geq 1} \frac{nc_{+}(n,g)}{n + \frac{1}{4}} \left[U_{1}^{+}(4\pi ng)R_{0}(4\pi gn) + U_{0}^{+}(4\pi ng)R_{1}(4\pi gn)\right]$$
$$+\sum_{n\geq 1} \frac{nc_{-}(n,g)}{n - \frac{1}{4}} \left[U_{1}^{-}(4\pi ng)R_{0}(-4\pi gn) - U_{0}^{-}(4\pi ng)R_{1}(-4\pi gn)\right], \qquad (A.3.7)$$

where the last two lines correspond to the second sum in the right-hand side of (A.3.5) and we took into account that the coefficients $c_{\pm}(n, g)$ are real.

Let us evaluate the integral (A.3.6) and choose for simplicity $R_0(s)$. We have to distinguish two cases: s > 0 and s < 0. For s > 0 we have

$$R_{0}(s) = -\operatorname{Re}\left[e^{-i\pi/4} \int_{-\infty}^{1} dv \ e^{-(1-v)s} \int_{0}^{-i\infty} dt \ e^{-vt} V_{0}(t)\right]$$
$$= \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi} \operatorname{Re}\left[e^{-i\pi/4} \int_{-\infty}^{1} dv \ e^{-(1-v)s} \int_{-1}^{1} du \ \frac{(1+u)^{1/4}(1-u)^{-1/4}}{u-v-i\epsilon}\right], \quad (A.3.8)$$

where in the second relation we replaced $V_0(t)$ by its integral representation (A.2.1). Integration over u can be carried out with the help of identity

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{-1}^{1} du \, \frac{(1+u)^{1/4-k} (1-u)^{-1/4}}{u-v-i\epsilon} = \delta_{k,0} - (v+1)^{-k} \times \begin{cases} \left(\frac{v+1}{v-1}\right)^{1/4}, & v^2 > 1\\ e^{-i\pi/4} \left(\frac{1+v}{1-v}\right)^{1/4}, & v^2 < 1 \end{cases}$$
(A.3.9)

In this way, we obtain from (A.3.8)

$$R_0(s) \stackrel{s>0}{=} \sqrt{2} \left[\frac{1}{s} - \int_{-\infty}^{-1} dv \, e^{-(1-v)s} \left(\frac{v+1}{v-1} \right)^{1/4} \right] = \sqrt{2} \left[\frac{1}{s} - 2 \, e^{-2s} \, U_0^+(s) \right] \,, \tag{A.3.10}$$

with the function $U_0^+(s)$ defined in the previous appendix. In the similar manner, for s < 0 we get

$$R_0(s) \stackrel{s<0}{=} \sqrt{2} \left[\frac{1}{s} + 2U_0^-(-s) \right] , \qquad (A.3.11)$$

together with

$$R_1(s) = 2\sqrt{2} \left[\theta(-s) U_1^-(-s) + \theta(s) e^{-2s} U_1^+(s) \right] .$$
 (A.3.12)

Then, we substitute the relations (A.3.10), (A.3.11) and (A.3.12) into (A.3.7) and find

$$\operatorname{Re}\left[\int_{0}^{-i\infty} dt \ e^{-4\pi g t - i\pi/4} \frac{\Gamma(4\pi g i t)}{t + \frac{1}{4}}\right]$$

= $2\sqrt{2}f_0(-\pi g)\left[U_0^-(\pi g) - \frac{1}{2\pi g}\right] + 2\sqrt{2}f_1(-\pi g)U_1^-(\pi g) + \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\pi g}\left[f_0(-\pi g) + 1\right], \quad (A.3.13)$

where the last term in the right-hand side corresponds to the last two lines in (A.3.7). Substitution of (A.3.13) into (A.3.4) yields the expression for the mass scale (A.3.1).

A.4 Wronskian-like Relation

In this appendix, we consider the homogeneous solution to the BES equation $\delta\Gamma(t)$ that satisfies the quantization conditions

$$\delta\Gamma(it_m) = -\xi \delta_{m,0} \,, \tag{A.4.1}$$

where $t_m = 4\pi g \left(m - \frac{1}{4} \right)$ with $m \in \mathbb{Z}$. More precisely, we will establish that the idendity

$$\delta\Gamma(0) = -\frac{\xi m}{\sqrt{2}},\tag{A.4.2}$$

holds true at any value of the coupling constant g > 0, where m is the mass scale defined in terms of the BES solution $\Gamma(t)$ as

$$m = \frac{8\sqrt{2}}{\pi^2} e^{-\pi g} - \frac{8g}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \operatorname{Re} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t + i\pi g} e^{i(t - \pi/4)} \Gamma(t) \,. \tag{A.4.3}$$
A.4. WRONSKIAN-LIKE RELATION

The derivation of the identity (A.4.2) follows from the use of a Wronskian-like relation between the two functions $\delta\Gamma(t)$ and $\Gamma(t)$. This relation is most easily obtained by working with the γ -functions introduced as

$$\delta\gamma(it) = \frac{\sin\left(t/4g\right)\sin\left(\pi/4\right)}{\sin(t/4g + \pi/4)}\delta\Gamma(it), \qquad (A.4.4)$$

and similarly for the pair $(\gamma(t), \Gamma(it))$. The equation (A.4.2) then translates into the small t behavior

$$\delta\gamma(it) = -\frac{\xi m}{4\sqrt{2g}}t + O(t^2). \tag{A.4.5}$$

We recall that the homogeneous solution $\delta\Gamma(t)$ satisfying the quantization conditions (A.4.1) is relevant to the study of the first non-perturbative correction $\sim \exp(-2\pi g)$ to the BES solution at strong coupling (see Section 3.4.3). In this context, the relation (A.4.2), or equivalently (A.4.5), permits to demonstrate that the leading non-perturbative correction to the cusp anomalous dimension is controlled by the mass scale m. The solution $\delta\Gamma(t)$ plays a similar role at the level of the FRS equation and another application of the formula (A.4.2) can be found in Appendix B.4.

By construction, $\delta \gamma(t)$ is a homogeneous solution to the BES equation. It means that it satisfies the system of equations $(n \ge 1)$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\delta \gamma_{-}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} + \frac{\delta \gamma_{+}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n-1}(t) = 0,$$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\delta \gamma_{+}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} - \frac{\delta \gamma_{-}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n}(t) = 0,$$
 (A.4.6)

where $\delta\gamma(t) \equiv \delta\gamma_{\pm}(t) + i\delta\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ with $\delta\gamma_{\pm}(-t) = \pm\delta\gamma_{\pm}(t)$. The solution we are interested in has special analytic properties discussed in Section 3.4.3. In particular, $\delta\gamma(t)$ should vanish at t = 0and have a simple pole at $t = -i\pi g$ with residue $2ig\xi$. To fulfill these requirements, we split $\delta\gamma(it)$ into the sum of two functions

$$\delta\gamma(it) = \rho(it) - \frac{2\xi}{\pi} \frac{t}{t + \pi g}, \qquad (A.4.7)$$

where $\rho(it)$ is an entire function of t. Moreover, the function $\rho(it)$ so-defined should have a Fourier transform supported on the interval [-1, 1]. We remark that these analytic conditions on $\rho(it)$ are identical to those imposed on the BES solution $\gamma(it)$. In order to find a deeper relation between the two functions, it is advantageous to rewrite the system of equations (A.4.6) for the unknown $\rho(it)$. Proceeding to the parity decomposition of $\rho(t)$ as $\rho(t) = \rho_+(t) + i\rho_-(t)$, we obtain from (A.4.7) that

$$\delta\gamma_{+}(t) = \rho_{+}(t) - \frac{2\xi}{\pi} \frac{t^{2}}{t^{2} + (\pi g)^{2}},$$

$$\delta\gamma_{-}(t) = \rho_{-}(t) + \frac{2g\xi t}{t^{2} + \pi^{2}g^{2}}.$$
(A.4.8)

Then, substituting these relations into (A.4.6), we derive a system of inhomogeneous integral equations for the functions $\rho_{\pm}(t)$ given by $(n \ge 1)$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\rho_{-}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} + \frac{\rho_{+}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n-1}(t) = h_{2n-1}(g) ,$$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\rho_{+}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} - \frac{\rho_{-}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n}(t) = h_{2n}(g) , \qquad (A.4.9)$$

with the inhomogeneous terms

$$h_{2n-1}(g) = \frac{2\xi}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt \, J_{2n-1}(t)}{t^2 + (\pi g)^2} \left[\frac{t}{e^{t/2g} - 1} - \frac{\pi g}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} \right],$$

$$h_{2n}(g) = \frac{2\xi}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt \, J_{2n}(t)}{t^2 + (\pi g)^2} \left[\frac{\pi g}{e^{t/2g} - 1} + \frac{t}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} \right].$$
(A.4.10)

These relations differ from the BES ones for $\gamma(t) = \gamma_+(t) + i\gamma_-(t)$ by the form of the inhomogeneous terms, and they can be obtained one from another through the substitution

$$\rho_{\pm}(t) \to \gamma_{\pm}(t), \qquad h_{2n-1}(g) \to \frac{1}{2}\delta_{n,1}, \qquad h_{2n}(g) \to 0.$$
(A.4.11)

As we did for $\gamma(t)$ in Chapter 3, we may look for a solution to (A.4.9) in the form of Bessel series

$$\rho_{-}(t) = 2 \sum_{n \ge 1} (2n - 1) J_{2n-1}(t) \rho_{2n-1}(g), \qquad (A.4.12)$$

$$\rho_{+}(t) = 2 \sum_{n \ge 1} (2n) J_{2n}(t) \rho_{2n}(g),$$

which lead at small t to

$$\delta\gamma(it) = i\rho_{-}(it) - \frac{2\xi}{\pi^2 g}t + O(t^2) = -t\left(\rho_1(g) + \frac{2\xi}{\pi^2 g}\right) + O(t^2).$$
(A.4.13)

The similarities between $\gamma(t)$ and $\rho(t)$ permit to derive a Wronskian-like relation between them, whose immediate consequence is the desired result (A.4.5). To see this, let us multiply both sides of the first relation in (A.4.9) by $(2n-1)\gamma_{2n-1}(g)$ and sum both sides over $n \ge 1$ in order to form the function $\gamma_{-}(t)$. In parallel, we multiply the second relation in (A.4.9) by $(2n)\gamma_{2n}(g)$, sum over $n \ge 1$ and form $\gamma_{+}(t)$. Then, we subtract the second relation from the first one and obtain

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\gamma_{-}(t)\rho_{-}(t) - \gamma_{+}(t)\rho_{+}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} + \frac{\gamma_{-}(t)\rho_{+}(t) + \gamma_{+}(t)\rho_{-}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right]$$
$$= 2\sum_{n\geq 1} \left[(2n-1)\gamma_{2n-1}(g)h_{2n-1}(g) - (2n)\gamma_{2n}(g)h_{2n}(g) \right].$$
(A.4.14)

We notice that the expression in the left-hand side of this relation is invariant under the exchange $\gamma_{\pm}(t) \leftrightarrow \rho_{\pm}(t)$. Therefore, the right-hand side should be also invariant under (A.4.11) leading to

$$\rho_1(g) = 2\sum_{n\geq 1} \left[(2n-1)\gamma_{2n-1}(g)h_{2n-1}(g) - (2n)\gamma_{2n}(g)h_{2n}(g) \right].$$
(A.4.15)

After replacing $h_{2n-1}(g)$ and $h_{2n}(g)$ by their expressions (A.4.10) and summing over the Bessel functions, we obtain that $\rho_1(g)$ is given by an integral involving the functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t)$. It takes much simpler form when expressed in terms of the functions $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$ (with $\Gamma(t) = \Gamma_{+}(t) + i\Gamma_{-}(t)$) as

$$\rho_1(g) = -\frac{\xi}{\pi} \int_0^\infty dt \left[\frac{\pi g}{t^2 + \pi^2 g^2} \left(\Gamma_-(t) - \Gamma_+(t) \right) + \frac{t}{t^2 + \pi^2 g^2} \left(\Gamma_-(t) + \Gamma_+(t) \right) \right].$$
(A.4.16)

A.4. WRONSKIAN-LIKE RELATION

Making use of the identities

$$\frac{\pi g}{t^2 + \pi^2 g^2} = \int_0^\infty du \ e^{-\pi g u} \cos(ut) , \qquad (A.4.17)$$
$$\frac{t}{t^2 + \pi^2 g^2} = \int_0^\infty du \ e^{-\pi g u} \sin(ut) ,$$

we rewrite $\rho_1(g)$ as

$$\rho_1(g) = -\frac{\xi}{\pi} \int_0^\infty du \ e^{-\pi g u} \left[\int_0^\infty dt \ \cos(ut) \left(\Gamma_-(t) - \Gamma_+(t) \right) + \int_0^\infty dt \ \sin(ut) \left(\Gamma_-(t) + \Gamma_+(t) \right) \right].$$
(A.4.18)

Now, let us split the *u*-integral into $0 \le u \le 1$ and u > 1. We observe that for $u^2 \le 1$ the *t*-integrals in this relation can be done exactly thanks to the BES equation solved by the functions $\Gamma_{\pm}(t)$, see Eq. (3.2.4). Then, performing the integration over $u \ge 1$, we find after some algebra

$$\rho_1(g) = -\frac{2\xi}{\pi^2 g} \left(1 - e^{-\pi g}\right) - \frac{\sqrt{2\xi}}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \operatorname{Re}\left[\int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t + i\pi g} e^{i(t - \pi/4)} \Gamma(t)\right].$$
 (A.4.19)

Substituting this relation into (A.4.13) and using the expression (A.4.3) for the mass scale, we finally arrive at (A.4.5).

APPENDIX A. BES EQUATION

Appendix B FRS Equation and O(6) Sigma Model

B.1 Scalar Factor of the O(n) Sigma Model S-Matrix

In this appendix we solve iteratively the unitarity and crossing-symmetry equations for the scalar factor $\sigma(\theta) \equiv \sigma_2(\theta)$ of the O(n) sigma model S-matrix. The strategy we use follows the steps recommended in [133] (see also references therein) to find particular and homogeneous solutions to this sort of functional equations.

Iterative Solution

The unitarity and crossing-symmetry equations for the scalar factor $\sigma(\theta)$ are respectively given by

$$\sigma(x)\sigma(-x) = \frac{x^2}{x^2 - \Delta^2}, \qquad (B.1.1)$$

and

$$\sigma(-1/2 - x) = \sigma(x), \qquad (B.1.2)$$

where $x = i\theta/2\pi$ and $\Delta = 1/(n-2)$. Here we look for a solution of both equations represented by a meromorphic function in the complex θ -plane (or equivalently in the complex x-plane) with singularities lying along the imaginary θ axis (or real x axis) only. As explained in [86], these conditions are general analytic properties (in the rapidity θ -plane) for two-body amplitudes in a relativistic *integrable* two-dimensional QFT. The condition of meromorphicity is however not sufficient to single out one of the solutions of the equations (B.1.1) and (B.1.2). Indeed the equations (B.1.1) and (B.1.2) are not specific to the non-linear O(n) sigma model. They rely on relativistic invariance, factorizability of the scattering, gobal O(n) symmetry and hold for a (non-degenerate) vector multiplet of massive asymptotic particles. But all these features can be satisfied by other two-dimensional QFTs, as the Gross-Neveu model for instance [72]. According to [72], the solution that describes the scattering in the non-linear O(n) sigma model is minimal. It means that it has a minimal set of singularities along the real x axis and moreover none in the physical strip Re(x) $\in (-1/2, 0)$, reflecting the absence of bound states in the spectrum of the O(n) sigma model [72, 132, 131].¹ In the following we will look for this solution. We will first

¹For a bound state of mass M, we expect to find two poles respectively at $s = M^2 \leq 4m^2$ (s-channel) and at $s = (4m^2 - M^2) \geq 0$ (t-channel) in the physical sheet of the two-body scattering amplitude, which is here continued

construct iteratively a particular solution, observing all the way the absence of singularities in the physical strip and introducing least possible singularities in general. We will verify that the procedure converges to the minimal solution of [72]. Later we will discuss its uniqueness after constructing a general homogeneous (meromorphic) solution.

We start with an obviously minimal meromorphic solution of the unitarity condition (B.1.1) given by

$$\sigma_0(x) = \frac{x}{\Delta - x},\tag{B.1.3}$$

with no pole in the physical strip. That solution does not satisfy the crossing-symmetry equation (B.1.2) or equivalently it is not symmetric with respect to x = -1/4. To symmetrize it, we introduce a pole at $x = -(1/2 + \Delta)$ and a zero at x = -1/2 by defining

$$\sigma_1(x) = \sigma_0(x)\sigma_0(-1/2 - x).$$
(B.1.4)

Unfortunately the new solution no longer respects unitarity. To restore it, we need to add a pole at x = 1/2 and a zero at $x = (1/2 + \Delta)$ leading to

$$\sigma_2(x) = \frac{\sigma_1(x)}{\sigma_0(-1/2 + x)} = \sigma_0(x) \frac{\sigma_0(-1/2 - x)}{\sigma_0(-1/2 + x)}.$$
(B.1.5)

Doing so we broke the crossing symmetry of $\sigma_1(x)$ and to restore it we introduce a pole at x = -1and a zero at $x = -(1 + \Delta)$ as

$$\sigma_3(x) = \frac{\sigma_2(x)}{\sigma_0(-1-x)} = \frac{\sigma_1(x)}{\sigma_0(-1/2+x)\sigma_0(-1-x)}.$$
 (B.1.6)

Now to cure the lack of unitarity of $\sigma_3(x)$ we add a pole at $x = (1 + \Delta)$ and a zero at x = 1 by means of

$$\sigma_4(x) = \sigma_3(x)\sigma_0(-1+x) = \sigma_0(x)\frac{\sigma_0(-1/2-x)\sigma_0(-1+x)}{\sigma_0(-1/2+x)\sigma_0(-1-x)}.$$
(B.1.7)

It is not difficult to figure out what will happen next. One pole and one zero are generated at each step, farther and farther from the physical strip, and after 4k steps one finds

$$\sigma_{4k}(x) = \sigma_0(x) \prod_{j=1}^k \frac{\sigma_0(1/2 - j - x)\sigma_0(-j + x)}{\sigma_0(1/2 - j + x)\sigma_0(-j - x)},$$
(B.1.8)

that is

$$\sigma_{4k}(x) = \frac{x}{\Delta - x} \prod_{j=1}^{k} \frac{j - x}{j + x} \frac{j - 1/2 + x}{j - 1/2 - x} \frac{j + \Delta + x}{j + \Delta - x} \frac{j - 1/2 + \Delta - x}{j - 1/2 + \Delta + x}.$$
 (B.1.9)

into a meromorphic function of the Mandelstam variable $s = 2m^2(1 + \cosh \theta)$ with two cuts along $s \ge 4m^2$ and $s \le 0$ [86]. Thus bound states would manifest as poles in the physical strip $\operatorname{Im}(\theta) \in (0, i\pi)$ (i.e. $\operatorname{Re}(x) \in (-1/2, 0)$) which is the image of the physical sheet. Finally, to motivate the choice of a minimal solution, we may observe with [129] that the O(n) sigma model is the O(n) symmetric bosonic QFT with least possible number of degrees of freedom per site. It suggests to look for the simplest possible solution which, being meromorphic (in *x*-plane), should have minimal set of singularities.

Of course $\sigma_{4k}(x)$ is not solution of both equations (B.1.1) and (B.1.2) but $\sigma_{\infty}(x)$ will do the job if the limit $k \to \infty$ exists. And indeed, the fixed-point limit $k \to \infty$ can be taken with help of the identity

$$\prod_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{n+a+x}{n+a-x} = \frac{\Gamma(1+a-x)}{\Gamma(1+a+x)},$$
(B.1.10)

and one can easily verify that

$$\sigma_{\infty}(x) = \frac{x}{\Delta - x} \frac{\Gamma(1 + x)\Gamma(1/2 - x)\Gamma(1 + \Delta - x)\Gamma(1/2 + \Delta + x)}{\Gamma(1 - x)\Gamma(1/2 + x)\Gamma(1 + \Delta + x)\Gamma(1/2 + \Delta - x)},$$
(B.1.11)

is solution to (B.1.1) and (B.1.2). It may be equivalently written as

$$\sigma_{\infty}(x) = \frac{x}{\Delta + x} \frac{\Gamma(1+x)\Gamma(1/2-x)\Gamma(\Delta-x)\Gamma(1/2+\Delta+x)}{\Gamma(1-x)\Gamma(1/2+x)\Gamma(\Delta+x)\Gamma(1/2+\Delta-x)},$$
(B.1.12)

which is up to a sign the minimal solution of [72]. The multiplication by a factor -1 is a \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry of the equations (B.1.1) and (B.1.2), and thus it has to be fixed by normalizing correctly the minimal solution. Here we impose the boundary condition $\sigma(i\infty) = 1$ at large rapidity $\theta \sim \infty$ because of the asymptotic freedom of the bosonic O(n) sigma model. Since $\sigma_{\infty}(i\infty) = -1$, the correct minimal solution is [72]

$$\sigma(x) = -\frac{x}{\Delta + x} \frac{\Gamma(1+x)\Gamma(1/2-x)\Gamma(\Delta-x)\Gamma(1/2+\Delta+x)}{\Gamma(1-x)\Gamma(1/2+x)\Gamma(\Delta+x)\Gamma(1/2+\Delta-x)}.$$
(B.1.13)

uniqueness and CDD Factor

We will discuss now the uniqueness of the previous solution. We remark that, necessarily, two solutions of the equations (B.1.1) and (B.1.2) differ multiplicatively by a function f(x) satisfying the homogeneous equations

$$f(x)f(-x) = 1$$
, (B.1.14)

and

$$f(-1/2 - x) = f(x).$$
 (B.1.15)

Thus to decide about the uniqueness of the minimal solution we have to consider a general homogeneous solution f(x).

Let us start with holomorphic homogeneous solutions. The general solution reads $f(x) = \pm \exp g(x)$ where g(x) is holomorphic and can be Fourier decomposed as

$$g(x) = \sum_{n \ge 1} a_n \sin \left[2\pi (2n+1)x \right],$$
(B.1.16)

with $a_n \in \mathbb{C}$. We note that g(x), and so f(x), is periodic, and thus bounded, along any axis parallel to the real x axis. Since f(x) is holomorphic it cannot be bounded all over the complex plane. It implies that |f(x)| can be found unbounded when x becomes large with a large imaginary part. At the same time, we would like to keep fixed the asymptotic behavior of the minimal solution $\sigma(x) \sim 1$ when $\text{Im}(x) \sim \infty$. It follows immediately that f(x) has to be constant, which, according to (B.1.14), requires $f(x) = \pm 1$. Hence, holomorphic solutions are reduced to the \mathbb{Z}_2 ambiguity that has been already fixed. We are thus led to consider the case of a meromorphic homogeneous solution, with singularities lying along the real x-axis. As follows from the equations (B.1.14) and (B.1.15), the presence of one pole at say $x = -\alpha$ will automatically call for a zero at $x = \alpha$, that both will be repeated infinitely along the real x-axis. Running through the same iterative procedure as before, starting with a solution of the equation (B.1.14) given by

$$f_0(x;\alpha) = \frac{\alpha - x}{\alpha + x}, \qquad (B.1.17)$$

we find in the fixed-point limit that

$$f_{\infty}(x;\alpha) = \prod_{j=-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{j-1/2+\alpha+x}{j-1/2+n-x} \frac{j+n-x}{j+n+x} = \frac{\cos(\pi(\alpha+x))\sin(\pi(\alpha-x))}{\cos(\pi(\alpha-x))\sin(\pi(\alpha+x))}.$$
 (B.1.18)

Then the general (meromorphic) solution to the unitary and crossing-symmetry equations reads

$$\tilde{\sigma}(x) = \sigma(x) \prod_{k} f_{\infty}(x; \alpha_k), \qquad (B.1.19)$$

where $\sigma(x)$ is the minimal solution (B.1.13) while the product is called CDD factor [72]. Now, to verify that $\sigma(x)$ is the unic minimal solution, we have to say if it is possible or not to kill or shift poles of $\sigma(x)$ with help of a CDD factor, without adding singularities in the physical strip. It is sufficient for that to consider the particular case of one factor $f_{\infty}(x;\alpha)$ and to restrict attention to $\alpha \in (-1/4, 1/4)$. For $\alpha \in (0, 1/4)$, the factor $f_{\infty}(x;\alpha)$ introduces two poles in the physical strip and thus does not produce a minimal solution. For $\alpha \in (-1/4, 0)$, the situation is better since $f_{\infty}(x;\alpha)$ introduces two zeros and no pole in the physical strip. Nevertheless, by comparing the positions of the zeros of $f_{\infty}(x;\alpha)$ with those of the poles of $\sigma(x)$, one can easily see that it is not possible to reduce or displace the set of singularities of the minimal solution, and their number necessarily increases.

We conclude that the minimal solution $\sigma(x)$, describing scattering amplitude in the non-linear O(n) sigma model, is unic and given explicitly by (B.1.13).

B.2 Hole Energy Formula

This appendix contains a derivation of the (all-loop) hole energy formula

$$\epsilon(g,j) = 32g \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \, \frac{\gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) - \gamma_-^{(0)}(2gt)}{\mathrm{e}^t - 1} \left[\mathrm{e}^{t/2} \, \gamma_\mathrm{h}(t;j) - \frac{j}{8} \right] - 4gj \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) \,, \qquad (\mathrm{B.2.1})$$

where $\gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(t) \equiv \gamma_{\pm}(t; j = 0)$ stands for the BES solution. The proof of (B.2.1) relies on the use of the Wronskian-like relation, applied previously in Appendix A.4 in another context. We repeat here the argument.

The scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ is given by

$$\epsilon(g,j) = f(g,j) - f(g,0) = 16g^2 \bigg[\gamma_1(g,j) - \gamma_1(g,0) \bigg],$$
(B.2.2)

B.3. SMALL J SCALING FUNCTION

where $\gamma_1(g, j)$ enters into the Bessel series expansion of the function $\gamma_-(t; j)$,

$$\gamma_{-}(t;j) = 2\sum_{n \ge 1} (2n-1)\gamma_{2n-1}(g,j)J_{2n-1}(t), \qquad \gamma_{+}(t;j) = 2\sum_{n \ge 1} (2n-1)\gamma_{2n}(g,j)J_{2n}(t).$$
(B.2.3)

The functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t; j)$ are solution to the integral equations (4.2.17) and satisfies a Wronskianlike relation. To derive this relation we choose some reference j', multiply both sides of the two relations in (4.2.17) by the coefficients $(2n-1)\gamma_{2n-1}(g,j')$ and $(2n)\gamma_{2n}(g,j')$, respectively, and sum over $n \ge 1$. Then, we convert the sums into the functions $\gamma_{\pm}(t;j')$ using the definition (B.2.3) and subtract the second relation from the first one to obtain (after rescaling $t \to t/2g$)

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\gamma_{-}(t;j)\gamma_{-}(t;j') - \gamma_{+}(t;j)\gamma_{+}(t;j')}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} + \frac{\gamma_{-}(t;j)\gamma_{+}(t;j') + \gamma_{+}(t;j)\gamma_{-}(t;j')}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right]$$
(B.2.4)
= $\gamma_{1}(g,j') + 2\sum_{n\geq 1} \left[(2n-1)h_{2n-1}(g,j)\gamma_{2n-1}(g,j') - (2n)h_{2n}(g,j)\gamma_{2n}(g,j') \right].$

The expression on the left-hand side is invariant under exchange $j \leftrightarrow j'$ and the same should be true on the right-hand side. Then, we replace $h_n(g, j)$ by their definition (4.2.18) and get

$$\gamma_{1}(g,j) - \gamma_{1}(g,j') = \frac{2}{g} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \frac{\gamma_{+}(2gt;j') - \gamma_{-}(2gt;j')}{e^{t} - 1} \left[e^{t/2} \gamma_{h}(t;j) - \frac{j}{8} J_{0}(2gt) \right] - \left(j \leftrightarrow j' \right),$$
(B.2.5)

where we indicated explicitly the dependence of the γ -functions on the scaling parameters. We note that for j' = 0 the relation (B.2.5) can be used to evaluate the scaling function (B.2.2). We take into account that $\gamma_{\rm h}(t;j'=0) = h_n(g,j'=0) = 0$ and $\gamma_{\pm}(t;j'=0) \equiv \gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(t)$ to obtain

$$\epsilon(g,j) = 32g \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \frac{\gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) - \gamma_-^{(0)}(2gt)}{e^t - 1} \left[\left(e^{t/2} \gamma_{\rm h}(t;j) - \frac{j}{8} \right) + \frac{j}{8} \left(1 - J_0(2gt) \right) \right]. \quad (B.2.6)$$

Here the integral involving the Bessel function can be further simplified by making use of the identity $1 - J_0(z) = 2 \sum_{n \ge 1} J_{2n}(z)$ leading to

$$8gj \sum_{n\geq 1} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \frac{\gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) - \gamma_-^{(0)}(2gt)}{e^t - 1} J_{2n}(2gt)$$

$$= -4gj \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) \left(1 - J_0(2gt)\right) = -4gj \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \gamma_+^{(0)}(2gt) ,$$
(B.2.7)

where in the first relation we applied the integral equations (4.2.17) for j = 0 and in the second relation used Bessel series representation (B.2.3) together with the orthogonality condition (3.1.20). Combining relations (B.2.6) and (B.2.7) we arrive at (B.2.1).

B.3 Small *j* Scaling Function

In this appendix we present some details of the strong coupling expansion of the (small j) scaling function $\epsilon(g, j) = \epsilon_1(g)j + \epsilon_3(g)j^3 + \ldots$ We only calculate $\epsilon_1(g)$ and we prove its relation to the mass scale m

$$\epsilon_1(g) = -1 + m + O\left(e^{-3g\pi}\right).$$
 (B.3.1)

The analysis of $\epsilon_3(g)$ is essentially the same and can be found in [73].

We recall that *m* is given in terms of the BES solution $\Gamma^{(0)}(t) = \Gamma^{(0)}_+(t) + i\Gamma^{(0)}_-(t)$ as

$$m \equiv \frac{8\sqrt{2}}{\pi^2} e^{-\pi g} - \frac{8g}{\pi} e^{-\pi g} \operatorname{Re}\left[\int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t + i\pi g} e^{it - i\pi/4} \Gamma^{(0)}(t)\right], \qquad (B.3.2)$$

and that the functions $\Gamma^{(0)}_{\pm}(t)$ are solutions to

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} dt \sin(ut) \left[\Gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) + \Gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t) \right] = 0, \qquad (B.3.3)$$
$$\int_{0}^{\infty} dt \cos(ut) \left[\Gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) - \Gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t) \right] = 2,$$

for $u^2 < 1$.

The starting point is the representation (4.2.29) for $\epsilon_1(g)$, or equivalently

$$\epsilon_1(g) = -2g \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} \left[\left(1 - \frac{\cosh\left(t/4g\right)}{\cosh\left(t/2g\right)} \right) \left(\Gamma_-^{(0)}(t) + \Gamma_+^{(0)}(t) \right) + \frac{\sinh\left(t/4g\right)}{\cosh\left(t/2g\right)} \left(\Gamma_-^{(0)}(t) - \Gamma_+^{(0)}(t) \right) \right]. \tag{B.3.4}$$

Observing the similarity between the integrals in (B.3.4) and those in (B.3.3), it is suggestive to replace ratios of hyperbolic functions by their Fourier integrals. That can be done with the help of the identities

$$\frac{\cosh(t/4g)}{\cosh(t/2g)} = \sqrt{2}g \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \, \cos(ut) \frac{\cosh(g\pi u)}{\cosh(2g\pi u)} , \qquad (B.3.5)$$
$$\frac{\sinh(t/4g)}{\cosh(t/2g)} = \sqrt{2}g \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \, \sin(ut) \frac{\sinh(g\pi u)}{\cosh(2g\pi u)} ,$$

valid for arbitrary real t and g > 0. Applying (B.3.5), we find from (B.3.4)

$$\epsilon_{1}(g) = -2\sqrt{2}g^{2} \left\{ \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \; \frac{\cosh\left(g\pi u\right)}{\cosh\left(2g\pi u\right)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \; \left(1 - \cos\left(ut\right)\right) \left[\Gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) + \Gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t)\right] \\ + \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \; \frac{\sinh\left(g\pi u\right)}{\cosh\left(2g\pi u\right)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \; \sin\left(ut\right) \; \left[\Gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) - \Gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t)\right] \right\}.$$
(B.3.6)

Now, let us split the *u*-integrals into sum of two terms corresponding to $u^2 \leq 1$ and $u^2 > 1$. In the first one, we replace $(1 - \cos(ut))/t = \int_0^u dv \sin(vt)$ and $\sin(ut)/t = \int_0^u dv \cos(vt)$ and, then, evaluate the *t*-integral with the help of the equation (B.3.3). The resulting expression for $\epsilon_1(g)$ is given by

$$\epsilon_{1}(g) = -4\sqrt{2}g^{2} \left\{ \int_{-1}^{1} du \ u \ \frac{\sinh(g\pi u)}{\cosh(2g\pi u)} + \int_{1}^{\infty} du \ \frac{\cosh(g\pi u)}{\cosh(2g\pi u)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left(1 - \cos(ut)\right) \left[\Gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) + \Gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t)\right] + \int_{1}^{\infty} du \ \frac{\sinh(g\pi u)}{\cosh(2g\pi u)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \sin(ut) \left[\Gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) - \Gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t)\right] \right\}.$$
(B.3.7)

B.4. MAGNON SOLUTION

To find the large g expansion of the first term on the right-hand side of (B.3.7) we just do the opposite, that is rewrite the integral over $-1 \le u \le 1$ as a difference of two integrals over $-\infty < u < \infty$ and $u^2 > 1$

$$\int_{-1}^{1} du \, u \frac{\sinh(g\pi u)}{\cosh(2g\pi u)} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \, u \frac{\sinh(g\pi u)}{\cosh(2g\pi u)} - 2 \int_{1}^{\infty} du \, u \frac{\sinh(g\pi u)}{\cosh(2g\pi u)} = \frac{1}{4g^2\sqrt{2}} - 2\frac{1+\pi g}{(\pi g)^2} \,\mathrm{e}^{-g\pi} + O(\mathrm{e}^{-3g\pi}) \,. \tag{B.3.8}$$

In the remaining two terms in (B.3.7), we replace hyperbolic functions by their leading large g asymptotics, integrate over u by parts, take into account the equation (B.3.3) to evaluate the boundary term and arrive at

$$\epsilon_1(g) = -1 + \delta + O\left(e^{-3g\pi}\right) , \qquad (B.3.9)$$

with $\delta \sim e^{-\pi g}$ given by

$$\delta \equiv \frac{8\sqrt{2}g}{\pi} \left\{ \frac{e^{-\pi g}}{\pi g} - \frac{1}{2} \int_{1}^{\infty} du \ e^{-\pi g u} \int_{0}^{\infty} dt \qquad (B.3.10) \\ \times \left[\cos(ut) \left(\Gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) - \Gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t) \right) + \sin(ut) \left(\Gamma_{-}^{(0)}(t) + \Gamma_{+}^{(0)}(t) \right) \right] \right\}.$$

Integration over u leads to the expression in the right-hand side of equation (B.3.2) and thus to $\delta = m$, as promised.

B.4 Magnon Solution

In this appendix we discuss the solution to the magnon equation at strong coupling.

The solution to the magnon equation can be decomposed as

$$\gamma_{\pm}(t) = \gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(t) + \delta \gamma_{\pm}(t),$$
 (B.4.1)

where $\gamma_{\pm}^{(0)}(t) \equiv \gamma_{\pm}(t; j = 0)$ is the solution to the BES equation corresponding to the $j \to 0$ limit of the FRS equation, while $\delta \gamma_{\pm}(t) \equiv \gamma_{\pm}(t; j) - \gamma_{\pm}(t; j = 0)$ captures all corrections depending on j. In particular, the function $\delta \gamma_{-}(t)$ completely determines the scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$ as

$$\epsilon(g,j) = 16g^2 \lim_{t \to 0} \delta \gamma_-(t)/t \,. \tag{B.4.2}$$

By construction, the functions $\delta \gamma_{+/-}(t)$ are even/odd entire functions of t with Fourier transforms supported on the interval [-1, 1] and they satisfy the system of equations $(n \ge 1)$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\delta\gamma_{-}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} + \frac{\delta\gamma_{+}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n-1}(t) = -\frac{2}{g} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \frac{J_{2n-1}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \left[e^{t/4g} \gamma_{\rm h}(t/2g) - \frac{j}{8} J_{0}(t) \right],$$

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \left[\frac{\delta\gamma_{+}(t)}{1 - e^{-t/2g}} - \frac{\delta\gamma_{-}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \right] J_{2n}(t) = -\frac{2}{g} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t} \frac{J_{2n}(t)}{e^{t/2g} - 1} \left[e^{t/4g} \gamma_{\rm h}(t/2g) - \frac{j}{8} J_{0}(t) \right].$$
(B.4.3)

We recall that the function $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$, in the right-hand side of (B.4.3), is the Fourier transform of the density $\chi(\theta)$,

$$\gamma_{\rm h}(t) = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cos\left(2\theta t/\pi\right),\tag{B.4.4}$$

for the distribution of hole rapidities $u = 2\theta/\pi$ supported on the interval [-a, a], with $B = a\pi/2.^2$ We see that the hole distribution acts as a source (inhomogeneous term) in the system of equations (B.4.3). In the following, we will determine the solution $\delta\gamma_{\pm}(t)$ to (B.4.3) assuming that the coupling is large $g \gg 1$ and that the Fermi rapidity B fulfills $B < \pi g$ (i.e. a < 2g).

To begin with, we observe that a particular solution $\delta \gamma^{\rm p}_{\pm}(t)$ to the equations (B.4.3) is given by

$$\delta\gamma_{+}^{\rm p}(t) = -\frac{2}{g} \left(\frac{\cosh(t/4g)}{\cosh(t/2g)} \gamma_{\rm h}(t/2g) - \frac{j}{8} J_0(t) \right) , \qquad \delta\gamma_{-}^{\rm p}(t) = -\frac{2}{g} \frac{\sinh(t/4g)}{\cosh(t/2g)} \gamma_{\rm h}(t/2g) . \quad (B.4.5)$$

Indeed, one easily verifies after a bit of algebra and the use of the identity $(n \ge 1)$

$$\int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{t} J_0(t) J_{2n}(t) = 0, \qquad (B.4.6)$$

that $\delta \gamma_{\pm}^{\rm p}(t)$ is an exact solution to (B.4.3). However, the functions $\delta \gamma_{\pm}^{\rm p}(t)$ does not have the right analytic properties because it has poles along the imaginary axis. It follows that the function $\delta \gamma_{\pm}^{\rm p}(t)$ does not reproduce the correct scaling function $\epsilon(g, j)$. We immediately verify it since for any value of j we find

$$\epsilon(g,j)^{\rm p} = 16g^2 \lim_{t \to 0} \delta \gamma_{-}^{\rm p}(t)/t = -8\gamma_{\rm h}(0) = -j.$$
(B.4.7)

Here we used the fact that the hole distribution is normalized as $\gamma_{\rm h}(0) = j/8 \; (\forall g)$. The result $\epsilon(g, j) = \epsilon(g, j)^{\rm p} = -j$ is certainly not consistent at weak coupling since $\epsilon(g, j) = O(g^2)$, and, indeed, the particular solution (B.4.5) is too singular to describe the perturbative scaling function of the gauge theory. The situation is better at strong coupling $g \gg 1$. Namely, we note that the result $\epsilon(g, j) = \epsilon(g, j)^{\rm p} = -j$ is exact up to non-perturbative corrections, ($\epsilon(g, j) + j$) ~ mj, at small $j \; (j \ll m \sim e^{-\pi g})$. It suggests that the particular solution (B.4.5) is a good starting point to investigate the scaling function at strong coupling. As we shall see, the correction to the particular solution (B.4.5) are exponentially suppressed at strong coupling $g \gg 1$ as long as $B < \pi g$, or equivalently a < 2g.

Let us rewrite the particular solution as

$$\delta\gamma^{\rm p}(it) \equiv \delta\gamma^{\rm p}_{+}(it) + i\delta\gamma^{\rm p}_{-}(it) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{g}\frac{\gamma_{\rm h}(it/2g)}{\sin(t/4g + \pi/4)} + \frac{j}{4g}J_0(it).$$
(B.4.8)

The term involving the Bessel function, in the right-hand side of the last equality above, has correct analytic properties, being holomorphic with a Fourier transform supported on the interval

²Here the use of the variable θ and of the Fermi rapidity *B* is motivated by the correspondence with the O(6) sigma model where $\chi(\theta)$ is the differential rapidity distribution for a gas of massive particles carrying individual momentum $p = m \sinh \theta$ and energy $E = m \cosh \theta$.

B.4. MAGNON SOLUTION

[-1,1]. The term depending on $\gamma_{\rm h}(it/2g)$, however, has singularities that should be compensated. To this end, we decompose the exact solution $\delta\gamma(it) \equiv \delta\gamma_+(it) + i\delta\gamma_-(it)$ as

$$\delta\gamma(it) = \delta\gamma^{\rm p}(it) + \delta\gamma^{\rm np}(it), \qquad (B.4.9)$$

where $\delta \gamma^{\rm np}(it) \equiv \delta \gamma^{\rm np}_+(it) + i \delta \gamma^{\rm np}_-(it)$ is, by construction, a homogeneous solution to the magnon equations (B.4.3), or equivalently a homogeneous solution to the BES equation. We note that $\delta \Gamma^{\rm np}(it)$ should have poles located at $t = t_m = 4\pi g \left(m - \frac{1}{4}\right)$, with $m \in \mathbb{Z}$, for the function $\delta \gamma(it)$ to be holomorphic. Namely, we require that

$$\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(it) = \frac{4\sqrt{2}}{t - t_m} (-1)^m \gamma_{\rm h}(it_m/2g) + O\left((t - t_m)^0\right) , \qquad (B.4.10)$$

for $t \sim t_m$. Introducing the function $\delta \Gamma^{\rm np}(it)$ as

$$\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(it) = \frac{\sin(t/4g + \pi/4)}{\sin(t/4g)\sin(\pi/4)} \delta\gamma^{\rm np}(it), \qquad (B.4.11)$$

the equation (B.4.10) translates into

$$\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(it_m) = -\frac{2\sqrt{2}}{g}(-1)^m \gamma_{\rm h}(it_m/2g) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{4\pi g}(-1)^m \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cosh\left((4m-1)\theta\right), \quad (B.4.12)$$

where in the last equality we introduced the Fourier transform of $\gamma_{\rm h}(t)$ as in Eq. (B.4.4). In the terminology of the Chapter 3, the set of equations (B.4.12) are the quantization conditions for the function $\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(it)$. Before to make use of them, we need first to find a convenient parameterization of the solution $\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(it)$. To get it, we will follow the steps of the construction of the general solution to the BES equation (see Chapter 3 and Appendix A.1).

We note that the function $\delta\Gamma^{np}(it)$ has an infinite number of poles located at $t = \pm 4\pi ng$ with $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$. From the residues at these poles, we extract an infinite set of coefficients $(n \in \mathbb{N}^*)$ introduced as

$$c_{\pm}^{\rm np}(n,g) = \mp 4g \,\delta\gamma^{\rm np}(\pm 4i\pi ng) \,\mathrm{e}^{-4\pi ng} \;.$$
 (B.4.13)

As for the construction of the BES solution, we would like to make use of these coefficients to parameterize the solution and then determine them with help of the quantization conditions (B.4.12). To this end, let us introduce the Fourier transform of $\delta\Gamma^{np}(t)$ as

$$\delta \widetilde{\Gamma}^{\rm np}(k) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dt \, e^{ikt} \, \delta \Gamma^{\rm np}(t) \,. \tag{B.4.14}$$

The function $\delta\Gamma^{np}(t)$ is a homogeneous solution to the BES equation, meaning that

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} dt \left[e^{ikt} \,\delta\Gamma_{-}^{np}(t) - e^{-ikt} \,\delta\Gamma_{+}^{np}(t) \right] = 0 \,, \qquad (-1 \le k \le 1) \,, \qquad (B.4.15)$$

where $\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(t) = \delta\Gamma^{\rm np}_{+}(t) + i\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}_{-}(t)$ and $\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}_{\pm}(-t) = \pm\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}_{\pm}(t)$. In principle, if $\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(k)$ is known on the interval $k^2 > 1$, then $\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(k)$ can be found for $k^2 < 1$ by solving the equation (B.4.15). It should be sufficient, therefore, to look for a parameterization of the function $\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(k)$ in terms of the coefficients $c^{\rm np}_{\pm}(n,g)$ for $k^2 > 1$. Taking into account the expression (B.4.11) for $\delta\Gamma^{np}(t)$ and the relation (B.4.9), we find that the Fourier integral (B.4.14) can be written as

$$\delta \widetilde{\Gamma}^{\rm np}(k) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dt \, \mathrm{e}^{ikt} \, \frac{\sin(it/4g - \pi/4)}{\sin(it/4g)\sin(\pi/4)} \delta \gamma^{\rm np}(t) \qquad (B.4.16)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dt \, \mathrm{e}^{ikt} \, \frac{\sin(it/4g - \pi/4)}{\sin(it/4g)\sin(\pi/4)} \left(\delta \gamma(t) - \delta \gamma^{\rm p}(t)\right),$$

The form of the integrands above suggests to perform integration by the method of residues. To this end, we recall that the function $\delta\gamma(t)$ has Fourier transform supported on [-1, 1], while the function $\delta\gamma^{\rm p}(t)$ depends on $\gamma_{\rm h}(t/2g)$ which has Fourier transform supported on [-a/2g, a/2g]. We expect, therefore, that the functions $\delta\gamma(t)$ and $\delta\gamma^{\rm p}(t)$ will scale as $e^{|t|}$ and $e^{a|t|/2g}$, respectively, for $t \sim i\infty$. Thus, in order to damp the asymptotic behavior of the integrand in (B.4.16) and then compute the integral by the method of residues, we impose that the Fourier variable k satisfies both |k| > 1 and |k| > a/2g. Assuming a < 2g, we find in this way and for $k^2 > 1$ that

$$\delta \widetilde{\Gamma}^{\rm np}(k) = \theta(-k-1) \sum_{n \ge 1} c_-^{\rm np}(n,g) \, \mathrm{e}^{-4\pi ng(-k-1)} + \theta(k-1) \sum_{n \ge 1} c_+^{\rm np}(n,g) \, \mathrm{e}^{-4\pi ng(k-1)} \,, \qquad (B.4.17)$$

where we used the definition (B.4.13) to introduce the coefficients $c_{\pm}^{np}(n,g)$. We have thus found the desired parametrization for the solution $\delta \tilde{\Gamma}^{np}(k)$ on the interval $k^2 > 1$. We note finally that the result (B.4.17) would not be valid for $1 < k^2 < a^2/(2g)^2$ if a > 2g. It implies that a separate study of the solution on the interval $1 < k^2 < a^2/(2g)^2$ is needed to completely characterize it outside the interval $k^2 < 1$. We will not attempt to do it here, since we are primarily interested in the regime a < 2g which is connected to the small j regime of the scaling function. In the following, we will thus always assume that a < 2g and rely on the relation (B.4.17) to continue the analysis.

The parameterization of $\delta\Gamma^{np}(k)$ on the interval $k^2 > 1$, Eq. (B.4.17), being identical to the one of the BES solution, we can apply our previous findings (see Chapter 3 and Appendix A.1) and immediately conclude that the function $\delta\Gamma^{np}(it)$ is given by

$$\delta\Gamma^{\rm np}(it) = \delta f_0^{\rm np}(t) V_0(t) + \delta f_1^{\rm np}(t) V_1(t) , \qquad (B.4.18)$$

where the functions $\delta f_0^{\mathrm{np}}(t)$ and $\delta f_1^{\mathrm{np}}(t)$ read

$$\delta f_0^{\rm np}(t) = \sum_{n \ge 1} t \left[\delta c_+^{\rm np}(n,g) \frac{U_1^+(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} + \delta c_-^{\rm np}(n,g) \frac{U_1^-(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right], \qquad (B.4.19)$$

$$\delta f_1^{\rm np}(t) = \sum_{n \ge 1} 4\pi ng \left[\delta c_+^{\rm np}(n,g) \frac{U_0^+(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng - t} + \delta c_-^{\rm np}(n,g) \frac{U_0^-(4\pi ng)}{4\pi ng + t} \right].$$

The special functions $V_{0,1}(t), U_{0,1}^{\pm}(t)$ are given in Appendix A.1. We recall that for any g > 0and whatever are the coefficients $\delta c_{\pm}^{\rm np}(n,g)$, the function (B.4.18) supplemented with (B.4.19) is a homogeneous solution to the equation (B.4.15) satisfying (B.4.17) for $k^2 > 1$. Now, to find explicit expressions for $\delta f_{0,1}^{\rm np}(t)$, one has to solve the quantization conditions (B.4.12) for the coefficients $\delta c_{\pm}^{\rm np}(n,g)$, i.e. solve the system of equations

$$\delta f_0^{\rm np}(t_m) V_0(t_m) + \delta f_1^{\rm np}(t_m) V_1(t_m) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{4\pi g} (-1)^m \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cosh\left((4m-1)\theta\right), \qquad (B.4.20)$$

B.4. MAGNON SOLUTION

with $t_m = 4\pi g \left(m - \frac{1}{4} \right)$ and $m \in \mathbb{Z}$. Once done, one can read the scaling function (B.4.2) as

$$\epsilon(g,j) + j = -8g\delta f_1^{np}(0).$$
 (B.4.21)

Let us examine the quantization conditions (B.4.20). It is not possible in general to find an explicit solution to them but we expect some simplification to occur at strong coupling. In that case, we know that the functions $V_{0,1}(t_m)$ scale as

$$V_{0,1}(t_m) = V_{0,1}\left(4\pi g\left(m - \frac{1}{4}\right)\right) \sim e^{4\pi g\left|m - \frac{1}{4}\right|},$$
(B.4.22)

when $g \gg 1$. Dividing both sides of (B.4.20) by this asymptotic behavior, we obtain that the source terms, i.e. the right-hand side of the system of equations (B.4.20), get suppressed exponentially at large g. The leading source term is the one evaluated at $t_{m=0} = -\pi g$ and consequently the functions $\delta f_{0,1}^{np}(t)$ are of order $O(e^{-\pi g})$ at strong coupling. Let us verify it explicitly by computing the contribution to the scaling function generated by the homogeneous solution (B.4.18). Restricting our analysis to the first non-perturbative $O(e^{-\pi g})$ correction permits to consider the simpler set of quantization conditions given by

$$\delta f_0^{\rm np}(t_m) V_0(t_m) + \delta f_1^{\rm np}(t_m) V_1(t_m) = -\xi \delta_{m,0} , \qquad (B.4.23)$$

where

$$\xi = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{4\pi g} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cosh\theta \,. \tag{B.4.24}$$

Now, we observe that we have already encountered the system of equations (B.4.23) in Chapter 3. They appeared in the computation of the first non-pertubative correction to the BES solution, but with a different value of the constant ξ (see Eqs. (3.4.17), (3.4.18) and (3.4.19) in Section 3.4.3). Explicit expressions for $\delta f_{0,1}^{np}(t)$ at strong coupling can therefore be found in Chapter 3 by adapting the value of ξ to the current situation. In particular, one can immediately obtain the contribution to the scaling function associated with the solution to (B.4.23). Indeed, we found that the relation (see Eq. (3.4.20) and Appendix B.4)

$$\delta f_1^{\rm np}(0) = -\frac{\xi m}{2\sqrt{2}}, \qquad (B.4.25)$$

holds true ($\forall g > 0$) for a homogeneous solution, parameterized as in (B.4.18) and (B.4.19), and satisfying the quantization conditions (B.4.23). Then, plugging this result into the equation (B.4.21) and using (B.4.24), we get the scaling function as

$$\epsilon(g,j) + j = \frac{m}{\pi} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cosh\theta \,. \tag{B.4.26}$$

This result agrees with the one obtained from the hole energy formula. Since $m \sim e^{-\pi g}$, we check that the function $\delta \gamma^{np}(it)$ generates a non-perturbative contribution to the magnon solution (B.4.9) when the coupling is large.

We stress finally that the term on the right-hand side of (B.4.26) is just the first nonperturbative contribution to the scaling function, which is obtained by replacing the quantization conditions (B.4.20) by (B.4.23). A more general non-perturbative expansion can be developed by considering the family of solutions satisfying the quantization conditions

$$\delta f_0^{\rm np}(t_m) V_0(t_m) + \delta f_1^{\rm np}(t_m) V_1(t_m) = -\xi_n \delta_{m,n} , \qquad (B.4.27)$$

with

$$\xi_n = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{4\pi g} (-1)^n \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cosh\left((4n-1)\theta\right).$$
 (B.4.28)

Here $t_m = 4\pi g \left(m - \frac{1}{4}\right)$ with $m \in \mathbb{Z}$, while $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Proceeding in this way and using the asymptotic behavior (B.4.22) for the V-functions, one finds that the $(n + 1)^{\text{th}}$ non-perturbative correction induces a contribution to the scaling function that behaves at strong coupling as

$$\delta \epsilon^{(n)}(g,j) \sim e^{-|4n-1|\pi g} \int_{-B}^{B} d\theta \,\chi(\theta) \cosh\left((4n-1)\theta\right). \tag{B.4.29}$$

It indicates that the parameter controlling this non-perturbative expansion is given by $z = \exp(B - \pi g)$, which can be kept small as long as $B < \pi g$. For $B > \pi g$ (a > 2g), our analysis breakdowns and, as remarked before, another parametrization/or a resummation of the solution has to be worked out.

Bibliography

- A. M. Polyakov, "String theory and quark confinement," Nucl. Phys. Proc. Suppl. 68 (1998)
 1 [arXiv:hep-th/9711002]; "Confining strings," Nucl. Phys. B 486 (1997) 23 [arXiv:hep-th/9607049].
- [2] A. M. Polyakov, "Gauge fields and space-time," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 17S1 (2002) 119 [arXiv:hep-th/0110196]; "The wall of the cave," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 14 (1999) 645 [arXiv:hep-th/9809057].
- [3] A. M. Polyakov, "From Quarks to Strings," arXiv:0812.0183 [hep-th].
- [4] A. M. Polyakov, "Gauge Fields and Strings," Chur, Switzerland: Harwood (1987) 301 P. (Contemporary Concepts In Physics, 3)
- [5] M. B. Green, J. H. Schwarz and E. Witten, "Superstring Theory. Vol. 1: Introduction," Cambridge, Uk: Univ. Pr. (1987) 469 P. (Cambridge Monographs On Mathematical Physics)
- [6] K. G. Wilson, "Confinement of Quarks," Phys. Rev. D 10 (1974) 2445.
- [7] G. 't Hooft, "A Planar Diagram Theory for Strong Interactions," Nucl. Phys. B 72 (1974) 461.
- [8] J. M. Maldacena, "The large N limit of superconformal field theories and supergravity," Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 231 [arXiv:hep-th/9711200];
- S. S. Gubser, I. R. Klebanov and A. M. Polyakov, "Gauge theory correlators from noncritical string theory," Phys. Lett. B 428 (1998) 105 [arXiv:hep-th/9802109];
- [10] E. Witten, "Anti-de Sitter space and holography," Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 253 [arXiv:hep-th/9802150].
- [11] O. Aharony, S. S. Gubser, J. M. Maldacena, H. Ooguri and Y. Oz, "Large N field theories, string theory and gravity," Phys. Rept. 323 (2000) 183 [arXiv:hep-th/9905111].
- [12] R. R. Metsaev and A. A. Tseytlin, "Type IIB superstring action in AdS(5) x S(5) background," Nucl. Phys. B 533 (1998) 109 [arXiv:hep-th/9805028].
- [13] D. E. Berenstein, J. M. Maldacena and H. S. Nastase, "Strings in flat space and pp waves from N = 4 super Yang Mills," JHEP 0204 (2002) 013 [arXiv:hep-th/0202021].

- [14] S. S. Gubser, I. R. Klebanov and A. M. Polyakov, "A semi-classical limit of the gauge/string correspondence," Nucl. Phys. B 636 (2002) 99 [arXiv:hep-th/0204051].
- [15] S. Frolov and A. A. Tseytlin, "Semiclassical quantization of rotating superstring in AdS(5) × S(5)," J. High Ener. Phys. 0206 (2002) 007 [arXiv:hep-th/0204226].
- [16] I. Bena, J. Polchinski and R. Roiban, "Hidden symmetries of the AdS(5) x S**5 superstring," Phys. Rev. D 69, 046002 (2004) [arXiv:hep-th/0305116].
- [17] G. Mandal, N. V. Suryanarayana and S. R. Wadia, "Aspects of semiclassical strings in AdS(5)," Phys. Lett. B 543 (2002) 81 [arXiv:hep-th/0206103].
- [18] V. A. Kazakov, A. Marshakov, J. A. Minahan and K. Zarembo, "Classical / quantum integrability in AdS/CFT," JHEP 0405 (2004) 024 [arXiv:hep-th/0402207].
- [19] G. Arutyunov and S. Frolov, "Foundations of the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ Superstring. Part I," J. Phys. A **42** (2009) 254003 [arXiv:0901.4937 [hep-th]].
- [20] J. A. Minahan and K. Zarembo, "The Bethe-ansatz for N = 4 super Yang-Mills," JHEP 0303 (2003) 013 [arXiv:hep-th/0212208].
- [21] N. Beisert and M. Staudacher, "The N = 4 SYM integrable super spin chain," Nucl. Phys. B 670 (2003) 439 [arXiv:hep-th/0307042].
 N. Beisert, "The complete one-loop dilatation operator of N = 4 super Yang-Mills theory," Nucl. Phys. B 676 (2004) 3 [arXiv:hep-th/0307015].
- [22] L. N. Lipatov, "Evolution equations in QCD", Prepared for ICTP Conference on Perspectives in Hadronic Physics, Trieste, Italy, 12-16 May 1997, Published in Perspectives in Hadronic Physics, eds. S. Boffi, C. Ciofi Degli Atti, M. Giannini, World Scientific (Singapore, 1998) p. 413.
- [23] A. V. Belitsky, V. M. Braun, A. S. Gorsky and G. P. Korchemsky, "Integrability in QCD and beyond," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 19 (2004) 4715 [arXiv:hep-th/0407232].
- [24] A. V. Belitsky, S. E. Derkachov, G. P. Korchemsky and A. N. Manashov, "Quantum integrability in (super) Yang-Mills theory on the light-cone," Phys. Lett. B 594 (2004) 385 [arXiv:hep-th/0403085].
- [25] A. V. Belitsky, G. P. Korchemsky and D. Mueller, "Integrability in Yang-Mills theory on the light cone beyond leading order," Phys. Rev. Lett. 94 (2005) 151603 [arXiv:hep-th/0412054];
 "Integrability of two-loop dilatation operator in gauge theories," Nucl. Phys. B 735 (2006) 17 [arXiv:hep-th/0509121];
- [26] L. N. Lipatov, "Asymptotic behavior of multicolor QCD at high energies in connection with exactly solvable spin models," JETP Lett. 59 (1994) 596 [Pisma Zh. Eksp. Teor. Fiz. 59 (1994) 571].
- [27] L. D. Faddeev and G. P. Korchemsky, "High-energy QCD as a completely integrable model," Phys. Lett. B 342 (1995) 311 [arXiv:hep-th/9404173];

- [28] V. M. Braun, S. E. Derkachov and A. N. Manashov, "Integrability of three-particle evolution equations in QCD," Phys. Rev. Lett. 81 (1998) 2020 [arXiv:hep-ph/9805225];
 V. M. Braun, S. E. Derkachov, G. P. Korchemsky and A. N. Manashov, "Baryon distribution amplitudes in QCD," Nucl. Phys. B 553 (1999) 355 [arXiv:hep-ph/9902375].
- [29] A. V. Belitsky, "Fine structure of spectrum of twist-three operators in QCD," Phys. Lett. B 453 (1999) 59 [arXiv:hep-ph/9902361]; "Renormalization of twist-three operators and integrable lattice models," Nucl. Phys. B 574 (2000) 407 [arXiv:hep-ph/9907420].
- [30] V. M. Braun, G. P. Korchemsky and D. Mueller, "The uses of conformal symmetry in QCD," Prog. Part. Nucl. Phys. 51 (2003) 311 [arXiv:hep-ph/0306057].
- [31] N. Beisert, C. Kristjansen and M. Staudacher, "The dilatation operator of N = 4 super Yang-Mills theory," Nucl. Phys. B 664 (2003) 131 [arXiv:hep-th/0303060].
- [32] N. Beisert, "Higher-loop integrability in N = 4 gauge theory," Comptes Rendus Physique 5 (2004) 1039 [arXiv:hep-th/0409147].
- [33] N. Beisert, "The su(2—3) dynamic spin chain," Nucl. Phys. B 682 (2004) 487 [arXiv:hep-th/0310252]; "Higher loops, integrability and the near BMN limit," JHEP 0309 (2003) 062 [arXiv:hep-th/0308074].
- [34] D. Serban and M. Staudacher, "Planar N = 4 gauge theory and the Inozemtsev long range spin chain," JHEP 0406, 001 (2004) [arXiv:hep-th/0401057].
- [35] B. I. Zwiebel, "N = 4 SYM to two loops: Compact expressions for the non-compact symmetry algebra of the su(1,1-2) sector," JHEP 0602 (2006) 055 [arXiv:hep-th/0511109].
- [36] A. Rej, D. Serban and M. Staudacher, "Planar N = 4 gauge theory and the Hubbard model," JHEP 0603 (2006) 018 [arXiv:hep-th/0512077].
- [37] A. V. Belitsky, G. P. Korchemsky and D. Mueller, "Towards Baxter equation in supersymmetric Yang-Mills theories," Nucl. Phys. B 768 (2007) 116 [arXiv:hep-th/0605291].
- [38] N. Beisert, "The dilatation operator of N = 4 super Yang-Mills theory and integrability," Phys. Rept. **405** (2005) 1 [arXiv:hep-th/0407277].
- [39] N. Beisert, V. Dippel and M. Staudacher, "A novel long range spin chain and planar N = 4 super Yang-Mills," JHEP 0407, 075 (2004) [arXiv:hep-th/0405001].
- [40] M. Staudacher, "The factorized S-matrix of CFT/AdS," J. High Ener. Phys. 0505 (2005) 054 [arXiv:hep-th/0412188];
- [41] N. Beisert and M. Staudacher, "Long-range PSU(2,2|4) Bethe ansaetze for gauge theory and strings," Nucl. Phys. B 727 (2005) 1 [arXiv:hep-th/0504190].
- [42] N. Beisert, "The su(2—2) dynamic S-matrix," Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 12 (2008) 945 [arXiv:hep-th/0511082].

- [43] N. Beisert, R. Hernandez and E. Lopez, "A crossing-symmetric phase for $AdS(5) \times S^5$ strings," J. High Ener. Phys. **0611** (2006) 070 [arXiv:hep-th/0609044].
- [44] N. Beisert, B. Eden and M. Staudacher, "Transcendentality and crossing," J. Stat. Mech. 0701 (2007) P021 [arXiv:hep-th/0610251].
- [45] A.V. Belitsky, A.S. Gorsky and G.P. Korchemsky, "Logarithmic scaling in gauge/string correspondence," Nucl. Phys. B 748 (2006) 24 [arXiv:hep-th/0601112].
- [46] L. F. Alday and J. M. Maldacena, "Comments on operators with large spin," J. High Ener. Phys. 0711 (2007) 019 [arXiv:0708.0672 [hep-th]].
- [47] L. Freyhult, A. Rej and M. Staudacher, "A Generalized Scaling Function for AdS/CFT," J. Stat. Mech. 0807 (2008) P07015 [arXiv:0712.2743 [hep-th]].
- [48] G.P. Korchemsky, "Asymptotics of the Altarelli-Parisi-Lipatov Evolution Kernels of Parton Distributions," Mod. Phys. Lett. A 4 (1989) 1257.
 G. P. Korchemsky and G. Marchesini, "Structure function for large x and renormalization of Wilson loop," Nucl. Phys. B 406 (1993) 225 [arXiv:hep-ph/9210281].
- [49] A. V. Belitsky, A. S. Gorsky and G. P. Korchemsky, "Gauge/string duality for QCD conformal operators," Nucl. Phys. B 667 (2003) 3 [arXiv:hep-th/0304028].
- [50] G. P. Korchemsky and A. V. Radyushkin, "Loop Space Formalism And Renormalization Group For The Infrared Asymptotics Of QCD," Phys. Lett. B 171 (1986) 459; "Renormalization of the Wilson Loops Beyond the Leading Order," Nucl. Phys. B 283 (1987) 342.
- [51] A. M. Polyakov, "Gauge Fields As Rings Of Glue," Nucl. Phys. B 164 (1980) 171.
- [52] G. P. Korchemsky and A. V. Radyushkin, "Infrared factorization, Wilson lines and the heavy quark limit," Phys. Lett. B 279 (1992) 359 [arXiv:hep-ph/9203222].
- [53] G. P. Korchemsky, "Double logarithmic asymptotics in QCD," Phys. Lett. B 217 (1989)
 330; "Sudakov Form-Factor In QCD," Phys. Lett. B 220 (1989) 629.
- [54] I. A. Korchemskaya and G. P. Korchemsky, "Evolution equation for gluon Regge trajectory," Phys. Lett. B 387 (1996) 346 [arXiv:hep-ph/9607229]; "High-energy scattering in QCD and cross singularities of Wilson loops," Nucl. Phys. B 437 (1995) 127 [arXiv:hep-ph/9409446].
- [55] A. V. Kotikov, L. N. Lipatov and V. N. Velizhanin, "Anomalous dimensions of Wilson operators in N = 4 SYM theory," Phys. Lett. B 557 (2003) 114 [arXiv:hep-ph/0301021].
- [56] A. V. Kotikov, L. N. Lipatov, A. I. Onishchenko and V. N. Velizhanin, "Three-loop universal anomalous dimension of the Wilson operators in N = 4 SUSY Yang-Mills model," Phys. Lett. B 595 (2004) 521 [Erratum-ibid. B 632 (2006) 754] [arXiv:hep-th/0404092].
- [57] Z. Bern, L. J. Dixon and V. A. Smirnov, "Iteration of planar amplitudes in maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory at three loops and beyond," Phys. Rev. D 72 (2005) 085001 [arXiv:hep-th/0505205].

- [58] Z. Bern, M. Czakon, L. J. Dixon, D. A. Kosower and V. A. Smirnov, "The Four-Loop Planar Amplitude and Cusp Anomalous Dimension in Maximally Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theory," Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 085010 [arXiv:hep-th/0610248];
 F. Cachazo, M. Spradlin and A. Volovich, "Four-Loop Cusp Anomalous Dimension From Obstructions," Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 105011 [arXiv:hep-th/0612309].
- [59] S. Frolov, A. Tirziu and A. A. Tseytlin, "Logarithmic corrections to higher twist scaling at strong coupling from AdS/CFT," Nucl. Phys. B 766 (2007) 232 [arXiv:hep-th/0611269].
- [60] R. Roiban, A. Tirziu and A. A. Tseytlin, "Two-loop world-sheet corrections in $AdS_5 \times S^5$ superstring," JHEP **0707** (2007) 056 [arXiv:0704.3638 [hep-th]].
- [61] R. Roiban and A. A. Tseytlin, "Spinning superstrings at two loops: strong-coupling corrections to dimensions of large-twist SYM operators," Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 066006 [arXiv:0712.2479 [hep-th]].
- [62] G. P. Korchemsky, "Bethe Ansatz For QCD Pomeron," Nucl. Phys. B 443 (1995) 255 [arXiv:hep-ph/9501232];
- [63] B. Eden and M. Staudacher, "Integrability and transcendentality," J. Stat. Mech. 0611 (2006) P014 [arXiv:hep-th/0603157];
- [64] M. K. Benna, S. Benvenuti, I. R. Klebanov and A. Scardicchio, "A test of the AdS/CFT correspondence using high-spin operators," Phys. Rev. Lett. 98 (2007) 131603 [arXiv:hepth/0611135].
- [65] A. V. Kotikov and L. N. Lipatov, "On the highest transcendentality in N = 4 SUSY," Nucl. Phys. B 769 (2007) 217 [arXiv:hep-th/0611204].
- [66] L. F. Alday, G. Arutyunov, M. K. Benna, B. Eden and I. R. Klebanov, "On the strong coupling scaling dimension of high spin operators," J. High Ener. Phys. 0704 (2007) 082 [arXiv:hep-th/0702028].
- [67] I. Kostov, D. Serban and D. Volin, "Strong coupling limit of Bethe ansatz equations," Nucl. Phys. B 789 (2008) 413 [arXiv:hep-th/0703031].
- [68] M. Beccaria, G. F. De Angelis and V. Forini, "The scaling function at strong coupling from the quantum string Bethe equations," J. High Ener. Phys. 0704 (2007) 066 [arXiv:hepth/0703131].
- [69] B. Basso, G. P. Korchemsky and J. Kotanski, "Cusp anomalous dimension in maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory at strong coupling," Phys. Rev. Lett. **100** (2008) 091601 [arXiv:0708.3933 [hep-th]].
- [70] I. Kostov, D. Serban and D. Volin, "Functional BES equation," JHEP 0808 (2008) 101 [arXiv:0801.2542 [hep-th]].
- [71] B. Basso and G. P. Korchemsky, "Non-perturbative scales in AdS/CFT," J. Phys. A 42 (2009) 254005 [arXiv:0901.4945 [hep-th]].

- [72] A. B. Zamolodchikov and Al. B. Zamolodchikov, "Relativistic Factorized S Matrix In Two-Dimensions Having O(N) Isotopic Symmetry," Nucl. Phys. B 133 (1978) 525 [JETP Lett. 26 (1977) 457]; "Factorized S-matrices in two dimensions as the exact solutions of certain relativistic quantum field models," Annals Phys. 120 (1979) 253.
- [73] B. Basso and G. P. Korchemsky, "Embedding nonlinear O(6) sigma model into N=4 super-Yang-Mills theory," Nucl. Phys. B 807 (2009) 397 [arXiv:0805.4194 [hep-th]].
- [74] D. Fioravanti, P. Grinza and M. Rossi, "Strong coupling for planar N = 4 SYM theory: an all-order result," Nucl. Phys. B 810 (2009) 563 [arXiv:0804.2893 [hep-th]].
- [75] D. Fioravanti, P. Grinza and M. Rossi, "The generalised scaling function: a note," arXiv:0805.4407 [hep-th];
 F. Buccheri and D. Fioravanti, "The integrable O(6) model and the correspondence: checks and predictions," arXiv:0805.4410 [hep-th];
 D. Fioravanti, P. Grinza and M. Rossi, "The generalised scaling function: a systematic study," arXiv:0808.1886 [hep-th].
- [76] Z. Bajnok, J. Balog, B. Basso, G. P. Korchemsky and L. Palla, "Scaling function in AdS/CFT from the O(6) sigma model," Nucl. Phys. B 811 (2009) 438 [arXiv:0809.4952 [hep-th]].
- [77] D. J. Gross and F. Wilczek, "Ultraviolet Behaviour of Non-Abelian Gauge Theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. **30** (1973) 1343; "Asymptotically Free Gauge Theories. 1," Phys. Rev. D **8** (1973) 3633; "Asymptotically Free Gauge Theories. 2," Phys. Rev. D **9** (1974) 980.
- [78] H. D. Politzer, "Reliable Perturbative Results for Strong Interactions?," Phys. Rev. Lett. 30 (1973) 1346.
 H. Georgi and H. D. Politzer, "Electroproduction scaling in an asymptotically free theory of strong interactions," Phys. Rev. D 9 (1974) 416.
- [79] F. A. Dolan and H. Osborn, "Superconformal symmetry, correlation functions and the operator product expansion," Nucl. Phys. B 629 (2002) 3 [arXiv:hep-th/0112251].
- [80] H. Bethe, "On the theory of metals. 1. Eigenvalues and eigenfunctions for the linear atomic chain," Z. Phys. 71 (1931) 205.
- [81] L. D. Faddeev, "How Algebraic Bethe Ansatz works for integrable model," arXiv:hep-th/9605187.
- [82] E. K. Sklyanin, "Quantum inverse scattering method. Selected topics," arXiv:hepth/9211111.
- [83] L. D. Faddeev, "Algebraic aspects of Bethe Ansatz," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 10 (1995) 1845 [arXiv:hep-th/9404013].
- [84] H. B. Thacker, "Exact Integrability In Quantum Field Theory And Statistical Systems," Rev. Mod. Phys. 53 (1981) 253.

- [85] P. P. Kulish, N. Y. Reshetikhin and E. K. Sklyanin, "Yang-Baxter Equation And Representation Theory. 1," Lett. Math. Phys. 5 (1981) 393.
- [86] P. Dorey, "Exact S matrices," arXiv:hep-th/9810026.
- [87] C. N. Yang and C. P. Yang, "Thermodynamics of a one-dimensional system of bosons with repulsive delta-function interaction," J. Math. Phys. 10, 1115 (1969).
- [88] G. P. Korchemsky, "Quasiclassical QCD pomeron," Nucl. Phys. B 462 (1996) 333 [arXiv:hep-th/9508025].
- [89] A. V. Belitsky, G. P. Korchemsky and R. S. Pasechnik, "Fine structure of anomalous dimensions in N=4 super Yang-Mills theory," Nucl. Phys. B 809 (2009) 244 [arXiv:0806.3657 [hep-ph]].
- [90] A. V. Belitsky, "Long-range SL(2) Baxter equation in N = 4 super-Yang-Mills theory," Phys. Lett. B 643 (2006) 354 [arXiv:hep-th/0609068]; "Baxter equation for long-range SL(2—1) magnet," Phys. Lett. B 650 (2007) 72 [arXiv:hep-th/0703058]; "Baxter equation beyond wrapping," arXiv:0902.3198 [hep-th].
- [91] A. V. Belitsky, "Strong coupling expansion of Baxter equation in N=4 SYM," Phys. Lett. B 659 (2008) 732 [arXiv:0710.2294 [hep-th]].
- [92] A. V. Kotikov, A. Rej and S. Zieme, "Analytic three-loop Solutions for N=4 SYM Twist Operators," Nucl. Phys. B 813 (2009) 460 [arXiv:0810.0691 [hep-th]].
- [93] M. Beccaria, A. V. Belitsky, A. V. Kotikov and S. Zieme, "Analytic solution of the multiloop Baxter equation," arXiv:0908.0520 [hep-th].
- [94] M. Beccaria, "The generalized scaling function of AdS/CFT and semiclassical string theory," JHEP **0807** (2008) 082 [arXiv:0806.3704 [hep-th]].
- [95] N. Beisert, S. Frolov, M. Staudacher and A. A. Tseytlin, "Precision spectroscopy of AdS/CFT," JHEP 0310 (2003) 037 [arXiv:hep-th/0308117].
- [96] S. Frolov and A. A. Tseytlin, "Rotating string solutions: AdS/CFT duality in nonsupersymmetric sectors," Phys. Lett. B 570 (2003) 96 [arXiv:hep-th/0306143]; "Multi-spin string solutions in AdS(5) × S⁵," Nucl. Phys. B 668 (2003) 77 [arXiv:hep-th/0304255].
- [97] V. A. Kazakov and K. Zarembo, "Classical / quantum integrability in non-compact sector of AdS/CFT," JHEP 0410, 060 (2004) [arXiv:hep-th/0410105].
- [98] G. Arutyunov, S. Frolov and M. Staudacher, "Bethe ansatz for quantum strings," J. High Ener. Phys. 0410 (2004) 016 [arXiv:hep-th/0406256].
- [99] N. Beisert and T. Klose, "Long-range gl(n) integrable spin chains and plane-wave matrix theory," J. Stat. Mech. 0607, P006 (2006) [arXiv:hep-th/0510124].
- [100] N. Beisert and A. A. Tseytlin, "On quantum corrections to spinning strings and Bethe equations," Phys. Lett. B 629 (2005) 102 [arXiv:hep-th/0509084];

- [101] R. Hernandez and E. Lopez, "Quantum corrections to the string Bethe ansatz," J. High Ener. Phys. 0607 (2006) 004 [arXiv:hep-th/0603204];
- [102] L. Freyhult and C. Kristjansen, "A universality test of the quantum string Bethe ansatz," Phys. Lett. B 638 (2006) 258 [arXiv:hep-th/0604069].
- [103] N. Gromov and P. Vieira, "Constructing the AdS/CFT dressing factor," Nucl. Phys. B 790 (2008) 72 [arXiv:hep-th/0703266]; "Complete 1-loop test of AdS/CFT," JHEP 0804 (2008) 046 [arXiv:0709.3487 [hep-th]].
- [104] R. A. Janik, "The $AdS(5) \times S^5$ superstring world-sheet S-matrix and crossing symmetry," Phys. Rev. D **73** (2006) 086006 [arXiv:hep-th/0603038].
- [105] N. Beisert, T. McLoughlin and R. Roiban, "The Four-Loop Dressing Phase of N=4 SYM," Phys. Rev. D 76, 046002 (2007) [arXiv:0705.0321 [hep-th]].
- [106] N. Dorey, D. M. Hofman and J. M. Maldacena, "On the singularities of the magnon Smatrix," Phys. Rev. D 76 (2007) 025011 [arXiv:hep-th/0703104].
- [107] G. Arutyunov and S. Frolov, "The Dressing Factor and Crossing Equations," arXiv:0904.4575 [hep-th].
- [108] D. Volin, "Minimal solution of the AdS/CFT crossing equation," arXiv:0904.4929 [hep-th].
- [109] D. M. Hofman and J. M. Maldacena, "Giant magnons," J. Phys. A 39 (2006) 13095 [arXiv:hep-th/0604135].
- [110] J. M. Maldacena and I. Swanson, "Connecting giant magnons to the pp-wave: An interpolating limit of $AdS_5 \times S^5$," Phys. Rev. D **76** (2007) 026002 [arXiv:hep-th/0612079].
- [111] G. Arutyunov, S. Frolov, J. Plefka and M. Zamaklar, "The off-shell symmetry algebra of the light-cone AdS(5) x S**5 superstring," J. Phys. A 40 (2007) 3583 [arXiv:hep-th/0609157].
- [112] J. Ambjorn, R. A. Janik and C. Kristjansen, "Wrapping interactions and a new source of corrections to the spin-chain / string duality," Nucl. Phys. B 736 (2006) 288 [arXiv:hepth/0510171].
- [113] M. Kruczenski, "A note on twist two operators in N = 4 SYM and Wilson loops in Minkowski signature," JHEP 0212 (2002) 024 [arXiv:hep-th/0210115].
- [114] Y. Makeenko, "Light-cone Wilson loops and the string / gauge correspondence," JHEP 0301 (2003) 007[arXiv:hep-th/0210256].
- [115] M. Kruczenski, R. Roiban, A. Tirziu and A. A. Tseytlin, "Strong-coupling expansion of cusp anomaly and gluon amplitudes from quantum open strings in AdS₅ × S⁵," Nucl. Phys. B **791** (2008) 93 [arXiv:0707.4254 [hep-th]].
- [116] R. Roiban and A. A. Tseytlin, "Strong-coupling expansion of cusp anomaly from quantum superstring," JHEP 0711 (2007) 016 [arXiv:0709.0681 [hep-th]].

- [117] J. Zinn-Justin, "Quantum field theory and critical phenomena," Int. Ser. Monogr. Phys. 113 (2002) 1;
 J. C. Le Guillou and J. Zinn-Justin, "Large order behavior of perturbation theory," Amsterdam, Netherlands: North-Holland (1990).
- [118] C. M. Bender and S. A. Orszag, "Advanced Mathematical Methods for Scientists and Engineers", McGraw-Hill, 1978.
- [119] P. Di Francesco, P. H. Ginsparg and J. Zinn-Justin, "2-D Gravity and random matrices," Phys. Rept. 254 (1995) 1 [arXiv:hep-th/9306153].
- [120] J. Kotanski, "Cusp anomalous dimension in maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory," Acta Phys. Polon. B 39 (2008) 3127 [arXiv:0811.2667 [hep-th]].
- [121] S. G. Mikhlin, "Linear Integral Equations", New York: Gordon & Breach, 1961.
- [122] E. T. Whittaker and G. N. Watson, "A Course of Modern Analysis", Cambridge University Press 1927 - 4th Edition, 1980.
- [123] A. V. Kotikov and L. N. Lipatov, "NLO corrections to the BFKL equation in QCD and in supersymmetric gauge theories," Nucl. Phys. B 582 (2000) 19 [arXiv:hep-ph/0004008];
 "DGLAP and BFKL evolution equations in the N = 4 supersymmetric gauge theory," arXiv:hep-ph/0112346; "DGLAP and BFKL evolution equations in the N=4 supersymmetric gauge theory," Nucl. Phys. B 661 (2003) 19 [Erratum-ibid. B 685 (2004) 405] [arXiv:hepph/0208220].
- [124] J. M. Maldacena, "Wilson loops in large N field theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. 80, 4859 (1998) [arXiv:hep-th/9803002].
- [125] S. J. Rey and J. T. Yee, "Macroscopic strings as heavy quarks in large N gauge theory and anti-de Sitter supergravity," Eur. Phys. J. C 22, 379 (2001) [arXiv:hep-th/9803001].
- [126] A. Tirziu and A. A. Tseytlin, "Quantum corrections to energy of short spinning string in AdS5," Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 066002 [arXiv:0806.4758 [hep-th]].
- [127] A. M. Polyakov and P. B. Wiegmann, "Theory of nonabelian Goldstone bosons in two dimensions," Phys. Lett. B 131 (1983) 121;
 P. B. Wiegmann, "Exact Solution Of The O(3) Nonlinear Sigma Model," Phys. Lett. B 152 (1985) 209;
- [128] L. D. Faddeev and N. Y. Reshetikhin, "Integrability Of The Principal Chiral Field Model In (1+1)-Dimension," Annals Phys. 167 (1986) 227.
- [129] M. Luscher, "Quantum Nonlocal Charges And Absence Of Particle Production In The Two-Dimensional Nonlinear Sigma Model," Nucl. Phys. B 135 (1978) 1.
- [130] P. Hasenfratz, M. Maggiore and F. Niedermayer, "The Exact mass gap of the O(3) and O(4) nonlinear sigma models in d = 2," Phys. Lett. B 245 (1990) 522;

P. Hasenfratz and F. Niedermayer, "The Exact mass gap of the O(N) sigma model for arbitrary $N \ge 3$ in d = 2," Phys. Lett. B **245** (1990) 529.

- [131] W. A. Bardeen, B. W. Lee and R. E. Shrock, "Phase Transition In The Nonlinear Sigma Model In Two + Epsilon Dimensional Continuum," Phys. Rev. D 14 (1976) 985.
- [132] T. Banks and A. Zaks, "Semiclassical Spectrum Of The Two-Dimensional Nonlinear Sigma Models," Nucl. Phys. B 128, 333 (1977).
- [133] Z. S. Bassi and A. LeClair, "The exact S-matrix for an osp(2-2) disordered system," Nucl. Phys. B 578 (2000) 577 [arXiv:hep-th/9911105].
- [134] D. S. Shin, "A determination of the mass gap in the O(n) sigma model," Nucl. Phys. B 496 (1997) 408 [arXiv:hep-lat/9611006].
- [135] J. Balog and A. Hegedus, "TBA equations for excited states in the O(3) and O(4) nonlinear sigma model," J. Phys. A 37, 1881 (2004) [arXiv:hep-th/0309009].
- [136] D. Volin, "From the mass gap in O(N) to the non-Borel-summability in O(3) and O(4) sigma models," arXiv:0904.2744 [hep-th].
- [137] P. Y. Casteill and C. Kristjansen, "The Strong Coupling Limit of the Scaling Function from the Quantum String Bethe Ansatz," Nucl. Phys. B 785 (2007) 1 [arXiv:0705.0890 [hep-th]].
- [138] N. Gromov, "Generalized Scaling Function at Strong Coupling," JHEP 0811 (2008) 085 [arXiv:0805.4615 [hep-th]].
- [139] D. Volin, "The 2-loop generalized scaling function from the BES/FRS equation," arXiv:0812.4407 [hep-th].
- [140] F. David, "On The Ambiguity Of Composite Operators, Ir Renormalons And The Status Of The Operator Product Expansion," Nucl. Phys. B 234 (1984) 237; "Non-perturbative Effects And Infrared Renormalons Within The 1/N Expansion Of The O(N) Nonlinear Sigma Model," Nucl. Phys. B 209 (1982) 433.
- [141] V. A. Novikov, M. A. Shifman, A. I. Vainshtein and V. I. Zakharov, "Two-Dimensional Sigma Models: Modeling non-perturbative Effects Of Quantum Chromodynamics," Phys. Rept. **116** (1984) 103 [Sov. J. Part. Nucl. **17** (1986 FECAA,17,472-545.1986) 204.1986 FE-CAA,17,472].
- [142] L. Freyhult and S. Zieme, "The virtual scaling function of AdS/CFT," arXiv:0901.2749 [hep-th].
- [143] D. Fioravanti, P. Grinza and M. Rossi, "Beyond cusp anomalous dimension from integrability," arXiv:0901.3161 [hep-th].
- [144] M. Beccaria, V. Forini, A. Tirziu and A. A. Tseytlin, "Structure of large spin expansion of anomalous dimensions at strong coupling," Nucl. Phys. B 812 (2009) 144 [arXiv:0809.5234 [hep-th]].

- [145] B. Eden, C. Jarczak and E. Sokatchev, "A three-loop test of the dilatation operator in N = 4 SYM," Nucl. Phys. B 712 (2005) 157 [arXiv:hep-th/0409009].
- [146] A. V. Kotikov, L. N. Lipatov, A. Rej, M. Staudacher and V. N. Velizhanin, "Dressing and Wrapping," J. Stat. Mech. 0710 (2007) P10003 [arXiv:0704.3586 [hep-th]].
- [147] Z. Bajnok and R. A. Janik, "Four-loop perturbative Konishi from strings and finite size effects for multiparticle states," Nucl. Phys. B 807 (2009) 625 [arXiv:0807.0399 [hep-th]].
- [148] N. Gromov, V. Kazakov, A. Kozak and P. Vieira, "Integrability for the Full Spectrum of Planar AdS/CFT," arXiv:0901.3753 [hep-th]; "Integrability for the Full Spectrum of Planar AdS/CFT II," arXiv:0902.4458 [hep-th].
- [149] F. Fiamberti, A. Santambrogio, C. Sieg and D. Zanon, "Anomalous dimension with wrapping at four loops in N=4 SYM," Nucl. Phys. B 805 (2008) 231 [arXiv:0806.2095 [hep-th]];
 V. N. Velizhanin, "The Four-Loop Konishi in N=4 SYM," arXiv:0808.3832 [hep-th].
- [150] D. Bombardelli, D. Fioravanti and R. Tateo, "Thermodynamic Bethe Ansatz for planar AdS/CFT: a proposal," arXiv:0902.3930 [hep-th].
- [151] R. Roiban and A. A. Tseytlin, "Quantum strings in $AdS_5 \times S^5$: strong-coupling corrections to dimension of Konishi operator," arXiv:0906.4294 [hep-th].
- [152] N. Gromov, V. Kazakov and P. Vieira, "Exact AdS/CFT spectrum: Konishi dimension at any coupling," arXiv:0906.4240 [hep-th].
- [153] A. Rej and F. Spill, "Konishi at strong coupling from ABE," arXiv:0907.1919 [hep-th].